Maternal Iron and Vitamin D Status During and After Pregnancy and Their Relationships With Maternal and Child Health Outcomes: Evidence From the APrON Cohort Study

by

Jenna L. Evanchuk

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Master of Science

in

Nutrition and Metabolism

Department of Agricultural, Food, and Nutritional Science

University of Alberta

© Jenna L. Evanchuk, 2023

### ABSTRACT

<u>Background</u>: Investigations that assess how maternal iron or vitamin D status biomarkers change across pregnancy and postpartum, and their relationships with maternal and offspring outcomes, in cohorts of healthy pregnant individuals from high-income countries are limited. Recent reports suggest that the prevalence of iron or vitamin D insufficiencies among pregnant people are underestimated. Further, evidence supporting associations between maternal iron and vitamin D status and prospective maternal and child health outcomes is mixed, and the possible combined impact of both micronutrients is poorly described.

<u>Objectives:</u> The first objective was to determine how maternal concentrations of iron and vitamin D biomarkers changed across pregnancy into postpartum and to assess the combined maternal status of iron and vitamin D during the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester (mid-pregnancy). Relationships between maternal iron biomarkers and birth weights (BWs) and birth head circumferences (BHCs) were examined. Lastly, relationships between maternal iron and vitamin D biomarkers and maternal depression symptoms along with internalizing and externalizing behaviours in children at age 5 were determined.

<u>Methods:</u> The Alberta Pregnancy Outcomes and Nutrition (APrON) prospective cohort study recruited 2,189 generally healthy pregnant individuals from Calgary and Edmonton, Alberta. Maternal blood was drawn at each trimester of pregnancy and at 3 months postpartum, and maternal hemoglobin (Hb) concentrations were immediately quantified. Concentrations of maternal serum ferritin (SF) were measured using chemiluminescent microparticle immunoassays, and erythropoietin (EPO), hepcidin and soluble transferrin receptor (sTfR) using enzyme-linked immunosorbent assays. Maternal 25-hydroxyvitamin D3 (25(OH)D3) and 3-epi-

ii

25-hydroxyvitamin D3 (3-epi-25(OH)D3) concentrations were quantified by liquid chromatography with tandem mass spectroscopy. Ratios of sTfR:SF and hepcidin:EPO were calculated, and four categories of maternal iron and vitamin D status conceptualized. Neonatal BWs (n=2,022) and BHCs (n=1,873) were obtained. Maternal Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale (EPDS) scores, collected during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester (n=1,920) and at 3 months postpartum (n=1,822), and the Behavior Assessment System for Children 2<sup>nd</sup> Edition internalizing and externalizing T-scores from children at age 5 (n=662) were also assessed. Child outcome models were stratified by offspring sex. Directed acyclic graphs and change-in-estimate rules determined multivariate linear regression model adjustment.

<u>Results:</u> Concentrations of maternal Hb, hepcidin and SF decreased, and sTfR and sTfR:SF increased as pregnancy progressed, with Hb and SF rebounding by 3 months postpartum (all p<0.001). Maternal 25(OH)D3 and 3-epi-5(OH)D3 concentrations decreased between the  $2^{nd}$  trimester and 3 months postpartum (p<0.01). In 627 pregnant participants with  $2^{nd}$  trimester SF and 25-hydroxyvitamin D data, 63% were replete in both micronutrients, 15% were iron replete but low in vitamin D, 18% were vitamin D replete but low in iron and 4% were low in both. Higher maternal  $3^{rd}$  trimester SF and hepcidin:EPO concentrations were linearly associated with lower BWs in male (SF: p<0.01; hepcidin:EPO: p=0.03) and female newborns (SF: p=0.02; hepcidin:EPO: p=0.02). There were inverse associations between BWs and  $3^{rd}$  trimester maternal hepcidin (p=0.03) and Hb (p<0.01), and BHCs and maternal  $2^{nd}$  trimester SF (p<0.05) and  $3^{rd}$  trimester Hb (p=0.02), but only in the male models. Higher  $2^{nd}$  trimester maternal SF (p<0.05), hepcidin (p<0.01) and 25(OH)D3 (p<0.01) concentrations predicted lower  $3^{rd}$  trimester maternal EPDS scores. Pregnant individuals that were vitamin D replete but low in iron (p=0.04) or low in iron and vitamin D (p=0.02) during mid-pregnancy had higher  $3^{rd}$  trimester EPDS scores

compared to those that were replete in both micronutrients. An inverse association between  $3^{rd}$  trimester maternal sTfR:SF and externalizing T-scores was observed in female children (p=0.04), whereas in male children a negative relationship was observed between maternal 3-epi-25(OH)D3 concentrations at 3 months postpartum and externalizing T-scores (p=0.02). Child externalizing T-scores differed depending on the combined maternal iron and vitamin D status during mid-pregnancy (all p<0.04).

<u>Conclusions:</u> Iron and vitamin D biomarker concentrations were dynamic across gestation and into the postpartum period in generally healthy pregnant individuals. Maternal SF concentrations were inversely related to BWs, BHCs, prenatal maternal depression symptoms and child externalizing behaviours at age 5, but these associations may be time and offspring sex dependent. Negative relationships were also observed between maternal vitamin D biomarkers and maternal prenatal depression symptoms as well as child externalizing behaviours at age 5. The potential impact of concurrent micronutrient deficiencies on maternal and offspring health outcomes should be explored in future research.

## PREFACE

The Alberta Pregnancy Outcomes and Nutrition (APrON) study, the investigation that generated data that was analyzed in the thesis research, was granted ethical approval by the Conjoint Health Research Ethics Board (CHREB) at the University of Calgary, Project Name: "Alberta Pregnancy Outcomes and Nutrition (APrON): The Impact of Maternal Nutrient Status During Pregnancy on Maternal Mental Health and Child Development", No. REB14-1702 REN9, January 15, 2023.

Chapter 4 of this thesis is a manuscript that has been submitted to The Journal of Nutrition and was co-authored by the candidate and Anita Kozyrskyj, Natalie Hanas, Susan Goruk, Elnaz Vaghef-Mehrabani, Carolina M. Archundia-Herrera, Kimberly O. O'Brien, Nicole L. Letourneau, Gerald F. Giesbrecht, Rhonda C. Bell, and Catherine J. Field, titled "Maternal iron status is dynamic throughout pregnancy and might predict birth outcomes in a sex-dependent manner: Results from the APrON cohort study." The candidate was responsible for the conceptualization of project objectives, quantification of biomarker concentrations, statistical analyses of the data, manuscript writing and the application of revisions. A. Kozyrskyj was involved with the conceptualization of project objectives, statistical analyses and manuscript writing. N. Hanas was involved with the quantification of biomarker concentrations and manuscript writing. S. Goruk was involved with the quantification of biomarker concentrations and statistical analyses. E. Vaghef-Mehrabani was involved with manuscript writing. C.M Archundia-Herrera was involved with the statistical analyses and manuscript writing. K.O. O'Brien was involved with the conceptualization of project objectives and manuscript writing. N.L. Letourneau was involved with the conceptualization of project objectives. G.F. Giesbrecht was involved with the conceptualization of project objectives. R.C. Bell was involved with the conceptualization of project objectives, statistical analyses and manuscript writing. C.J. Field was the supervisory and corresponding author, and was involved with the conceptualization of project objectives, statistical analyses and manuscript writing.

Chapter 5 of this thesis is a manuscript that has been submitted to The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition and was co-authored by the candidate and Anita Kozyrskyj, Elnaz Vaghef-Mehrabani, Yvonne Lamers, Gerald F. Giesbrecht, Nicole L. Letourneau, Fariba Aghajafari, Deborah Dewey, Brenda Leung, Rhonda C. Bell, and Catherine J. Field, titled "Maternal iron and vitamin D status during pregnancy and the postpartum period is associated with maternal prenatal depression and child externalizing behaviours in the APrON cohort." The candidate was responsible for the conceptualization of project objectives, quantification of iron biomarker concentrations, statistical analyses of the data, manuscript writing and the application of revisions. A. Kozyrskyj was involved with the conceptualization of project objectives, statistical analyses and manuscript writing. E. Vaghef-Mehrabani was involved with statistical analyses and manuscript writing. Y. Lamers was responsible for the quantification of vitamin D biomarker concentrations and was involved in manuscript writing. G.F. Giesbrecht was involved with the conceptualization of project objectives and manuscript writing. D. Dewey was involved with the conceptualization of project objectives and manuscript writing. B. Leung was involved with the conceptualization of project objectives and manuscript writing. R.C. Bell was involved with the conceptualization of project objectives, statistical analyses and manuscript writing. R.U. Better objectives, statistical analyses and manuscript writing. B. Leung was involved with the conceptualization of project objectives and manuscript writing. R.C. Bell was involved with the conceptualization of project objectives, statistical analyses and manuscript writing. C.J. Field was the supervisory and corresponding author, and was involved with the conceptualization of project objectives, statistical analyses and manuscript writing.

# DEDICATION

I want to thank my family, partner and friends for their continuous encouragement and love. My involvement in this program would not have been possible without all of you.

## ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The journey towards pursuing a MSc began during my undergraduate degree, and I thank the National Sciences and Engineering Research Council of Canada (NSERC), Alberta Women's Health Foundation (AWHF), Stollery Children's Hospital Foundation (SCHF) and the Women and Children's Health Research Institute (WCHRI) for providing funding for the studentships that sparked my passion for research. I also want to thank the Canadian Institutes of Health Research (CIHR), Delta Delta Alumnae, AWHF, SCHF and WCHRI for their generous MSc scholarships.

Over the past 5 years, I have befriended amazing people who have assisted and supported me. I especially acknowledge Sue Goruk, Dr. Marnie Newell, Dhruvesh Patel, Natalie Hanas, Lauren Brown, Manjula Kamath, Ren Wang, Jaqueline de Lima Munhoz and Claire Douglas.

I acknowledge the contributions of all the people who voluntarily took part in the APrON study, and the investigators, research assistants, trainees and staff of the APrON study team. I thank the following people for their meaningful contributions as co-authors on one or both of the manuscripts that were derived from this thesis research: Dr. Anita Kozyrskyj, Dr. Rhonda Bell, Dr. Elnaz Vaghef-Mehrabani, Sue Goruk, Natalie Hanas, Dr. Yvonne Lamers, Dr. Carolina Archundia-Herrera, Dr. Nicole Letourneau, Dr. Gerald Giesbrecht, Dr. Kimberly O'Brien, Dr. Fariba Aghajafari, Dr. Deborah Dewey, Dr. Brenda Leung and Dr. Catherine Field.

Drs. Rhonda Bell and Anita Kozyrskyj, thank you for being on my supervisory committee. I learned so much from both of you, and this research would not be what it is without your support.

Last but certainly not least, thank you to my supervisor, Dr. Catherine Field. Catherine, you are an amazing mentor; your continuous encouragement and guidance was and is invaluable.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION	1
1.1 Iron	1
1.1.1 Iron metabolism and homeostasis	1
1.1.1.1 Dietary sources, digestion and absorption	1
1.1.1.2 Circulatory transport and cellular uptake	2
1.1.2 Important functions of iron in physiology	2
1.1.2.1 Cell metabolism and regulation	2
1.1.2.2 Neurological function	3
1.1.3 Iron demands during pregnancy	4
1.1.3.1 Maternal demands	4
1.1.3.2 Placental demands	6
1.1.3.3 Fetal demands	7
1.1.4 A low or high maternal iron status during pregnancy: implicated health	8
outcomes	
1.1.4.1 Maternal outcomes	8
1.1.4.2 Offspring outcomes	9
1.1.5 detecting iron deficiency or excess during pregnancy: the utility of biomakers	9
1.1.5.1 Serum ferritin (SF)	10
1.1.5.2 Soluble transferrin receptor (sTfR)	12
1.1.5.3 Hepcidin	14
1.1.5.4 Erythropoietin (EPO)	16
1.1.5.5 Combined biomarker measurements	17
1.1.5.5.1 sTfR-SF index (sTfR:SF)	17
1.1.5.5.2 Hepcidin-EPO ratio (hepcidin:EPO)	18
1.2 Vitamin D	18
1.2.1 Vitamin D metabolism and homeostasis	18
1.2.1.1 Endogenous synthesis	18
1.2.1.2 Exogenous sources, digestion and absorption	19
1.2.1.3 Hormonal activation	20

1.2.1.4 Circulatory transport and intracellular binding proteins	20
1.2.2 An important physiological role of vitamin D: neurological function	21
1.2.3 Vitamin D demands during pregnancy	21
1.2.3.1 Maternal demands	22
1.2.3.2 Placental demands	23
1.2.3.3 Fetal demands	24
1.2.4 A low or higher maternal vitamin D status during pregnancy: implicated	25
health outcomes	
1.2.4.1 Maternal outcomes	25
1.2.4.2 Offspring outcomes	25
1.2.5 Detecting vitamin D deficiencies or excess during pregnancy: the utility of	26
biomarkers	
1.2.5.1 25-hydroxyvitamin D (25(OH)D	26
1.2.5.1.1 25-hydroxyvitamin D3 (25(OH)D3)	27
1.2.5.1.2 3-epi-hydroxyvitamin D3 (3-epi-25(OH)D3)	28
1.3 Evidence for relationships between iron and vitamin D	30
1.3.1 Observational evidence during human pregnancies	30
1.3.2 Proposed metabolic interactions	31
1.3.3 Methodological inconsistencies and research gaps	33
1.3.4 Conclusions about the current state of research	34
1.4 The Alberta Pregnancy Outcomes and Nutrition (APrON) study	34
1.4.1 Rationale, aim and objectives	34
1.4.2 Components of the APrON study that are relevant the thesis research	35
1.4.2.1 Ethnical approval, inclusion criteria and recruitment	35
1.4.2 Components of the APrON study that are relevant the thesis research	36
1.4.2.2.1 Sociodemographic information	37
1.4.2.2.2 Medical information	38
1.4.2.2.3 Nutritional information	38
1.4.2.2.4 Anthropometric measurements	39
1.4.2.2.5 Blood draws and sample processing	39
1.4.2.3 Collection of offspring information and outcomes	39

1.4.2.3.1 Birth outcomes	39
1.4.2.3.2 Child behaviour outcomes	40
1.4.3 Previous research relating to maternal iron and vitamin D status in the APrON	41
conort	41
1.5 Onspring biological sex. a potential modulator of development	41
CHAPTER 2: RATIONALE, OBJECTIVES AND HYPOTHESES	43
2.1 Rationale	43
2.2 Research question, objectives and hypotheses	45
CHAPTER 3: METHODS	48
3.1 Quantification of maternal iron and vitamin D biomarkers	48
3.1.1 Calculation of additional biomarker variables	51
3.1.1.1 sTfR-SF index	51
3.1.1.2 Hepcidin-EPO ratio	51
3.1.1.3 Changes in maternal SF concentrations	52
3.1.1.4 Changes in maternal body iron stores	52
3.2 The maternal iron and vitamin D adequacy variable	52
3.3 Statistical analyses	53
CHAPTER 4: MANUSCRIPT 1	58
4.1 Introduction	58
4.2 Methods	60
4.2.1 Demographic, health and dietary data	61
4.2.2 Blood collection and biomarker measurements	61
4.2.3 Statistical analysis	62
4.3 Results	63
4.3.1 Maternal and newborn characteristics	63
4.3.2 Changes in maternal iron biomarkers during and after pregnancy	65

4.3.3 Differences in maternal iron biomarker concentrations depending on offspring	67	
sex		
4.3.4 Relationships between maternal iron biomarkers and birth outcomes	68	
4.4 Discussion	71	
4.5 Supplementary materials	76	
CHAPTER 5: MANUSCRIPT 2	80	
5.1 Introduction	80	
5.2 Methods	83	
5.2.1 Maternal and child demographic information	84	
5.2.2 Predictors	84	
5.2.2.1 Maternal nutrition information	84	
5.2.2.2 Iron and vitamin D biomarker quantification	84	
5.2.3 Outcomes	86	
5.2.3.1 Maternal depression	86	
5.2.3.2 Child behaviour	86	
5.2.4 Statistical analyses	87	
5.3 Results	88	
5.3.1 Maternal vitamin D biomarkers and the combined adequacy of iron and	90	
vitamin D		
5.3.2 Associations between biomarkers of maternal iron and vitamin D and maternal	91	
EPDS scores		
5.3.3 Associations between biomarkers of maternal iron and vitamin D and child	91	
internalizing and externalizing T-scores		
5.3.4 Differences in maternal depression symptoms and child behaviours depending	93	
on the combined adequacy of maternal iron and vitamin D status		
5.4 Discussion	95	
5.5 Supplementary materials	100	
CHAPTER 6: CONCLUSIONS, LIMITATIONS AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS	107	
6.1 Summary of the major findings and main conclusions by thesis objective		

6.2 Strengths and limitations of the thesis research	112
6.3 Future directions	115
6.3.1 Short-term objectives	115
6.3.2 Long-term objectives	118
6.4 Final conclusions	120
THESIS BIBLIOGRAPHY	121
APPENDIX 1: IRON	171
1.1 Additional details of iron homeostasis and biology	171
1.1.1 Intracellular trafficking	171
1.1.2 Recycling and elimination	171
1.2 Biological details of the iron biomarkers of interest	172
1.2.1 Serum ferritin (SF)	172
1.2.2 Hepcidin	172
1.2.3 Erythropoietin (EPO)	173
APPENDIX 2: VITAMIN D	174
2.1 Additional details of vitamin D homeostasis, biology and function	174
2.1.1 Hormonal activation	174
2.1.2 Cellular uptake	174
2.1.3 Storage and excretion	174
2.1.4 Immunomodulation	175
APPENDIX BIBLIOGRAPHY	177

## LIST OF TABLES

Table 1. Ranges of mean or median maternal SF concentrations and the prevalence of iron storage depletion among pregnant participants from high-income countries

Table 2. Ranges of mean or median maternal sTfR concentrations among pregnant participants from high-income countries

Table 3. Ranges of mean or median maternal hepcidin concentrations among pregnant participants from high-income countries

Table 4. Ranges of mean or median maternal EPO concentrations among pregnant participants from high-income countries

Table 5. Ranges of mean or median maternal 25(OH)D3 concentrations among pregnant participants from high-income countries

Table 6. Ranges of mean or median maternal 3-epi-25(OH)D3 concentrations among pregnant participants from high-income countries

Table 7. Methodological details for the quantification of maternal iron and vitamin D biomarkers

Table 8. Pregnant participant and newborn characteristics in the APrON cohort

Table 9. Changes in maternal iron biomarker concentrations and the prevalence of insufficient status across different study timepoints

Table 10. Differences in 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester maternal iron biomarker concentrations by fetal sex

Table 11. Relationships between maternal iron biomarker concentrations and birth weights (BWs) stratified by offspring sex

Table 12. Relationships between maternal iron biomarker concentrations and birth head circumferences (BHCs) stratified by offspring sex

Table 13. A summary of the important findings from manuscript 1

Table 14. Maternal and child characteristics in the APrON cohort

Table 15. Maternal iron and vitamin D supplementation and status adequacy during pregnancy

Table 16. Relationships between 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester maternal hepcidin, SF and 25(OH)D3 concentrations and 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester maternal EPDS scores

Table 17. Relationships between individual maternal iron and vitamin D biomarker concentrations during pregnancy and postpartum and child externalizing T-scores at age 5

Table 18. Differences in maternal EPDS scores and child internalizing and externalizing T-scores depending on the adequacy of maternal iron and vitamin D status during mid-pregnancy Table 19. A summary of the important findings from manuscript 2

Supplementary Table 1. Lists of variables included in multivariate regression models (manuscript 1) Supplementary Table 2. Lists of variables included in multivariate regression models (manuscript 2) Supplementary Table 3. Relationships between individual maternal iron and vitamin D biomarker concentrations during pregnancy and postpartum and maternal EPDS scores Supplementary Table 4. Relationships between individual maternal iron and vitamin D biomarker concentrations during pregnancy and postpartum and child internalizing T-scores at age 5

#### LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1. A representation of the globular structure of ferritin

Figure 2. A representation of a transferrin receptor (TfR) with its extracellular domains that become two soluble transferrin receptors (sTfR) after cleavage

Figure 3. A representation of hepcidin preventing the release of iron into the circulation through ferroportin

Figure 4. A representation of erythropoietin (EPO) binding to the EPO receptor (EPOR) on a cell surface

Figure 5. The chemical structure of 25-hydroxyvitamin D3 (25(OH)D3)

Figure 6. The chemical structure of 3-epi-hydoxyvitamin D3 (3-epi-25(OH)D3)

Figure 7. Several proposed interactions between vitamin D and iron metabolites or regulators

Figure 8. Overview of APrON study timelines and variables relevant to the thesis research

Figure 9. Details of CMIA, sandwich ELISA and LC-MS/MS protocols

Figure 10. Directed acyclic graphs (DAGs) depicting the relationships between maternal iron status biomarkers across gestation and birth anthropometrics of interest, with potential confounders of the pathway

Figure 11. Directed acyclic graphs (DAGs) depicting the relationships between maternal iron and vitamin D biomarkers across gestation and maternal EPDS scores, with potential confounders of the pathway

Figure 12. Directed acyclic graphs (DAGs) depicting the relationships between maternal iron and vitamin D biomarkers across gestation and BASC-2 internalizing and externalizing T-scores in 5-year-old children, with potential confounders of the pathway

Figure 13. Median changes in maternal SF concentrations and body iron stores across pregnancy Figure 14. Changes in maternal 25(OH)D3, 3-epi-25(OH)D3 and the 3-epi-25(OH)D3-25(OH)D3 ratio between 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester and 3 months postpartum timepoints

Figure 15. Scatter plots and trend lines between child externalizing behaviour T-scores against log transformed maternal sTfR:SF and 3-epi-25(OH)D3 concentrations in the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester and 3 months postpartum, respectively

Supplementary Figure 1. Flow chart of pregnant participants from the APrON cohort that were included in birth weight (BW) or birth head circumference (BHC) regression models Supplementary Figure 2. Median maternal hemoglobin (Hb), serum ferritin (SF), hepcidin, soluble transferrin receptor (sTfR) and sTfR-SF index measurements by APrON study timepoint Supplementary Figure 3. Scatter plots and best-fit lines of birth weights (BWs) against maternal hemoglobin (Hb), hepcidin, hepcidin:erythropoietin (hepcidin:EPO) and serum ferritin (SF) concentrations during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester

Supplementary Figure 4. Scatter plots and best-fit lines of birth head circumferences (BHCs) against 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester maternal hemoglobin (Hb) and 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester serum ferritin (SF) concentrations Supplementary Figure 5. Sample size flow chart of the pregnant participants from the APrON cohort that were eligible for inclusion into the maternal EPDS (left side) or child BASC-2 (right side) regression models

Supplementary Figure 6. The number of pregnant participants in each category of the maternal iron and vitamin D status adequacy variable during the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester

# LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

- APrON, Alberta Pregnancy Outcomes and Nutrition
- BASC-2, Behavior Assessment System for Children 2<sup>nd</sup> Edition
- BBB, blood brain barrier
- BHC, birth head circumference
- BMI, body mass index
- BW, birth weight
- C3, carbon 3
- CFG, Canadian Food Guide
- CRP, C-reactive protein
- CSF, cerebral spinal fluid
- DAG, directed acyclic graph
- DBP, vitamin D binding protein
- ELISA, enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay
- EM, effect modifier
- EPDS, Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale
- EPO, erythropoietin
- FPN, ferroportin
- Hb, hemoglobin
- Hepcidin: EPO, hepcidin-EPO ratio
- ID, iron deficiency
- IDA, iron deficiency anemia
- IL, interleukin
- IRE, iron responsive element
- IRP, iron regulatory protein
- IU, International Unit
- LC-MS/MS, liquid chromatography with tandem mass spectroscopy
- RCT, randomized controlled trial
- RBC, red blood cell
- RDA, Recommended Dietary Allowance

SES, socioeconomic status
SF, serum ferritin
STB, syncytiotrophoblast
sTfR, soluble transferrin receptor
sTfR:SF, sTfR-SF index
Tf, transferrin
TfR, transferrin receptor
UVB, ultraviolet B
VDR, vitamin D receptor
1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D, 1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D
25(OH)D2, 25-hydroxyvitamin D2
25(OH)D3, 25-hydroxyvitamin D3
3-epi-25(OH)D3, 3-epi-25-hydroxyvitamin D3

## **CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION**

## 1.1 Iron

Iron is an essential trace element that is crucial for optimal health (Dutt et al., 2022; Lieu et al., 2001). Dietary and body iron can be found in either heme or non-heme forms (Monsen, 1988). Heme iron is covalently bound to four pyrrole rings (a tetrapyrrole), whereas non-heme iron is not associated with this structure (Pauling & Coryell, 1936; Perutz, 1978). Iron is constantly shuttled through a series of ionic states by oxidoreductases, producing  $Fe^{3+}$  (ferric iron) and  $Fe^{2+}$  (ferrous iron) (Roman et al., 1993).

## 1.1.1 Iron metabolism and homeostasis

## 1.1.1.1 Dietary sources, digestion and absorption

The absorption of iron from dietary sources involves an orchestrated series of steps involving gastrointestinal enzymes, transporters and cells (Miret et al., 2003; Muñoz et al., 2009). Foods that contain non-heme iron are primarily plant-based and include legumes (lentils, lima beans and chickpeas), seeds (flax and pumpkin), vegetables (broccoli, spinach and kale) and grains (oats, quinoa and fortified flours) (National Institutes of Health [NIH], 2022a). The non-heme iron in foods is less bioavailable compared to heme iron; in fact, it is estimated that only 2% to 20% of non-heme iron present in the gastrointestinal tract is absorbed (Kalpalathika et al., 1991; Mayer Labba et al., 2022). Heme iron is absorbed with greater ease (between 15% to 35%) (Uzel & Conrad, 1998), and is mainly supplied from the hemoglobin (Hb) and myoglobin contained in the tissues of shellfish (oysters, mussels), fish (tuna), meat (beef, pork), and poultry (chicken, turkey) (Kongkachuichai et al., 2002; NIH, 2022a). Upon entry into the stomach, acidic degradation by hydrochloric acid can unbind iron from food matrices (Schubert, 2017). The simultaneous consumption of foods that are rich in vitamin C is recommended to improve the absorption of nonheme iron because ascorbic acid can bind to the ferric form to increase its solubility in the duodenum (Lynch & Cook, 1980). Liberated non-heme iron is then apically transferred into enterocytes by divalent metal transporter 1, which has a specificity for divalent metal ions (Au et al., 2008). The mode of heme iron import from the gut lumen into enterocytes is a point of debate, but there is evidence to support receptor-mediated endocytosis (West & Oates, 2008). Next, iron

is either utilized or stored in enterocytes or expelled into the circulation by ferroportin (FPN) (Pan et al., 2020), an iron exporter (Montosi et al., 2001).

#### 1.1.1.2 Circulatory transport and cellular uptake

The transport of systemic iron is primarily conducted by transferrin (Tf) (Morgan & Laurell, 1963). After non-heme iron is transported across basolateral membranes of enterocytes, two ferric ions can bind to a Tf molecule (diferric Tf) for circulatory transport (Dutt et al., 2022; Yang et al. 2000). Other carriers are hemoplexin or albumin, which bind heme, and haptoglobin, which binds Hb (Smith & McColluh, 2015). Without sequestration, free systemic iron can promote macromolecular, such as lipid and nucleic acid, oxidative damage (Meneghini, 1997), and it may also function as a metabolic source for pathogens (Otto et al., 1992). In states of iron excess, non-transferrin-bound iron has been detected (Cogswell et al., 1998). Interestingly, immune, hepatic and pancreatic cells are known to have membrane proteins that are able to import unbound iron (Mleczko-Sanecka & Silvestri, 2021; Pinto et al., 2014).

The cellular uptake of iron is mainly facilitated by the binding of diferric Tf to transferrin receptor (TfR) 1 on cell membranes, triggering receptor-mediated endocytosis (Yang et al., 2000). After internalization, endosomal reductases reduce the iron to its ferrous form for liberation from Tf and subsequent exportation into the cytosol (Ohgami et al., 2005). The regulation of cellular uptake, through the expression of proteins like TfR1, is translationally controlled (Theil, 1994). Specifically, iron-responsive elements (IREs) are positioned at both ends of messenger ribonucleic acids (mRNAs) which bind to iron regulatory proteins (IRPs) (Anderson et al., 2012). If IRPs bind the 3' or 5' IREs on mRNAs, translation will either be promoted or prevented, respectively. The events that dictate binding of IRPs to a given mRNA position reflect iron abundance in the cell (Corral et al., 2021). Therefore, the translocation of iron into cells is generally dictated by its intracellular availability. For descriptions of other aspects of iron homeostasis, including intracellular trafficking, recycling and elimination, see Appendix 1.1.

## 1.1.2 Important functions of iron in physiology

#### 1.1.2.1 Cell metabolism and regulation

Iron has a vital role in cell metabolism and regulation (Gao et al., 2021). The mitochondrion is arguably the most important organelle in cellular iron balance, being not only the location of

heme and Hb biosynthesis (Pauling & Coryell, 1936), but also where iron-sulfur clusters are synthesized (Beinert et al., 1997; Wiedemann et al., 2006). These clusters are cofactors that are required by enzymes that perform critical steps in cell metabolism (Johnson et al., 2005). For example, they are found in complexes I, II and III as well as the cytochromes of electron transport chains within inner mitochondrial membranes (Dutt et al., 2022; Trumpower & Edwards, 1979). Iron is also needed for cell function beyond metabolism (Muñoz et al., 2009). Iron-sulfur clusters are necessary in polymerase and helicase function in the synthesis of deoxyribonucleic acid (DNA) (Rudolf et al., 2006; Netz et al., 2012). Heme molecules are essential parts of hemoproteins, a group of metalloproteins with a variety of functions, including nitric oxide synthase and guanylyl cyclase (Dutt et al., 2022; Kanner at al., 1992). Another area of interest is the impact of cellular iron availability in the progression of the cell cycle (Mueller et al., 2006). Notably, iron sequestration studies have suggested that the gap 1 to synthesis cell cycle checkpoint may be related to intracellular iron status (Pop et al., 2010). Ultimately, iron is recognized to be an important regulator of metabolism and energy balance, implying its relevance for cell and tissue growth and development.

#### 1.1.2.2 Neurological function

Iron can be transported across the blood brain barrier (BBB) (Aschner & Aschner, 1990; Fishman et al., 1987). Although the exact mechanism is yet to be confirmed, the majority of iron uptake into the brain is thought to be mediated by the binding of diferric Tf to TfR1 on the BBB endothelium or glial cells (Marell et al., 2019; Roberts et al., 1993). However, other carrier molecules, like lactoferrin and ferritin, may facilitate iron import into the cerebral spinal fluid (CSF) (McCarthy & Kosman, 2015; Rothenberger et al., 1996). After crossing the BBB, iron may be transported through the CSF to neurons or other cells via transporters like citrate (Mills et al., 2009). Another possible paradigm of iron delivery is an endothelial cell-astrocyte-neuron axis where a central glial cell regulates iron release to adjacent neurons (McCarthy & Kosman, 2015).

In the brain, iron supports neuronal myelination and neurotransmitter synthesis (Lozoff, 2000). Iron, bound to Tf or ferritin, can be delivered to oligodendrocytes, the myelin sheath producing cells of the central nervous system (Brand et al., 1993). These glial cells are extremely metabolically active, requiring efficient oxidative phosphorylation. As iron is a required cofactor in various metabolic pathways (Trumpower & Edwards, 1979), iron deficiency (ID) could impair

the production of energy needed for myelination. Iron is also a cofactor of enzymes that synthesize precursors of myelin, like 3-hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl coenzyme-A (Connor & Menzies, 1996). Indeed, in several animal model studies, iron deprivation during key periods of early neurological development led to inadequate myelination (Beard et al., 2003; Jorgenson et al., 2003). Moreover, iron is also required for neurotransmitter production and regulation, particularly dopamine and serotonin (Chen et al., 1995; Youdim et al., 1980). Tyrosine hydroxylase, an enzyme that contributes to the synthesis of dopamine, requires iron (Goodwill et al., 1997), and changes in dopamine receptors and transporters have been detected in states of ID (Chen et al. 1995). The impairment of serotonin producing enzymes, like tryptophan hydroxylase, and transporters have also been reported during iron deprivation (Kuhn et al., 1980).

## 1.1.3 Iron demands during pregnancy

Considering its critical role in a multitude of biological processes (Muñoz et al., 2009), the requirements for iron significantly increase during pregnancy (Fisher & Nemeth, 2017; Chandra et al., 2012). There are three compartments that have increased iron demands during this life stage, the pregnant person, placenta and offspring (O'Brien, 2022), but the adaptations of iron biology in gestating individuals is relevant to the thesis research and will be a focus of this section. Details of iron acquisition and utilization in the placenta and fetus are also described below.

## 1.1.3.1 Maternal demands

Many physiological changes occur within pregnant people, some of which necessitate increased iron availability (Fisher & Nemeth, 2017). The maternal demands for this micronutrient can be estimated by summating the amount of iron needed for processes that deplete it coupled by those that preserve it (Hallberg & Rossander-Hulten, 1991). Pregnancy results in the cessation of menstruation, leading to the retainment of iron that would otherwise be dispelled (Theobald, 1936). However, other normal avenues of iron loss, including gut enterocyte sloughing, still occur and may amount to >200 mg across gestation (Fisher & Nemeth, 2017; Hallberg & Rossander-Hulten, 1991). There are also increases in the plasma and red blood cell (RBC) volumes of pregnant individuals, starting around the middle of the 1<sup>st</sup> trimester (~6 weeks gestation) through to the early to mid 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester (~30 to 34 weeks) (de Haas et al., 2017; Lurie & Mamet, 2000). These adaptations improve blood flow to the placenta to facilitate an efficient transfer of nutrients to the

growing embryo or fetus (O'Brien, 2022). Importantly, the volumetric growth of maternal blood and RBCs do not occur to the same extent; plasma increases by ~50% of its original volume, exceeding the 15% to 20% rise in RBCs from pre-pregnancy values (Costantine, 2014; Koller, 1982). The result is hemodilution, a drop in systemic Hb concentrations of pregnant females, which is typically the most apparent during the later stages of the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester (Fisher & Nemeth, 2017). Accordingly, as an attempt to adjust for hemodilution, several obstetric agencies lower the Hbbased threshold for maternal anemia during the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester to <105 g/L, a decrease from <110 g/L during the 1<sup>st</sup> and 3<sup>rd</sup> trimesters (American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists [ACOG], 2021; O'Connor et al., 2016). The additional iron required to produce extra Hb molecules needed for RBC expansion can total ~450 mg (Chiabrando et al., 2014), but this can vary depending on maternal anthropometrics (Hallberg & Rossander-Hulten, 1991).

A compensatory adaptation for the enhanced maternal demand for iron is that the proportion of absorbed non-heme iron progressively rises across pregnancy (Barrett et al., 1994). Previous evidence suggests that the latter change is highly correlated with declines in both the hepatic expression and systemic concentrations of maternal hepcidin (see 1.1.5.3) (Young et al., 2012), but the downregulatory mechanism is still poorly understood. Moreover, the iron status of people who recently gave birth may be decreased because of blood loss during parturition (Quinlivan et al., 1970; Wilcox et al., 1959). However, the normalization of maternal RBCs to prepregnancy values typically recycles enough iron to replenish hemorrhage-related losses (de Haas et al. 2017; Lurie & Mamet, 2000). With all the above considered, ~700 mg of iron is required across gestation to sustain the needs of the pregnant person, which does not account for increased placental or fetal demands (Fisher & Nemeth, 2017; O'Brien, 2022).

There have been recent calls to update the recommendations for maternal iron supplementation during gestation (Fairweather-Tait, 2022; Flores et al., 2017). Pregnancy-related iron guidelines vary by country or district. For example, the United Kingdom does not universally recommend additional iron supplementation in pregnancy compared to pre-pregnancy (~15 mg of iron per day) (Pavord et al., 2020), whereas an increased intake of 27 mg of iron a day is recommended for pregnant people in Australia (Queensland Government, 2020), Canada (Health Canada, 2009) and the United States (Institute of Medicine [IOM], 2006). Despite this, recent investigations that assessed the risk of maternal ID suggest that the prevalence of pregnant people with an insufficient status of iron may be underestimated (Beckert et al., 2019; Delaney et al.,

2020). This idea held even among a healthy pregnant cohort that was consuming the Canadian recommended dietary allowance (RDA) for iron as 80% were estimated to have depleted iron stores (serum ferritin <30 ug/L) (Cochrane et al., 2022). Still, the latter types of studies are sparse in the literature, which may stem from the limited iron screening guidelines or protocols in many obstetric practices where clinicians solely quantify Hb concentrations to determine the presence of anemia and rarely explore underlying ID (ACOG, 2021; O'Connor et al., 2016). Therefore, the knowledge gap of whether current iron recommendations are enough to sustain maternal iron adequacy remains to be addressed (Cochrane et al., 2022; Delaney et al., 2021a). Conversely, other researchers have raised concerns whether universal maternal iron supplementation should be required at all, and if the risk for iron overload is increased through these practices (Georgieff et al., 2019; Pavord et al., 2020).

Another aspect of maternal iron adequacy that is beginning to receive more attention is the pre-pregnancy period (Aranda et al., 2011). The status of iron prior to conception may be associated with obstetric outcomes (Davies et al., 2021; Viteri & Berger, 2005). The latter is especially important considering that people of reproductive age who may become pregnant are a population that appear to be vulnerable to ID and iron deficiency anemia (IDA) (Goonewardene et al., 2012); in fact, globally, an estimated 30% are anemic (Stevens et al., 2013).

## 1.1.3.2 Placental demands

The placenta is the main avenue by which iron from the pregnant individual is supplied to the growing embryo or fetus (King, 1976; O'Brien, 2022). Placental development during the early stages of a pregnancy is a dynamic process involving the reorganization of maternal and offspring tissues (Brosens et al., 2011). For the majority of the 1<sup>st</sup> trimester, the maternal spiral arteries are not adequately formed and can be anatomically blocked from supplying nutrients to the placental syncytiotrophoblast (STB) by early trophoblasts (Burton et al., 2002; Huppertz et al., 2014). As a result, the limited endowment of embryonic and early fetal nutrients is obtained from uterine secretions, a process referred to as histiotrophic nutrition. From ~13 gestational weeks onward, the spiral arteries are fully formed, optimizing access to nutrients like iron (Huppertz et al., 2014; O'Brien, 2022). This stage is known as hemotrophic nutrition. The majority of non-heme iron destined for the developing offspring approaches the maternal-placental interface as diferric Tf (King, 1976; Okuyama et al., 1985). The apical surface of the STB contains TfRs that bind diferric

Tf to trigger receptor-mediated endocytosis (Dutt et al., 2022). After uptake, ferrireductases reduce ferric iron causing its release from Tf and subsequent transport into the STB cytosol (Ohgami et al., 2005).

The placenta itself requires iron to sustain its high metabolic and functional demands (Delaney et al., 2020; Gao et al., 2021). In fact, it has been estimated that ~40-90 mg of iron is acquired by the placenta over the course of a normal term pregnancy (Barad et al., 2022). Therefore, this organ is thought to independently express its own iron regulatory hormones and may uniquely respond to the iron status of the pregnant individual throughout gestation (O'Brien, 2022). The expression of hepcidin (Yang et al., 2016), erythropoietin (EPO) (Conrad et al., 1996) and erythroferrone (ERFE) have been detected in placental tissues (Srole & Ganz et al., 2021). While hepcidin and EPO are described elsewhere (Chapter 1; Appendix 1.2), ERFE is a peptide that supports erythropoietic efficiency (Kautz et al., 2014; Srole & Ganz et al., 2021). Interestingly, when these iron-regulatory hormones are expressed by the pregnant individual they do not appear to impact placental iron homeostasis and in a comparable manner, no associations between fetal iron status and placental versions of these regulators have been reported (O'Brien, 2022). Therefore, the actions of EPO, ERFE and hepcidin may be limited to wherever they were synthesized. Conversely, other reports suggest that the status of maternal iron may lead to a modulation in placental transcription (Sangkhae et al., 2020). For example, TfR1 expression has been shown to increase during states of maternal ID (Li et al., 2008). Moreover, placental FPN may be downregulated to prevent the escape of intracellular iron during maternal ID (Cao et al., 2021). These observations could imply that the placenta prioritizes its own iron needs over the demands of the developing offspring (Keegan et al., 2022; O'Brien, 2022). Potential changes in iron-related gene expression or homeostasis may be further mediated by apparent differences in placental programming and function depending on the biological sex of the fetus (Tarrade et al., 2015; Rosenfield, 2015).

## 1.1.3.3 Fetal demands

Some of the regulatory mechanisms of fetal iron status have been described, but important questions remain. Estimates suggest that the offspring must endow ~270 mg of iron from the maternal compartment during gestation (Fisher & Nemeth, 2017). Once iron has been pumped from the placenta into the stromal space, its subsequent mode of entry into the circulation of the

fetus has not been confirmed (Cao & Fleming, 2022). Diferric Tf or unbound iron may pass through fetal endothelial cells into the circulation (Okuyama et al., 1985; Sweet et al., 2001), but more research is warranted. Nonetheless, erythropoiesis is a crucial iron-related process in the developing embryo and later fetus and has been reported to begin at or just beyond the first week of growth during the yolk sac stage (Palis et al., 1999). The anatomical location of erythropoiesis shifts as organogenesis progresses; the fetal liver gains erythropoietic control during the 1<sup>st</sup> trimester, which dominates for the rest of gestation (Popescu et al., 2019). To regulate RBC synthesis and iron availability, the fetus has been shown to produce its own supply of hepcidin, EPO and ERFE, which has been identified through the quantification of these biomarkers in umbilical cord blood (Bahr et al., 2021; O'Brien, 2022). The impacts of these hormones on fetal iron homeostasis appear to be similar to their role after birth (Delaney et al., 2021b). However, it is still unclear whether fetal hepcidin, EPO and ERFE modulates iron status in the pregnant person or placenta. While correlations between iron sufficiency in the pregnant person and fetal iron regulatory biomarkers, like EPO, have been reported (Macphail et al., 1981), other evidence suggests that these fetal mediators may not exert control over the expression of placental TfR1 or FPN (Sangkhae et al., 2020).

#### 1.1.4 A low or high maternal iron status during pregnancy: implicated health outcomes

## 1.1.4.1 Maternal outcomes

Iron status in pregnant individuals may contribute to several adverse maternal symptoms or events during or after pregnancy. It is well-established that IDA can result in tiredness, reduced strength as well as poor mental concentration and thermoregulation (Knizley & Noyes, 1972), and individuals may experience similar or exacerbated versions of these symptoms during pregnancy or postpartum (Chandra et al., 2012; Goonewardene et al., 2012). Given the importance of iron in neurological function (Chen et al., 1995; Connor & Menzies, 1996), maternal iron depletion before, during or after pregnancy could lead to poor maternal mental health outcomes (Thirupathi & Chang, 2019, pp. 6–10). Indeed, associations between several iron status biomarkers, such as serum ferritin, or the presence of IDA during pregnancy and more maternal depressive symptoms, often in the postpartum period, have been reported (Dama et al., 2018; Hameed et al., 2022). A newer analytic approach is to assess the trajectory of maternal stress or mental health symptoms

across time (Chow et al., 2019). Such analyses have identified risk factors that may contribute to maternal depression during or after pregnancy (Korja et al., 2018; Vanwetswinkel et al., 2022).

There are other medical conditions that may be influenced by gestational iron overload (Ng et al., 2019; Zein et al., 2014). Gestational diabetes mellitus was positively associated with maternal iron status in several meta-analyses (Fu et al., 2016; Iqbal & Ekmekcioglu, 2019). Further, in several investigations that analyzed hematological differences in pregnant individuals with preeclampsia compared to those without preeclampsia, significantly higher maternal concentrations of several iron biomarkers, like ferritin, were identified in those with the condition (Mannaerts et al., 2018; Siddiqui et al., 2011). Health Canada recommends that pregnant people should not consume >45 mg/day of iron to prevent toxicity (Government of Canada, 2006).

## 1.1.4.2 Offspring outcomes

Embryonic or fetal exposures to maternal ID may modify offspring growth and development (Hales & Barker, 1992; Silveira et al., 2007). In Taeuburt et al. (2022), maternal ferritin concentrations were significantly related to cord blood epigenetic modifications that persisted in children up to 10 years of age. Relationships between maternal ID or IDA and a higher risk of poor birth outcomes, including preterm deliveries and low birth weights (BWs) have been reported (Aranda et al., 2011). An increased risk of offspring mortality has also been linked with maternal IDA (Stephansson et al., 2000). Several previous meta-analyses suggested that maternal iron or a multi-micronutrient (generally with  $\geq$ 30 mg of iron) during gestation could reduce the risk of low BWs or small for gestational age (Devakumar et al., 2016; Keats et al., 2022). In contrast, other studies have reported associations between high maternal iron status and poor birth outcomes (Dewey & Oaks, 2017). The impact that maternal iron status during or after pregnancy may have on behavioural outcomes from infancy to adolescence has also been explored (Cortes-Albornoz et al., 2021; Iglesias et al., 2018), and while there is some evidence, the overall body of literature remains mixed.

#### 1.1.5 Detecting iron deficiency or excess during pregnancy: the utility of biomarkers

The consumption of dietary and supplemental iron are major contributors to its biological status (Björn-Rasmussen & Hallberg, 1979). Unfortunately, foods that are rich in iron, particularly bioavailable heme sources, are financially or geographically inaccessible for many populations

(Kongkachuichai et al., 2002; Monsen, 1988). For this reason and others, iron continues to be one of the most deficient micronutrients worldwide, particularly among groups with increased iron demands like pregnant people (Cappellini et al., 2020).

Iron deficiency has been clinically conceptualized into distinct stages starting with the depletion of ferritin stores eventually leading to IDA (Choi, 2005; Lynch et al., 2018). The earliest indication of a low iron status is a decline in intracellular ferritin stores, known as the 1<sup>st</sup> or prelatent stage (Plays et al., 2021). The 2<sup>nd</sup> (latent) stage is marked by distinct changes in circulatory iron biomarkers, which will be further described below. At this point heme synthesis for erythropoiesis may become dysregulated (Galmozzi et al., 2019; Zheng et al., 2008), which has been identified as part of stage 2 or as its own distinct period termed iron-deficient erythropoiesis (Brugnara, 2003). The most severe period of ID, the 3<sup>rd</sup> or direct stage, is IDA, indicated by decreases in systemic Hb concentrations (Knizley & Noyes, 1972). IDA occurs when the Hb synthesis in bone marrow erythroblasts is hindered by the depletion of iron containing heme groups (Schneider-Yin et al., 2000).

An important consideration of several iron biomarkers is the potential compounding impact of inflammation and acute phase responses on their systemic concentrations (Mei et al., 2017). Innate immune cells, like macrophages and neutrophils, can increase their expression of cytokines, including interleukin (IL)-1, IL-6, and interferon gamma, following the detection of pathogens or other non-host materials (Pradhan et al., 2020; Tran et al., 1997). These mediators can cause an induction of the hepatic acute phase response, marked by elevated circulatory concentrations of acute phase reactants like C-reactive protein (CRP),  $\alpha$ -1-glycoprotein, hepcidin and ferritin (Dutt et al., 2022; Feelders et al., 1998). Resultingly, concentrations of certain iron biomarkers might appear normal or elevated when in reality, ID could be present (Mei et al., 2017). The latter may contribute to the anemia of chronic disease (Nemeth & Ganz, 2014). The reported changes of iron biomarkers of interest in the presence of inflammation will be further described below.

## 1.1.5.1 Serum ferritin (SF)

Iron that exceeds intracellular demands can be stored conjugated to ferritin until functional needs within the cell or elsewhere triggers its release (Cook et al., 1974). Ferritin molecules are multiprotein complexes comprised of 24 subunits of either light chains (L-chains) or heavy chains (H-chains), and the specific ratio of these subunit types depends on the tissue (**Figure 1**) (Wang et

al., 2010). Ferritin is often secreted into the circulation by hepatic or splenic macrophages during RBC recycling or by iron storing hepatocytes (Wang et al., 2010). Concentrations of ferritin molecules quantified from serum samples are clinically known as serum ferritin (SF) (Cook et al., 1974). This biomarker is highly correlated with cytosolic ferritin within various tissues and its systemic concentration is often utilized for the prediction of body iron stores (Daru et al., 2017). The quantification of SF concentrations is particularly useful because they can detect the earliest pre-latent stage of ID (Lynch et al., 2018), providing a window of opportunity for early intervention. Other details about ferritin and SF biology are provided in Appendix 1.2.1.



Geometric arrangement of H-chains and L-chains

**Figure 1.** A representation of the globular structure of ferritin. The heavy chain (H-chain) and light chain (L-chain) subunits can be conceptualized by the different coloured units (Wang et al., 2010). Figure created using BioRender.com.

Serum ferritin concentrations may be increased during states of inflammation (Fisher & Nemeth, 2017; Bertoli et al., 2019). A concurrent state of inflammation may overestimate iron stores because concentrations may be more reflective of an ensuing acute phase response rather than iron sufficiency. Furthermore, ferritin itself has also been reported to exacerbate inflammatory cascades (Ng et al., 2019). Particularly, SF may initiate intracellular cascades which have the potential to increase nuclear factor kappa B expression, a transcription factor involved in diverse cellular outcomes including inflammation (Chen et al., 2005; Wang et al., 2010). Several techniques to adjust SF for the influence of inflammation have been proposed, including an equation that accounts for CRP and  $\alpha$ -1-acid glycoprotein (Mei et al., 2017).

Investigations that report on SF concentrations in large cohorts of pregnant individuals from high-income countries, including Canada, are limited. In the few studies that have recruited from these populations, SF is rarely measured during each trimester and the postpartum period. Nonetheless, previous investigations suggest that SF concentrations generally decline as pregnancy progresses (**Table 1**) (Akesson et al., 1998; Bencaiova et al., 2012; Berglund et al.,

2016; Berglund et al., 2017; Bowers et al., 2016; Cochrane et al., 2022; Khambalia et al., 2015; Gernand et al., 2019; Lee et al., 2014). Concentrations of either <12 µg/L or more commonly <15 µg/L are cut-offs for iron storage depletion during pregnancy (Walsh et al., 2011; Lee et al., 2014). The World Health Organization recently published guidelines that recommended the use of SF <15 µg/mL during the 1<sup>st</sup> trimester but did not list cut-offs for the 2<sup>nd</sup> or 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester citing the unknown impacts of hemodilution and inflammation on SF in mid to late pregnancy (WHO, 2020). However, a high threshold of <30 µg/L has been proposed by others (Nelson et al. 1978; O'Connor et al., 2016). From several investigations, the proportion of pregnant people with iron storage depletion increased across gestation (Table 1) (Hernández-Martinez et al., 2011; Walsh et al., 2011; Lee at al., 2014; Cochrane et al., 2022).

**Table 1.** Ranges of mean or median maternal SF concentrations and the prevalence of iron

 storage depletion among pregnant participants from high-income countries

	1 <sup>st</sup> Trimester	2 <sup>nd</sup> Trimester	3 <sup>rd</sup> Trimester
SF (µg/L)	25.4 – 95.3 <sup>1-3</sup>	19.9 - 34.0 4-6	10.0 - 19.2 2,5-9
Low iron stores (%)	$10 - 20^{10,11}$	22 - 57 6,10,11	35 - 71 6,9-11

Superscripts indicate citations for the data included in Table 1: <sup>1</sup>Bowers et al. 2016; <sup>2</sup>Gernand et al. 2019; <sup>3</sup>Khambalia et al. 2015; <sup>4</sup>Bencaiova et al. 2012; <sup>5</sup>Berglund et al. 2016; <sup>6</sup>Lee et al. 2014; <sup>7</sup>Akesson et al. 1998; <sup>8</sup>Berglund et al. 2017; <sup>9</sup>Cochrane et al. 2022; <sup>10</sup>Hernández-Martinez et al. 2011; <sup>11</sup>Walsh et al. 2011. Abbreviations: serum ferritin (SF).

#### 1.1.5.2 Soluble transferrin receptor (sTfR)

Systemic concentrations of soluble transferrin receptor (sTfR) are derived from the cleavage of TfRs from the exosomal compartments of cells (Ahn et al., 1993; Cao & O'Brien, 2013). After the binding of diferric or empty Tf to TfRs, a fraction of the empty Tf-TfR complexes are not recycled back to the plasma membrane and is instead rerouted to endosomes (Hopkins & Trowbridge, 1983). In these spaces, the extracellular domains of TfR can be cleaved creating two monomers, known as sTfRs, each with a weight of ~320 kDa (**Figure 2**) (Harms & Kaiser, 2015). In a state of intracellular ID, the expression of TfR1 is upregulated by IRP/IRE translational control mechanisms (Anderson et al., 2012; Dutt et al., 2022). While the proportion of extracellular TfR cleavage in endosomes is thought to be constant, a higher expression of TfR increases the

production and release of sTfR (Beguin, 2003). Therefore, as sTfR concentrations increase so does the extent of poor iron status. Many sTfRs are derived from iron deficient erythroid precursors, so its quantification can give insight into erythropoietic efficiency (Cao & O'Brien, 2013; Fisher & Nemeth, 2017), and higher sTfR concentrations are considered to be indicative of the 2<sup>nd</sup> stage of ID (Lynch et al., 2018).



**Figure 2.** A representation of a transferrin receptor (TfR) with its extracellular domains that become two soluble transferrin receptors (sTfRs) after cleavage (Hopkins & Trowbridge, 1983). Figure created using BioRender.com.

The quantification of maternal sTfR concentrations at multiple timepoints in cohorts of pregnant women from high-income nations are limited, especially among healthy participants. However, while the mean (or median) maternal sTfR concentrations were variable between studies, they generally suggest that this biomarker increases across pregnancy (**Table 2**) (Akesson et al., 1998; Bowers et al., 2016; Lee et al., 2014; Cochrane et al., 2022). A limitation with the use of this iron biomarker is that there is currently no consensus on the most clinically accurate sTfR cut-off representative of ID in pregnant people (WHO, 2014). Concentrations of >2.4 mg/L, >4.4 mg/L and >8.5 mg/L have been proposed (Akesson et al., 1998; Walsh et al., 2011; Lee et al., 2014; Næss-Andresen et al., 2019).

**Table 2.** Ranges of mean or median maternal sTfR concentrations among pregnant participants

 from high-income countries

	1 <sup>st</sup> Trimester	2 <sup>nd</sup> Trimester	3 <sup>rd</sup> Trimester
sTfR (mg/L)	$1.4 - 4.1^{1,2}$	4.2 (3.8-4.6) <sup>3</sup>	4.1 – 5.4 <sup>2-4</sup>

95% confidence intervals are shown in parenthesis and are only shown when there was only one study with a sTfR measurement for that timepoint. Superscripts indicate citations for the data included in Table 2: <sup>1</sup>Akesson et al. 1998; <sup>2</sup>Bowers et al. 2016; <sup>3</sup>Lee et al 2014; <sup>4</sup>Cochrane et al. 2022. Abbreviations: soluble transferrin receptor (sTfR).

## 1.1.5.3 Hepcidin

Hepcidin is a peptide involved in the regulation of iron mobilization from cellular stores and non-heme iron absorption in the small intestine (Park et al., 2001; Jordan et al., 2009). Both of these actions are critical for the maintenance of iron homeostasis, particularly the prevention of overload (Vela, 2018). When intracellular iron is high, a majority of FPN molecules are loaded with ferrous iron (Dutt et al., 2022). Hepcidin binds to an extracellular pocket of FPN, and it does so with a higher affinity when iron or other metals are present because of the resulting covalent interactions (**Figure 3**) (Billesbelle et al., 2020). In this configuration, hepcidin obstructs the FPN ion channel preventing iron export from cells into the circulation (O'Brien, 2022). As for its negative control on iron absorption, hepcidin is known to downregulate the expression of divalent transporter 1 (Mastrogiannaki et al., 2013), which hinders the apical transport of non-heme iron from the gut lumen into enterocytes. Decreases in the expression or systemic concentrations of hepcidin signals low iron status or iron-deficient erythropoiesis (Park et al., 2001; Jordan et al., 2009). Other details about hepcidin are provided in Appendix 1.2.2.



**Figure 3.** A representation of hepcidin (red) preventing the release of iron (blue) into the circulation through ferroportin (FPN; grey iron channel) (Billesbelle et al., 2020). Figure created using BioRender.com.

Beyond its role in iron regulation, systemic hepcidin concentrations may be reflective of inflammation (Tabbah et al., 2018). Hepatocytes are responsive to pro-inflammatory cytokines produced by innate immune cells when foreign materials are detected (Feelders et al., 1998). When IL-6 concentrations rise, hepcidin expression may proportionally increase as IL-6 receptors trigger pathways that can activate *HAMP*, the hepcidin gene (Pietrangelo et al., 2007). Therefore, inflammation may increase hepcidin concentrations, which could overestimate iron status adequacy and contribute to less iron availability (Nemeth & Ganz, 2014). During pregnancy, a downregulation of hepcidin may be essential to fulfill the increasing iron demands of the fetus, placenta and pregnant person (O'Brien, 2022). If elevated hepcidin is more reflective of maternal infections or chronic conditions that raise the expression of IL-6, there may be an increased risk of ID or even IDA (Anelli et al., 2018; Jones et al., 2021).

As with SF and sTfR, the quantification of maternal concentrations of hepcidin at different periods of gestation among generally healthy pregnant people is sparse. Clinical cut-offs of hepcidin concentrations that are suggestive of ID are not well-established (Fisher & Nemeth, 2017; O'Brien, 2022). In the studies that have reported maternal hepcidin concentrations in pregnancy, this biomarker is often shown to decrease throughout gestation, but variability in the quantified values is apparent among the investigations (**Table 3**) (Braithwaite, et al. 2019; Delaney et al., 2021a; Hedengran et al., 2016; Lee et al., 2014; Lee et al., 2016). Discrepancies in the hepcidin concentrations may reflect differences in several factors, including the risk of inflammation or malnutrition (Cappellini et al., 2020; Pietrangelo et al., 2007), between pregnant cohorts.

**Table 3.** Ranges of mean or median maternal hepcidin concentrations among pregnant

 participants from high-income countries

	1 <sup>st</sup> Trimester	2 <sup>nd</sup> Trimester	3 <sup>rd</sup> Trimester
Hepcidin (ng/mL)	5.8 – 7.3 <sup>1,2</sup>	1.2 – 24.0 <sup>2-5</sup>	0.8 – 21.3 <sup>1,2,4</sup>

Superscripts indicate the citations for the data included in Table 3: <sup>1</sup>Braithwaite et al. 2019; <sup>2</sup>Hedengran et al. 2016; <sup>3</sup>Delaney et al. 2021a; <sup>4</sup>Lee et al. 2014; <sup>5</sup>Lee et al. 2016.

## 1.1.5.4 Erythropoietin (EPO)

Erythropoietin is a sugar-conjugated peptide that regulates iron homeostasis by enhancing erythropoiesis during hypoxia (**Figure 4**) (Goldberg et al., 1988). The majority of systemic EPO is derived from peritubular interstitial fibroblasts in the kidneys (O'Brien, 2022; Peng et al., 2020). When oxygenation is adequate, the biosynthesis of EPO is either absent or very low, but its circulatory presence significantly increases during the deprivation of circulatory oxygen (Goldberg et al., 1988; Schuster et al., 1987). Upon arrival in the bone marrow, EPO increases the efficiency and success of erythropoiesis by triggering signaling cascades in erythrocyte precursors that reinforce cell division, differentiation and survival (Lacombe & Mayeux, 1999). Ultimately, increased EPO concentrations are reflective of a low iron status. Other details about EPO biology are provided in Appendix 1.2.3.



**Figure 4.** A representation of erythropoietin (EPO; orange) binding to the EPO receptor (EPOR; grey) on a cell surface. Binding of EPO to EPOR on erythrocyte precursors generate signal cascades that support the division, differentiation and survival of the cell (Lacombe & Mayeux, 1999). Figure created using BioRender.com.

Previous investigations suggest that maternal EPO concentrations increase throughout pregnancy (**Table 4**) (Delaney et al., 2021a; Kosiński et al., 2016; Lee at al., 2014), but these reports are limited. The quantification of maternal EPO concentrations may more reliably reveal the biological status of iron in the presence of inflammation; in fact, EPO may be involved in enhancing anti-inflammatory cascades (Peng et al., 2020). However, because this hormone is upregulated in response to hypoxia (Goldberg et al., 1988; Schuster et al., 1987), changes in maternal EPO concentrations are likely to occur further along in the ID continuum, closer to the onset of IDA (Delaney et al., 2021a). Nonetheless, maternal EPO concentrations may provide an

important indication of the extent of ID or erythropoietic demands during pregnancy (Nemeth & Ganz, 2014; Peng et al., 2020).

**Table 4.** Ranges of mean or median maternal EPO concentrations among pregnant participants

 from high-income countries

	1 <sup>st</sup> Trimester	2 <sup>nd</sup> Trimester	3 <sup>rd</sup> Trimester
EPO (mIU/mL)	$11.2 \pm 5.2^{-1}$	28.3 – 29.7 <sup>2,3</sup>	30.6 (26.3, 35.9) <sup>3</sup>

Standard deviations (mean  $\pm$  SD) or 95% confidence intervals (shown in parenthesis) are only shown when there was only one study with a EPO measurement for that timepoint. Superscripts indicate the citations for the data included in Table 4: <sup>1</sup>Kosiński et al. 2016; <sup>2</sup>Delaney et al. 2021a; <sup>3</sup>Lee et al. 2014. Abbreviations: erythropoietin (EPO).

## 1.1.5.5 Combined biomarker measurements

The use of two iron biomarkers may be more informative about iron status compared to the utilization of either one alone (Delaney et al., 2021a; Nadeem et al., 2011). More research is required to determine their physiological and statistical relevance (Curran-Everett, 2013).

## 1.1.5.5.1 sTfR-SF index (sTfR:SF)

During states of low iron status or ID, concentrations of SF and sTfR decrease and increase, respectively (Allen et al., 1998; Nelson et al., 1978). It has been proposed that combining these biomarkers may provide a more accurate insight into the extent of ID or iron-deficient erythropoiesis (Castel et al., 2012; Nadeem et al. 2011). As SF concentrations may be increased in the presence of inflammation, factoring in sTfR concentrations, which are thought to be less influenced by these environments, could be used to partially control for this confounding factor (Mei et al. 2017; Pradhan et al. 2020). sTfR-SF index (sTfR:SF) measurements are calculated by dividing sTfR concentrations by the logarithm of SF concentrations [sTfR/log(SF)] (Castel et al., 2012). As iron status decreases and accordingly, sTfR (the numerator) increases and SF (the denominator) decreases, and the sTfR:SF ratio increases. Investigations that report this index at more than one pregnancy timepoint in generally healthy females are limited, but van Santen et al. (2013) observed significant increases (<1 mg/µg in the 1<sup>st</sup> and 2<sup>nd</sup> trimesters; ~1.5 mg/µg in the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester).
# 1.1.5.5.2 Hepcidin-EPO ratio (hepcidin:EPO)

The ratio of hepcidin to EPO (hepcidin:EPO) was recently found to be highly indicative of both maternal and fetal iron status (Delaney et al. 2021a; Delaney et al. 2021b). The integration of hepcidin and EPO into one measure could be especially useful because it can reflect the extent of ID and oxygenation, respectively (Goldberg et al., 1988; Jordan et al., 2009). Like sTfR:SF, adding another biomarker that may not be influenced by pro-inflammatory states, like EPO (Peng et al. 2020), could provide a more accurate measure of hepcidin (O'Brien 2022). Therefore, this indicator is thought to be less impacted in the presence of inflammation. When the status of iron is low, hepcidin (the numerator) decreases and EPO (the denominator) increases, leading to lower hepcidin:EPO values. There may be only one study to date that has reported on maternal hepcidin:EPO concentrations during pregnancy and in this investigation, there was no difference between 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester and delivery measurements (Delaney et al. 2021a).

# 1.2 Vitamin D

Vitamin D has a multifaceted role in physiology (Bikle & Christakos, 2020). Humans can obtain vitamin D endogenously or exogenously (Webb et al., 1988), which will be further explained below. Broadly, there are two types of vitamin D, cholecalciferol (vitamin D3) and ergocalciferol (vitamin D2). These forms and their derivatives retain the same secosteroid backbone but retain unique functional groups (Lips, 2006), however, their biological impacts are thought to be similar (Bikle & Christakos, 2020; Tripkovic et al., 2012).

### 1.2.1 Vitamin D metabolism and homeostasis

# 1.2.1.1 Endogenous synthesis

Endogenous production of vitamin D3 is localized in the epidermis and begins in the presence of an adequate dose of ultraviolet B (UVB) radiation (Clemens et al., 1982; Webb et al. 1988). The sunlight penetrates into the skin to promote the conversion of 7-dehydrocholesterol to pre-vitamin D3 (Bikle & Christakos, 2020). Pre-vitamin D3 is sterically unstable and quickly undergoes a reversible rearrangement into its epimer, vitamin D3. After vitamin D3 is formed, it can enter into the systemic pool by diffusion (Haddad et al., 1993).

The extent of cutaneous vitamin D production is dependent on several factors or personal characteristics (Dominguez et al., 2021). Vitamin D3 synthesis is positively correlated with the

surface area of the non-clothed skin that is exposed to UVB and the duration of time spent in sunlight (Webb et al., 1988; Holick et al., 2002). Endogenous production is also reliant on the intensity of UVB radiation which can be modified by weather events, climate patterns, season and latitude of residence (Lehmann, 2009). In fact, very little to no vitamin D3 is endogenously produced at or past latitudes of ~35 degrees north or south of the equator during non-summer months (Cannell et al., 2008), a phenomenon coined as the 'vitamin D winter' (Webb et al., 1988). Another consideration is skin pigmentation (Clemens et al., 1982). The darkness of skin is related to the expression of epidermal melanin (Zonios et al., 2001). Overtime, melanin molecules migrate up the epidermis to the skin surface where they can absorb UVB rays. Resultingly, only a fraction of radiation, proportional to the concentration of epidermal melanin, is accessible for the light-dependent biosynthesis of vitamin D3 (Lehmann, 2009; Osmancevic et al., 2015).

## 1.2.1.2 Exogenous sources, digestion and absorption

The consumption of vitamin D in food or supplements can be a significant source of this micronutrient (Dominguez et al., 2021; Vieth, 1999). In fact, the vitamin D dietary reference intakes outlined by Health Canada were derived under the assumption that endogenous production is minimal (Government of Canada, 2020). Solar radiation increases the risk of oncogenic phenotypes (Armstrong et al. 1997), so these guidelines favour sun avoidance to protect against skin cancer rather than recommending UVB exposure to ensure vitamin D repletion (Government of Canada, 2020). Food sources that contain vitamin D, either as vitamin D2 or vitamin D3, are generally limited (Dominguez et al., 2021). However, fatty fish (cod, salmon and sardines) (Barnett, 1982), organ meats and egg yolks contain vitamin D3, whereas uncooked mushrooms (shiitake or maitake) are the highest natural sources of vitamin D2 (NIH, 2022b). The addition of vitamin D to milk derived from cows and margarine through fortification is mandated in Canada (Health Canada, 2020; Langlois et al. 2010). Despite these food sources, the highest exogenous source of vitamin D is thought to be from supplements (Vieth, 1999). Vitamin D3 or D2 or other derivatives of these compounds, with or without additional nutrients, are commercially available in a variety of doses from different brands (Pludowski et al., 2018).

As a lipid-soluble micronutrient, the digestion and absorption of vitamin D forms are highly related to other dietary fats (Maurya & Aggarawal, 2017). The stomach is thought to be an important mediator of vitamin D liberalization. If vitamin D is bound to vitamin D binding protein (DBP), gastric pepsin or duodenal trypsin can degrade this carrier (Dominguez et al., 2021; Tso & Fujimoto, 1991). Entry of lipids and proteins into the small intestine signals the release of cholecystokinin triggering the secretion of bile acids into the duodenum (Dockray, 2012; Polak et al., 1975). Bile acids further emulsify and solubilize vitamin D into amphipathic micelles that diffuse into enterocytes (Maurya & Aggarawal, 2017). Inside enterocytes, vitamin D and other lipids are integrated to form chylomicrons (Ghosh et al., 2022, pp. 65–67), and these transport vesicles are secreted into lymphatic circulation destined for the liver (Reboul, 2015).

### 1.2.1.3 Hormonal activation

Regardless of endogenous or exogenous origin, vitamin D undergoes two regulated hydroxylation reactions to yield its hormonally active form, 1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D (1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D) (Ponchon et al., 1969; Norman et al., 1971). The first modification occurs at the 25<sup>th</sup> carbon by the addition of a hydroxyl group via mitochondrial 25-hydroxylases in the liver (Jenkinson, 2019); the resulting product is calcidiol or 25-hydroxyvitamin D (25(OH)D) (Blunt et al., 1968), the most abundant vitamin D metabolite in the circulation (Galior et al., 2018). Hepatic cytochrome P450 2R1 is the major enzyme that contributes to 25(OH)D formation (Cheng et al., 2004). In the kidneys, a second hydroxylation occurs at the 1<sup>st</sup> carbon of 25(OH)D yielding 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D, a reaction mediated by 1- $\alpha$ -hydroxylases (Xu et al., 2015; Zhu et al., 2013).

# 1.2.1.4 Circulatory transport and intracellular binding proteins

The majority of systemic vitamin D metabolites are bound to DBP, or the vitamin D binding protein (Daiger et al. 1975; Imawari et al., 1976). Indeed, previous studies suggest that over 80% of 25(OH)D and 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D are bound to DBP when present in the blood stream (Bikle & Christakos, 2020; Galior et al., 2018). Lower affinity chelation to albumin makes up the majority of the remaining non-DBP vitamin D transport (Swamy, 2008), but a small proportion (<1%) is thought to be present in a non-bound, free form (Bikle & Christakos, 2020).

Vitamin D receptors (VDRs) are structurally nuanced receptors with a plethora of transcriptional and non-transcriptional related activities (Brumbaugh & Haussler, 1974). These receptors contain a ligand binding domain, that binds 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D, and a DNA binding domain (Freedman & Towers, 1991; Vanhooke et al., 2004). Interestingly, the particular way in which a ligand binds to VDR can modify the overall conformation and function of the complex. In the

nucleus,  $1,25(OH)_2D$ -VDR complexes bind retinoid X receptor- $\alpha$  to form its fully functional state as a transcription factor (Orlov et al., 2012). Recruitment of other mediating molecules, including steroid receptor co-activators 1, 2 and 3, dictate the specificity of genomic actions, usually via chromatin-dependent or other epigenetic changes (Bikle & Christakos, 2020; Oda et al., 2009). The target genes of VDR action are often specific to the particular cell environment.

For additional details regarding the regulation of vitamin D activation, cellular uptake and storage, see Appendix 2.1.

## 1.2.2 An important physiological role of vitamin D: neurological function

There is evidence that suggests the presence of vitamin D in brain tissues (Eyles et al., 2005; Landel et al., 2018). Molecules of 25(OH)D can traverse the BBB (Christensen & Birn, 2002), and they are likely converted to  $1,25(OH)_2D$  as one of the major 1- $\alpha$ -hydroxylases, hepatic cytochrome P450 27B1, is expressed in the brain (Eyles et al., 2005; Landel et al., 2018). Other vitamin D metabolites have been located in the CSF (Zelzer et al., 2021), but whether they can cross the BBB like 25(OH)D is unclear. Neuronal and glial cells are known to express VDRs (Eyles et al., 2005), further implicating a demand for vitamin D in this environment.

Previous studies propose a role for vitamin D in the development and ongoing maintenance of the brain (Groves et al., 2014). VDR-related changes in protein expression, like glial or T cell cytokine concentrations, have been shown to be anti-inflammatory or anti-oxidative (Dulla et al., 2016; Won et al., 2015; Smolders et al., 2009). Moreover, during early life, the coordinated actions of 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D may program the development of neurons through the expression of nerve growth factor (Brown et al., 2003) and glial derived neurotrophic factor (Sanchez et al., 2009). Most of the above evidence was derived from in vitro and pre-clinical studies, although research in humans is ongoing (Eyles et al. 2013). The role of vitamin D in immunomodulation is discussed in Appendix 2.1.

# 1.2.3 Vitamin D demands during pregnancy

There is compiling evidence suggesting the importance of vitamin D in the regulation of maternal, placental and fetal health during pregnancy (Karras et al., 2018). Although the specific requirements of each compartment are less defined compared to iron, the proposed gestational

adaptations of vitamin D homeostasis in pregnant people will be discussed below (Cyprian et al., 2019). Placental and fetal vitamin D dynamics and regulation are also detailed next.

#### 1.2.3.1 Maternal demands

The availability of maternal  $1,25(OH)_2D$  and more recently, DBP, may increase as pregnancy progresses (Bikle et al., 1984; Steichen et al., 1980). It has also been proposed that the regulation of maternal vitamin D metabolism is unique to the gestational period. Notably, the renal expression of 1- $\alpha$ -hydroxylases are reported to significantly increase across pregnancy (Kirby et al., 2013). Pregnancy-specific mediators, like estradiol, and their physiological cascades may contribute to the upregulation of the latter enzymes and subsequently,  $1,25(OH)_2D$  (Baksi & Kenny, 1978). Increases in maternal DBP concentrations across pregnancy may function to improve systemic vitamin D binding capacity (Zhang et al., 2014). In contrast, others have concluded that DBP affinities for vitamin D metabolites decrease across gestation to facilitate easier offloading for maternal use or fetal mobilization (Bikle et al., 1984; Steichen et al., 1980).

An adequate status of vitamin D is thought to promote the ongoing health of pregnant individuals (Kirby et al., 2013). As in non-pregnant people, 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D is osteoprotective (Karras et al., 2018). During pregnancy, vitamin D dependent upregulation of calcium transporters and receptors in gut enterocytes and renal tubular cells is crucial to ensure enough calcium is accrued to maintain maternal calcium homeostasis in the presence of fetal endowment (Morrison et al., 1994; Priemel et al., 2010). Indeed, it has been reported that by late pregnancy, the amount of absorbed calcium is significantly increased compared to the pre-pregnancy period (Ritchie et al., 1998). However, there may be other factors that further increase maternal calcium status during gestation, such as estradiol (Karras et al., 2018). Vitamin D may also promote maternal immunosuppression towards microchimeric fetal cells bearing paternal antigens (Tamblyn et al., 2015; Lee et al., 2020). It has been postulated that without vitamin D and other contributors to immunotolerance, inflammation could lead to adverse health outcomes in the developing offspring and pregnant individual (Lapillonne, 2010).

Despite these findings, global surveillance of vitamin D status among different populations, including pregnant individuals, is limited (Bodnar et al., 2007). As a result, the true prevalence of vitamin D insufficiency among pregnant people is unclear (Özdemir et al., 2018). Health agencies from Canada and the United States currently recommend that pregnant people should consume

600 (International Units) IU/day of vitamin D (ACOG, 2021; Government of Canada, 2020; NIH, 2022b), whereas the Australian and United Kingdom recommendations are 400 IU/day (Australian Government, 2019; National Health Service, 2020). In a policy statement from the World Health Organization, various experts stated there was insufficient evidence to warrant the universal supplementation of vitamin D during pregnancy (WHO, 2012). This is in spite of other observational and clinical studies that concluded doses beyond current recommendations, including 1000 IU or 2000 IU per day, significantly reduced maternal vitamin D deficiency compared to lower amounts (400 IU/day) (Hollis et al., 2011; Pérez-López et al., 2015). In another investigation, healthy pregnant females living in a Canadian city reported that the RDA of 600 IU/day throughout gestation did not appear to protect against vitamin D insufficiency in many participants (Aghajafari et al., 2016). Moreover, maternal vitamin D status screening during pregnancy is not recommended because an evidence-based consensus about the risks and benefits of the practice has not been established (ACOG, 2011). Still, there are apparent caveats to this guideline as there is an acknowledgement of risk factors that may make pregnant individuals more vulnerable to a vitamin D deficiency (Pearce et al., 2010), as described above. Overall, the decision to screen for vitamin D status or recommend a supplement of this micronutrient during pregnancy seems to rely on the discretion of healthcare providers (Rockwell et al., 2018).

## 1.2.3.2 Placental demands

The placenta may house a unique environment for vitamin D metabolism (Shin et al., 2010). Previous studies have confirmed the presence of important mediators of vitamin D homeostasis, including VDR and DBP, and enzymes, like 1- $\alpha$ -hydroxylases, in trophoblast samples (Díaz et al., 2000; Shahbazi et al., 2011). Despite this, the regulation of vitamin D may be different within the placenta compared to the kidneys (Karras et al., 2018). Notably, the placental biosynthesis of 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D seems to outweigh its degradation so that more of it is readily available (Zehnder et al., 2002). A possible mechanism for this observation could relate to observed increases in the expression and efficiency of 1- $\alpha$ -hydroxylases (Díaz et al. 2000; Evans et al. 2004). To support the increased biosynthesis of 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D, a higher amount of 25(OH)D molecules must be acquired from the maternal circulation. Previous evidence suggests that 25(OH)D-DBP complexes can enter the STB via megalin-cubilin transporters, providing an avenue of placental importation (Burke et al., 2013; Christensen & Birn, 2002; Shin et al., 2010). Along this line,

positive correlations between maternal 25(OH)D concentrations and placental 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D abundances have been reported (Park et al. 2017).

Vitamin D may be responsible for various placental functions (Evans et al., 2004; Shin et al., 2010). The decidual and extravillous trophoblast remodelling that occurs during placental development could be partially modulated by VDR signaling cascades (Emerson et al., 1985; Zehnder et al., 2002). Moreover, when the placenta is developed, vitamin D may also aid in the transfer of essential nutrients from the maternal to the fetal circulation (Ganguly et al., 2018). Specifically, VDR mediated changes in gene expression and DBP dynamics support calcium and amino acid transfer by targeting calcium absorption proteins and amino acid transporters, respectively (Cleal et al., 2015; Young et al., 2014). An adequate placental status of vitamin D could promote the establishment and maintenance of immune tolerance at the STB interface (Tamblyn et al., 2015). In fact, 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D has been shown to program placental natural killer and T cells towards immunosuppressive phenotypes, and it may also be involved in the upregulation of antigenic sensors, like toll-like receptors (Evans et al., 2006; Shin et al., 2010).

## 1.2.3.3 Fetal demands

The fetus is reliant on maternal vitamin D availability to endow its own supply of the vitamin, which is critical for their development and growth (Eyles et al., 2013). As quantified in umbilical cord blood, a major contributing metabolite in the fetal blood stream is 25(OH)D, primarily 25(OH)D3 (Markestad et al., 1984), which is reasonable considering this compound has been found to cross the placenta from the maternal circulation (Bouillon et al., 1981). Positive relationships between maternal vitamin D concentrations and cord blood vitamin D concentrations were deemed significant in a recent meta-analysis (Wong et al., 2022). Further evidence of the importance of fetal vitamin D acquisition is that the offspring may express modulators of its metabolism in utero. Notably, the fetal parathyroid gland can synthesize parathyroid hormone-related peptide (Moniz et al., 1990), which may enhance the activity of renal 1- $\alpha$ -hydroxylases to produce 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D (Ardawi et al., 1997; Kovacs, 2014).

1.2.4 A low or high maternal vitamin D status during pregnancy: implicated health outcomes1.2.4.1 Maternal outcomes

Maternal vitamin D deficiency or toxicity may increase the risk for certain medical conditions (Cannell et al., 2008), but evidence from human investigations is limited. If a pregnant individual has a low vitamin D status, they may not absorb and retain calcium as optimally, potentially leading to maternal hypocalcemia (Hashemipour et al., 2013; Lapillonne, 2010). This could lead to dental and skeletal mineralization impairments and possibly a future predisposition to low bone mineral densities, osteoporosis or osteomalacia (Lips, 2006). A low maternal vitamin D status has also been linked to adverse mental health outcomes, like more self-reported symptoms of depression (Aghajafari et al., 2018b; Brandenberg et al., 2012; Robinson et al., 2014). However, there are seemingly more studies that examined the risk of postpartum depression and less that considered the impact of gestational vitamin D status on maternal mental health during pregnancy, and even fewer have assessed outcomes at both timepoints in the same investigation. An excessively high maternal vitamin D status may lead to toxicities and other adverse conditions, including hypercalcemia, calcium-related kidney precipitations or changes in mental processing or attention (Dinour et al., 2015; Inzucchi et al., 2004; Schoenmakers et al., 2020). Accordingly, pregnant people in Canada are recommended to not consume over 4000 IU/day of vitamin D (Government of Canada, 2020; Tripkovic et al., 2012).

# 1.2.4.2 Offspring outcomes

An insufficient maternal vitamin D status throughout gestation has also been associated with poor fetal outcomes (Cyprian et al., 2019; Wong et al., 2022). Without an appropriate amount of vitamin D available in the maternal circulation, the adequacy of fetal 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D may be compromised, which has been reported to increase the risk of improper fetal skeletal development (Mahon et al., 2010) and adverse birth outcomes (Rodriguez et al., 2015; Wei et al., 2013). Furthermore, maternal vitamin D insufficiency and abnormal DBP dynamics have been implicated in preterm birth (Amegah et al., 2017; Kook et al., 2018). As labour is thought to be at least partially induced by a series of inflammatory cascades, it has been postulated that vitamin D could be protective by suppressing the premature activation of these signals (Evans et al., 2006; Ota et al., 2015). A lower fetal status of vitamin D has also been associated with cortical modifications in the brain along with other behavioural outcomes in postnatal life (Gooch et al., 2019;

Whitehouse et al., 2012), including attention-deficit hyperactivity disorders (García-Serna & Morales, 2020). Still, whether inadequacies of maternal vitamin D during pregnancy contribute to permanent neurodevelopmental outcomes is yet to be determined in human studies.

1.2.5 Detecting vitamin D deficiencies or excess during pregnancy: the utility of biomarkers

A vitamin D deficiency can be conceptualized into different steps or benchmarks (Heaney, 2004). The first indication is typically low serum calcium, or hypocalcemia, which can be followed by several bone-related or other pathologies that may worsen overtime if the deficiency is not corrected. Specifically, osteoporosis, or the loss of bone mass, could manifest independently or together with osteomalacia, a state of insufficient mineralization by unchecked bone resorption (Elbossaty, 2017; Golounina et al., 2020). Rickets is a form of osteomalacia that impacts skeletal development during growth periods, making it potentially relevant during adolescent or early adulthood pregnancies before bone plate fusion (Wharton & Bishop, 2003; Lerner, 1980). Although toxicity is thought to be uncommon (Galior et al., 2018), the popularization of vitamin D as a universal health promotor, especially in the treatment of SARS-CoV-2, may lead to an increased prevalence of toxic exposures in the future (Mohan et al., 2020).

The contribution of endogenous and exogenous sources to the status of vitamin D make biomarkers of this micronutrient descriptive and clinically informative tools (Clemens et al., 1982; Norman, 1998). As metabolomic research has been proliferating over recent years, a new understanding about the complexities of biological vitamin D metabolism has emerged (Jenkinson, 2019). For example, vitamin D compounds with diverse chemical modifications, such as those conjugated with glucuronide groups, have been identified (Jenkinson et al., 2022; Slominski et al., 2015). Carbon 3 (C3)-epimerization is another pathway that will be further described below (Jenkinson, 2019).

### 1.2.5.1 25-hydroxyvitamin D (25(OH)D)

Clinically, the most common method of determining vitamin D status is through the quantification of systemic 25(OH)D concentrations (Heaney, 2004; Ponchon et al., 1969), but there is contention about the appropriate cut-offs to define vitamin D deficiency or insufficiency when using this biomarker. Health Canada defines vitamin D deficiency as a systemic 25(OH)D concentrations <30 nmol/L (<12 ng/mL) in most people (Health Canada, 2020). However, among

other researchers and agencies, the general consensus is that 25(OH)D concentrations <50 nmol/L (or <20 ng/mL) indicate a deficiency (Munns et al., 2016), whereas concentrations between 50 and <75 nmol/L (or 20 to <30 ng/mL) represent insufficiency (Holick et al., 2011). In one investigation, skeletal pathologies were present even if 25(OH)D concentrations were between 50 to <75 nmol/L (Priemel et al., 2010), supporting the use of the more sensitive cut-off of <75 nmol/L to indicate a low vitamin D status (Hanley et al., 2010). In the context of pregnancy, maternal 25(OH)D concentrations typically fall between 50 to 100 nmol/L, but these figures can vary depending on the population (Karras et al., 2018; Zhang et al., 2014).

The term 25(OH)D actually refers to multiple metabolites (Ponchon et al., 1969). Many of these compounds can now be individually quantified through liquid chromatography with tandem mass spectroscopy (LC-MS/MS) (Jenkinson et al., 2022), which is presently considered to be the gold standard for the measurement of vitamin D metabolites (Erdman et al., 2019; Galior et al., 2018). The biomarkers below fall into the group of 25(OH)D compounds (Jenkinson, 2019).

# 1.2.5.1.1 25-hydoxyvitamin D3 (25(OH)D3)

Vitamin D3 can be hepatically hydroxylated to form 25-hydroxyvitamin D3 (25(OH)D3) (**Figure 5**) (Blunt et al., 1968; Zhu et al., 2013). As 25(OH)D3 comprises a large fraction of total 25(OH)D, its systemic concentrations are clinical proxies of vitamin D status when measured in human blood (Heaney, 2004).



**Figure 5.** The chemical structure of 25-hydroxyvitamin D3 (25(OH)D3) (Jenkinson, 2019). Figure drawn using MolView.org.

The quantification of maternal 25(OH)D3 concentrations at multiple gestational timepoints among pregnant individuals from high-income countries is limited. Nonetheless, previously

reported mean or median maternal concentrations of 25(OH)D3 are quite variable between studies (**Table 5**) (Fernández-Alonso et al., 2012; Karras et al., 2013; Mao et al., 2022; Markestad et al., 1984; Morales et al., 2012; Rodriguez et al., 2015). As with total 25(OH)D, there is presently no cut-off concentration of 25(OH)D3 to define vitamin D insufficiency or deficiency when this biomarker is independently quantified. However, it appears that the proposed total 25(OH)D thresholds have been extrapolated for use with 25(OH)D3; for example, 25(OH)D3 concentrations <50 nmol/L to define a vitamin D deficiency (Fernández-Alonso et al., 2012). Still, this practice may not have the highest accuracy considering other metabolites comprise total 25(OH)D, such as 25-hydroxyvitamin D2 (25(OH)D2) the status of which could vary depending on the dietary and supplemental practices of individuals (Jenkinson, 2019; Wiebe & Binkley, 2014).

**Table 5.** Ranges of mean or median maternal 25(OH)D3 concentrations among pregnant

 participants from high-income countries

	1 <sup>st</sup> Trimester	2 <sup>nd</sup> Trimester	3 <sup>rd</sup> Trimester
25(OH)D3 (nmol/L)	69.0 - 73.5 <sup>1,2</sup>	53.0 - 74.0 <sup>3,4</sup>	34.6 - 90.8 1,5,6

Superscripts indicate the citations for data included in Table 5: <sup>1</sup>Fernández-Alonso et al. 2012; <sup>2</sup>Rodriguez et al. 2015; <sup>3</sup>Mao et al. 2022; <sup>4</sup>Morales et al. 2012; <sup>5</sup>Karras et al. 2013; <sup>6</sup>Markestad et al. 1984. Abbreviations: 25-hydroxyvitamin D3 (25(OH)D3).

# 1.2.5.1.2 3-epi-hydroxyvitamin D3 (3-epi-25(OH)D3)

Although epimers of vitamin D metabolites have been detected in humans (Bailey et al., 2013), their metabolic pathways, biological activities and implications in clinical measurements remain largely undescribed. An epimer is a stereoisomer that contains a different configuration at only one stereogenic centre (Rosanoff, 1906). In the case of the 3C epimer of 25(OH)D3, 3-epi-hydroxyvitamin D3 (3-epi-25(OH)D3), the stereogenic centre at the 3<sup>rd</sup> carbon is enzymatically converted from the  $\alpha$  to the  $\beta$  configuration (**Figure 6**) (Al-Zohily et al., 2020; Bailey et al. 2013). Many vitamin D metabolites may be susceptible to epimerization, but 3-epi-25(OH)D3 has been of particular interest because it is the isomer of the highly abundant 25(OH)D3 (Jenkinson, 2019). Other epimers, including 3-epi-hydroxyvitamin D2, are also known to exist but their contribution to human vitamin D status is even less understood (Wiebe & Binkley, 2014). Although the

mechanistic details of C3-epimerization are not well-described, its enzymatic synthesis is achieved by 3-epimerases (Al-Zohily et al., 2020). Regarding biological activity, some in vitro investigations suggest that fully active C3-epimers retain less functional capacity possibly from different interactions with the VDR (Al-Zohily et al., 2020; Kamao et al., 2004).

Concentrations of 3-epi-25(OH)D3 can be reliably quantified from human blood samples via LC-MS/MS (Bailey et al., 2013). In previous studies, the proportion of 3-epi-25(OH)D3 to 25(OH)D3 concentrations were estimated to be between 4% to 10% (Hanson et al., 2016; Mao et al., 2022). Some researchers have expressed a concern whether the inclusion of these epimers within total 25(OH)D concentrations lead to the overestimation of vitamin D adequacy if they are indeed less biologically active (Al-Zohily et al., 2020; Cooke et al., 2015; Kamao et al., 2004).



**Figure 6.** The chemical structure of 3-epi-25-hydroxyvitamin D3 (3-epi-25(OH)D3) (Jenkinson, 2019). The 3<sup>rd</sup> carbon where epimerization occurs is indicated. Figure drawn using MolView.org.

The quantification of this biomarker among pregnant individuals is rare. Notably, compared to adults, 3-epi-25(OH)D3 concentrations in children under 24 months of age appear to be significantly higher (Singh et al., 2006; Yazdanpanah et al., 2013). However, similarities between maternal and infant 3-epi-25(OH)D3 concentrations were reported at delivery in Zhang et al., (2013), suggesting that gestation may be a time of increased vitamin D epimerization. Maternal 3-epi-25(OH)D3 concentrations in generally healthy pregnancies have been reported (Hanson et al., 2016; Karras et al., 2013; Mao et al., 2022), but not in all trimesters (**Table 6**).

**Table 6.** Ranges of mean or median maternal 3-epi-25(OH)D3 concentrations among pregnant

 participants from high-income countries

	1 <sup>st</sup> Trimester	2 <sup>nd</sup> Trimester	3 <sup>rd</sup> Trimester
3-epi-25(OH)D3 (nmol/L)	NA	1.9 (1.5) <sup>1</sup>	4.3 – 7.1 <sup>2,3</sup>

The interquartile range (IQR), as shown in parenthesis, is given in the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester column because there was only one study with a 3-epi-25(OH)D3 measurement at that timepoint. Superscripts indicate the citations for data included in Table 6: <sup>1</sup>Mao et al. 2022; <sup>2</sup>Hanson et al. 2016; <sup>3</sup>Karras et al. 2013. Abbreviations: not available (NA); 3-epi-hydroxyvitamin D3 (3-epi-25(OH)D3).

## 1.3 Evidence for relationships between iron and vitamin D

Relationships among iron and vitamin D biomarker concentrations or clinically defined deficiencies have been identified in human populations, including children and older adults (Kang et al., 2015; Masoud et al., 2020; Yoo & Cho, 2015). Results from studies in human pregnancies as well as proposed pre-clinical mechanisms will be discussed below.

### 1.3.1 Observational evidence during human pregnancies

Significant positive relationships between maternal iron and vitamin D biomarkers during different timepoints of pregnancy were reported in some studies. An observational study that included pregnant participants in their 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester found that the presence of anemia and ID were significantly related to a low maternal vitamin D status, defined by maternal 25(OH)D concentrations <50 nmol/L (Bener et al., 2013). Similarly, low maternal 25(OH)D concentrations across mid to late gestation or delivery were significantly associated with low maternal Hb concentrations in other investigations (Braithwaite et al., 2019; Finkelstein et al., 2012; Park, 2017; Thomas et al., 2015). However, only two of the five studies that found a positive relationship between low maternal 25(OH)D and Hb concentrations also measured at least one other iron biomarker during gestation (Braithwaite et al., 2019; Thomas et al., 2015). The sole assessment of maternal Hb without simultaneously measuring other iron biomarkers, like SF or sTfR, is not the most accurate proxy of maternal iron status as other factors can contribute to anemia during pregnancy (Fisher & Nemeth, 2017). Indeed, many of these investigations were cohort studies that included pregnant people with particular characteristics that may significantly increase their risk

for non-iron related anemia, including infections (Finkelstein et al., 2012; Thomas et al., 2015). This idea may be exemplified in a study where low 25(OH)D concentrations were associated with an increased risk of maternal anemia at delivery, but there were no significant differences in maternal SF concentrations among vitamin D deficient (<50 nmol/L) or sufficient ( $\geq$ 50 nmol/L) groups at the same timepoint (Park, 2017). Moreover, the positive associations between 25(OH)D and Hb concentrations could reflect the high prevalence of maternal low status or deficiencies in iron and vitamin D independently (Kiely et al., 2021; Parisi et al., 2014), and not necessarily a metabolic interaction between these micronutrients.

In contrast, other evidence suggests that maternal 25(OH)D concentrations were inversely associated with iron biomarkers. In one study, after pregnant individuals with ID (SF <12  $\mu$ g/L) received a 1 g injection of ferric carboxymaltose in either their 2<sup>nd</sup> or 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester, maternal concentrations of SF and hepcidin increased and 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D concentrations decreased (Huang et al., 2018). In two other studies, maternal SF concentrations significantly decreased and 25(OH)D concentrations increased across mid to late gestation compared to concentrations in the 1<sup>st</sup> trimester after the consumption of either a multiple micronutrient supplement, containing iron (27 mg) and vitamin D (200 IU) (Schulze et al., 2019), or constantly supplemented iron (8 mg/day) and vitamin D (280 IU/day) (Looman et al., 2019).

Still, there is other evidence that iron and vitamin D status associations are only specific to certain gestational timepoints or biomarkers. For example, no relationships were reported between maternal SF, hepcidin, or serum iron concentrations and 25(OH)D concentrations during early pregnancy or at delivery, but relationships were identified during mid-gestation (Braithwaite et al., 2019; Thomas et al., 2015). In another study, variations in maternal 25(OH)D, SF and hepcidin occurred simultaneously, but there were no significant changes in 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D concentrations across the same time period (Braithwaite et al., 2021). A particular strength of Braithwaite et al., (2021) is that multiple vitamin D status biomarkers, 25(OH)D and 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D, were quantified from maternal blood samples. However, the measurement of multiple iron or vitamin D biomarkers in the same investigation has rarely been conducted.

## 1.3.2 Proposed metabolic interactions

Metabolic pathway interactions between various metabolites and regulators of iron and vitamin D have been explored but not fully elucidated (Figure 7). Alon et al. (2002) found that

the application of 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D to a cell line of erythroid precursors increased the expression of their EPO receptors, and that in the presence of EPO, the division of these cells were enhanced. Moreover, positive associations between iron depletion, EPO and the enhanced expression of fibroblast growth factor 23 have been reported (Braithwaite et al., 2021; Clinkenbeard et al., 2014). The latter growth factor has been negatively correlated with 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D expression (Icardi et al., 2013). Together these findings suggest that the abundance of 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D may modulate EPO function, such as erythropoiesis, but that EPO might also negatively regulate this metabolite.

Another group of studies reported associations between vitamin D biomarkers and hepcidin (Thomas et al. 2015; Zughaiger et al. 2014). Specifically, hepcidin expression may be suppressed via VDR-dependent downregulation of its gene, *HAMP* (Bacchetta et al. 2014; Zughaiger et al. 2014). Bacchetta et al. (2014) also showed that the expression of ferritin was significantly reduced when high doses of either 25(OH)D or 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D were applied to hepatocytes in vitro. These findings are consistent with the reported inverse relationships among both 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D and 25(OH)D with hepcidin and SF concentrations in pregnant women (Braithwaite et al. 2021; Huang et al. 2018; Looman et al. 2019; Schulze et al. 2019). However, given the relationship between SF and hepcidin with inflammation (Lynch et al. 2018; Mei et al. 2017), it is not clear whether these relationships reflect an interaction between vitamin D and iron pathways, or between vitamin D and immunomodulation (Meza-Meza et al., 2022). Still, potential changes in systemic SF and hepcidin concentrations. Ultimately, these interactions provide mechanistic frameworks that should be explored in future experiments to determine if they are relevant to maternal iron and vitamin D status during pregnancy.



**Figure 7.** Several proposed interactions between vitamin D and iron metabolites or regulators. The availability of 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D may upregulate the expression of EPOR on erythroid precursors (Alon

et al., 2002). Systemic concentrations of EPO may mediate the correlation between 25(OH)D and hemoglobin concentrations (Thomas et al., 2015). The hormonal form of vitamin D, 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D, may suppress *HAMP* gene expression through interactions with the VDR (Bacchetta et al., 2014; Zughaiger et al., 2014). Finally, prolonged ID can lead to iron-deficient erythropoiesis and an enhanced expression of EPO (Braithwaite et al., 2021). Increases in EPO may upregulate FGF23, a down-regulator of 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D biosynthesis. Abbreviations: erythropoietin (EPO); fibroblast growth factor 23 (FGF23); *human antimicrobial peptide (HAMP*); 25-hydroxyvitamin D (25(OH)D); 1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D (1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D).

# 1.3.3 Methodological inconsistencies and research gaps

Beyond certain critiques specific to individual studies, there are other general inconsistencies in this area of the literature. Crucial characteristics of pregnant individuals that may influence nutrient status were not regularly reported in many studies (Dominguez et al., 2021). Particularly, the self-reported ethnicity of participants was only identified in a subset of studies (Braithwaite et al., 2021; Looman et al., 2019; Thomas et al., 2015). The range of maternal ages in many of the studies were variable, including some where younger females made up the majority of the included participants (Braithwaite et al., 2021; Finkelstein et al., 2012; Thomas et al., 2015). Although the important question of whether there is a relationship between iron and vitamin D should be explored in all expectant people, results from studies that include adolescent participants may not be generalizable to pregnant adults because younger females are still growing, and their requirements are different (Partridge, 2020).

There were also differences in the methodological approaches between investigations. Inconsistencies in the techniques used to measure the same biomarkers might have contributed to discrepancies in results. For example, 25(OH)D concentrations were measured by either chemiluminescent immunoassays (Finkelstein et al., 2012; Huang et al., 2018; Schulze et al., 2019), radioimmunoassays (Bener et al., 2013; Braithwaite et al., 2019; Park, 2017) or mass spectroscopy (Looman et al., 2019). Finally, different thresholds were used to define vitamin D status between studies. Maternal vitamin D deficiency was defined by 25(OH)D concentrations of <25 (Braithwaite et al., 2019), <30 (Braithwaite et al., 2021; Thomas et al., 2015), <50 (Finkelstein et al., 2012; Park, 2017; Schulze et al., 2019) or <72.5 nmol/L (Bener et al., 2013).

# 1.3.4 Conclusions about the current state of research

Ultimately, interactions between iron and vitamin D status during pregnancy are still poorly understood. The number of mechanistic investigations exploring this topic are increasing, but more research, especially in pregnancy-specific settings, is warranted. In future studies there should be an emphasis on adjusting for relevant maternal characteristics, and examining whether maternal iron and vitamin D status adequacy influences maternal and offspring health outcomes.

### 1.4 The Alberta Pregnancy Outcomes and Nutrition (APrON) study

## 1.4.1 Rationale, aim and objectives

The Alberta Pregnancy Outcomes and Nutrition (APrON) longitudinal cohort study was conceptualized to explore nutritional contributions to important maternal and child health outcomes (Kaplan et al., 2014; Letourneau et al., 2022). The investigators of APrON aimed to assess relationships between pre-pregnancy, pregnancy or postpartum nutrition and key maternal and offspring health outcomes, including obstetric conditions and offspring neurodevelopment.

A strong rationale for the development of the APrON study was the increasing prevalence of maternal and youth mental illness in Alberta and Canada (Kaplan et al., 2014; Letourneau et al., 2022). Estimates from the Canadian government in 2019 suggested that nearly a quarter of pregnant individuals across the country may experience postpartum depression or anxiety; in Alberta, this figure was 22% (Statistics Canada, 2019). An even higher percentage of pregnant females (33%) identified mental health to be a worrisome factor in their lives. Since the onset of the COVID-19 pandemic, investigations have reported that the prevalence of poor maternal mental health has significantly increased across Canada (Lebel et al., 2020) and globally (Tomfohr-Madsen et al., 2021). In addition, the proportion of youth that experience mental illness or neurodevelopmental disorders has been progressively rising (Fombonne, 2009), but the recent pandemic may have substantially amplified this health concern. According to Statistics Canada, approximately 60% of surveyed Canadian children reported having suboptimal mental health in the spring of 2020, coinciding with the beginning of the pandemic, whereas in 2018 this figure was lower at ~38% (Statistics Canada, 2022). The rate of medical visits related to mental health disturbances among youth also climbed in recent years, further suggesting an increased severity of mental illness in this age group (Canadian Institute for Health Information, 2022).

The rising prevalence of poor mental health among pregnant individuals and children is coupled with the inadequate nutrition of a considerable proportion of Canadians (Statistics Canada, 2018), despite dietary quality being implicated in brain health (Gómez-Pinilla, 2008). Recent population-based surveys, including the Canadian Community Health Survey, reported that on average, the intake of fruits and vegetables, which are rich sources of a variety of important minerals and vitamins, did not meet Canadian Food Guide recommendations during the time of the assessment (Statistics Canada, 2018). Previous evidence has suggested the essentiality of certain nutrients, including lipids like long-chain omega-3 fatty acids and micronutrients, in the development and maintenance of mental functions (Gómez-Pinilla, 2008). In pregnancy, proper nutrition supports maternal physiological adaptations along with embryonic and fetal requirements for proper development and growth (Fisher & Nemeth, 2017; Koletzko et al., 2019). A poor prepregnancy dietary pattern could lead to nutrient inadequacies that may be exacerbated across gestation, possibly leading to adverse outcomes for the offspring and pregnant individual.

Therefore, the aim of the APrON study was to determine how maternal nutrition before, during and after pregnancy may influence maternal moods and mental health along with child neurodevelopment to ultimately improve the prospective health of Albertans, from mothers to children (Kaplan et al., 2014; Letourneau et al., 2022). The establishment of this comprehensive investigation has and will continue to allow novel research questions to be explored overtime across many disciplines, including nutrition, psychology, medicine, genetics and epidemiology.

#### The *main objectives* of the APrON study are to:

Determine if associations exist between maternal nutrient intake and status, during the prepregnancy, gestational or postpartum periods, and:

- 1. Maternal mental and obstetric health, along with;
- 2. Offspring birth outcomes, neurodevelopment and subsequent mental health

## 1.4.2 Components of the APrON study that are relevant to the thesis research

1.4.2.1 Ethical approval, inclusion criteria and recruitment

There were only a few key pieces of criteria that prospective participants needed to retain to be eligible for entry into APrON cohort (Kaplan et al., 2014). Specifically, the pregnant person

needed to be at less than 27 gestational weeks, within their 1<sup>st</sup> or 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester of pregnancy. Individuals also needed to be 17 years of age or older with language literacy in English (Kaplan et al., 2014; Letourneau et al., 2022). Finally, residency in either Edmonton or Calgary during pregnancy was another important inclusion criteria. If any of the above scenarios could not be met, then that person would be excluded from study enrollment. After lead investigators conceptualized the study aims, objectives and design (as described above), both the University of Alberta Health Research Ethics Panel (Pro00002954) and the University of Calgary Health Research Ethics Board (REB14-1702) approved the APrON study in 2008 (Kaplan et al. 2014; Letourneau et al., 2022).

The recruitment of APrON study participants commenced in May 2009 and lasted until July 2012 in Calgary and Edmonton (Letourneau et al., 2022). Approaches to increase enrollment were tailored to the specific pregnancy care services in the two cities (Kaplan et al., 2014). In Calgary, maternity and obstetric medical practices are more centralized in a few common sites, and it was convenient for study promotors to station themselves at these locations. Whereas in Edmonton, expectant individuals could be attending a variety of clinics or practices dispersed across different sites. For the latter, the APrON investigators partnered with local organizations, including the Women and Children's Health Research Institute, to aid in a widespread disbursement of information. Societal awareness about the APrON study was further promoted by community advertisements and media or event appearances by investigators (Kaplan et al., 2014). If potential participants met the inclusion criteria and voluntarily expressed their interest in joining the study, a research assistant would follow up to provide a more detailed explanation of the study. If a willingness to enroll remained, an initial study visit was scheduled. All participants provided consent before any data collection commenced, and they were assured that consent could be retracted at any time (Letourneau et al., 2022). In total, over twenty-one hundred (n=2,187) pregnant participants were enrolled.

# 1.4.2.2 Collection of maternal information and biological samples

Maternal data were collected at study timepoints ranging from the earliest pregnancy visit to over a decade after delivery (Kaplan et al., 2014). At present, the goal of the APrON study team is to further expand this follow up window so that intergenerational influences may be captured within the cohort (Letourneau et al. 2022). The latter is a strong study design for research questions related to the developmental origins of adult disease (Silveira et al., 2007; Tarrade et al., 2015).

Although maternal data was collected at additional timepoints, the thesis research utilized the pregnancy and 3 months postpartum study visit data (**Figure 8**). The details of these 4 timepoints are as follows:

*1<sup>st</sup> trimester timepoint:* biological samples and other data were collected from pregnant participants at <14 gestational weeks. The mean  $\pm$  standard deviation weeks of gestation at this timepoint was 10.8  $\pm$  2.4 weeks.

 $2^{nd}$  trimester timepoint: biological samples and other data were collected from pregnant participants between 14 to 26 gestational weeks. The mean  $\pm$  standard deviation weeks of gestation at this timepoint was  $19.0 \pm 3.4$  weeks.

 $3^{rd}$  trimester timepoint: biological samples and other data were collected from pregnant participants between 27 to 40 gestational weeks. The mean  $\pm$  standard deviation weeks of gestation at this timepoint was  $32.5 \pm 1.3$  weeks.

*3 months postpartum timepoint:* biological samples and other data were collected from participants at approximately 12 weeks post-delivery.

Data collected at the first study visit, during the 1<sup>st</sup> or 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester depending on the participant, was more extensive, whereas subsequent questionnaires were used to gather information that could change with the progression of time (Letourneau et al., 2022). Pregnant participants could either complete these surveys at home or in-person at study visits (Kaplan et al., 2014). Details of maternal data that relevant to this thesis research are described below.

# 1.4.2.2.1 Sociodemographic information

Participant characteristics or demographics, including age, ethnicity and country of birth, were self-reported during the first study visit (Kaplan et al., 2014; Letourneau et al., 2022). Other sociodemographic factors, including the highest level of educational attainment, annual household income and marital status, were also collected.

# 1.4.2.2.2 Medical information

Self-reporting of historical or current medical diagnoses were collected through the administration of other questionnaires (Letourneau et al., 2022). Pre-existing (anxiety, asthma, celiac disease, Crohn's disease, depression, type 1 or type 2 diabetes, epilepsy, heart disease, hyperthyroidism, hypothyroidism, irritable bowel syndrome, polycystic ovarian syndrome, primary hypertension, ulcerative colitis) and pregnancy-specific (gestational diabetes mellitus, gestational hypertension, preeclampsia) conditions were included. Questionnaires were provided at each prenatal study visit and 3 months postpartum in case a participant had a new diagnosis or symptom(s) (Kaplan et al., 2014).

Maternal mental health was further assessed through validated questionnaires and surveys, such as the Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale (EPDS) (Cox et al., 1987) and Symptom Checklist-90-Revised (Derogatis, 1994). The EPDS is a validated and widely used 10-item tool to measure depressive symptoms (Cox et al., 1987), and was utilized to assess maternal depression in this thesis research. Maternal EPDS scores were collected at each trimester of pregnancy and at 3 months postpartum (Letourneau et al., 2022). During each administration, participants were asked to self-report if they had specific moods or symptoms in the last week that are reflective of depression (Bergink et al., 2011; Pop et al., 1992). The severity or frequency of symptoms is reflected by the magnitude of the score from each of the 10 questions, ranging from 0 (no presence of the symptom) to 3 (a high frequency or severity of the symptom) (Cox et al., 1987). Accordingly, a total score of 30 is reflective of the highest risk of depression, whereas a lower score suggests a lower risk of depression. A EPDS score  $\geq$ 13 was the cut-off for probable depression (Cox et al., 1987; Levis et al., 2020).

# 1.4.2.2.3 Nutritional information

Several assessments were used to estimate maternal dietary and supplemental intakes (Kaplan et al., 2014; Letourneau et al., 2022). Twenty-four hour dietary recalls assessed maternal food and drink intake during the day prior to a study visit. There was also an APrON-adapted supplemental intake questionnaire (SIQ) that estimated maternal supplements and other non-food product intakes across the study (Csizmadi et al., 2007). Maternal 24-hour dietary recalls and SIQs were collected at each prenatal study visit and at ~3 months postpartum. After the collection of maternal 24-hour dietary recall data during pregnancy, a method to estimate overall dietary quality

using criteria from the 2007 Canadian Food Guide (CFG) was developed (Jarman et al., 2017; Health Canada, 2007). A score ranging from 0 to 9 was assigned to dietary intake of each participant, with a higher score indicating a closer adherence to the CFG.

# 1.4.2.2.4 Anthropometric measurements

The height, weight and various skinfold measurements of pregnant individuals were assessed at each study visit (Kaplan et al., 2014; Letourneau et al., 2022). Established protocols for the calculation of other anthropometric measurements, including pre-pregnancy body mass index (BMI) and gestational weight gain, were also utilized (Begum et al., 2012).

# 1.4.2.2.5 Blood draws and sample processing

Venous blood samples were drawn from participants at each study visit by a certified phlebotomist (Kaplan et al., 2014). Assessment of maternal concentrations of Hb were immediately performed using whole blood samples via HemoCue 201® analyzers (HemoCue, Cypress, CA, USA). The remaining blood was promptly processed into different components: RBCs, buffy coat, plasma and serum. Each fraction was transferred into vials and stored at -80°C until other analyses, including iron and vitamin D biomarker quantification (see Chapter 3).

## 1.4.2.3 Collection of offspring information and outcomes

A child cohort of the pregnant females that enrolled in the APrON study have and will continue to be followed (Kaplan et al., 2014; Letourneau et al., 2022). Although there are other timepoints when data was collected from children, the thesis research focussed on two time periods: (1) birth and (2) 5 years of age. Relevant offspring data is detailed next.

### 1.4.2.3.1 Birth outcomes

Delivery records were accessed for the collection of birth outcomes (Kaplan et al., 2014). A non-exhaustive list of these variables includes BW, size for gestational age (small- or large-forgestational age) and birth head circumference (BHC).

# 1.4.2.3.2 Child behaviour outcomes

Child neurodevelopment and behaviours were estimated through a variety of questionnaires, like the Quantitative Checklist of Autism in Toddlers (Magiati et al., 2015) and Behavior Assessment System for Children (Reynolds, 2010). The Behavior Assessment System for Children 2<sup>nd</sup> Edition (BASC-2) Parent Rating Scale is a validated and widely used questionnaire that estimates varied aspects of behaviours and emotions in youth (Kamphaus, 2014; Reynolds, 2010). BASC-2 internalizing and externalizing composite scores, that were collected from children at approximately 5 years of age, were used in this thesis research. Internalizing scores estimate behaviours related to anxiety, depression and somatization, and externalizing scores examine conduct problems, hyperactivity and aggression (Kamphaus, 2014; Reynolds, 2010). After collection, raw BASC-2 child internalizing and externalizing scores are reflective of a higher occurrence of internalizing or externalizing behaviours among children, respectively.



**Figure 8.** Overview of APrON study timelines and variables relevant to the thesis research. Data, including maternal iron and vitamin D biomarker concentrations (see Chapter 3), were collected from pregnant participants across gestation and at 3 months postpartum. Birth outcome data were obtained from the extraction of delivery records. Child behaviours were estimated through different questionnaires, such as the BASC-2, at various timepoints in early life, including at 5 years of age. This figure was adapted from Kaplan et al. (2014).

#### 1.4.3 Previous research relating to maternal iron and vitamin D status in the APrON cohort

There is published data describing maternal vitamin D status in a sub-cohort of the APrON study (Letourneau et al. 2022; Aghajarfari et al., 2016; Aghajafari et al., 2017; Aghajafari et al., 2018a). Maternal concentrations of 25(OH)D3 and 3-epi-25(OH)D3 were previously quantified in 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester (n=537) and delivery (n=92) maternal plasma samples. During the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester, 20% of the included pregnant participants had 25(OH)D concentrations that were <75 nmol/L, even though many were meeting the RDA for vitamin D (600 IU/day) through supplements alone (Aghajarfari et al., 2016). These results call into question whether the current Canadian recommendations for vitamin D are enough to achieve maternal vitamin D status sufficiency during mid-pregnancy. In a subsequent investigation a significant positive relationship was detected between maternal vitamin D supplementation during lactation and vitamin D status in infants (Aghajarfari et al., 2018a), suggesting the importance of maternal vitamin D status during the postpartum period. Results related to maternal iron status in the APrON cohort, including the dynamics of biomarkers and their relationships with health outcomes, have not been published.

## 1.5 Offspring sex: a potential modulator of development

Although discrepancies in offspring health outcomes depending on biological sex have been reported for decades (Gualtieri & Hicks, 1985), there has been a resurgence of interest in the role of fetal sex during critical periods of development (Al-Qaraghouli & Fang, 2017). A significant body of evidence suggests that male fetuses may be more susceptible to adverse gestational conditions, including poor maternal nutrient status, during pregnancy (DiPietro & Voegtline, 2017). For example, males newborns often have a higher risk of preterm birth (Cooperstock & Campbell, 1996; McGregor et al., 1992) and delivery complications (Sheiner et al., 2004). In recent months alone, investigations detailing the possible sex-dependency of maternal stress (Vrijkotte et al., 2023), fetal responses to acute SARS-CoV-2 infections (Shook et al., 2023) and brain-related inflammation (Emezienna et al., 2023) have been published.

There are several mechanisms that may underlie observations of male vulnerability. Sexspecific differences in growth patterns, gene expression, immunotolerance and endocrinological regulation during development have all been proposed as potential mediators (DiPietro & Voegtline, 2017; Nugent et al., 2018). As many of the latter pathways likely involve the placenta, an important consideration is assessing its function in the context of fetal sex. Placental efficiency is typically defined as fetal growth as compared to placenta growth, or the ratio of BW to placental weight (Wilson & Ford, 2001). Previous evidence suggests male fetuses have higher placental efficiencies; they optimize physical growth during gestation while being supported by a smaller placenta (Richardson et al., 2022; Roland et al., 2014). However, male fetuses may be more negatively impacted by inadequate nutrient endowment from maternal reserves, whereas females may have a higher ability to tolerate these conditions. Indeed, females have been shown to allocate more energy and nutrients to ensure the proper development of vital organs in a period of vulnerability (Cogollos et al., 2016). Relevant to nutrition, previous findings suggest that the amount and timing of fetal requirements for specific nutrients may differ depending on their biological sex (Roland et al., 2014).

Despite an accumulating body of evidence, deliberate steps are needed to further elucidate the role of offspring sex in development as well as prospective health outcomes. Retrospectively, the use of fetal sex as a confounder may obscure relationships. Instead, the treatment of fetal sex as an effect modifier may unveil sex-specific associations and should be prioritized in future research (Al-Qaraghouli & Fang, 2017; DiPietro & Voegtline, 2017).

# CHAPTER 2: RATIONALE, OBJECTIVES AND HYPOTHESES

# 2.1 Rationale

Despite the essentiality of iron and vitamin D for optimal pregnancy outcomes (Goonewardene et al., 2012; Özdemir et al., 2018), evidence describing how the maternal status of these two micronutrients impact maternal and offspring health in cohorts of healthy pregnant individuals from North America is rare (O'Brien & Ru, 2017). Limitations of nutritional studies can stem from the estimation of nutrient intake from self-reported surveys and questionnaires, which may be influenced by a number of biasing factors like subjective reporting and differences in bioavailability (Kirkpatrick et al., 2018). The quantification of validated biomarkers can provide an objective indication of nutrients status (Combs Jr. et al., 2013). The measurement of several types of biomarkers for a given nutrient may provide additional insights into the extent of nutritional adequacy, and their quantification across various timepoints can reveal changes overtime.

During pregnancy, micronutrient status may be important for not only fetal growth, but also the gestational, postpartum and lifelong health of people who give birth (Silveira et al., 2007). Even though the progressive depletion of maternal nutrient reserves throughout the course of pregnancy has been considered a physiologically normal phenomenon (Fisher & Nemeth, 2017; Karras et al., 2018), the possible implications of these changes for maternal well-being and quality of life should not be overlooked. Excitingly, maternal concentrations of multiple iron and vitamin D biomarkers were quantified during several study timepoints in the APrON study (Letourneau et al., 2022), allowing for a comprehensive analysis of iron and vitamin D status among generally healthy pregnant people from Alberta.

Birth outcomes, early child behaviours and maternal mental health are the health outcomes of interest because they have been independently associated with maternal iron or vitamin D status during pregnancy in previous studies (Aghajafari et al., 2018b; Dewey & Oaks, 2017; Iglesias et al., 2018; Quezada-Pinedo et al., 2021; Wassef et al., 2019; Whitehouse et al., 2012). Birth outcomes are critical as they have been correlated with prospective health outcomes, from growth during early childhood to the onset of metabolic conditions later in life (Belbasis et al., 2016). At present, there appears to be more evidence supporting relationships between maternal iron status during pregnancy and birth outcomes (Dewey & Oaks, 2017), which informed the second objective

below. Furthermore, although behaviours are likely a product of many influential mediators, the sufficiency of neurodevelopment during pregnancy, especially the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester, may be an important contributing factor (Gong et al., 1998). Previous evidence suggests children that are approximately 5 years of age may exhibit behaviours that are related to the brain development that occurs during the perinatal period (Acosta et al., 2019; Trønnes et al., 2020). The latter makes this age group an important population to study for evidence of nutritional programming during pregnancy. Indeed, previous investigations have reported that the maternal status of iron or vitamin D during gestation were significantly associated with behaviours in children around the age of 5 (Whitehouse et al., 2012; Quezada-Pinedo et al., 2021). Finally, the determination of how the nutritional adequacy of pregnant individuals may impact their own well-being is critical. Although research involving pregnant people, and more broadly, women, was neglected for a long time, over the past few decades there has been an emergence of research dedicated to these populations (Chen et al., 2022; Lapillonne et al., 2010). Nonetheless, the rising prevalence of maternal mental illness, not just during the postpartum period but across pregnancy, must be addressed, especially in the wake of the COVID-19 pandemic (Lebel et al., 2020; Tomfohr-Madsen et al., 2021).

It is unclear whether concurrent iron and vitamin D deficiencies in pregnant individuals influence pregnancy outcomes. This is in spite of previous reports of potential associations between systemic biomarkers of these micronutrients during gestation (Braithwaite et al., 2021; Braithwaite et al., 2019; Thomas et al., 2015) as well as pre-clinical evidence of metabolic interactions between iron and vitamin D (Alon et al., 2002; Bacchetta et al., 2014; Zughaiger et al., 2014), as described above. Provided that the maternal status of iron or vitamin D during pregnancy may be independently associated with maternal mental health and offspring neurodevelopment (Aghajafari et al., 2018); Iglesias et al., 2018; Quezada-Pinedo et al., 2021; Wassef et al., 2019; Whitehouse et al., 2012), studies that assess whether these health outcomes differ depending on the maternal status of both micronutrients are needed.

Ultimately, the design of the APrON study provides an excellent opportunity to explore many of the aforementioned knowledge gaps and important topics that require investigation (Kaplan et al., 2014; Letourneau et al., 2022).

# 2.2 Research question, objectives and hypotheses

Given the current state of relevant literature, the main research question, objectives and hypotheses of this thesis were conceptualized.

# Main research question:

How does maternal iron and vitamin D status change during and after pregnancy and what are their relationships with maternal depression and child birth and neurodevelopmental outcomes in the APrON cohort?

# Research objectives and hypotheses:

- 1. Determine how maternal concentrations of systemic iron and vitamin D biomarkers change across time, and the combined maternal status of both micronutrients.
  - a. Determine how maternal Hb, hepcidin, SF, sTfR and sTfR:SF concentrations change between different trimesters of pregnancy and at 3 months postpartum.

I hypothesized that maternal Hb, hepcidin and SF would decrease, and maternal sTfR and sTfR:SF would increase as pregnancy progressed.

b. Determine how maternal 25(OH)D3 and 3-epi-25(OH)D3 concentrations change between the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester and 3 months postpartum. Prior to the thesis research, concentrations of maternal 25(OH)D3 and 3-epi-25(OH)D3 were quantified in 644 pregnant participants during the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester because this study visit had the largest prenatal sample size in the APrON study (Aghajarfari et al., 2016). We quantified these two metabolites during the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester in an additional 1,249 participants in the current research to improve the statistical power at this timepoint, and in 1,251 participants at 3 months postpartum to assess postnatal vitamin D status.

I hypothesized that maternal 25(OH)D3 and 3-epi-25(OH)D3 concentrations would be lower during the  $2^{nd}$  trimester compared to 3 months postpartum.

 c. Describe the combined status of maternal iron and vitamin D during the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester.

I hypothesized that the majority of pregnant participants would have a replete status of iron and vitamin D during the  $2^{nd}$  trimester.

- 2. Determine the relationships between maternal concentrations of systemic iron biomarkers and birth outcomes.
  - a. Assess relationships between 1<sup>st</sup>, 2<sup>nd</sup> or 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester maternal EPO, Hb, hepcidin, hepcidin:EPO, SF, sTfR and sTfR:SF concentrations and BWs.

I hypothesized that lower 1<sup>st</sup>, 2<sup>nd</sup> or 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester maternal Hb, hepcidin, hepcidin:EPO and SF, and higher maternal EPO, sTfR and sTfR:SF, would be associated with lower BWs.

b. Assess relationships between 1<sup>st</sup>, 2<sup>nd</sup> or 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester maternal EPO, Hb, hepcidin, hepcidin:EPO, SF, sTfR and sTfR:SF concentrations and BHCs.

I hypothesized that lower 1<sup>st</sup>, 2<sup>nd</sup> or 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester maternal Hb, hepcidin, hepcidin:EPO and SF, and higher maternal EPO, sTfR and sTfR:SF, would be associated with lower BHCs.

- Determine the relationships between maternal concentrations of systemic iron and vitamin D biomarkers and maternal antenatal and postpartum depression symptoms.
  - a. Assess relationships between 1<sup>st</sup>, 2<sup>nd</sup> or 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester or 3 months postpartum maternal hepcidin, SF, sTfR and sTfR:SF concentrations and maternal EPDS scores during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester and at 3 months postpartum.

I hypothesized that lower 1<sup>st</sup>, 2<sup>nd</sup> or 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester or 3 months postpartum maternal hepcidin and SF, and higher maternal sTfR and sTfR:SF, would be associated with higher maternal EPDS scores at both timepoints.

b. Assess relationships between 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester or 3 months postpartum maternal 25(OH)D3 and 3-epi-25(OH)D3 concentrations and maternal EPDS scores collected during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester and at 3 months postpartum.

I hypothesized that lower 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester or 3 months postpartum maternal 25(OH)D3 and 3-epi-25(OH)D3 concentrations would be associated with higher maternal EPDS scores at both timepoints.

c. Determine if maternal EPDS scores during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester or at 3 months postpartum differ depending on the combined status of maternal iron and vitamin D during the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester.

I hypothesized that compared to pregnant participants that were replete in iron and vitamin D during mid-pregnancy, maternal EPDS scores at both timepoints would be higher if participants had a low status in one or both micronutrients during mid-pregnancy.

- Determine the relationships between maternal concentrations of systemic iron and vitamin D biomarkers and child internalizing and externalizing behaviours at age 5.
  - a. Assess relationships between 1<sup>st</sup>, 2<sup>nd</sup> or 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester or 3 months postpartum maternal hepcidin, SF, sTfR and sTfR:SF concentrations and BASC-2 child internalizing and externalizing T-scores at age 5.

I hypothesized that lower 1<sup>st</sup>, 2<sup>nd</sup> or 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester or 3 months postpartum maternal hepcidin and SF, and higher maternal sTfR and sTfR:SF, would be associated with higher child internalizing and externalizing T-scores at age 5.

Assess relationships between 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester or 3 months postpartum maternal 25(OH)D3 and 3-epi-25(OH)D3 concentrations and BASC-2 child internalizing and externalizing T-scores at age 5.

I hypothesized that lower 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester or 3 months postpartum maternal 25(OH)D3 and 3-epi-25(OH)D3 concentrations would be associated with higher child internalizing and externalizing T-scores at age 5.

 c. Determine if BASC-2 child internalizing or externalizing T-scores at age 5 differ depending on the combined status of maternal iron and vitamin D during the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester.

> I hypothesized that compared to pregnant participants that were replete in iron and vitamin D during mid-pregnancy, child internalizing and externalizing T-scores at age 5 would be higher if participants had a low status in one or both micronutrients during mid-pregnancy.

## **CHAPTER 3: METHODS**

## 3.1 Quantification of maternal iron and vitamin D biomarkers

Circulatory concentrations of maternal biomarkers that are indicative of iron status were quantified in serum samples from pregnant participants in the APrON cohort (Kaplan et al., 2014). These biomarkers include SF, sTfR, hepcidin and EPO, which were measured at different gestational or postpartum timepoints (**Table 7**). Maternal SF concentrations were quantified through the use of an i2000sr Architect Plus machine (Abbott, Chicago, IL, USA) with chemiluminescent microparticle immunoassay (CMIA) functionality (**Figure 9**a). Preparation for SF quantification involved complete thawing of maternal samples before aliquoting ~150  $\mu$ L of serum into separate i2000sr Architect-specific loading cups followed by the addition of assay buffer (1:2 serum-buffer dilution). The accuracy of SF quantification was ensured by the use of SF calibrators and the daily running of SF controls, as specified by i2000sr Architect+ protocols. If resulting maternal SF concentrations were lower or higher than the reference range, they were concentrated or diluted, respectively, before re-analysis. The inter-day CMIA performance was high; the mean coefficient of variation (CV) between same samples whose SF concentrations were re-analyzed daily was <5%.

Serum concentrations of maternal sTfR, hepcidin and EPO were quantified through sandwich enzyme-linked immunosorbent assays (ELISAs) protocols (R&D Systems®, Minneapolis, MN, USA) (Figure 9b). Concentrations of the biomarker of interest were estimated from a standard curve depending on the extent of absorption in each sample well as determined by a spectrophotometer. A new standard curve was generated with each group of ELISA plates through serial dilutions of kit specific standards. Reference ranges for each iron biomarker are given in Table 7. Prior to serum addition, maternal samples were completely thawed and diluted with reagent diluent. The reliability of ELISA quantification was assessed by running each maternal sample in duplicate. If a resulting CV was >15%, the sample was re-analyzed. If a resulting concentration was outside of the kit specific reference range (an 'outlier'), then the sample would also be re-analyzed. Note that maternal CRP concentrations, which were utilized for the adjustment of several statistical models (described below), were measured in 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester maternal serum samples using similar sandwich ELISA techniques by the candidate (Jenna).

Quantification of maternal vitamin D metabolites were performed at the Nutritional Biomarker Laboratory at the University of British Columbia (UBC). Before shipment to this site, maternal samples from the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester and 3 months postpartum were extracted from storage containers and organized into new boxes. This procedure was conducted entirely on dry ice to prevent sample thawing. Once received by the appropriate facility at UBC, the samples were kept frozen until analyses. LC-MS/MS was utilized for the determination of maternal 25(OH)D3 and 3-epi-25(OH)D3 concentrations, which is the current gold standard procedure for vitamin D metabolite quantification (Alexandridou et al., 2021) (Figure 9c; Table 7). Protocols were adapted to the available equipment of the laboratory but were highly comparable to the methods of others (Abu Kassim et al., 2018; van den Ouweland et al., 2011; van den Ouweland et al., 2010; Shah et al., 2011). Hexane and ethyl acetate were employed for hydrophobic separation prior to reversephase LC (Agilent 1290) and an Agilent 6495B MS/MS was utilized in its positive-ion setting. Standards of 25(OH)D3 and 3-epi-25(OH)D3 (Cayman Chemicals, Sigma Supelco, Inc, Belleftone, PA, USA) provided a quantitative comparison, but concentrations lower than 0.78 ng/mL (or 1.95 nmol/L) could not be reliably detected and measured. LC-MS/MS validation and reliability was ensured by comparing the mean concentrations of both metabolites to internal and external (Standard Reference Material 2970 from the National Institute for Standards and Technologies) standards, which gave inter-assay CVs of <10% and <7%, respectively.

Biomarker	Study timepoint	Technique	Reference range	Clinical cut-offs
EPO	3 <sup>rd</sup> Tri.	ELISA	1.95 to 125 mIU/mL	ND
Hepcidin	2 <sup>nd</sup> & 3 <sup>rd</sup> Tri.	ELISA	3.13 to 800 pg/mL	ND
SF	All Tri. & 3 months postpartum	CMIA	Determined using daily controls	<15 µg/L for iron storage depletion <sup>1</sup>
sTfR	1 <sup>st</sup> & 3 <sup>rd</sup> Tri.	ELISA	5 to 80 nmol/L	ND
25(OH)D3	2 <sup>nd</sup> Tri. & 3 months postpartum	LC-MS/MS	$\geq$ 1.95 nmol/L	ND
3-epi-25(OH)D3	2 <sup>nd</sup> Tri. & 3 months postpartum	LC-MS/MS	$\geq$ 1.95 nmol/L	ND

Table 7. Methodological details for the quantification of maternal iron and vitamin D biomarkers

<sup>1</sup>WHO, 2020. Abbreviations: chemiluminescent microparticle immunoassay (CMIA); enzyme-linked immunosorbent assays (ELISA); erythropoietin (EPO); liquid chromatography with tandem mass spectroscopy (LC-MS/MS); not determined (ND); serum ferritin (SF); soluble transferrin receptor (sTfR); trimester (Tri.); 25-hydroxyvitamin D3 (25(OH)D3); 3-epi-25-hydroxyvitamin D3 (3-epi-25(OH)D3).

The candidate (Jenna) conducted a majority of the quantification assays to determine maternal EPO, hepcidin, SF and sTfR concentrations. She quantified maternal SF concentrations in ~2,500 serum samples collected at prenatal and 3 months postpartum visits via CMIA. Jenna also conducted sandwich ELISAs to determine serum hepcidin concentrations in nearly 3,000 samples (collected at 2<sup>nd</sup> and 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester visits; estimated ~40 ELISA plates), serum EPO concentrations in >1,350 samples (3<sup>rd</sup> trimester; ~18 plates) and serum sTfR concentrations in >300 samples (1<sup>st</sup> and 3<sup>rd</sup> trimesters; ~5 plates).

The measurement of maternal nutrient biomarkers would not have been possible without additional technical assistance and other facilities. Susan Goruk, the senior manager and technician of the Field lab, assisted with the quantification of SF concentrations. Lauren Brown, who was a visiting summer research student from the United Kingdom, assisted with the quantification of sTfR and EPO concentrations. Natalie Hanas, who was an undergraduate volunteer and later research assistant, assisted with the measurement of maternal hepcidin and sample organization prior to UBC shipment. Dr. Yvonne Lamers, a Principal Investigator and Associate Professor of Food, Nutrition and Health at UBC, coordinated and ensured the reliability and validity of maternal vitamin D biomarker measurements. Shujun Lin, a senior research technician in the Lamers lab, conducted LC-MS/MS processing at the UBC Nutritional Biomarker Laboratory.



**Figure 9.** Details of CMIA, sandwich ELISA and LC-MS/MS protocols. (A) CMIA involves a SF-specific antibody tethered to a magnetic particle that binds available SF in maternal serum. Photon emission directly related to the amount of SF in the sample occurs following the enzymatic conversion of added substrates. (B) The general procedure of sandwich ELISAs, using 96-well plates, is pre-incubation with capture antibodies, blocking non-specific sites with reagent diluent, sample addition and incubation, detection antibody incubation, streptavidin-horseradish peroxidase (HRP) incubation and finally, colorimetric conversion through the addition of substrates. (C) In LC-MS/MS, the LC phase is critical for the extraction of vitamin D fractions from maternal samples, whereas subsequent MS cycles involve ionization and electromagnetic acceleration to quantify the abundance of particular metabolites based on their unique combination of mass and charge, or m/z ratios. Abbreviations: erythropoietin (EPO); serum ferritin (SF); soluble Transferrin Receptor (sTfR). All images were generated using BioRender.com.

3.1.1 Calculation of additional biomarker variables

3.1.1.1 sTfR-SF index

$$sTfR: SF = \frac{[sTfR]}{log([SF])}$$

where concentrations of sTfR and SF are in units of mg/L and  $\mu$ g/L, respectively; therefore, sTfR:SF have units of mg/ $\mu$ g (Nadeem et al., 2011). This variable was calculated during the 1<sup>st</sup> or 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester if a participant had sTfR and SF data available at one or both timepoints. The brackets represent concentrations.

### 3.1.1.2 Hepcidin-EPO ratio

Hepcidin: EPO = 
$$\frac{[\text{Hepcidin}]}{[\text{EPO}]}$$

where concentrations of hepcidin and EPO are in units of ng/mL and mIU/mL, respectively; therefore, hepcidin:EPO have units of ng/mIU (Delaney et al., 2021a). This variable was calculated during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester if a participant had hepcidin and EPO data available. The brackets represent concentrations.

## 3.1.1.3 Changes in maternal SF concentrations

Change in maternal SF between time A and time  $B = [SF]_{time B} - [SF]_{time A}$ 

where the change in maternal SF concentrations is in units of  $\mu$ g/L. Time A is an earlier timepoint and time B is a later timepoint. This variable was calculated between the (1) 1<sup>st</sup> and 2<sup>nd</sup> trimesters, (2) 2<sup>nd</sup> and 3<sup>rd</sup> trimesters, and (3) 1<sup>st</sup> and 3<sup>rd</sup> trimesters. The brackets represent concentrations.

# 3.1.1.4 Changes in maternal body iron stores

Change in maternal body iron stores between time A and time  $B = [SF_{Time B - Time A}] *8$ 

as 1  $\mu$ g/L of SF is thought to represent ~8 mg of body iron stores (Walters et al., 1973), the body iron storage variables were calculated by multiplying the change in SF by a factor of 8, and therefore, are in units of mg. Time A is an earlier timepoint and time B is a later timepoint. This variable was calculated between the (1) the 1<sup>st</sup> and 2<sup>nd</sup> trimesters, (2) 2<sup>nd</sup> and 3<sup>rd</sup> trimesters, and (3) 1<sup>st</sup> and 3<sup>rd</sup> trimesters. The brackets represent concentrations.

## 3.2 The maternal iron and vitamin D adequacy variable

A new categorical variable was generated to assess the combined adequacy of maternal iron and vitamin D status during the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester. Four categories were conceptualized:

- 1. A replete maternal status of both micronutrients:
  - a. Maternal SF concentrations  $\geq 15 \mu g/L$ , and
  - b. Maternal 25(OH)D\* concentrations  $\geq$ 75 nmol/L
- 2. Replete maternal iron and low vitamin D:
  - a. Maternal SF concentrations  $\geq 15 \ \mu g/L$ , and
  - b. Maternal 25(OH)D concentrations <75 nmol/L

- 3. Replete maternal vitamin D and low iron:
  - a. Maternal SF concentrations  $<15 \mu g/L$ , and
  - b. Maternal 25(OH)D concentrations  $\geq$ 75 nmol/L
- 4. A low maternal status of both micronutrients:
  - a. Maternal SF concentrations  $<15 \mu g/L$ , and
  - b. Maternal 25(OH)D concentrations<75 nmol/L

\*Maternal 25(OH)D concentrations were determined by summing maternal 25(OH)D3 and 25hudroxyvitamin D2, or 25(OH)D2, concentrations in the  $2^{nd}$  trimester (n=644)

#### <u>3.3 Statistical analyses</u>

The determination of maternal vitamin D and iron biomarker dynamics across different study visits (objective 1) involved several statistical procedures. Concentrations of maternal biomarkers, with the exception of maternal Hb and 25(OH)D3, were right skewed and required log transformation prior to tests that required data normality. Skewed biomarker concentrations are presented as medians with interquartile ranges (IQR), whereas means and standard deviations (SD) are given for normally distributed data. Maternal SF<15  $\mu$ g/L indicated iron storage depletion (WHO, 2020). Paired t-tests were used to determine if maternal hepcidin, sTfR, sTfR:SF, 25(OH)D3 or 3-epi-25(OH)D3 concentrations changed between two study timepoints (Table 7). Repeated measures analysis of variance was used to assess changes in Hb and SF concentrations across each trimester and 3 months postpartum. Kruskal-Wallis tests were used to assess if there were differences between median changes in maternal SF or body iron stores across time.

The determination of relationships between maternal iron and vitamin D biomarker concentrations during and after pregnancy and child and maternal health outcomes (objectives 2, 3 and 4) were primarily conducted via multivariate linear regression models. Univariate (crude) models included the exposure as the only independent variable. When birth anthropometrics (BWs and BHCs) and child behaviours (BASC-2 externalizing and internalizing T-scores) were the outcomes, regression models were stratified by offspring sex. Although this was not part of the initial statistical plan, variability in maternal iron biomarker concentrations depending on fetal sex was observed. Using Student's t-tests, it was determined these differences were significant during
the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester (Table 10). As described in Chapter 1 (section 1.5), there is also accumulating evidence to suggest that susceptibility to adverse maternal conditions, like poor nutritional status, during fetal development may be sex-dependent (Gualtieri & Hicks, 1985; Nugent et al., 2018). It was decided a posteriori to treat offspring sex as an effect modifier (EM) for neonatal and child outcome models.

Adjustment of regression models were dictated by a two-step process (Weng et al., 2009). Firstly, the identification of potential confounders was achieved by the construction of directed acyclic graphs (DAGs) for each statistical question of interest (**Figures 10-12**) (Williams et al., 2018). To be included as a confounder in a DAG, there needed to be existing evidence, primarily in the form of meta-analyses, of associations between the given variable with both the exposure and outcome of interest. Next, change-in-estimate rules were applied (Weng et al., 2009). All potential confounders and the exposure of interest were added into models as independent variables, and if the exposure coefficient changed by  $\leq 10\%$  after the removal of a potential confounder, then the variable would be removed. Resultingly, each multivariate (adjusted) model was adjusted for a minimum set of confounders specific to the dataset, which reduced the risk of overadjustment while ensuring that important confounding variables were controlled. To assess the combined impact of maternal iron and vitamin D status on child BASC and maternal EPDS scores, generalized linear models were used.

Statistical analyses were primarily conducted using SPSS (V28.0, IBM Corporation, Armonk, NY, USA), with support from SAS (V9.3, IBM Corporation, Cary, NC, USA). Statistical significance was defined by a p-value (two-sided) of <0.05. Figures were created using BioRender.com, Microsoft PowerPoint, MolView.org, Prism or SPSS.



**Figure 10.** Directed acyclic graphs (DAGs) depicting the relationships between maternal iron status biomarkers during pregnancy and birth anthropometrics of interest with potential confounders of the pathway. (A) is specific to birth weight (BW), whereas (B) relates to birth head circumference (BHC). The green line represents the causal-like association pathway between the exposure (orange; triangle) and outcome (blue; "I") variables (Williams et al., 2018). The variables in white boxes represent potential confounders. Variables in blue and pink are not confounders, but ancestors of either the exposure and outcome (pink boxes) or just the outcome (blue boxes). Fetal sex was treated as an effect modifier (EM). Abbreviations: body mass index (BMI); Canadian Food Guide (CFG); C-reactive protein (CRP); gestational diabetes mellitus (GDM); preeclampsia (PE); socioeconomic status (SES). The DAGs were originally constructed using DAGitty.net and remodelled using PowerPoint.



**Figure 11.** Directed acyclic graphs (DAGs) depicting the relationships between maternal iron and vitamin D status biomarkers and maternal EPDS scores with potential confounders of the pathway. (A) is specific to maternal iron biomarker exposures, (B) to vitamin D biomarker exposures and (C) has combined maternal iron and vitamin D status as exposures. The green line represents the causal-like association pathway between the exposures (orange; triangle) and outcome (blue; "I") variables (Williams et al., 2018). The variables in white represent potential confounders. Variables in blue and pink are ancestors of either the exposure and outcome (pink) or just the outcome (blue). Abbreviations: body-mass-index (BMI), Canadian Food Guide (CFG), Edinburgh Depression Scale (EDS), gestational diabetes mellitus (GDM), pre-eclampsia (PE), socioeconomic status (SES). DAGs were originally constructed using DAGitty.net and remodelled using PowerPoint.



**Figure 12.** Directed acyclic graphs (DAGs) depicting the relationships between maternal iron and vitamin D status biomarkers and BASC-2 internalizing and externalizing T-scores in 5-year-old children with potential confounders of the pathway. (A) is specific to maternal iron biomarker exposures, (B) to vitamin D biomarker exposures and (C) has combined maternal iron and vitamin D status as exposures. The green line represents the causal-like association pathway between the exposures (orange; triangle) and outcome (blue; "T") variables (Williams et al., 2018). The variables in white represent potential confounders. Variables in blue and pink are ancestors of either the exposure and outcome (pink) or just the outcome (blue). Child sex was treated as an effect modifier (EM). Abbreviations: body-mass-index (BMI), Behaviour Assessment System for Children (BASC), Canadian Food Guide (CFG), Edinburgh Depression Scale (EDS), socioeconomic status (SES). The DAGs were originally constructed using DAGitty.net and remodelled using PowerPoint.

### **CHAPTER 4: MANUSCRIPT 1**

Maternal iron status is dynamic throughout pregnancy and might predict birth outcomes in a sexdependent manner: Results from the APrON cohort study

Jenna L. Evanchuk<sup>1</sup>, Anita Kozyrskyj<sup>2</sup>, Natalie Hanas<sup>1</sup>, Susan Goruk<sup>1</sup>, Elnaz Vaghef-Mehrabani<sup>3</sup>, Carolina M. Archundia-Herrera<sup>1</sup>, Kimberly O. O'Brien<sup>4</sup>, Nicole L. Letourneau<sup>3,5,6</sup>, Gerald F. Giesbrecht<sup>3,5</sup>, Rhonda C. Bell<sup>1</sup>, Catherine J. Field<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Agricultural, Food and Nutritional Science, University of Alberta
<sup>2</sup>Department of Pediatrics, University of Alberta
<sup>3</sup>Department of Pediatrics, University of Calgary
<sup>4</sup>Division of Nutritional Sciences, Cornell University
<sup>5</sup>Department of Community Health Sciences, University of Calgary
<sup>6</sup>Department of Psychiatry, University of Calgary

# 4.1 Introduction

Despite the well-established importance of sufficient maternal iron status for optimal gestational outcomes (Allen, 2000; Klebanoff et al., 1991; Murphy et al., 1986; Steer, 2000), the prevalence of inadequacies of this micronutrient remains high among both pregnant individuals (Garzon et al., 2020; Tang et al., 2019) and people of reproductive age (Mawani et al., 2016). Those with excessive menstrual bleeding can also be additionally predisposed (Mirza et al., 2018). Recent estimates suggest approximately 40% of pregnant people may be at risk for anemia (Goonewardene et al., 2012; Stevens et al., 2013). Half of these cases of anemia may be attributable to the lack of systemic iron available for maternal, placental and fetal demands, resulting in iron deficiency anemia (IDA) (Stevens et al., 2013). Beyond iron, other micronutrient deficiencies, certain pathogens and inflammatory conditions can contribute to gestational anemia. Although there are continued attempts to estimate the global prevalence of IDA, diagnoses of deficiency as well as the prevalence of iron overload is underreported because of a lack of research in this area and limited iron screening practices (Mirza et al., 2018; Zhao et al., 2022). The incidence of iron deficiency (ID) within high-income countries are suggested to impact about a quarter of all

pregnancies (Stevens et al., 2013), but some recent studies caution that this figure is an underestimation (Beckert et al., 2019; Cochrane et al., 2022; Milman et al., 2017).

Iron is a critical micronutrient that facilitates systemic respiration, mitochondrial activity in essential cellular networks, such as those in the heart, kidney and thyroid gland, and the proper development and maintenance of the immune and nervous systems (Dutt et al., 2022; Lynch et al., 2018; Ward & Coonon, 2019). Its role as a cofactor in key proteins that regulate DNA replication and cellular checkpoints have also been elucidated (Khan et al., 2020). ID is a continuum where iron is preferentially shunted to accommodate sustained erythropoiesis while certain biomarkers of status change differentially depending on the extent of depletion (Cappellini et al., 2020; Lynch et al., 2018). Cellular stores, primarily in the liver, spleen and skeletal muscles, are the first to decline during ID, which can be assessed by concentrations of serum ferritin (SF) (Georgieff, 2020; Harrison & Arosio, 1996). If iron is not replenished, circulatory iron concentrations may change, orchestrated by the master regulator of iron absorption and distribution, hepcidin (Park et al., 2001; Nicolas et al., 2001). Decreased concentrations of this hepatic peptide negatively regulate non-heme iron absorption in the gut and release from cellular stores. Increases in soluble transferrin receptor (sTfR), a peptide that is cleaved from transferrin receptors during a state of intracellular iron depletion (Huebers et al., 1990), may also be observed during an extended period of ID. An indication of the most extreme manifestation of ID is IDA, leading to increasingly hypoxic conditions that upregulates the renal production of erythropoietin (EPO), a hormone that protects RBCs and promotes erythropoiesis (McMullin et al., 2003). Although some of these biomarkers are validated indicators of iron sufficiency or regulation, their precision may be modulated if inflammation is probable (Delaney et al., 2021a; Lynch et al., 2018).

Pregnancy is a period of significant physiological change coupled with tissue growth, which substantially increases iron requirements (Fisher & Nemeth, 2017). Accordingly, the proper allocation, storage and utilization of iron for not only the pregnant individual, but also the placenta and growing fetus is crucial (McArdle et al., 2011; Sangkhae et al., 2020). There is evidence that each component independently regulates these processes through the secretion of their own supply of hormones, like hepcidin, EPO and erythroferrone (O'Brien, 2022). Iron has been implicated in fetal development and growth (Allen, 2000; Scholl, 2011), but the literature substantiating connections between the maternal status of iron and birth outcomes remains surprisingly mixed with an array of either no associations as well as positive or negative relationships with birth

weights (BWs) or birth head circumferences (BHCs) (Haider et al., 2013; Iqbal & Ekmekcioglu, 2019). This is in spite of the importance of neonatal anthropometrics, including BWs, in the health outcomes of individuals, from future weight status to chronic disease predisposition (Belbasis et al., 2016). In addition, there may be sex-specific differences in fetal growth and development (DiPietro & Voegtline, 2017), a finding that could be relevant to iron biology.

The aim of this study was to determine which maternal iron biomarkers at different gestational timepoints predicted two key birth outcomes and if these relationships varied depending on fetal sex in a cohort of generally healthy pregnant females. Our first objective was to determine the prevalence of maternal ID and whether concentrations of various iron biomarkers changed across different pregnancy timepoints. Our second objective was to explore potential associations between maternal biomarker concentrations at different trimesters of pregnancy and BWs and BHCs while treating the sex of the fetus as an effect modifier (EM).

# 4.2 Methods

As part of the Alberta Pregnancy Outcomes and Nutrition (APrON) prospective cohort study (Kaplan et al., 2014; Letourneau et al., 2022), the dietary intakes and biological status of iron among pregnant females were assessed in a sub-study called APrON-Iron (APrON-Fe). The APrON study was conducted in Calgary and Edmonton, Alberta, Canada, with family-medicine and obstetric clinics as the primary recruitment locations. Throughout the intake period of APrON (May 2009 – July 2012), 2,189 pregnant individuals either in their 1<sup>st</sup> or 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester were recruited into the study (Letourneau et al., 2022). They were excluded if they were 16 years old or younger, could not read and write in English or if they were planning to move out of the Edmonton or Calgary area before giving birth (Kaplan et al., 2014). Maternal and neonatal data was also extracted from labour and delivery records. Other information and details about the design of the APrON study are described extensively elsewhere (Kaplan et al., 2014; Letourneau et al., 2022). Informed consent about the collection and use of all data was obtained from each APrON participant. Ethical approval was granted by both the Calgary Health Research Ethics Board (REB14-1702) and the University of Alberta Health Research Biomedical Panel (Pro00002954) (Letourneau et al., 2022).

# 4.2.1 Demographic, health and dietary data

The ethnicity of pregnant participants was self-reported. Other aspects of maternal socioeconomic status (SES), including information about household income and educational attainment, were collected at the first study visit (Kaplan et al., 2014). Pre-pregnancy body mass index (BMI) and gestational weight gain were calculated from anthropometric data collected at study visits (Begum et al., 2012). History of a medical diagnosis with pre-existing conditions, including type 1 or type 2 diabetes, depression and anxiety, or gestational-related complications, like gestational diabetes, gestational hypertension and preeclampsia, were obtained by self-report from participants at each trimester of pregnancy and at ~3 months postpartum. Through the use of 24-hour dietary recall data, which was collected at each prenatal timepoint, maternal adherence to Canadian Food Guide (CFG) recommendations were quantified into scores (CFG Scores) as previously described (Jarman et al., 2017). Delivery records were consulted for offspring sex, BWs and BHCs (Kaplan et al., 2014).

# 4.2.2 Blood collection and biomarker measurements

At each trimester of pregnancy and at approximately 3 months postpartum, maternal venous blood samples were drawn at clinics by certified phlebotomists (Kaplan et al., 2014). The mean (range) gestational age of blood sample collection across pregnancy was 10.8 (3.1-13.9) weeks in the  $1^{st}$ , 19.0 (14.0 – 26.9) weeks in the  $2^{nd}$  and 32.5 (27.0 – 39.0) weeks in the  $3^{rd}$  trimester. Hemoglobin (Hb) concentrations were immediately measured in whole blood samples using HemoCue 201® analyzers (HemoCue, Cypress, CA, USA) with the utilization of appropriate controls. After, the maternal blood was processed into fractions (serum, plasma, buffy coat and red blood cells) that were aliquoted into independent 1.5 mL microcentrifuge tubes and stored in -80 °C freezers until other analyses. SF concentrations were measured by transferring ~150 µL of thawed maternal serum into buffer (1:2 serum:buffer) before loading into a i2000sr Architect Plus blood analyzer (Abbott, Chicago, IL, USA) that utilizes chemiluminescent microparticle immunoassays. This machine was continuously calibrated and control samples were run daily. Random serum aliquots were re-analyzed each day to determine any variation in quantified SF concentrations, which was found to be <5%. Serum hepcidin, sTfR and EPO concentrations were measured using enzyme-linked immunosorbent assays (R&D Systems®, Minneapolis, MN, USA). The serum samples were appropriately diluted in reagent diluent then pipetted into 96-well plates

in duplicate. Co-efficient of variations, or CVs, between replicates were determined. A CV of <10% was considered reproducible and samples were re-analyzed if CVs were larger than this threshold. The hepcidin kits had a detection range of 3.13 to 800 pg/mL whereas this range was 5 to 80 nmol/L and 1.95 to 125 mIU/mL for the sTfR and EPO kits, respectively. If samples were outside of the detectable range, they were diluted or concentrated and re-analyzed.

Pregnant participants were considered to have anemia if Hb concentrations were <110 g/L during the 1<sup>st</sup> or 3<sup>rd</sup> trimesters or <105 g/L during the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester to adjust for the unequal balance between plasma and red blood cell expansion during mid-gestation, termed hemodilution (Costantine, 2014; Koller et al., 1980). Hb concentrations <120 g/L were considered indicative of anemia at 3 months postpartum (World Health Organization [WHO], 2011). Deficient iron stores were defined as SF  $<15 \mu g/L$ , although the accuracy of this threshold is poorly understood beyond early pregnancy (WHO, 2020). If pregnant participants had Hb <110 g/L (1<sup>st</sup> and 3<sup>rd</sup> trimesters), <105 g/L (2<sup>nd</sup> trimester) or <120 g/L (3 months postpartum) and SF <15 µg/L, they were considered to have IDA (Costantine, 2014; Koller et al., 1980; WHO, 2011; WHO, 2020). A cutoff for maternal sTfR concentrations has not been well-defined, so the percentage of participants during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester with sTfR above the 75<sup>th</sup> and 90<sup>th</sup> percentiles from the 1<sup>st</sup> trimester were used to describe gestational dynamics of this biomarker. During the 1<sup>st</sup> and 3<sup>rd</sup> trimesters, a sTfR-SF index (sTfR:SF) was calculated by dividing maternal sTfR concentrations by the logarithm of maternal SF concentrations [sTfR/log10(SF)] (Zimmermann, 2008) in 246 individuals with both measurements available. The ratio between maternal hepcidin and EPO concentrations (hepcidin:EPO) in the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester was quantified by dividing hepcidin by EPO concentrations (n=1291) (Delaney et al., 2021a).

# 4.2.3 Statistical analysis

Maternal concentrations of SF, hepcidin, sTfR, sTfR:SF, EPO and hepcidin:EPO at each study timepoint were positively skewed. Therefore, we logarithmically transformed the data to ensure their normality before conducting applicable statistical tests. Descriptive estimates of normal data are presented as mean ± standard deviation (SD) and skewed data are given as median (interquartile range, IQR). Paired t-tests were used to compare any differences between maternal hepcidin, sTfR and sTfR:SF concentrations at two timepoints and repeated measures general linear models were used to compare Hb and SF concentrations at each trimester and 3 months

postpartum. Independent t-tests were conducted to assess any differences in maternal biomarker concentrations by fetal sex, and Kruskal-Wallis tests examined differences in median SF and body iron storage changes.

To explore relationships between maternal iron biomarker concentrations at different gestational timepoints and neonatal BWs and BHCs, multivariate linear models were built. Pregnant participants were identified for inclusion into each type of model depending on the availability of associated fetal sex and birth outcome data (Supplementary Figure 1). Univariate (crude) models included only the exposure and outcome of interest, and for model adjustment, a two-step method was performed (Weng et al., 2009). Firstly, multivariate (adjusted) models were initially adjusted for confounders as indicated by directed acyclic graphs (DAGs), which were constructed using evidence from relevant literature (Williams et al., 2018). The potential confounding variables included in the DAGs differed depending on the particular birth outcome (see Figure 10 in Chapter 3), and included maternal age (years), ethnicity (White or other ethnicity), income ( $\geq$ \$70,000 or <\$70,000), education (some type of post-secondary education or not), parity ( $\geq 1$  or 0), CFG scores, maternal C-reactive protein concentrations during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester, gestational diabetes mellitus (yes or no) and preeclampsia (yes or no). Fetal sex was treated as an EM as males may be more vulnerable to poor in utero conditions (Gualtieri & Hicks, 1985; Nugent et al., 2018). Next, using backward removal, a change in estimate rule was applied such that if the elimination of a covariate changed the B-coefficient for the exposure variable by >10% of its original adjusted value, it would be identified as a confounder and kept in the model (Weng et al., 2009). If the change was  $\leq 10\%$ , then that variable was removed from the model to reduce the risk of overadjustment. A detailed list of the confounders that were included in each model is provided in Supplementary Table 1. All statistics were performed using SPSS (V28.0, IBM Corporation, Armonk, NY, USA) and two-sided p-values of <0.05 were considered statistically significant.

# 4.3 Results

# 4.3.1 Maternal and newborn characteristics

At enrollment into the APrON study, pregnant participants had an average age of 31.5 years (SD: 4.5) and a median pre-pregnancy BMI of 23.0 (IQR: 5.4) (**Table 8**). The majority of participants self-identified as White, were born in Canada, were either married or cohabiting with

a partner, had completed some type of post-secondary education and had a household income of \$70,000 or more. Just over half of the participants were primiparous. The prevalence of self-reported maternal pre-pregnancy and prenatal health conditions were generally low, with many affecting less than 1% of the pregnant individuals. Among newborns, 52.7% (n=1066) were male (Table 8). Mean BHCs and BWs were  $34.5 \pm 0.1$  cm and  $3341.9 \pm 547.1$  g, respectively, and 6.6% of neonates were born preterm.

Characteristic	Count (n)	Average or proportion (%)
Pregnant participants		
Age (years)	2,134	$31.5 \pm 4.5^{1}$
Pre-pregnancy BMI (kg/m <sup>2</sup> )	1,947	$23.0(5.4)^2$
Gestational weight gain (kg)	1,541	$15.2 \pm 5.9$
Marital status, %	,	
Married	1,772	86.7
Common-law	236	11.3
Divorced	8	0.4
Separated	7	0.3
Single	69	3.3
Education, %		
Completed post-grad	470	22.7
Completed university	943	45.5
Completed trade/tech	401	19.4
Completed high school	200	9.6
Less than high school	58	2.8
Household income, %		
\$100 000 or more	1,143	55.2
\$70 000-\$99 999	463	22.4
\$40 000-\$69 999	276	13.3
\$20 000-\$39 999	122	5.9
Less than \$20 000	65	3.1
Primiparous, %		
Yes	1,119	53.5
No	971	46.5
Born in Canada, %		
Yes	1,612	77.1
No	479	22.9
Ethnicity (%)		
White	1,674	80.2
Other	412	19.7
Maternal conditions, %		
Anxiety	121	5.5
Depression	122	5.6
Diabetes		
Type 1	4	0.2

Table 8. Pregnant participant and newborn characteristics in the APrON cohort

Type 2	2	0.1	
Gestational	65	3.0	
Hypertension			
Primary	12	0.5	
Gestational	15	0.7	
Preeclampsia	7	0.3	
Polycystic Ovarian Syndrome	61	2.8	
Newborns			
Sex			
Male	1066	52.7	
Female	956	47.3	
Preterm, %	134	6.6	
Birthweight (g)	2022	$3341.9 \pm 547.1$	
Birth length (cm)	1751	51.0 (3.5)	
Birth head circumference (cm)	1873	$34.5 \pm 0.1$	

 $^{1}$ Mean ± SD;  $^{2}$ Median (IQR). This table was adapted from Leung et al. (2016). Abbreviations: body mass index (BMI).

4.3.2 Changes in maternal iron biomarkers during and after pregnancy

First trimester mean maternal Hb concentrations were significantly higher compared to the  $2^{nd}$  and  $3^{rd}$  trimesters (p<0.001), however there was no difference between Hb concentrations in the  $2^{nd}$  and  $3^{rd}$  trimesters (**Table 9; Supplementary Figure 2**). The mean maternal Hb concentration at 3 months postpartum was higher than the means at any of the three pregnancy timepoints (p<0.001). Although the prevalence of maternal anemia during gestation and the postpartum period was generally low in this cohort, the proportion of participants with this condition increased as pregnancy progressed.

Maternal SF concentrations declined significantly with each successive trimester of pregnancy (all p<0.001) (Table 9; Supplementary Figure 2), but there was no difference between the mean maternal SF concentration in the 1<sup>st</sup> trimester compared to the mean at 3 months postpartum (p>0.05). Between the 1<sup>st</sup> and 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester, the median changes in maternal SF concentrations and body iron stores were respectively -28.1  $\mu$ g/L (IQR: 36.9) and -224.8 mg (IQR: 294.9) (**Figure 13**), given that 1  $\mu$ g/L of SF has been estimated to reflect approximately 8 mg of body iron stores (Walters et al., 1973). Accordingly, the prevalence of maternal iron storage depletion increased across gestation, with nearly 61% of pregnant individuals falling below the threshold of SF <15  $\mu$ g/L by the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester study visit (Table 9).

As shown in Table 2, maternal concentrations of sTfR and the sTfR-SF index both significantly increased from the 1<sup>st</sup> to the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester (both p<0.001) (Supplementary Figure 2).

There was an increase in the proportion of participants with  $3^{rd}$  trimester sTfR concentrations that fell over the 1<sup>st</sup> trimester 75<sup>th</sup> (25% to 65.3%) and 90<sup>th</sup> percentiles (10% to 34.1%). Mean maternal hepcidin concentrations significantly dropped between the 2<sup>nd</sup> and 3<sup>rd</sup> trimesters (p<0.001) (Table 9; Supplementary Figure 2).

**Table 9.** Changes in maternal iron biomarker concentrations and the prevalence of insufficient

 status across different study timepoints

Biomarker	1 <sup>st</sup> Trimester	2 <sup>nd</sup> Trimester	3 <sup>rd</sup> Trimester	3 months
				Postpartum
Hb(g/L)	5.40	1005		
Sample size (n)	542	1895	1676	1765
$Mean \pm SD^{T}$	$127.9 \pm 9.1$	$122.4 \pm 8.8*$	$122.4 \pm 9.1*$	$133.8 \pm 9.2*$
Anemia, <sup>2</sup> %	0.9	1.4	4.2	4.2
IDA, <sup>3</sup> %		17.6	65.9	10.3
$SF(\mu g/L)$				
Sample size (n)	379	1639	1466	1435
Median (IQR)	43.7 (42.4)	29.8 (29.7)*	12.8 (9.8)*	40.9 (43.0)
Depleted iron stores <sup>3</sup>				
$1 \text{ SF} < 15  \mu \text{g} / \text{L},^4 \%$	7.4	15.6	60.7	10.5
$SF < 12 \mu g / L, 4 \%$	2.9	10.9	43.9	6.3
sTfR (mg/L)				
Sample size (n)	313		352	
Median (IQR)	3.5 (1.0)		4.3 (1.8)*	
Above 1 <sup>st</sup> trimester 75 <sup>th</sup> ile, %	25.0		65.3	
Above 1 <sup>st</sup> trimester 90 <sup>th</sup> ile, %	10.0		34.1	
sTfR:SF (mg/µg)				
Sample size (n)	246		246	
Median (IQR)	2.0 (0.8)		3.8 (1.8)*	
Hepcidin (ng/mL)				
Sample size (n)		1491	1504	
Median (IOR)		10.7 (17.2)	2.8 (5.8)*	
EPO (mIU/mL)				
Sample size (n)			1385	
Median (IOR)			129(91)	
Hepcidin: EPO (ng/mIU)				
Sample size (n)			1291	
Median (IOR)			0.2 (0.5)	

<sup>1</sup>Mean ± SD or Median (IQR) depending on data normality; <sup>2</sup>Anemia: Hb <110 (1<sup>st</sup> or 3<sup>rd</sup> trimesters) or <105 g/L (2<sup>nd</sup> trimester); <sup>3</sup>IDA: Hb <110 g/L (1<sup>st</sup> and 3<sup>rd</sup> trimesters) or Hb <105 g/L (2<sup>nd</sup> trimesters) and SF <15  $\mu$ g/L (WHO, 2011). Proposed thresholds for low maternal iron status: <sup>4</sup>low iron stores, SF <15  $\mu$ g/L or SF <12  $\mu$ g/L (WHO, 2020). Abbreviations: erythropoietin (EPO); hemoglobin (Hb); hepcidin-EPO ratio (hepcidin:EPO); iron deficiency anemia (IDA); interquartile range (IQR); serum ferritin (SF); soluble transferrin receptor (sTfR); sTfR-SF index (sTfR:SF);

data not available (--). Paired t-tests and repeated measures generalized linear models were conducted to determine if there was a statistical difference between mean maternal concentrations (after log transformation for all biomarkers except Hb) at that timepoint compared to the 1<sup>st</sup> (Hb, SF, sTfR, sTfR-SF index) or 2<sup>nd</sup> (hepcidin) trimester concentration. \*Indicates a significant difference at p<0.01.



**Figure 13.** Median changes in maternal (A) SF concentrations and (B) body iron stores across pregnancy. Changes between three different gestational time intervals ( $1^{st}$  to  $2^{nd}$  trimester,  $2^{nd}$  to  $3^{rd}$  trimester and  $1^{st}$  to  $3^{rd}$  trimester) are given for both measurements. Previous estimates suggest that 1 µg/L of SF may represent ~8 mg of body iron stores (Walters et al., 1973). Bars and error bars represent the median and 95% CI, respectively. Non-parametric Kruskal-Wallis tests were used to determine statistical differences between the medians. Abbreviations: trimester (Tri.).

# 4.3.3 Differences in maternal iron biomarker concentrations depending on offspring sex

**Table 10** shows statistical estimates of differences between maternal concentrations of several iron biomarkers during the  $3^{rd}$  trimester when stratified by fetal sex. If participants were pregnant with a male fetus, they had significantly higher concentrations of SF, hepcidin and hepcidin:EPO during the  $3^{rd}$  trimester compared to those that were having a female fetus (medians: 13.6 µg/L vs 12.2 µg /L for SF; 3.1 ng/mL vs 2.4 ng/mL for hepcidin; 0.3 vs 0.2 ng/mIU for hepcidin:EPO) (Table 10). Maternal concentrations of sTfR, sTfR:SF and EPO in the  $3^{rd}$  trimester were lower if the pregnant individuals were carrying a male compared to a female (sTfR: 4.2 mg/L vs 4.5 mg/L; sTfR:SF: 3.5 vs 4.1 mg/µg; EPO: 12.5 mIU/mL vs 13.3 mIU/mL). No additional

differences in maternal biomarker concentrations were found at different study timepoints after sex stratification.

Biomarker	Sample size (n)	Mean difference (M-F) [95% CI]	<i>p</i> -value
SF	· · · ·	· · · · ·	•
Males	731	1.1 [1.1, 1.2]	< 0.001
Females	680		
sTfR			
Males	177	-1.0 [-1.0, -0.9]	0.037
Females	158		
sTfR:SF			
Males	134	-0.9 [-1.0, -0.8]	0.024
Females	134		
Hepcidin			
Males	744	1.2 [1.1, 1.4]	0.005
Females	690		
EPO			
Males	704	-0.9 [-1.0, -0.9]	0.025
Females	646		
Hepcidin:EPO			
Males	663	1.3 [1.1, 1.6]	0.005
Females	595		

Table 10. Differences in 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester maternal iron biomarker concentrations by fetal sex

The maternal iron biomarker concentrations in this table were log transformed before conducting independent t-tests. Mean differences and 95% CIs of male minus female (M-F) values were back transformed [biomarker concentration units: EPO (mIU/mL); hepcidin (ng/mL); hepcidin: EPO (ng/mIU); SF ( $\mu$ g/L); sTfR (mg/L); sTfR:SF (mg/ $\mu$ g)]. The sample sizes in this table reflect the number of pregnant participants with biomarker measurements during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester if the sex of their infant was also defined. There were no significant differences in maternal biomarker concentrations by fetal sex at any other study timepoint (p>0.05). Abbreviations: confidence interval (CI); erythropoietin (EPO); hepcidin-EPO ratio (hepcidin:EPO); serum ferritin (SF); soluble transferrin receptor (sTfR); sTfR-SF index (sTfR:SF).

#### 4.3.4 Relationships between maternal iron biomarkers and birth outcomes

After model adjustment, only maternal iron biomarker concentrations from the  $3^{rd}$  trimester remained significantly associated with offspring BWs (**Table 11**). Specifically, linear increases in SF and hepcidin:EPO during the  $3^{rd}$  trimester in both male (SF: p=0.006; hepcidin:EPO: p=0.033) and female (SF: p=0.020; hepcidin:EPO: p=0.019) fetal models were associated with lower BWs. In addition, maternal hepcidin and Hb concentrations from the  $3^{rd}$  trimester were inversely associated with BWs in those having males (p=0.033 for hepcidin; p=0.004 for Hb), but this was

not observed for females (both p>0.05) (Table 11). The significant BW relationships are visualized via scatter plots in **Supplementary Figure 3**.

Statistical outputs for relationships between maternal iron biomarker concentrations and BHCs are shown in **Table 12**. After adjustment, a negative association between mid-pregnancy maternal concentrations of SF and BHCs were only present in male offspring (p=0.048). Maternal Hb concentrations during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester were inversely related with BHCs in male (p=0.017), but not female models. The significant BHC relationships are visualized via scatter plots in **Supplementary Figure 4**.

**Table 11.** Relationships between maternal iron biomarker concentrations and birth weights

 (BWs) stratified by offspring sex

	Biomarker	Univariate β [95% CI]		Multivariate β [95% CI]		
		Male	Female	Male	Female	
	SF	-107.3 [-395.0, 180.5]	-150.8[-425.2, 123.6]	-3.8 [-347.4, 339.8]	-196.7 [-482.8, 89.4]	
Ξ	sTfR	442.5 [-356.9, 1241.9]	-845.2 [-1666.9, -23.5]	408.9 [-461.4, 1279.3]	-807.2 [-1817.5, 203.1]	
<b>.</b>	sTfR:SF	259.0 [-371.5, 889.5]	-287.7 [-922.2, 346.9]	79.6 [-665.6, 824.7]	-165.5 [-986.9, 655.8]	
-	Hb	-5.4 [-14.7, 3.8]	6.3 [-0.5, 13.0]	-7.6 [-17.5, 2.3]	5.1 [-1.9, 12.1]	
Ξ	SF	-59.8 [-170.2, 50.6]	-151.9 [-259.7, -44.1]	67.5 [-188.0, 322.9]	-226.9 [-503.7, 49.9]	
	Hepcidin	-30.2 [-95.2, 34.8]	-20.7 [-78.4, 37.0]	-42.9 [-171.4, 85.7]	-74.0 [-215.6, 67.6]	
5	Hb	0.02 [-4.2, 4.2]	-1.7 [-5.5, 2.1]	-1.5 [-12.9, 9.9]	-0.4 [-10.6, 9.8]	
	SF	-276.1 [-417.4, -134.7]	-215.2 [-356.1, -74.3]	-228.8 [-392.3, -65.3]	-203.1 [-372.5, -33.7]	
	sTfR	906.282 [237.8, 1574.7]	-341.2 [-1153.5, 471.0]	714.6 [-358.1, 1787.3]	-274.6 [-1599.9, 1050.8]	
Ē	sTfR:SF	587.7 [29.1, 1146.3]	100.6 [-475.4, 676.6]	299.1 [-466.6, 1064.8]	-81.7 [-949.6, 786.2]	
H	Hepcidin	-52.4 [-107.4, 2.5]	-50.3 [-102.6, 1.9]	-83.2 [-146.0, -20.4]	-49.2 [-149.7, 24.0]	
$\tilde{\omega}_{\overline{2}}$	EPO	111.2 [-27.9, 250.3]	127.5 [-9.7, 264.7]	80.0 [-101.0, 260.9]	130.5 [-32.8, 293.7]	
	Hep:EPO	-40.4 [-90.7, 9.9]	-53.4 [-102.0, -4.7]	-64.1 [-123.1, -5.1]	-68.1 [-224.8, -11.4]	
	Hb	-7.8 [-11.4, -4.2]	-3.0 [-6.5, 0.6]	-7.1 [-11.9, -2.2]	-2.6 [-7.2, 1.9]	

All maternal biomarker concentrations were logarithmically transformed for normality (except for Hb) prior to regression modelling. The study timepoint when a given group of biomarkers were quantified is indicated by the vertical labels on the left side of the table. Multivariate models were informed by the birth weight (BW) DAG (Figure 10a) followed by the identification of minimum dataset covariates based on change-in-estimate rules (see Supplementary Table 1). Bolded results are statistically significant at p<0.05. Abbreviations: confidence interval (CI); erythropoietin (EPO); hemoglobin (Hb); hepcidin:EPO (hep:EPO); serum ferritin (SF); soluble transferrin receptor (sTfR); sTfR-SF index (sTfR:SF); 1<sup>st</sup> trimester (1<sup>st</sup> Tri.); 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester (2<sup>nd</sup> Tri.); 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester (3<sup>rd</sup> Tri.).

	Biomarker	Univariate β [9	5% CI]	Multivariate $\beta$	[95% CI]
		Male	Female	Male	Female
	SF	-0.3 [-1.3, 0.7]	-0.4 [-1.3, 0.5]	-0.7 [-1.8, 0.4]	-0.9 [-1.9, 0.2]
Ξ	sTfR	2.1 [-0.6, 4.8]	-0.7 [-4.9, 3.5]	2.7 [-0.1, 5.5]	-0.5 [-3.9, 2.9]
H	sTfR:SF	2.1 [-0.6, 4.8]	-0.5 [-2.7, 1.6]	2.7 [-2.0, 7.3]	0.7 [-1.7, 3.2]
$1^{s}$	Hb	-0.02 [-0.06, 0.02]	0.03 [-0.01, 0.06]	-0.01 [-0.05, 0.03]	0.02 [-0.01, 0.04]
Ξ	SF	-0.4 [-0.08, 0.07]	-0.4 [-0.8, 0.02]	-1.1 [-2.1, -0.01]	-0.9 [-1.9, 0.1]
Ē	Hepcidin	-0.1 [-0.5, 0.2]	-0.06 [-0.3, 0.2]	-0.2 [-0.6, 0.2]	-0.06 [-0.5, 0.4]
$2^{nd}$	Hb	0.01 [-0.03, 0.01]	-0.01 [-0.02, 0.01]	-0.02 [-0.07, 0.03]	-0.01 [-0.04, 0.03]
	<b>S</b> E	05[11001]	02[09 02]	05[1102]	01[07.04]
	SF aTfD	-0.5[-1.1, 0.01]	-0.3[-0.8, 0.2]	-0.5[-1.1, 0.2]	-0.1[-0.7, 0.4]
	STIK	1.8 [-0.4, 4.0]	2.8 [-1.1, 0.7]	2.2[-0.3, 5.0]	2.4 [-0.9, 5.7]
ЦЦ Ц	STIK:SF	1.8 [-0.05, 3.7]	1.7[-0.1, 3.5]	2.0 [-0.0.8, 4.2]	1./[-0./, 4.1]
rd	Hepcidin	-0.06 [-0.3, 0.2]	-0.1 [-0.3, 0.1]	-0.1 [-0.4, 0.1]	-0.1 [-0.3, 0.1]
$\mathfrak{c}$	EPO	0.6 [0.1, 1.1]	0.2 [-0.3, 0.7]	0.1 [-0.5, 0.7]	0.2 [-0.3, 0.8]
	Hep:EPO	-0.05 [-0.2, 0.1]	-0.09 [-0.3, 0.1]	0.07 [-0.3, 0.1]	-0.1 [-0.3, 0.08]
	Hb	-0.02 [-0.04, -0.01]	0.002 [-0.01, 0.02]	-0.02 [-0.03, -0.003]	-0.003 [-0.02, 0.01]

**Table 12.** Relationships between maternal iron biomarker concentrations and birth head

 circumferences (BHCs) stratified by offspring sex

All maternal biomarker concentrations were logarithmically transformed for normality (except for Hb) prior to modelling. The study timepoint when a given group of biomarkers were quantified is indicated by the vertical labels on the left side of the table. Multivariate models were informed by the birth weight DAG (Figure 10b) followed by the identification of minimum dataset covariates (Supplementary Table 1). Bolded *p*-values are statistically significant at p<0.05. Abbreviations: confidence interval (CI); erythropoietin (EPO); hemoglobin (Hb); hepcidin:EPO (hep:EPO); serum ferritin (SF); soluble transferrin receptor (sTfR); sTfR-SF index (sTfR:SF); 1<sup>st</sup> trimester (1<sup>st</sup> Tri.); 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester (2<sup>nd</sup> Tri.); 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester (3<sup>rd</sup> Tri.).

Table 6. A summary of the important findings from manuscript 1

1. Changes in maternal iron biomarker concentrations from an earlier pregnancy timepoint
• $\downarrow$ Hb in 2 <sup>nd</sup> trimester, no change in 3 <sup>rd</sup> trimester, rebound at 3 months postpartum
• $\downarrow$ SF in 2 <sup>nd</sup> and 3 <sup>rd</sup> trimester, rebound at 3 months postpartum
• $\downarrow$ Hepcidin in the 3 <sup>rd</sup> trimester
• $\uparrow$ sTfR and sTfR:SF in the 3 <sup>rd</sup> trimester
2. Differences in maternal iron biomarker concentrations depending on fetal sex
■ ↑ SF, hepcidin and hepcidin: EPO in participants having a male fetus during the 3 <sup>rd</sup> trimester
■ ↑ sTfR, sTfR:SF and EPO in participants having a female fetus during the 3 <sup>rd</sup> trimester
3. Associations between maternal iron biomarkers and birth outcomes by fetal sex
<ul> <li>Lower BWs were associated with (after adjustment):</li> </ul>
• $\uparrow$ SF during the 3 <sup>rd</sup> trimester in participants having males or females
• ↑ Hepcidin: EPO during the 3 <sup>rd</sup> trimester in participants having males or females
•  † Hepcidin during the 3 <sup>rd</sup> trimester in participants having males only
• $\uparrow$ Hepcidin during the 3 <sup>rd</sup> trimester in participants having males only

•  $\uparrow$  Hb during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester in participants having males only

•	Lower BHCs were associated with (after adjustment):
	• $\uparrow$ SF during the 2 <sup>nd</sup> trimester in participants having males only
	• $\uparrow$ Hb during the 3 <sup>rd</sup> trimester in participants having males only

↑ or ↓ indicates a significant change at p<0.05. Abbreviations: erythropoietin (EPO); hemoglobin (Hb); hepcidin-EPO ratio (hepcidin:EPO); serum ferritin (SF); soluble transferrin receptor (sTfR); sTfR-SF index (sTfR:SF); 1<sup>st</sup> (1<sup>st</sup> trimester); 2<sup>nd</sup> (2<sup>nd</sup> trimester); 3<sup>rd</sup> (3<sup>rd</sup> trimester); 3 months postpartum (pp.); ↑ (higher); ↓ (lower).

# 4.4 Discussion

The prevalence of pregnant individuals at risk for ID, as showcased by declines in the systemic concentrations of several biomarkers across gestation, was high in the APrON cohort. This finding was especially apparent during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester, when over 60% had depleted iron stores. Maternal anemia remained low across pregnancy, with a range of about 1% to 4%, despite the underlying risk of maternal ID. Interestingly, a higher maternal iron status was consistently detected in the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester among participants carrying male fetuses compared to those having a female (**Table 13**). Inverse associations between maternal SF and hepcidin:EPO concentrations during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester and BWs were identified in both offspring sexes. Additionally, 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester hepcidin and Hb concentrations were associated with BWs in males but not females. Similarly, BHCs were only associated with maternal iron biomarkers (SF and Hb) in males.

While there are a limited number of studies that have investigated similar maternal iron status dynamics in healthy adult pregnant populations (O'Brien & Ru, 2017), there are a few that reported comparable results. In a group of >1,000 pregnant individuals recruited as part of the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey in the United States, the prevalence of low maternal iron status, as estimated by low SF and high sTfR concentrations, increased across pregnancy and was relatively high (a range of 28% to 39%) in the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester (Mei et al., 2011). These estimates were lower compared to those in the APrON cohort, but the threshold utilized to define ID using SF was more conservative at <12 µg/L. Recently, Cochrane et al. (2022) conducted a retrospective analysis of 60 pregnant individuals who received the recommended dietary allowance for iron during gestation, 27 mg/day (Health Canada, 2009). The ethnic composition of their cohort and ours are different, but many other demographic details were similar. At the first blood collection, which spanned 8 to 21 gestational weeks, nearly 30% had SF concentrations <30 µg/L whereas 81% had SF that fell under this threshold during mid to late pregnancy (Cochrane et al., 2022). The prevalence of ID was higher than the 61% observed in our study, but they employed

the use of a Biomarkers Reflecting Inflammation and Nutritional Determinants of Anemia, or BRINDA, algorithm that attempts to adjust for SF increases if inflammation is probable (Namaste et al., 2017). High incidences of poor maternal iron status in generally healthy individuals have also been reported during early pregnancy (Auerbach et al., 2021) and Teichman et al. (2021) recently found that nearly 53% of >40,000 pregnant females in Ontario, Canada were ID (SF <30  $\mu$ g/L) during the course of their study.

A considerable proportion of these maternal iron insufficiencies would be otherwise undetected without the measurement of other biomarkers of this nutrient beyond Hb. Although clinical practices vary by location or the particular physician, many practitioners measure maternal Hb concentrations early and later on in gestation, generally during the 1<sup>st</sup> and 3<sup>rd</sup> trimesters, respectively (American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists [ACOG], 2021; Pavord et al., 2020; O'Connor et al., 2016). If anemia is not detected, additional screening with other iron biomarkers is rarely conducted (Abdulrehman et al., 2019). This is despite the risk of other iron-related deficiencies that do not modify erythropoiesis, as suggested by the results of our study. Therefore, opportunities to intervene earlier in a pregnancy may be missed (Flores et al., 2017; Sharma et al., 2021), even among healthy populations. Additionally, the percentage of individuals with anemia at 3 months postpartum remained the same as those with this condition during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester, even though the prevalence of maternal IDA seemingly decreased from ~66% to 10% between these timepoints. This could imply that there are other contributing causes to maternal anemia beyond iron in the postpartum period, such as inflammation or other micronutrient deficiencies (O'Brien & Ru, 2017), which should be explored.

It is widely understood that the increased iron demands of pregnancy are critical to sustained growth and homeostatic mechanisms during this life stage (Fisher & Nemeth, 2017; Sangkhae et al., 2020). However, the normal or reference concentration ranges of iron or hypoxic biomarkers beyond Hb, including SF, sTfR, hepcidin and EPO, at different gestational periods during healthy pregnancies remain to be fully elucidated. Measurements of sTfR:SF or hepcidin:EPO, which may detect iron repletion with improved accuracy in the physiologically complex environment of pregnancy (Mor & Cardenas, 2010; Delaney et al., 2021a), were quantified in the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester in over a thousand APrON participants. The use of these concentration ratios may be more predictive of iron status compared to the use of any one biomarker independently, warranting the need for future investigations that analyze these

measurements to determine what they mean and how they relate to outcomes during and after pregnancy.

The inverse associations detected between maternal iron status during gestation and birth outcomes is consistent with the findings of some studies but contrasts others. In pregnant individuals from Turkey, a positive relationship between maternal Hb concentrations in late pregnancy and BWs was reported, but the prevalence of maternal anemia was high at  $\sim 20\%$  (Yildiz et al., 2014). Dewey and Oaks (2017) highlighted non-linear (U-shaped) relationships between maternal Hb and other iron biomarker concentrations and the risk for adverse birth outcomes. Their analyses included data from over twenty-five investigations and included an extensive range of maternal iron biomarker concentrations as well as neonatal health outcomes. The results from our study may depict only a portion of this relationship (Dewey & Oaks, 2017), linking higher maternal iron status with lower BWs and BHCs. Indeed, infants in the APrON study generally did not have poor birth outcomes; in fact, 95% had a BW between the normal range of 2500-4500 g (Belbasis et al., 2016). Conversely, perhaps newborns with adverse birth anthropometrics, including those that are either small- or large-for-gestational-age, are born to gestating people with IDA, the prevalence of which was low in our cohort. Still, other studies have reported comparable findings to ours (Puerto et al., 2021; von Tempelhoff et al., 2008; Yuan et al., 2019); lower maternal iron status during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester (lower concentrations of SF and higher sTfR and sTfR:SF) were associated with higher BWs among >10,000 pregnant individuals from China (Yuan et al., 2019). In another prospective investigation that recruited nearly 5000 participants from Germany, midgestation maternal Hb concentrations were elevated in those with several adverse pregnancy outcomes, including low BWs (von Tempelhoff et al., 2008). Similar negative relationships between maternal ID and poor birth outcomes were reported in other research (Puerto et al., 2021; Symington et al., 2019). Importantly, in the current investigation fetal sex was not adjusted as a confounder, which has been a common procedure in previous studies that explored comparable questions (DiPietro & Voegtline, 2017). Instead, this variable was treated as an EM which could be an important statistical consideration to unveil sex-specific influences of birth outcomes and may account for the discrepancies in findings between this study and others.

All associations between maternal iron and BWs were observed when the biomarkers were quantified during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester, suggesting a possible time-dependency of these relationships. This may coincide with previous studies that analyzed the temporality of maternal-placental iron

mobilization throughout gestation (Bothwell et al., 1958; Glasser et al., 1968). These and more recent investigations (Bradley et al., 2004) have shown that the majority of iron that is reserved for fetal growth (>70%) is transported during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester (O'Brien, 2022). Therefore, the availability of maternal iron during later pregnancy is critical for fetal growth, which is supported by our results. Further, the inverse connection between iron status during later pregnancy and birth outcomes could be related to evidence that poor iron mobilization may be influenced by systemic or placental complications (Lao et al., 2000; Stoffel et al., 2022). A higher absolute amount of circulating metabolites, including RBCs, SF or other carriers like transferrin, could increase the viscosity of blood, decreasing the speed of its flow to the placental interface for transcellular transport across the syncytiotrophoblast (Chernyavsky et al., 2010; Viteri, 2011; Zondervan et al., 1988). The latter phenomenon may result from inadequate maternal plasma expansion (Costantine, 2014; Garn et al., 1981; Koller et al., 1982).

Although the investigation of sex differences between the relationships of interest was not an initial objective, preliminary explorations of the data highlighted potential discrepancies that dictated the remainder of the analyses. Indeed, different associations depending on fetal sex were revealed in this APrON-Fe study. There is evidence supporting disparities in the vulnerabilities of fetal programming and development depending on biological sex (DiPietro & Voegtline, 2017; Gualtieri & Hicks, 1985; Zarén et al., 2000). Recently, Nugent et al. (2018) suggested that placental enzyme O-linked N-acetylglucosamine transferase may be implicated in discrepant stress tolerances possibly through differences in epigenetic processes between sexes. Interestingly, when maternal iron biomarker concentrations were stratified by fetal sex, those with female fetuses had consistently lower iron statuses, or a higher risk of ID, as indicated by six biomarkers at nearly 33 gestational weeks compared to those having males. These sex-related results may display distinctions in the timing of nutrient transport, which perhaps was not captured by the APrON study timepoints, or in the regulation of nutrient movement depending on the sex chromosomal composition of the fetus.

The APrON cohort study enabled the collection of an extensive set of demographic, lifestyle, nutritional, medical and health information from over two thousand pregnant individuals and their offspring in Alberta, Canada (Kaplan et al., 2014; Letourneau et al., 2022). Another strength is that seven maternal bioindicators of iron status, many of which are not routinely measured during typical, healthy pregnancies (ACOG, 2021; Pavord et al., 2020; Teichman et al.,

2021), were quantified at multiple timepoints across gestation. Analyzing concentrations at different prenatal periods may provide insights into time-specific interactions when interventions may yield the greatest benefit or protection. APrON-Fe study limitations are that systemic concentrations of several iron biomarkers, including SF, can be impacted by inflammation and may overestimate iron status adequacy (Lynch et al., 2018; Delaney et al., 2021a). There are proposed strategies to correct for such discrepancies if inflammation is probable, including a regression algorithm (Namaste et al., 2017). Although maternal C-reactive protein concentrations were measured during the last trimester in the APrON study, a required metabolite for the adjustment (alpha-1-acid glycoprotein) was not quantified, preventing the use of this adjustment technique. However, given that the vast majority of participants had a pre-pregnancy BMI in the normal range and did not have pre-existing or pregnancy-related medical conditions, the risk of inflammation is low in this cohort. In fact, the occurrence of chronic or low-grade inflammation over the course of a healthy pregnancy is still unconfirmed (Challis et al., 2009; WHO, 2020). Still, 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester maternal C-reactive protein concentrations were included as covariates in regression models if there was convincing evidence supporting its inclusion (Figure 10). Therefore, we are confident that potential inflammatory impacts, if any, are controlled. Finally, because both the pregnant participants and newborns were generally healthy, the generalizability of our findings to people with different demographics, lower SES, obstetric complications or those with infants that had poor birth outcomes are unknown.

In conclusion, maternal SF was the only iron biomarker associated with both BWs and BHCs, but at different gestational timepoints and only in those having males. Maternal iron appears to consistently decline across pregnancy in the absence of anemia, revealing the high prevalence of low status especially in the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester. BWs and BHCs may be reflective of mid to late pregnancy maternal iron status in a fetal sex-dependent manner, which was supported by differences in iron biomarker concentrations depending on the sex of the offspring. Particularly high iron biomarker concentrations during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester could signal a dysfunction in iron mobilization with the potential for low fetal endowment of this critical micronutrient.

These results reveal the complexity of maternal iron biomarker dynamics and their implications for offspring health during and after pregnancy. Investigating generally high SES participants provides a rare insight into the status of maternal iron in healthy populations, who are not typically monitored in this way (ACOG, 2021; O'Connor et al., 2016; Teichman et al., 2021).

As the calls for updated iron screening protocols in obstetric care continue (Cappellini et al., 2020; Fairweather-Tait, 2022), the relatively inexpensive practice of screening for iron biomarkers beyond Hb should be considered. Reproducibility in other pregnant populations is required.

# 4.5 Supplementary materials

Supplementary Table 1. Lists of variables included in multivariate regression models

Exposure	Outcome	Minimum covariates
Hepcidin 2ndTri	BW	Males: ppBMI, parity, GDM, income, CFG scores
- <b>I</b>		Females: ppBMI, parity, GDM
Hepcidin 3rdTri	BW	Males: parity, CRP, CFG scores, age
1		Females: parity, CRP, CFG scores
SF 1stTri	BW	Males: ppBMI, parity, GDM, education, income, CFG scores, age
		Females: CFG scores, age
SF 2ndTri	BW	Males: parity, GDM, education, income, CFG scores, age
		Females: ppBMI, GDM, CFG scores
SF 3rdTri	BW	Males: ppBMI, parity, GDM, age
		Females: ppBMI, CRP, parity, CFG scores
sTfR 1stTri	BW	Males: ppBMI, parity, GDM, education, age
		Females: ppBMI, income, CFG scores, age
sTfR 3rdTri	BW	Males: CRP, parity, PE, income, CFG scores
		Females: ppBMI, CRP, parity, GDM, education, income, CFG scores, age
sTfR:SF 1stTri	BW	Males: ppBMI, parity, GDM, education, income, CFG scores, age
		Females: ppBMI, parity, GDM, education, income, CFG scores, age
sTfR:SF 3rdTri	BW	Males: ppBMI, CRP, parity, education, CFG scores, age
		Females: ppBMI, CRP, parity, GDM, education, income, CFG scores, age
EPO 3rdTri	BW	Males: ppBMI, CRP, parity, GDM, income, CFG scores, age
		Females: ppBMI, parity, GDM 3rdTri, income, CFG scores, age
Hepcidin:EPO	BW	Males: ppBMI, CRP, parity, education, income, CFG scores, age
3rdTri		Females: ppBMI, parity, GDM
Hb 1stTri	BW	Males: ppBMI, GDM, income, age
		Females: GDM, CFG scores, age
Hb 2ndTri	BW	Males: ppBMI, parity, GDM, education, income, CFG scores, age
		Females: ppBMI, parity, GDM, education, income, CFG scores, age
Hb 3rdTri	BW	Males: ppBMI, CRP, GDM, CFG scores, age
		Females: ppBMI, CRP, parity, income, CFG scores, age
Hepcidin 2ndTri	BHC	Males: ppBMI, PE, income
		Females: ppBMI, PE, income, CFG scores
Hepcidin 3rdTri	BHC	Males: ppBMI, PE, income, CFG scores
		Females: ppBMI, PE
SF 1stTri	BHC	Males: ppBMI, income, CFG scores
		Females: ppBMI, income, CFG scores
SF 2ndTri	BHC	Males: ppBMI, PE, income
		Females: ppBMI, PE, CFG scores
SF 3rdTri	BHC	Males: ppBMI, PE, income

		Females: ppBMI, education
sTfR 1stTri	BHC	Males: education, CFG scores
		Females: ppBMI, education, income, CFG scores
sTfR 3rdTri	BHC	Males: PE, CFG scores
		Females: ppBMI, education, income, CFG scores
sTfR:SF 1stTri	BHC	Males: PE, education, income, CFG scores
		Females: ppBMI, income, CFG scores
sTfR:SF 3rdTri	BHC	Males: ppBMI, PE, education
		Females: ppBMI, PE, CFG scores
EPO 3rdTri	BHC	Males: ppBMI, PE, education, income
		Females: ppBMI, income, education, CFG scores
Hepcidin:EPO	BHC	Males: PE, education, income, CFG scores
3rdTri		Females: ppBMI, PE
Hb 1stTri	BHC	Males: ppBMI, PE, education, income
		Females: ppBMI, PE, CFG scores
Hb 2ndTri	BHC	Males: PE, education, CFG scores
		Females: ppBMI, PE, education, CFG scores
Hb 3rdTri	BHC	Males: PE
		Females: ppBMI, education, income

A two-step method, including the use of directed acyclic graphs (DAGs) and change in estimate rules, was utilized to determine the minimum set of covariates that may confound relationships between the exposure and outcome (Williams et al., 2018). The minimum covariates used in the final models are presented for male and female fetuses for each exposure and outcome variable. Abbreviations: birth head circumference (BHC); birth weight (BW); Canadian Food Guide (CFG); C-reactive protein (CRP); erythropoietin (EPO); gestational diabetes mellitus (GDM); hemoglobin (Hb); preeclampsia (PE); pre-pregnancy body mass index (ppBMI); serum ferritin (SF); soluble transferrin receptor (sTfR); sTfR-SF index (sTfR:SF); 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester (2<sup>nd</sup>Tri); 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester (3<sup>rd</sup>Tri).



**Supplementary Figure 1.** Flow chart of pregnant participants from the APrON cohort that were included in birth weight (BW) or birth head circumference (BHC) regression models



**Supplementary Figure 2.** Median maternal (A) hemoglobin (Hb), (B) serum ferritin (SF), (C) hepcidin, (D) soluble transferrin receptor (sTfR) and (E) sTfR-SF index measurements by APrON study timepoint. The number of pregnant participants with paired data at each study timepoint is given in the top right of each panel, and bars and error bars represent the median and IQR, respectively (except for maternal Hb where means and SEMs are provided). The horizontal dotted lines in (A), (B) and (D) represent the proposed concentration thresholds for anemia or a low maternal iron status, respectively, Hb: <110 g/L in the 1<sup>st</sup> and 3<sup>rd</sup> trimesters, <105 g/L in the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester and <120 g/L in the postpsrtum period (WHO, 2011; WHO, 2020); SF: <15  $\mu$ g/L (WHO, 2020); sTfR >4.0 mg/L (1<sup>st</sup> trimester 75<sup>th</sup>ile). Bars with different letters are significantly different (p<0.001) following paired t-tests.



**Supplementary Figure 3.** Scatter plots and best-fit lines of birth weights (BWs) against maternal (A) hemoglobin (Hb), (B) hepcidin, (C) hepcidin:erythropoietin (hepcidin:EPO) and (D) serum ferritin (SF) concentrations during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester. Data points and regression lines are stratified by child sex where males are represented by orange and females are represented by blue.



**Supplementary Figure 4.** Scatter plots and best-fit lines of birth head circumferences (BHCs) against maternal (A) 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester hemoglobin (Hb) and (B) 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester serum ferritin (SF) concentrations. Data points and regression lines are stratified by child sex where males are represented by orange and females are represented by blue.

## CHAPTER 5: MANUSCRIPT 2

Maternal iron and vitamin D status during pregnancy and the postpartum period is associated with maternal prenatal depression and child externalizing behaviours in the APrON cohort

Jenna L. Evanchuk<sup>1</sup>, Anita Kozyrskyj<sup>2</sup>, Elnaz Vaghef-Mehrabani<sup>3</sup>, Yvonne Lamers<sup>4,5</sup>, Gerald F. Giesbrecht<sup>3,6</sup>, Nicole Letourneau<sup>3,6,7</sup>, Fariba Aghajafari<sup>6,8</sup>, Deborah Dewey<sup>3,6</sup>, Brenda Leung<sup>9</sup>, Rhonda C. Bell<sup>1</sup>, Catherine J. Field<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Agricultural, Food and Nutritional Science, University of Alberta
<sup>2</sup>Department of Pediatrics, University of Alberta
<sup>3</sup>Department of Pediatrics, University of Calgary
<sup>4</sup>Food, Nutrition and Health Program, University of British Columbia
<sup>5</sup>British Columbia's Children's Hospital Research Institute, Vancouver, BC
<sup>6</sup>Department of Community Health Sciences, University of Calgary
<sup>7</sup>Department of Psychiatry, University of Calgary
<sup>8</sup>Department of Family Medicine, University of Calgary
<sup>9</sup>Faculty of Health Sciences, University of Lethbridge

# 5.1 Introduction

An adequate status of iron and vitamin D can be difficult to achieve for many reasons, including limited access to food sources, low bioavailability of nutrient forms in consumed foods, the observance of specific dietary patterns, location or seasonality of residence, certain medical conditions and demographic factors, such as ethnicity and age (Kulkarni et al., 2022; Parva et al., 2018; Pearce & Cheetham, 2010). Pregnant people have a higher risk of low status or deficiency in one or both of these micronutrients due to the increased requirements necessitated for optimal fetal neurodevelopment and maternal health (Allen, 2000; Mulligan et al., 2010; Palacios & Gonzalez, 2014; Pet & Brouwer-Brolsma, 2016; Mehrpouya et al., 2015). Iron deficiency anemia is estimated to affect 20% of global pregnancies (Stevens et al., 2013). There are limited data, however, on the global prevalence of vitamin D deficiency, typically defined as 25-hydroxyvitamin D (25(OH)D) concentrations <50 nmol/L (Munns et al., 2016), during pregnancy

(Palacios & Gonzalez, 2014; van der Meer et al., 2006). Despite investigations that recently attempted to estimate the risk of iron or vitamin D deficiency during gestation (Cochrane et al., 2022; Özdemir et al., 2018; Stevens et al., 2022), very few have assessed the maternal status of both nutrients in healthy pregnant cohorts.

Even though iron and vitamin D are essential for health during gestation and childhood (Özdemir et al., 2018; Stevens et al., 2013), they are often not monitored among pregnant people from high-income countries (American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists [ACOG], 2011; Fairweather-Tait, 2022; O'Connor et al., 2016). Health Canada recommends iron supplementation for pregnant individuals to meet their increased iron needs (Health Canada, 2009; Institute of Medicine, 2006). Still, recent investigations have questioned whether the current RDA of 27 mg of iron each day during pregnancy is sufficient to sustain the increased maternal, placental and fetal iron demands (Cochrane et al., 2022; O'Brien, 2022). The recommendations for vitamin D do not increase during the reproductive years, pregnancy or lactation relative to the dietary vitamin D requirements for children and non-pregnant adults aged <50 years in Canada (Health Canada, 2010). Moreover, pregnant individuals living at higher latitudes are less likely to be vitamin D status replete when consuming the current Canadian RDA of 600 International Units/day (Aghajafari et al., 2016). The use of iron and vitamin D biomarkers could aid in a more objective assessment of iron and vitamin D adequacy among pregnant people, compared to dietary assessments (Kirkpatrick et al., 2018), if they are measured in a variety of populations. Fortunately, biomarkers that estimate the status of these nutrients, including hepcidin, serum ferritin (SF), soluble transferrin receptor (sTfR) for iron, and 25(OH)D for vitamin D, are becoming more clinically available (Fisher & Nemeth, 2017; Jenkinson, 2019; O'Brien, 2022).

Evidence related to the potential combined impact of maternal iron and vitamin D status on pregnancy-related health outcomes are limited, despite an emergence of studies reporting mechanistic interactions between their biological pathways (Alon et al., 2002; Bacchetta et al., 2014; Braithwaite et al., 2021; Braithwaite et al., 2019; Thomas et al., 2015; Zughaiger et al., 2014). For example, Braithwaite et al. (2021) reported associations between erythropoietin concentrations, indicative of hypoxia and iron deficiency (Goldberg et al., 1988), and an increased expression of fibroblast growth factor 23, a negative regulator of 1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D (1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D) (Fukumoto, 2014). Relationships between 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D and erythropoietin receptors have also been reported (Alon et al., 2002). Further, elevated 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D has been shown to reduce the expression of hepcidin (Bacchetta et al., 2014; Zughaiger et al., 2014), a negative regulator of non-heme iron absorption (Jordan et al., 2009). Positive associations between biomarkers of iron and vitamin D have been described in pregnant individuals (Kang et al., 2015), adolescents (Masoud et al., 2020), athletes (Malczewska-Lenczowska et al., 2018) and older adults (Yoo & Cho, 2015). The findings from these studies suggest that a history of anemia (Kang et al., 2015) or other measures of iron depletion, such as hemoglobin, SF and total iron binding capacity (Malczewska-Lenczowska et al., 2018; Masoud et al., 2020; Yoo & Cho, 2015), are related to a lower vitamin D status in humans. Whether there is a combined effect of concurrent maternal vitamin D and iron deficiency on health outcomes is unknown.

Neurobiological evidence links iron status to energy and neurotransmitter balance in the brain (Aschner & Aschner, 1990; Chen et al., 1995; Lozoff, 2000), and vitamin D to neuronal messaging and immunomodulation (Brown et al., 2003; Dulla et al., 2016), suggesting their importance for the maintenance of mental health. Previous observational studies have reported associations between higher iron and vitamin D status, independently, and a reduced risk of maternal depression (Aghajafari et al., 2018b; Gowtham et al., 2022; Lamb et al., 2018; Lin et al., 2022), but others did not (Armony-Sivan et al., 2012; Nielsen et al., 2014). Nonetheless, most of the available evidence suggests that a higher maternal iron or vitamin D status predicts less prenatal or postpartum depression symptoms (Hameed et al., 2022; Jani et al., 2020; Lamb et al., 2018). Few studies have assessed nutrient risk factors for maternal depression at both timepoints in the same investigation (Gowtham et al., 2022; Ribamar et al., 2020). A recent study by Lin et al. (2022) may be one of the only investigations that reported on the maternal status of iron and vitamin D (as well as folic acid), and their associations with gestational depression symptoms, but the contribution of each micronutrient was assessed separately.

Mechanistic and pre-clinical investigations also suggest the independent impact of iron and vitamin D on early brain development (Becker et al., 2005; Jorgenson et al., 2003), but there is mixed evidence from pregnancy cohort studies in humans (Quezada-Pinedo et al., 2021). Maternal vitamin D and iron biomarker concentrations in the perinatal period have been associated with hyperactivity (Daraki et al., 2018) or inattention (Santa-Marina et al., 2020) in children at age 4, but others did not observe significant relationships (Lewis et al., 2014; Strom et al., 2014). The possible adverse effects of an excessively high maternal iron status on child neurodevelopment is another important consideration (Quezada-Pinedo et al., 2021; Zhou et al., 2006).

There are notable differences in study designs, particularly in the type and timing of maternal or child outcome assessments and biochemical quantification of biomarkers, that complicate the synthesis of the body of evidence linking maternal iron or vitamin D status to maternal mental health and early child behaviours. In addition, very few studies to date have recruited large numbers of generally healthy pregnant individuals and their children to explore how both outcomes may be impacted by maternal iron or vitamin D status. Considering previous evidence independently linking both micronutrients to maternal depression and childhood behaviours (Aghajafari et al., 2018b; Daraki et al., 2018; Gowtham et al., 2022; Lamb et al., 2018; Lin et al., 2022; Santa-Marina et al., 2020), an investigation that examines potential differences in these outcomes depending on the combined adequacy of maternal iron and vitamin D is warranted.

One of the primary aims of the Alberta Pregnancy Outcomes and Nutrition (APrON) cohort study is to examine if maternal nutrient status in pregnancy and postpartum are related to maternal mental health and child neurodevelopmental outcomes (Kaplan et al., 2014). The goal of this substudy was to examine the individual and combined associations of maternal iron and vitamin D status during and after pregnancy on mothers' depression symptoms and children's internalizing and externalizing behaviours at age 5.

# 5.2 Methods

The Alberta Pregnancy Outcome and Nutrition (APrON) study recruited 2,189 pregnant people from Calgary and Edmonton, Alberta, Canada between 2009 and 2012 (Kaplan et al., 2014). Detailed methods have been published elsewhere (Kaplan et al., 2014; Letourneau et al., 2022). Briefly, pregnant people were eligible for this prospective cohort if they were over 16 years of age, could read and write in English and intended to reside in Calgary or Edmonton throughout gestation and to 3 months postpartum. These participants visited the clinic up to three times during pregnancy (weeks of gestation (range): 10.8 (3.1-13.9) in the 1<sup>st</sup>, 19.0 (14.0- 26.9) in the 2<sup>nd</sup> and 32.5 (27.0-39.0) in the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester) and at multiple timepoints during the postpartum period (Kaplan et al., 2014; Letourneau et al., 2022). We employed data for this secondary analysis from the pregnancy and the 3 and 60 month (5 year) visits. Collection of data on the health outcomes of the female participants and their children in this cohort is ongoing. The Calgary Health Research Ethics Board (REB14-1702) and the University of Alberta Health Research Biomedical Panel

(Pro00002954) provided ethical approval, and informed consent was obtained from all participants (Kaplan et al., 2014; Letourneau et al., 2022).

#### 5.2.1 Maternal and child demographic information

An extensive list of self-reported demographic characteristics, including maternal ethnicity, age, highest level of education and average family income, were collected at the first study visit (Kaplan et al., 2014; Letourneau et al., 2022). The occurrence of gestational medical conditions was determined through self-report questionnaires at several pregnancy visits. Heights of the pregnant participants were measured at the first visit, and weight was measured at all prenatal visits to estimate pre-pregnancy body-mass-index and weight gain in pregnancy as previously reported (Begum et al., 2012). Birth outcomes were accessed from delivery records.

#### **5.2.2** Predictors

# 5.2.2.1 Maternal nutrition information

Maternal intakes of iron and vitamin D from supplements was estimated by Supplemental Intake Questionnaires (SIQs) (Kaplan et al., 2014; Letourneau et al., 2022). Maternal 24-hour dietary recalls and SIQs were collected at each prenatal study visit and at ~3 months postpartum. A maternal healthy eating score was calculated based on Canada's Food Guide (CFG) to estimate overall diet quality (Jarman et al., 2017; Health Canada, 2007).

#### 5.2.2.2 Iron and vitamin D biomarker quantification

Maternal venous blood samples were drawn at each study visit by a trained phlebotomist (Kaplan et al., 2014). Whole blood was immediately fractioned into red blood cell, serum and plasma portions, and were stored separately at -80 °C. Serum ferritin was quantified in maternal serum at all three trimesters and at ~3 months postpartum using a i2000sr Architect Plus blood analyzer machine (Abbott, Chicago, IL, USA) that used chemiluminescent microparticle immunoassay techniques. The daily variation in the SF concentrations of random samples that were run daily was <5%. Iron storage depletion was defined as SF <15  $\mu$ g/L (O'Connor et al., 2016; WHO, 2020). Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assays (R&D Systems®, Minneapolis, MN, USA) were used to measure hepcidin (detection range: 3.13-800 pg/mL) and soluble transferrin receptor (sTfR) (5-80 nmol/L) concentrations in serum samples in duplicate. Maternal hepcidin

was measured in 2<sup>nd</sup> and 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester samples, and maternal sTfR quantified in 1<sup>st</sup> and 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester samples. A co-efficient of variation (CV) of <10% between the absorbances of duplicate samples was considered reproducible. If a particular sample had a CV  $\geq$ 10% or had a concentration that fell outside of the detection range, the sample was re-quantified after dilution or concentration. If maternal SF and sTfR concentrations were quantified during the 1<sup>st</sup> (n=267) or 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester (n=280), the ratio of sTfR to the logarithmic of SF [sTfR/log10(SF)] was utilized to calculate the sTfR-SF ratio (sTfR:SF) (Zimmermann, 2008).

Second trimester plasma concentrations of 25-hydroxyvitamin D (25(OH)D) and the prevalence of maternal vitamin D deficiency (25(OH)D <50 nmol/L) (Holick et al., 2011; Malabanan & Veronikis, 1998) and insufficiency (25(OH)D <75 nmol/L) (Dawson-Hughes et al., 2005) among 537 pregnant participants are published elsewhere (Aghajafari et al., 2016). For the present investigation, vitamin D metabolites were quantified in an additional 2500 maternal samples during the  $2^{nd}$  trimester (n=1,249) and at ~3 months postpartum (n=1,251). In brief, vitamin D metabolites were extracted from human plasma by liquid-liquid extraction using hexane and ethyl acetate (Abu Kassim et al., 2018; Shah et al., 2011; van den Ouweland et al., 2010). The analytes, including 25-hydroxyvitamin D2 (25(OH)D2), 1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D2 (1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D2), 25-hydroxyvitamin D3 (25(OH)D3), 3-epi-25hydroxyvitamin D3 (3-epi-25(OH)D3), and 1,25-hydroxyvitamin D3, were separated by liquid chromatography (LC) (Agilent 1290) using reverse-phase conditions and detected by tandem mass spectrometry (MS/MS) in positive-ion mode (Agilent 6495B MS/MS). Quantitation was achieved by an isotope dilution method using stable-isotope-labelled standards (Cayman Chemicals, Sigma Supelco, Inc, Belleftone, PA, USA). The lowest limit of quantitation (LLOQ) for each of the vitamin D metabolites was 0.78 ng/mL. The assay was validated using pooled plasma samples and the Standard Reference Material 2970 (National Institute for Standards and Technologies, NIST). The assay showed high accuracy (compared to NIST values) and precision reflected in the <6% interassay CV for mean  $\pm$  SD of 9.65  $\pm$  0.58 ng/mL 25(OH)D3 (certified value: 9.63  $\pm$  0.31 ng/mL),  $23.19 \pm 1.45$  ng/mL 25(OH)D2 (certified value:  $23.5 \pm 0.3$  ng/mL) and  $1.98 \pm 0.11$  ng/mL 3-epi-25(OH)D3. The concentrations of the forms 1,25(OH)2D2, 1,25(OH)2D2 and 1,25hydroxyvitamin D3 were below the LLOQ in all maternal samples in the most recent LC-MS/MS analysis. Maternal 25(OH)D concentrations are the sum of maternal 25(OH)D3 and 25(OH)D2 concentrations during the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester if both forms were quantified (n=644).

To examine relationships between different levels of maternal iron and vitamin D status adequacy on the outcomes of interest, a categorical variable was created. Four categories were defined: (1) iron and vitamin D replete (SF  $\geq$ 15 µg/L and 25(OH)D  $\geq$  75nmol/L), (2) iron replete and low vitamin D (SF  $\geq$  15 µg/L and 25(OH)D <75nmol/L), (3) low iron and vitamin D replete (SF <15 µg/L and 25(OH)D  $\geq$  75nmol/L), and (4) low iron and vitamin D (SF <15 µg/L and 25(OH)D  $\leq$  75nmol/L). Participants with SF and 25(OH)D quantified in the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester (n=627) were categorized.

#### 5.2.3 Outcomes

# 5.2.3.1 Maternal depression

The 10-item Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale (EPDS) was used to assess maternal depression symptoms during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester and at 3 months postpartum (Cox et al., 1987). This questionnaire is a widely researched tool to measure depressive symptoms in pregnant individuals, and it asks participants about varied aspects of their feelings in the past week. Scores could range from 0, indicating the absence of depressive symptoms, to 30, suggesting a high frequency or severity of depressive symptoms (Bergink et al., 2011; Cox et al., 1987). An EPDS score of  $\geq$ 13, estimated to have a sensitivity of 66% and specificity of 95% in a recent meta-analysis (Levis et al., 2020), was used as a threshold to indicate probable depression.

# 5.2.3.2 Child behaviour

To operationalize child behaviour outcomes, the Behavior Assessment System for Children 2<sup>nd</sup> Edition (BASC-2) was administered when participating children were approximately 5 years of age (n=662) (Kamphaus, 2014; Kaplan et al., 2014; Reynolds, 2010). The BASC-2 Parent Rating Scale was utilized, a reliable and validated questionnaire that assesses behavioural and emotional characteristics of children that can be quantified into internalizing and externalizing composite scores (Community-University Partnership for the Study of Children, Youth and Families, 2011; Kamphaus, 2014; Reynolds, 2010). BASC-2 internalizing scales assess symptoms of depression, anxiety or somatization, whereas externalizing scales examine symptoms of aggression, hyperactivity and conduct problems (Reynolds, 2010). After collection, both sets of raw scores were converted to T-scores using normative tables. The latter standardizes participant scores against a mean T-score of 50 for classification in either the normal (T-score <60), at-risk

(T-score between 60 and 69) and clinically significant (T-score >70) categories (Leclerc et al., 2016). Higher BASC-2 internalizing and externalizing T-scores are reflective of more internalizing or externalizing behaviours in children, respectively (Kamphaus, 2014; Reynolds, 2010).

# 5.2.4 Statistical analyses

Variables that are normally distributed data are presented as mean  $\pm$  standard deviation (SD); skewed data are presented as medians (interquartile range, IQR) and were log transformed as needed for statistical tests. Maternal vitamin D biomarker concentrations during the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester and 3 months postpartum were compared using paired t-tests.

Multivariate regression models were utilized to explore relationships between maternal iron or vitamin D biomarkers at different study timepoints and EPDS scores during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester and 3 months postpartum, and child internalizing and externalizing T-scores at age 5. The availability of EPDS or BASC-2 data dictated the number of pregnant participants that were eligible for inclusion into the statistical models (see Supplementary Figure 5). Directed acyclic graphs (DAGs) were constructed based on pre-existing evidence to identify variables that could be associated with both the exposures and outcomes of interest (Figures 11 & 12 in Chapter 3) (Williams et al., 2018). This information was used to guide multivariate adjustment. Change-inestimate rules were applied to each model as a means of adjusting for the minimum number of confounders for each relationship to reduce the risk of overadjustment (Weng et al., 2009). A threshold of 10% was used because of the large sample sizes in the APrON cohort. The biological sex of the children was treated as an effect modifier (EM) (Gualtieri & Hicks, 1985), and analyses were stratified by this variable in both univariate (crude) and multivariate (adjusted) models. Refer to Supplementary Table 2 for a detailed description of variables that were included in each model. Generalized linear models, adjusted for the covariates identified by relevant DAGs (Figures 11c & 12c), were used to assess relationships between the iron and vitamin D status adequacy categorical variable and maternal depressive symptoms or child behaviours. SPSS (V28.0, IBM Corporation, Armonk, NY, USA) was used to conduct all statistical analyses and two-tailed pvalues <0.05 were considered statistically significant.

# 5.3 Results

Characteristics of the cohort is shown in **Table 14**. Generally, pregnant participants were married or co-habiting with a partner, highly educated and had a household income  $\geq$ \$70,000. The majority self-identified as White, were born in Canada and 53% were pregnant with their first child. The prevalence of pregnancy-related medical conditions was low. Most of the pregnant individuals consumed iron and vitamin D supplements at each trimester of pregnancy (**Table 15**).

Variables	Participants	Mean, median	Participants with
	with data (n)	or proportion	missing data (n)
Pregnant participants	<b>0</b> 10 1	<b>a a a a a 1</b>	
Age (years)	2,134	$31.5 \pm 4.5^{1}$	55
Pre-pregnancy BMI (kg/m <sup>2</sup> )	1,947	$23.0(5.4)^2$	242
Marital status'			97
Married	1,772	86.7	
Common-law	236	11.3	
Separated or divorced	15	0.7	
Single	69	3.3	
Education <sup>3</sup>			117
Completed post-grad	470	22.7	
Completed university	943	45.5	
Completed trade/tech	401	19.4	
Completed high school	200	9.6	
Less than high school	58	2.8	
Household income <sup>3</sup>			120
\$100 000 or more	1,143	55.2	
\$70 000-\$99 999	463	22.4	
\$40 000-\$69 999	276	13.3	
\$20 000-\$39 999	122	5.9	
Less than \$20 000	65	3.1	
Primiparous <sup>3</sup>			99
Yes	1,119	53.5	
No	971	46.5	
Immigrated to Canada <sup>3</sup>			98
No	1.612	77.1	
Yes	479	22.9	
Ethnicity <sup>3</sup>			103
White	1 674	80.2	100
Other	412	197	
Maternal pregnancy conditions <sup>3,4</sup>		17.7	
Gestational diabetes mellitus	1 695	3.0	494
Preeclamnsia	1,695	0.3	494
Edinburgh depression scale (EPDS) <sup>5</sup>	1,070	5.5	17.1
3 <sup>rd</sup> trimester	1 920	4(0-23)	269
	107	56	207

Table 14. Maternal and child characteristics in the APrON cohort

Probable depression (EPDS	1,822	4(0-22)	367	
≥13), %	80	4.4		
3 months postpartum				
Probable depression (EPDS	661	$3393.0 \pm 503.1$	1	
≥13), %		4.1		
Children		1.4		
Birth weight (g)	662		0	
$<2500 \text{ g}^{3}$		48.9		
$>4500 \text{ g}^3$		51.1		
Biological sex <sup>3</sup>				
Female	662	49 (27 - 78)		
Male	662	47 (31 - 85)		
BASC-2 (age $5)^6$				
Internalizing (T-scores)				
Externalizing (T-scores)				

<sup>1</sup>Mean  $\pm$  SD; <sup>2</sup>Median (IQR); <sup>3</sup>Percentage; <sup>4</sup>Information collected during the last gestational visit (3<sup>rd</sup> trimester). The percentage of participants with the condition is given in the third column for these variables; <sup>5</sup>Median scores (range of scores). <sup>6</sup>The children of 662 pregnant females in the APrON cohort had BASC-2 data available at age 5. Median BASC-2 T-scores are displayed along with the range of T-scores in the child cohort. Table adapted from Leung et al. (2016). Not applicable (--).

**Table 15.** Maternal iron and vitamin D supplementation and status adequacy during pregnancy

1 <sup>st</sup> Trimester <sup>1</sup>	2 <sup>nd</sup> Trimester	3 <sup>rd</sup> Trimester
93.0 (1,769)	95.4 (2,008)	93.7 (1,299)
22.9 (13.5)	27.0 (7.4)	27.0 (19.3)
65.2 (1,241)	70.2 (1,478)	68.2 (1,059)
250.0 (461.5)	342.9 (857.1)	338.5 (1000.0)
	63.3 (397)	
	14.8 (93)	
	18.4 (115)	
	3.5 (22)	
	1 <sup>st</sup> Trimester <sup>1</sup> 93.0 (1,769) 22.9 (13.5) 65.2 (1,241) 250.0 (461.5) 	1st Trimester <sup>1</sup> 2 <sup>nd</sup> Trimester         93.0 (1,769)       95.4 (2,008)         22.9 (13.5)       27.0 (7.4)         65.2 (1,241)       70.2 (1,478)         250.0 (461.5)       342.9 (857.1)          63.3 (397)         14.8 (93)       18.4 (115)         3.5 (22)       3.5 (22)

<sup>1</sup>Timepoints: 1<sup>st</sup> [mean (range) 10.8 (3.1-13.9) weeks], 2<sup>nd</sup> [19.0 (14.0-26.9) weeks] and 3<sup>rd</sup> [32.5 (27.0-39.0) weeks]; <sup>2</sup>Supplement intakes given as median (IQR); <sup>3</sup>Determined in pregnant participants with SF and 25(OH)D quantified during the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester (n=627). Abbreviations: International Units (IU).
#### 5.3.1 Maternal vitamin D biomarkers and the combined adequacy of iron and vitamin D

Mean maternal concentrations of 25(OH)D3 were significantly lower at 3 months postpartum (83.8 ± 24.8 nmol/L) compared to the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester of pregnancy (90.7 ± 25.8 nmol/L) (**Figure 14**a). The same relationship was detected between 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester [median (IQR): 6.7 (3.2)] and postpartum timepoint [5.4 (2.1)] for 3-epi-25(OH)D3 (Figure 14b) and the ratio of 3-epi-25(OH)D3 to 25(OH)D3 [median (IQR): 7.1 (0.04) during the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester and 6.7 (0.03) at 3 months postpartum] (Figure 14c). When participants were categorized based on their iron and vitamin D status during the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester, about 65% were replete for both micronutrients; however, a third had a low status in either iron or vitamin D and less than 5% had a low status for both (Table 15). A bar graph depicting the proportion of participants that fell into each category is given in **Supplementary Figure 6**.



**Figure 14.** Changes in maternal (A) 25(OH)D3, (B) 3-epi-25(OH)D3 and (C) the 3-epi-25(OH)D3-25(OH)D3 ratio between the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester and 3 months postpartum. Concentrations of 3-epi-25(OH)D3 and the 3-epi-25(OH)D3-25(OH)D3 ratio were skewed, and accordingly were log transformed before conducting paired t-tests. Bars and error bars respectively represent the mean and SD in panel (A) and the median and 95% confidence intervals in panels (B) and (C). Bars with different letters are significantly different (p<0.05) following paired t-tests.

5.3.2 Associations between biomarkers of maternal iron and vitamin D and maternal EPDS scores

Associations between maternal iron and vitamin D biomarker concentrations and 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester maternal EPDS scores were observed after adjustment (**Table 16**). Higher maternal hepcidin (p=0.005), SF (p=0.048) and 25(OH)D3 (p=0.001) concentrations during the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester were significantly associated with lower EPDS scores during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester. There were no relationships between maternal sTfR, sTfR:SF or 3-epi-25(OH)D3 and 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester EPDS, or between maternal biomarkers and EPDS scores at 3 months postpartum. Refer to **Supplementary Table 3** for statistical outputs between other maternal iron and vitamin D biomarkers and maternal EPDS scores during the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester or at 3 months postpartum.

**Table 16.** Relationships between 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester maternal hepcidin, SF and 25(OH)D3 concentrations and 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester maternal EPDS scores

Biomarker models	Univariate ß [95% CI]	Multivariate ß [95% CI]
Hepcidin <sup>1</sup>	-0.5 [-0.9, -0.2]	-0.5 [-0.9, -0.2]
$\mathrm{SF}^2$	-0.5 [-1.1, 0.1]	-0.8 [-1.5, -0.01]
25(OH)D3 <sup>3</sup>	-0.01 [-0.02, -0.004]	-0.01 [-0.02, -0.004]

This table only includes variables that were significant predictors of maternal EPDS scores during the  $3^{rd}$  trimester (p<0.05). Hepcidin and SF concentrations were log transformed before regression analysis. The use of directed acyclic graphs (DAGs) identified potential confounding variables which were maternal age (years), ethnicity (White, other), income ( $\geq$ \$70,000, <\$70,000), educational history (some type of post-secondary education, no post-secondary education), diet quality (CFG scores), gestational diabetes mellitus (GDM) (yes, no), preeclampsia (PE) (yes, no), season (summer, winter) and current iron or vitamin D supplementation (mg/day) (Figure 11a & b). Minimum covariates each multivariate model was adjusted for: <sup>1</sup>Maternal age; <sup>2</sup>3<sup>rd</sup> trimester maternal PE and 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester maternal iron supplementation; <sup>3</sup>no covariates (Supplementary Table 2).

5.3.3 Associations between biomarkers of maternal iron and vitamin D and child internalizing and externalizing T-scores

Maternal concentrations of iron and vitamin D biomarkers during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester and at 3 months postpartum were inversely related to externalizing T-scores at age 5 (**Table 17**). Higher maternal sTfR:SF indices during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester were associated with lower externalizing T-scores in female children (p=0.038), but not in males (p=0.860). Furthermore, there was an association between higher maternal 3-epi-25(OH)D3 concentrations at 3 months postpartum and

lower externalizing T-scores in 5-year-old male children (p=0.019). **Figure 15** shows scatter plots with trend lines between maternal concentrations of sTfR:SF (3<sup>rd</sup> trimester) and 3-epi-25(OH)D3 (3 months postpartum) and externalizing T-scores stratified by child sex. There is variability in the magnitude (Figure 15a & b) and direction (Figure 15a) of trend line slopes depending on child sex. Maternal iron or vitamin D biomarker concentrations were not related to internalizing T-scores at age 5 (**Supplementary Table 4**).

	Biomarker	Univariate β [	[95% CI]	Multivariate	β [95% CI]
		Male <sup>1</sup>	Female <sup>2</sup>	Male	Female
:	SF	2.6 [-6.6, 11.8]	-2.8 [-9.7, 4.2]	4.8 [-7.5, 17.1]	-4.6 [-16.8, 7.6]
Ц	sTfR	15.7 [-6.6, 38.1]	-12.8 [-36.3, 10.6]	21.1 [-11.1, 53.3]	-21.0 [-50.3, 8.4]
1 st	sTfR:SF	10.5 [-9.4, 30.4]	-6.9 [-26.3, 12.5]	11.3 [-18.3, 40.9]	-7.0 [-35.9, 20.9]
	SF	-1.3 [-4.2, 1.6]	-1.7 [-4.4, 0.9]	-2.1 [-5.5, 1.2]	-1.2 [-4.2, 1.7]
Ξ.	Hepcidin	0.05 [-1.9, 2.0	-0.7 [-2.2, -0.9]	-0.2 [-2.8, 2.4]	-0.3 [-2.0, 1.4]
Lp	25(OH)D3	0.008 [-0.03, 0.05]	0.01 [-0.03, 0.05]	0.005 [-0.04, 0.05	0.02 [-0.02, 0.05]
$\mathcal{O}_{n}^{n}$	3-epi-25(OH)D3	3.2 [-2.2, 8.5]	2.1 [-3.0, 7.2]	3.3 [-3.8, 10.0]	2.6 [-2.6, 7.9]
	SF	0 5 [-3 7 4 8]	21[-1255]	-11[-6744]	22[-2267]
Ξ	sTfR	10.8 [-10.8 32.4	-14 4 [-35 1 6 3]	64[-204 33 2]	-177[-43884]
H	sTfR·SF	0 2 [-17 6 18 0]	-116[-243 11]	2.2.[-23.1.27.5]	-15.9 [-30.9, -0.9]
$\mathfrak{S}_{\mathrm{r}}$	Hepcidin	0.5 [-1.2, 2.2]	-0.03 [-1.3, 1.3]	-0.4 [-2.6, 1.8]	-0.3 [-2.0, 1.4]
	- <b>F</b>		····· [ ··· , ··· ]	··· [ ··· , ··· ]	···· [ ···, · ]
Ρp	SF	1.0 [-2.2, 4.1]	0.7 [-2.1, 3.4]	-0.7 [-4.7, 3.2]	-0.4 [-3.9, 3.1]
<u>o</u>	25(OH)D3	-0.04 [-0.08, 0.02]	-0.01 [-0.05, 0.02]	-0.03 [-0.08, 0.03]	0.02 [-0.02, 0.05]
-m	3-epi-25(OH)D3	-9.3 [-18.0, -0.7]	-3.3 [-10.0, 3.4]	-11.9 [-21.8, -1.9]	-0.1 [-9.6, 7.8]

**Table 17.** Relationships between individual maternal iron and vitamin D biomarker concentrations

 during pregnancy and postpartum and child externalizing T-scores at age 5

<sup>1</sup>The male child sample size was n=338; <sup>2</sup>The female child sample size was n=324. Maternal biomarker concentrations were transformed if they were not normally distributed before regression analysis. The study timepoint when a given group of biomarkers were quantified is indicated by the vertical labels on the left side of the table. The following covariates were included in multivariate regression models related to iron status: maternal age (years), income ( $\geq$ \$70,000, <\$70,000), education (some type of post-secondary education, no pos-secondary education), pre-pregnancy BMI, dietary quality (CFG scores), postpartum iron supplementation (mg/day) and postpartum EPDS scores (Figure 12a). Maternal age (years), ethnicity (White, other), income ( $\geq$ \$70,000, <\$70,000), education (some type of post-secondary quality (CFG scores), 3 months postpartum vitamin D supplementation (mg/day) and 3 months postpartum EPDS scores were included in the vitamin D models (Figure 12b). Through change-in-estimate rules, only the minimum set of covariates (Supplementary Table 2) were used to generate the statistical estimates shown in this table. Abbreviations: 1<sup>st</sup> trimester (1<sup>st</sup> Tri.); 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester (2<sup>nd</sup> Tri.); 3 months postpartum (3-mo. Pp.).



**Figure 15.** Scatter plots and trend lines between child externalizing T-scores against log transformed maternal (A) sTfR:SF and (B) 3-epi-25(OH)D3 concentrations in the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester and 3 months postpartum, respectively. Data points and regression lines are stratified by child sex; males are represented by orange and females are represented by blue.

5.3.4 Differences in maternal depression symptoms and child behaviours depending on the combined adequacy of maternal iron and vitamin D status

There were differences in EPDS scores during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester and externalizing T-scores at age 5 depending on the combined status of maternal iron and vitamin D during mid-pregnancy (**Table 18**). Compared to pregnant participants who were replete in both micronutrients (category 1), EPDS scores were significantly higher when iron status was low and vitamin D was replete (category 3; p=0.044) or when iron and vitamin D status were both low (category 4; p=0.024). Relationships between the combined maternal adequacy of iron and vitamin D during the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester and externalizing behaviour T-scores differed by child sex (Table 18); compared to the maternal replete group (category 1), externalizing T-scores in female children were significantly higher when iron was replete and vitamin D was low (category 2; p=0.031), but in male children externalizing T-scores were significantly higher when iron and low vitamin D status was not related to either EPDS scores at 3 months postpartum or child internalizing T-scores (Table 18).

**Table 18.** Differences in maternal EPDS scores and child internalizing and externalizing T-scores

 depending on the adequacy of maternal iron and vitamin D status during mid-pregnancy

	Both replete		Replete iron, low		Low iron, replete		Both low	
			v	ritamin D	vi	tamin D		
	$\beta^2$	[95% C]	β	[95% CI]	β	[95% CI]	β	[95% CI]
Maternal depression symptoms <sup>3</sup>								
3 <sup>rd</sup> trimester	Ref.		0.5	[-0.6, 1.7]	1.1	[0.03, 2.1]	2.2	[0.3, 4.2]
3 months postpartum	Ref.		0.1	[-1.0, 1.3]	0.2	[-0.9, 1.2]	1.0	[-1.1,
							0.9]	
Child behaviours⁴								
Internalizing								
Females	Ref.		0.5	[-4.3, 5.3]	2.2	[-2.9, 7.3]		<b></b> <sup>5</sup>
Males	Ref.		2.6	[-2.8, 8.1]	0.3	[-4.9, 5.6]		
Externalizing								
Females	Ref.		7.3	[2.0, 12.6]	-0.2	[-5.1, 4.8]		
Males	Ref.		2.2	[-1.6, 5.9]	4.3	[0.4, 8.1]		
				_		_		

Maternal iron and vitamin D status adequacy (2<sup>nd</sup> Trimester)<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Categories (left to right) of maternal iron and vitamin D adequacy: (1) iron and vitamin D replete, (2) iron replete, low vitamin D, (3) low iron, vitamin D replete, (4) low iron and vitamin D. <sup>2</sup>Reference group (Ref.) for Generalized Linear Model (GLM) assessment. The  $\beta$  and 95% CI for the remainder of the categories represent the mean difference in the outcome variable between that category and the reference category (Ref.). <sup>3</sup>Maternal GLM models were adjusted for maternal age (years), ethnicity (White, other), income ( $\geq$ \$70,000, <\$70,000), education (some type of postsecondary education, no post-secondary education), diet quality (CFG scores), GDM (yes, no), PE (yes, no), iron and vitamin D supplementation (3<sup>rd</sup> trimester or 3 months postpartum; mg/day) and season (summer, winter) (Figure 1c). <sup>4</sup>Child BASC-2 models were adjusted for maternal age (years), ethnicity (White, other), income ( $\geq$ \$70,000, <\$70,000), education (some type of post-secondary education, no post-secondary education), diet quality (CFG scores), prepregnancy BMI, iron and vitamin D supplementation (3 months postpartum; mg/day) and EPDS scores (3 months postpartum). <sup>5</sup>Sex stratified sample sizes were too small to determine a reliable statistical estimate.

Table 19.	A summary	of the im	portant find	dings from	manuscri	pt 2
				<u> </u>		

1.	Associations between individual maternal iron and vitamin D biomarkers and maternal depression
	<ul> <li>Inverse association: maternal SF concentrations (2<sup>nd</sup> Tri.) and EPDS scores (3<sup>rd</sup> Tri.)</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Inverse association: maternal hepcidin concentrations (2<sup>nd</sup> Tri.) and EPDS scores (3<sup>rd</sup> Tri.)</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Inverse association: maternal 25(OH)D3 concentrations (2<sup>nd</sup> Tri.) and EPDS scores (3<sup>rd</sup> Tri.)</li> </ul>
2.	Associations between individual maternal iron and vitamin D biomarkers and child behaviours
	<ul> <li>Inverse association: maternal sTfR:SF (3<sup>rd</sup> Tri.) and externalizing T-scores (age 5) for female</li> </ul>
	children
	<ul> <li>Inverse association: maternal 3-epi-25(OH)D3 (3 mo. pp.) and externalizing T-scores (age 5)</li> </ul>

- 3. Differences in the outcomes depending on the combined adequacy of maternal iron and vitamin D
  - Compared to those that were iron and vitamin D replete (category 1):
    - Maternal EPDS scores (3<sup>rd</sup> Tri.) were higher in those with either low in iron but replete in vitamin D (category 3) or low in iron and vitamin D (category 4) during the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester
    - Child externalizing T-scores (at age 5) were higher when pregnant participants had replete iron but low vitamin D (category 2) during the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester for female children
    - Child externalizing T-scores (at age 5) were higher when pregnant participants had low iron but replete vitamin D (category 3) during the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester for male children

Only the significant relationships associated with each of the three objectives (after appropriate covariate adjustment) are provided in this table. Abbreviations: months (mo.); postpartum (pp.); trimester (Tri.).

## 5.4 Discussion

A low maternal iron status in the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester was associated with higher maternal EPDS scores during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester (**Table 19**). Maternal iron depletion, defined as a higher sTfR:SF index, was associated with lower externalizing T-scores in 5-year-old female children. We also observed an inverse association between maternal 3-epi-25(OH)D3 concentrations at 3 months postpartum and externalizing T-scores at age 5 in male offspring, potentially for the first time. Maternal depression scores and externalizing scores in 5-year-old children differed depending on the combined adequacy of maternal iron and vitamin D during mid-pregnancy (Table 19). This study provides evidence that maternal iron and vitamin D status are important predictors of maternal mental health during pregnancy, and that they also contribute to the neurodevelopmental characteristics of children at least until 5 years of age.

Results of other work examining the effects of maternal iron or vitamin D status in pregnancy on maternal depression outcomes are difficult to interpret, and some have found contradictory results. Similar to the present study, Lin et al. (2022) did not find a relationship between 1<sup>st</sup> trimester maternal SF concentrations and 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester EPDS scores. Gowtham et al. (2022) observed that concentrations of SF in pregnant people during early gestation were not related to maternal EPDS scores in the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester of pregnancy. Other studies reported that a low maternal iron or vitamin D status were simultaneously related to higher maternal EPDS scores (Dama et al., 2018; Jani et al., 2020; Lamb et al., 2018); for example, in Jani et al. (2020), pregnant participants with 1<sup>st</sup> trimester EPDS scores  $\geq$ 13 were more likely to have a lower vitamin D status during the 1<sup>st</sup> trimester. In contrast, we did not observe a significant association between any of the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester maternal iron biomarker concentrations and 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester EPDS scores. However, in the present study, maternal vitamin D metabolites were not quantified during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester

preventing us from comparing 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester maternal depression symptoms to concurrent maternal 25(OH)D3 and 3-epi-25(OH)D3 concentrations. Considering this body of evidence, reported associations between iron or vitamin D biomarkers and symptoms of maternal depression appear to be temporally nuanced among different study populations, including ours. While other vitamin D metabolites, including 25(OH)D2, 25(OH)D3 and 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D were measured in a few investigations (Cunha Figueiredo et al., 2017; Gur er al 2014), maternal concentrations of total 25(OH)D were measured in many cases (Aghajafari et al., 2018b; Jani et al., 2022; Lamb et al., 2018). The analysis of a more diverse set of nutrient biomarkers across an array of timepoints has the potential to inform the association between maternal nutrient status and maternal depression during or after pregnancy, which should be a focus of future research.

A particularly novel finding in this investigation was that there appeared to be differences in maternal EPDS scores during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester depending on the combined adequacy of maternal iron and vitamin D status during the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester. For example, the mean difference in EPDS scores when pregnant individuals had a low status of both micronutrients was more than 2 points above the reference group, suggesting that individuals with a concurrent depletion of iron and vitamin D during mid-pregnancy may experience more symptoms associated with depression during the last trimester (Cox et al., 1987). At this point, it is difficult to discuss these findings in relation to other comparable evidence as it is either extremely limited or non-existent.

Others have postulated bidirectional influences of inadequate nutrient status and poor mental health (Reesor-Oyer et al., 2021). Micronutrient availability may impact the development of mental health issues, but on the other hand, people with low moods or depression may consume food or supplements in an inconsistent or disordered manner which could have consequences on nutrient status (Maynard et al., 2018). Still, based on previous data suggesting a mechanistic role for poor nutrition in the development of maternal mental illness (Gregorio et al., 2022; Zhao et al., 2020), we deemed there was enough evidence to justify DAGs and statistical analyses that assumed one direction, with maternal micronutrient status as predictors and EPDS scores as the outcome (Williams et al., 2018). While our results suggest that a low maternal status of iron or vitamin D may be related to more symptoms of maternal depression at a later pregnancy timepoint, bidirectional associations should be considered (Maynard et al., 2018; Reesor-Oyer et al., 2021).

Recent evidence also suggests that the unique trajectories of maternal stress or mental illness may be influenced by different risk factors depending on whether they exist during pregnancy or postpartum (Chow et al., 2019; Korja et al., 2018; Vanwetswinkel et al., 2022). Indeed, in our investigation, concentrations of iron or vitamin D biomarkers, even those that were significantly related to 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester depressive symptoms, were not associated with maternal EPDS scores at 3 months postpartum, consistent with the findings of Armony-Sivan et al. (2012). Still, others have reported that maternal iron or vitamin D biomarkers measured during pregnancy were related to postpartum depression symptoms among people who recently gave birth (Gowtham et al., 2022; Gur et al., 2014). Considering this mixed evidence, the temporal trajectory of maternal depression is an important variable to consider (Vanwetswinkel et al., 2022).

Previous literature relating maternal iron or vitamin D status to child neurodevelopment in humans remains mixed. The Cork BASELINE Birth Study showed no associations between 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester maternal 25(OH)D concentrations and either internalizing or externalizing behaviours in 4-year-old children (McCarthy et al., 2018), which is similar to our observation of no relationships between 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester maternal 25(OH)D3 or 3-epi-25(OH)D3 and child externalizing or internalizing behaviours. In contrast, Daraki et al. (2018) found an association between higher maternal 25(OH)D in the 1<sup>st</sup> trimester and lower externalizing and overall problematic behaviour scores in children at 4 years of age. These investigations and ours suggest that relationships between maternal nutrient status and childhood behaviours may be gestationally time-dependent. Furthermore, about a decade ago it was determined that 3-epi-25(OH)D3, a stereoisomer of 25(OH)D3, contributes to human adult 25(OH)D status (Lensmeyer et al., 2012). Despite it being reported to have an increased abundance during the first year of human life (Singh et al., 2006; Yazdanpanah et al., 2013), there is limited evidence about the potential role of 3-epi-25(OH)D3 in early behaviours. In this investigation we observed an inverse association between postnatal maternal 3-epi-25(OH)D3 concentrations and externalizing T-scores at age 5 in male children, suggesting that this vitamin D metabolite might be reflective of prospective behaviours in this sex and age group. Although there were no associations among individual 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester vitamin D biomarkers and externalizing T-scores in female children, analysis of the combined maternal adequacy of both micronutrients during mid-pregnancy suggested that externalizing T-scores in females were significantly higher when the maternal status of vitamin D was low (category 2) compared to the replete group (category 1). Together this evidence suggests that vitamin D status in pregnant individuals may be related to offspring behaviours at 5 years of age and provides

evidence for the possible long-term impacts of maternal nutrient availability in pregnancy (Pet & Brouwer-Brolsma, 2016).

While several previous studies observed relationships between maternal iron status during pregnancy and childhood behaviours (McCarthy et al., 2021; Quezada-Pinedo et al., 2021), some of the details of these associations differed from our findings. Santa-Marina et al. (2020) found an inverse association between maternal plasma ferritin during the 1<sup>st</sup> trimester and inattentive behaviour scores in male children at 4 years old, but we observed a relationship between concentrations of a maternal iron biomarker (sTfR:SF) during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester and externalizing behaviours at age 5 in female children. There are notable differences in the biomarker types, relationship temporalities and sex-specificities between their results (Santa-Marina et al., 2020) and ours. However, the coexistence of rapid placental iron mobilization along with the growth and development of the neocortex during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester (Bothwell et al., 1958; Bradley et al., 2004; Gong et al., 1998) may rationalize the relationship between maternal iron depletion at this time and externalizing behaviours. It is not clear why the sTfR:SF index was the only iron biomarker independently associated with child externalizing T-scores in the present investigation, but this measurement may reflect the biological adequacy of this nutrient more accurately because it integrates a proxy of both iron stores (Walters et al., 1973) and iron-deficient erythropoiesis (Allen et al., 1998). The analysis of the combined mid-pregnancy status of both micronutrients suggested that externalizing T-scores in male children were higher when maternal iron status was low (category 3) compared to the replete reference group (category 1). Overall, antenatal maternal iron status may be related to externalizing behaviours in male and female children at 5 years of age.

It is unclear why the relationships between maternal iron and vitamin D biomarkers and externalizing behaviours differed between the sexes. Although evidence related to the possible sex-dependency of gestational programming has been described for years (Gualtieri & Hicks, 1985; Zarén et al., 2000), it has become of more interest recently (DiPietro & Voegtline, 2017). It is possible that this is a general effect given that several authors have suggested that male and female fetuses may differ in their reaction to developmental insults, including sub-optimal nutrient conditions, in pregnancy (Nugent et al., 2018). More research is urgently needed to delineate potential interactions of fetal biological sex and maternal nutrient status in pregnancy and their impact on child neurodevelopment.

Despite evidence supporting associations between maternal iron and vitamin D status and maternal depression and child externalizing behaviours, there was not a particular biomarker that was related to both outcomes. However, the inclusion of 3 months postpartum EPDS scores as a covariate in many of the child externalizing T-score models (Supplementary Table 1) highlighted significant positive associations between the two variables in many instances (not reported). While mediation analysis was not conducted in this investigation, it is possible that maternal depression may be a mediator in the potential pathway between maternal iron or vitamin D status, either independently or together, and externalizing behaviours at age 5. This idea has also been proposed by others (Giallo et al., 2015; Glover, 2014), and further research should prioritize the exploration of this hypothesis.

Finally, further to previous estimates of vitamin D status during the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester among a sub-cohort of pregnant participants (Aghajafari et al., 2016), this investigation reported significant changes in maternal 25(OH)D3, 3-epi-25(OH)D3 and 3-epi-25(OH)D3:25(OH)D3 ratios between mid-pregnancy to approximately 3 months postpartum for the first time in APrON. Other studies that describe maternal vitamin D status after birth are sparse, but Narchi et al. (2010) found that the proportion of pregnant individuals at risk for deficiency increased across gestation through to 6 months postpartum. As maternal vitamin D biomarker concentrations were lower ~3 months after birth in our investigation, the postnatal maternal status of this micronutrient should be explored in different pregnant populations.

Multiple biomarkers for each micronutrient were quantified at different antenatal and postnatal timepoints. Sex-specific differences in the associations between maternal nutrient status and offspring externalizing behaviours highlight the benefit of treating child sex as an EM to provide insights into the possible fetal sex-specificity of in utero programming (DiPietro & Voegtline, 2017). Further, the inclusion of prenatal and postpartum maternal depression scores provided evidence of its potential risk factors during both periods (Vanwetswinkel et al., 2022). A limitation is that gestational concentrations of maternal vitamin D metabolites have only been measured during mid-pregnancy, but we are hopeful that they will be quantified during the 1<sup>st</sup> and 3<sup>rd</sup> trimesters in the future. Maternal 25(OH)D3 and 3-epi-25(OH)D3 are precursors to their activated derivatives, 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D3 and 3-epi-1 $\alpha$ ,25-dihydroxyvitamin D3, respectively, which retain many of the functional capabilities of vitamin D (Kamao et al., 2004; Jenkinson, 2019). Still, maternal 25(OH)D metabolites, including 25(OH)D3, cross the placenta (Christensen & Birn,

2002) and are known to significantly contribute to the fetal status of vitamin D (Cyprian et al., 2019; Wierzejska et al., 2017). Moreover, pregnant participants in the APrON cohort are generally of a high SES, which likely limited the group of individuals that had a low status of both iron and vitamin D (category 4) in this investigation. Resultingly, the sample size of the low iron and vitamin D group (category 4) was too small to determine reliable statistical estimates after offspring sex stratification, impacting our ability to estimate the mean internalizing and externalizing T-scores in this category. In this line, we also recognize that the maternal and child participants in our study are of a generally high SES and would caution against the generalizability of the findings to populations at a higher risk of obstetric complications or malnutrition.

To conclude, maternal iron and vitamin D biomarkers, measured during mid to late pregnancy or at 3 months postpartum, were independently associated with 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester maternal depression symptoms and child externalizing behaviours at age 5 in the APrON cohort. There were sex-specific differences in the child-related findings; a biomarker of maternal iron depletion (sTfR:SF) was inversely associated with externalizing T-scores in female children, whereas maternal 3-epi-25(OH)D3, a novel vitamin D metabolite (Lensmeyer et al., 2012; Yazdanpanah et al., 2013), was inversely related to externalizing behaviours in males. A replete maternal status of iron and vitamin D during mid-pregnancy was related to less maternal depression symptoms during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester and lower externalizing scores in male and female children at 5 years of age.

This investigation is one of the first to report on the combined adequacy of maternal iron and vitamin D status during pregnancy and its impact on maternal depression and child behaviour. The novelty of this work reinforces the need to ask similar questions in other pregnant populations. Future investigations should report on the status of multiple micronutrients and explore their independent and combined impact on the health outcomes of children and pregnant individuals in an offspring sex-stratified manner.

# 5.5 Supplementary materials

C	1 4		<b>T</b> · /	C	11	· 1 1	1 •	1	•	1 1
Sun	nlemenfarv	i able 2.	1.1515.0	of var	iables	included	1 in mii	Itivariate	regression	models
Sup	promonour y			/ /ul	100100	monuaed	4 III IIIG	in a late	10510551011	modelb

Exposure	Outcome	Minimum covariates
Hepcidin 2ndTri	Internalizing T-scores	Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, Fe suppl
		3 mo. pp.
		Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo pp., ppBMI, CFG
		scores, Fe Suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age

Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age         Fermales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG         scores         SF 1stTri         Internalizing T-scores         Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp.         SF 2ndTri         Internalizing T-scores         Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, Fe Suppl 3 mo. pp., income         Fermales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, Fe Suppl 3 mo. pp., income         SF 3rdTri       Internalizing T-scores         Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., cFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age         Fermales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., cPBMI, education         SF 3mo. pp       Internalizing T-scores         Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age         STfR 1stTri       Internalizing T-scores         Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income         strift 3rdTri       Internalizing T-scores         Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income         strift 3rdTri       Internalizing T-scores         Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income         scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education         Index 1stTri       Internalizing T-scores         Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores	Hepcidin 3rdTri	Internalizing T-scores	Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores,
Fernales:Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scoresSF 1stTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp.SF 2ndTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, Fe Suppl 3 mo. pp., income Fernales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., cFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., incomeSF 3rdTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., cFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., income Fernales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., cFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age Fernales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., cFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age Fernales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., cFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age Fernales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, incomeSTR 1stTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, incomestTR 3rdTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, incomestTR 3rdTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., incomeIndex 1stTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., incomeIndex 3rdTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., incomeIndex 3rdTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 m			Fe suppl 3 mo. pp, income, age
scoresSF 1stTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp.SF 2ndTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, Fe Suppl 3 mo. pp., income Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., cfG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., cfG scores			Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG
SF 1stTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp.         SF 2ndTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, Fe Suppl 3 mo. pp., income         SF 2ndTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, Fe Suppl 3 mo. pp., income         SF 3rdTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., income         SF 3mo. pp       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age         Females:       Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age         SF 3mo. pp       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age         stftR 1stTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income         stftR 3rdTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income         Index 1stTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, age         Females:       Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income         Index 1stTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age			scores
SF 2ndTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., income Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., income Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, education         SF 3rdTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, education         SF 3rdTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, education         SF 3mo. pp       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, education         SF 3mo. pp       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age         STfR 1stTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, age         STfR 3rdTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, age         STfR 3rdTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income         StrR 3rdTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, age         Index 1stTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, age         Index 3rdTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, age         Stopp, education       Income       Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, education, income, age<	SF 1stTri	Internalizing T-scores	Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., Fe suppl 3 mo. pp.,
Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., income Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., cfCG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., income Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, educationSF 3rdTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., cFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., income Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, educationSF 3mo. ppInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., cFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., education, income, ageSTfR 1stTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., cfG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, agesTfR 3rdTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., cfG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, incomesTfR 3rdTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., incomeIndex 1stTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., incomeIndex 1stTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, age females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, age females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, education25(OH)D3 2ndTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, education, income, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, education, income, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, education, income, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD supl 3 mo. pp., ethnicity, CFG <br< td=""><td></td><td></td><td>income, age</td></br<>			income, age
SF 2ndTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, Fc Suppl 3 mo. pp., income Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., cfG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., incomeSF 3rdTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, educationSF 3mo. ppInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, educationSF 3mo. ppInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, ageSTfR 1stTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, ageSTfR 3rdTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, incomestrfR 3rdTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., incomeIndex 1stTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., incomeIndex 1stTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., cfCG scores, education, income, age EPDS 3 mo. pp., optBMI, CFG scores, education25(OH)D3 2ndTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, education, income, age FPDS 3 mo. pp., cfCG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age FPDS 3 mo. pp., cfCG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., thinitity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., ducation, income, age <td></td> <td></td> <td>Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, Fe suppl 3</td>			Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, Fe suppl 3
SF 2ndTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., income Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, education         SF 3rdTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, education         SF 3rdTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, education         SF 3mo. pp       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age         strfR 1stTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, age         strfR 3rdTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income         strfR 3rdTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income         strfR 3rdTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income         strfR 3rdTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, age         Index 1stTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education         Index 3rdTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education         25(OH)D3 2ndTri       Internalizing T-scores       <			mo. pp.
Fernales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo pp, pBMI, CFG         SF 3rdTri       Internalizing T-scores         Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., income         Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., DFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., DFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., cPC scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age         SF 3mo. pp       Internalizing T-scores         Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age         Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income         scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income         strfR 1stTri       Internalizing T-scores         Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income         scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income         strfR 3rdTri       Internalizing T-scores         Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., pBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income         scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., income         Index 1stTri       Internalizing T-scores         Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education         index 3rdTri       Internalizing T-scores         Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education         index 3rdTri       Internalizing T-scores         Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. p	SF 2ndTri	Internalizing T-scores	Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, Fe Suppl 3 mo. pp. income
SF 3rdTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., income         Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, education       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, education         SF 3mo. pp       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, education, income, age         Fermales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age       Fermales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income         strfR 1stTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income         strfR 3rdTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income         strfR 3rdTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income         Index 1stTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, age         Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education       mo. pp., education         Index 1stTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education         Index 3rdTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education         Sto(OH)D3 2ndTri       Internalizing T-scores			Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo nn nnBMI CEG
SF 3rdTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., income Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, education         SF 3mo. pp       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., cPG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age         sTfR 1stTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income         sTfR 3rdTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income         sTfR 3rdTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income         strft 3rdTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education income         Index 1stTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, age         Index 3rdTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, education         25(OH)D3 2ndTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., income, age         Sep       Some, pp.       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., income, age         Sep       Some, pp.       Some, pp., CFG scores, education, income, age         Sto(H)D3 2ndTri       Internalizing T-scores<			scores. Fe suppl 3 mo pp. education
SF 3mo. pp.       Internalizing T-scores       3 mo. pp., income Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age         sTfR 1stTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income         sTfR 3rdTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income         sTfR 3rdTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., cFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income         strft 3rdTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., income         Index 1stTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, age         Index 1stTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education         Index 3rdTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education         25(OH)D3 2ndTri       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, education, income, age         pp       25(OH)D3 3 mo.       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, education, income, age         pp       25(OH)D3 3 mo.       Internalizing T-scores       Males: Maternal EP	SF 3rdTri	Internalizing T-scores	Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp. CFG scores. Fe suppl
Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, educationSF 3mo. ppInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income agesTfR 1stTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, incomesTfR 3rdTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, incomesTfR 3rdTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, incomeIndex 1stTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, resupl 3 mo. pp., education, incomeIndex 3rdTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, fe suppl 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, education25(OH)D3 2ndTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., income, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, education, income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3 2ndTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., VD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3 2 ndTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., VD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3 3 mo. ppInternalizing T-scores	~~ ~~~~	8	3 mo. pp., income
SF 3mo. ppInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, incomesTfR 3rdTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, incomesTfR 3rdTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., incomeIndex 1stTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., incomeIndex 1stTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., educationIndex 3rdTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, education, income, age EPDS 3 mo. pp., income, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., income, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., cFG scores, education, income25(OH)D3 2ndTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., US uppl 3 mo. pp., age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., US uppl 3 mo. pp., age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., VD supl 3 mo. pp., age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., VD supl 3 mo. pp., income3-epi-25(OH)D3 2 ndTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., US uppl 3 mo. pp., income, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., VD supl 3 mo. pp., incom			Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, education
3 mo. pp., education, income, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, agesTfR 1stTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, incomesTfR 3rdTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, incomeindex 1stTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., incomeIndex 1stTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, age remales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., educationIndex 3rdTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, resupl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, resupl 3 mo. pp., education25(OH)D3 2ndTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., income, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., income, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., cFG scores, education, income, age25(OH)D3 2ndTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., OFG scores, education, income3-epi-25(OH)D3 2ndTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., VD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., VD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3 3 mo. pnInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., VD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., VD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3 <br< td=""><td>SF 3mo, pp</td><td>Internalizing T-scores</td><td>Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, Fe suppl</td></br<>	SF 3mo, pp	Internalizing T-scores	Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, Fe suppl
Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, agesTfR 1stTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., epBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, incomesTfR 3rdTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., clucation, incomesTfR 3rdTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., cFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, incomeIndex 1stTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., educationIndex 3rdTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education25(OH)D3 2ndTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., age Females: Maternal CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., cFG scores, education, income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., otherwise, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., cFG scores, education, income3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., otherwise, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., cFG scores, VD suppl	~- · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	8	3 mo. pp., education, income, age
scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, agesTfR 1stTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, ageFemales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., cHucation, incomesTfR 3rdTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., cFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, incomeFemales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, incomeIndex 1stTriInternalizing T-scoresIndex 1stTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, ageFemales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, ageIndex 3rdTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, ageEPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., educationIndex 3rdTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., income, ageEPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education25(OH)D3 2ndTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, education, income, ageSto(H)D3 3 mo.Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scores2ndTriInternalizing T-scores3 mo. pp., education, income3 mo. pp.Internalizing T-scores2ndTriInternalizing T-scores3 males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., VD suppl 3 mo. pp., income3 mo. pp.Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPD			Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG
sTfR 1stTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., epBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, incomesTfR 3rdTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., cFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., incomeIndex 1stTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, resuppl 3 mo. pp., education, income mo. pp., education, income, age EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, education, income, age EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, education, income, age25(OH)D3 2ndTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, education, income, age25(OH)D3 3 mo. ppInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income3-epi-25(OH)D3 TriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., ethcation, income Females			scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age
age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, incomesTfR 3rdTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., incomeIndex 1stTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., educationIndex 3rdTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age EPDS 3 mo. pp., education25(OH)D3 2ndTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., income, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., income, age EPDS 3 mo. pp., education, income, age25(OH)D3 2ndTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., income, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., ethnicity, CFG scores	sTfR 1stTri	Internalizing T-scores	Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores,
Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, incomesTfR 3rdTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., incomeIndex 1stTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., educationIndex 1stTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., educationIndex 3rdTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age EPDS 3 mo. pp., education25(OH)D3 2ndTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, education, income, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, education, income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3 2ndTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., VD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3 3 mo. ppInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income3-epi-25(OH)D3 3 mo. ppInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo		C	age
scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, incomesTfR 3rdTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., incomeIndex 1stTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, age amo. pp., educationIndex 3rdTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., educationIndex 3rdTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education25(OH)D3 2ndTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., income, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., cFG scores, education, income, age25(OH)D3 3 mo.Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income3-epi-25(OH)D3 2ndTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., vD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income3-epi-25(OH)D3 3 mo. ppInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., off scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3 3 mo. ppInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age3-ep			Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG
sTfR 3rdTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., cFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., incomeIndex 1stTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., educationIndex 3rdTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, remales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., educationIndex 3rdTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age EPDS 3 mo. pp., cfG scores, education, income, age25(OH)D3 2ndTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, education, income, age25(OH)D3 3 mo.Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3 3 mo. ppInternalizing T-scores3 mo. ppInternalizing T-scores3 mo. ppInternalizing T-scores3 mo. pp </td <td></td> <td></td> <td>scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income</td>			scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income
3 mo. pp., education, income Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., incomeIndex 1stTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., educationIndex 3rdTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age EPDS 3 mo. pp., education25(OH)D3 2ndTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal VD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age Females: Maternal VD suppl 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, education, income, age25(OH)D3 2ndTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age25(OH)D3 3 mo.Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., vD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age3 -epi-25(OH)D3 a mo. ppInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., VD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age3 -epi-25(OH)D3 a mo. ppInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., VD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age3 -epi-25(OH)D3 a mo. ppInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo	sTfR 3rdTri	Internalizing T-scores	Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, Fe suppl
Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., incomeIndex 1stTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., educationIndex 3rdTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education25(OH)D3 2ndTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal VD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., cFG scores, education, income, age25(OH)D3 3 mo.Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., vD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age		C C	3 mo. pp., education, income
scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., incomeIndex 1stTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., educationIndex 3rdTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education25(OH)D3 2ndTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal VD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., cFG scores, education, income, age25(OH)D3 3 mo.Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., vD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age			Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG
Index 1stTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., educationIndex 3rdTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age EPDS 3 mo. pp., pducation, income, age Females: Maternal VD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age Females: Maternal VD suppl 3 mo. pp., cFG scores, education, income, age25(OH)D3 2ndTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal VD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, education, income, age25(OH)D3 3 mo.Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., vD suppl 3 mo. pp., income3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., VD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., VD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age			scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., income
age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., educationIndex 3rdTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education25(OH)D3 2ndTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal VD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, education, income, age25(OH)D3 3 mo.Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., VD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., VD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., VD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., VD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., CFG scores	Index 1stTri	Internalizing T-scores	Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores,
Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., educationIndex 3rdTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education25(OH)D3 2ndTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal VD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, education, income, age25(OH)D3 3 mo. ppInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., vD suppl 3 mo. pp., income3-epi-25(OH)D3 2 moltriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., VD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., VD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3 3 mo. ppInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3 3 mo. ppInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3 3 mo. ppInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age			age
Index 3rdTriInternalizing T-scoresmo. pp., educationIndex 3rdTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education25(OH)D3 2ndTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal VD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, education, income, age25(OH)D3 3 mo.Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., VD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., VD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores			Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, Fe suppl 3
Index 3rdTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education25(OH)D3 2ndTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal VD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, education, income, age25(OH)D3 3 mo.Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., CFG scores			mo. pp., education
Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education25(OH)D3 2ndTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal VD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, education, income, age25(OH)D3 3 mo.Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., VD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores	Index 3rdTri	Internalizing T-scores	Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores,
EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education25(OH)D3 2ndTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal VD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, education, income, age25(OH)D3 3 mo.Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., VD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo pp., education, income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo pp., education, income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo pp., education, income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD			Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age
pp., education25(OH)D3 2ndTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal VD suppl 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, education, income, age25(OH)D3 3 mo.Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., VD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., VD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., CFG scores			EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo.
25(OH)D3 2ndTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal VD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, education, income, age25(OH)D3 3 mo.Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., VD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., VD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo pp, education, income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo pp, education, income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores			pp., education
Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, education, income, age25(OH)D3 3 mo. ppInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income3-epi-25(OH)D3 2ndTriInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., VD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., vD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3 3 mo. ppInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo pp., education, income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3 3 mo. ppInternalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD	25(OH)D3 2ndTri	Internalizing T-scores	Males: Maternal VD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age
25(OH)D3 3 mo. ppInternalizing T-scores ppMales: Maternal CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income3-epi-25(OH)D3 2ndTriInternalizing T-scores Pemales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., VD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., CFG scores			Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores,
25(OH)D3 3 mo.Internalizing 1-scoresMales: Maternal CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., VD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD			education, income, age
ppFemales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., VD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., CFG scores	25(OH)D3 3 mo.	Internalizing T-scores	Males: Maternal CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., age
3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., VD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo pp, education, income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores	pp		Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo pp., ethnicity, CFG
3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing 1-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., VD suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo pp, education, income, age3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores	2 · 25(01)D2		scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income
2nd minimum       income, age         Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ethnicity, CFG         scores, VD suppl 3 mo pp, education, income, age         3-epi-25(OH)D3       Internalizing T-scores         3 mo. pp       Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD         suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income         Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores	3-epi-25(OH)D3	internalizing 1-scores	inagene age
3-epi-25(OH)D3Internalizing T-scoresMaternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., education, income, age3 mo. ppStatematic StructureMales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VDsuppl 3 mo. pp., education, incomeStatematic StructureFemales: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scoresStatematic Structure	2110111		Eamalas: Maternal EDDS 2 ma. nn. athriaity. CEC
3-epi-25(OH)D3 Internalizing T-scores 3 mo. pp Internalizing T-scores Scores, VD Suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores			scores VD suppl 3 mo pp. education income acc
3 mo. pp Suppl 3 mo. pp., ero scores, vD suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores	3_eni_25(04)D2	Internalizing T goores	Males: Maternal EPDS 2 mo. pp. CEC scores VD
Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores	3  mo nn	internalizing 1-scores	suppl 3 mo. pp. education income
remates. Waternar Er D'S 5 mio. pp., Cr'O scores	5 mo. pp		Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. nn. CEG scores
Hencidin 2ndTri Externalizing T-scores Males: Maternal FPDS 3 monn nnRMI CEG scores	Hencidin 2ndTri	Externalizing T_scores	Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. nn. nnRMI CEG scores
Fe sunnl 3 mo nn income age		Externalizing 1-scores	Fe suppl 3 mo pp income age

		Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG
Hencidin 3rdTri	Externalizing T-scores	Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp. pnBML CFG scores
	Externalizing 1 sectes	Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., income. age
		Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG
		scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, age
SF 1stTri	Externalizing T-scores	Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores,
	-	Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, age
		Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, Fe suppl 3
		mo. pp., income
SF 2ndTri	Externalizing T-scores	Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, Fe suppl 3
		mo. pp., education, income
		Females: Maternal EDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores,
SF 3rd1ri	Externalizing 1-scores	Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores,
		Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age
		scores. Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education age
SF 3mo Pn	Externalizing T-scores	Males: Maternal FPDS 3 mo. nn. nnBMI_CEG scores
or onio. rp	Externalizing 1 sectes	Fe suppl 3 mo pp education
		Females: Maternal CFG scores. Fe suppl 3 mo. pp
		education, income, age
sTfR 1stTri	Externalizing T-scores	Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, CFG scores,
	C	age
		Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ppBMI, Fe suppl 3
		mo. pp., income, age
sTfR 3rdTri	Externalizing T-scores	Males: Maternal ppBMI, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education,
		income
		Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, Fe
Inday 1stTri	Externalizing T gaarag	suppl 3 mo. pp.
maex IstIII	Externalizing 1-scores	Fa suppl 2 mo, pp. age
		Females: EPDS 3 mo. nn. nnBML CEG scores. Fe
		suppl 3 mo nn
Index 3rdTri	Externalizing T-scores	Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp. ppBMI_CEG scores
much stuffi		Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education, income
		Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores
25(OH)D3 2ndTri	Externalizing T-scores	Males: Maternal ethnicity, CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo.
	-	pp., education, income, age
		Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., VD suppl 3 mo.
		pp., education, income, age
25(OH)D3 3 mo.	Externalizing T-scores	Males: Maternal CFG scores, income
pp		Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., VD suppl 3 mo.
2 : 05(01) D2		pp., education, income, age
3-epi-25(OH)D3	Externalizing 1-scores	Males: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp., ethnicity, CFG
Z11Q I I I		Females: Maternal EPDS 3 mo. pp. education income
		age
3-epi-25(OH)D3	Externalizing T-scores	Males: Maternal VD suppl 3 mo. ppeducation_age
3 mo. pp		- · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·

		Females: Maternal EODS 3 mo. pp., CFG scores, VD
		suppl 3 mo. pp., income, age
Hepcidin 2ndTri	EPDS scores 3rdTri	Maternal age
Hepcidin 3rdTri	EPDS scores 3rdTri	Maternal PE, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3rdTri, education,
		income, age
SF 1stTri	EPDS scores 3rdTri	Maternal PE, Fe suppl 3rdTri, income, age
SF 2ndTri	EPDS scores 3rdTri	Maternal PE, Fe suppl 3rdTri
SF 3rdTri	EPDS scores 3rdTri	Maternal PE, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3rdTri, income
sTfR 1stTri	EPDS scores 3rdTri	Maternal PE, Fe suppl 3rdTri, education
sTfR 3rdTri	EPDS scores 3rdTri	Maternal PE, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3rdTri
Index 1stTri	EPDS scores 3rdTri	Maternal PE, Fe suppl 3rdTri, age
Index 3rdTri	EPDS scores 3rdTri	Maternal CFG scores, Fe suppl 3rdTri, age
25(OH)D3 2ndTri	EPDS scores 3rdTri	[no covariates]
3-epi-25(OH)D3	EPDS scores 3rdTri	Season, maternal age
2nu i fi Hanaidin 2ndTri	EDDS accura 2 ma m	Matamal DE CEC soons Es sumpl 2 ms an ass
Hepcialii 2na m	EPDS scores 3 mo. pp.	Maternal PE, CFO scores, Fe suppl 5 mo. pp, age
Hepcidin 3rdTri	EPDS scores 3 mo. pp.	Maternal PE, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education age
SF 1stTri	EPDS scores 3 mo pp	Maternal GDM PE CFG scores Fe suppl 3 mo pp
		education. income. age
SF 2ndTri	EPDS scores 3 mo. pp.	Maternal GDM, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education
SF 3rdTri	EPDS scores 3 mo. pp.	Maternal PE, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp.,
	TT I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I	education, age, income
SF 3mo. Pp	EPDS scores 3 mo. pp.	Maternal PE, age
sTfR 1stTri	EPDS scores 3 mo. pp.	Maternal GDM, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo, pp.,
	TT I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I	education, income
sTfR 3rdTri	EPDS scores 3 mo. pp.	Maternal PE, education, income
Index 1stTri	EPDS scores 3 mo. pp.	Maternal GDM, CFG scores, Fe suppl 3 mo. pp.,
		education, income, age
Index 3rdTri	EPDS scores 3 mo. pp.	Maternal Fe suppl 3 mo. pp., education
25(OH)D3 2ndTri	EPDS scores 3 mo. pp.	Season, maternal CFG scores, VD supp 3 mo. pp., age
25(OH)D3 3 mo.	EPDS scores 3 mo. pp.	Season, maternal CFG scores, VD supp 3 mo. pp.,
pp		education, age
3-epi-25(OH)D3	EPDS scores 3 mo. pp.	Season, maternal CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp.
2ndTri		
3-epi-25(OH)D3	EPDS scores 3 mo. pp.	Season, maternal CFG scores, VD suppl 3 mo. pp.,
3 mo. pp		income

A two-step method, including the use of directed acyclic graphs (DAGs) and change-in-estimate rules, was utilized to determine the minimum set of covariates that may confound relationships between the exposure and outcome variables (Weng et al., 2009). The child behaviour models were stratified by child sex. Abbreviations: Canadian Food Guide (CFG); Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale (EPDS); gestational diabetes mellitus (GDM); iron (Fe); preeclampsia (PE); pre-pregnancy body mass index (ppBMI); serum ferritin (SF); soluble transferrin receptor (sTfR); sTfR-SF

index (sTfR:SF); supplement (suppl); vitamin D (VD); 1<sup>st</sup> trimester (1stTri); 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester (2ndTri); 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester (3rdTri).

**Supplementary Table 3.** Relationships between individual maternal iron and vitamin D biomarker concentrations during pregnancy and postpartum and maternal EPDS scores

-							
	Biomarker	3 <sup>rd</sup> trimester EP	'DS scores	EPDS scores 3 mon	ths postpartum		
		Univariate	Multivariate	Univariate	Multivariate		
-							
. <b>_;</b>	SF	-1.1 [-2.6, 0.5]	-0.4 [-2.4, 1.7]	-0.4 [-2.0, 1.1]	-0.01 [-2.4, 2.4]		
Ц	sTfR	2.3 [-2.4, 6.9]	4.3 [-1.3, 9.9]	2.9 [-1.8, 7.8]	2.9 [-4.1, 10.0]		
1 st	sTfR:SF	2.3 [-1.1, 5.6]	3.9 [-0.2, 8.0]	2.0 [-1.7, 5.6]	1.6 [-4.1, 7.4]		
:	SF	-0.5 [-1.1, 0.1]	-0.8 [-1.5, -0.01]	-0.6 [-1.2, 0.08]	-0.2 [-1.0, 0.6]		
Ц	Hepcidin	-0.5 [-0.9, -0.2]	-0.5 [-0.9, -0.2]	-0.2 [-0.6, 0.2]	-0.3 [-0.7, 0.2]		
pu (	25(OH)D3	-0.01 [-0.02, -0.004]	-0.01 [-0.02, -0.004]	0.002 [-0.01, 0.01]	2.3 [-0.6, 5.1]		
2	3-epi-25(OH)D3	0.1 [-1.0, 1.2]	-0.7 [-2.5, 2.4]	0.7 [-0.4, 1.8]	0.9 [-2.3, 4.0]		
	SF	-0.4 [-1.2, 0.5]	-0.7 [-1.7, 0.2]	-0.4 [-1.2, 0.5]	0.02 [-1.0. 1.1]		
Ē	sTfR	3.2 [-1.1, 7.4]	2.3 [-2.9, 7.6]	3.6 [-0.7, 7.9]	3.4 [-1.8, 8.5]		
rd	sTfR:SF	0.5 [-2.6, 3.6]	1.0 [-2.6, 4.5]	2.3 [-0.9, 5.6]	3.2 [-0.7, 7.1]		
(1)	Hepcidin	-0.09 [-0.4, 0.2]	-0.05 [-0.4, 0.3]	-0.1 [-0.4, 0.2]	-0.1 [-0.5, 0.3]		
Pp	SF			-0.2 [-0.8, 0.4]	-0.5 [-1.2, 0.2]		
ю.	25(OH)D3			0.001 [-0.01, 0.01]	0.01 [-0.01, 0.02]		
H	3-epi-25(OH)D3			-0.07 [-1.7, 1.6]	-0.8 [-1.2, 2.9]		
$\mathbf{c}$							

Maternal biomarker concentrations were transformed if they were not normally distributed before regression analysis. The study timepoint when a given group of biomarkers were quantified is indicated by the vertical labels on the left side of the table. The use of directed acyclic graphs (DAGs) identified potential confounding variables which were maternal age (years), ethnicity (White, other), income ( $\geq$ \$70,000, <\$70,000), educational history (some type of post-secondary education, no post-secondary education), diet quality (CFG scores), gestational diabetes mellitus (GDM) (yes, no), preeclampsia (PE) (yes, no), season (summer, winter) and current iron or vitamin D supplementation (mg/day) (Figure 11a & b). Through change-in-estimate rules, only the minimum set of covariates (Supplementary Table 1) were used to generate the statistical estimates shown in this table. Abbreviations: 1<sup>st</sup> trimester (1<sup>st</sup> Tri.); 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester (3<sup>rd</sup> Tri.); 3 months postpartum (3-mo. Pp.).

	Biomarker	Univariate β [9	95% CI]	Multivariate	e β (95% CI)		
		Male <sup>1</sup>	Female <sup>2</sup>	Male	Female		
1 <sup>st</sup> Tri.	SF	-2.7 [-11.1, 5.7]	-3.3 [-10.7, 41.4]	-4.2 [-13.2, 4.7]	-4.7 [-15.6, 6.2]		
	sTfR	14.4 [-5.7, 34.6]	-15.6 [-40.5, 9.4]	12.7 [-14.1, 39.5]	-19.2 [-50.7, 12.3]		
	sTfR:SF	11.6 [-6.5, 29.6]	-9.0 [-30.3, 12.3]	8.2 [-15.6, 32.1]	-7.0 [-32.2, 18.2]		
2 <sup>nd</sup> Tri.	SF	-3.0 [-6.1, 0.01]	-1.6 [-4.7, 1.6]	-1.9 [-5.3, 1.5]	-1.0 [-5.1, 3.2]		
	Hepcidin	-1.2[(-3.1, 0.7]	-0.6 [-2.5, 1.4]	-1.3 [-3.3, 0.8]	0.4 [-2.4, 3.2]		
	25(OH)D3	0.01 [-0.02, 0.05]	0.001 [-0.04, 0.04]	0.03 [-0.02, 0.07]	0.02 [-0.03, 0.06]		
	3-epi-25(OH)D3	-0.5 [-5.9, 4.9]	1.5 [-4.6, 7.8]	3.6 [-2.6, 9.7]	0.5 [-7.4, 8.3]		
p. 3 <sup>rd</sup> Tri.	SF	-2.3 [-6.7, 1.0]	0.3 [-4.0, 4.6]	-2.8 [-7.8, 2.2]	2.7 [-1.9, 7.3]		
	sTfR	0.0 [-20.1, 20.1]	-17.8 [-39.6, 3.9]	-0.02 [-22.7, 22.4]	-17.0 [-42.1, 8.1]		
	sTfR:SF	0.03 [-16.5, 16.5]	-11.0 [-25.0, 3.0]	-0.5 [-22.1, 21.0]	-7.7 [-26.9, 11.5]		
	Hepcidin	-0.014 [-1.7, 1.7]	-1.1 [-2.8, 0.6]	-1.8 [-0.9, 0.6]	-1.0 [-3.0, 0.9]		
3-mo. P	SF	0.6 [-2.6, 3.8]	1.1 [-2.3, 4.4]	1.2 [-2.8, 5.2]	0.1 [-4.5, 4.8]		
	25(OH)D3	-0.002 [-0.05, 0.05]	-0.01 [-0.05, 0.03]	-0.02 [-0.08, 0.04]	-0.002 [-0.07, 0.06]		
	3-epi-25(OH)D3	-5.9 [-14.6, 2.7]	-5.0 [-13.2, 3.3]	-3.3 [-13.6, 7.0]	-8.6 [-18.3, 1.1]		

**Supplementary Table 4.** Relationships between individual maternal iron and vitamin D biomarker concentrations during pregnancy and postpartum and child internalizing T-scores at age 5

<sup>1</sup>The male child sample size was n=338; <sup>2</sup>The female child sample size was n=324. Maternal biomarker concentrations were transformed if they were not normally distributed before regression analysis. The study timepoint when a given group of biomarkers were quantified is indicated by the vertical labels on the left side of the table. The following covariates were included in multivariate regression models related to iron status: maternal age (years), income ( $\geq$ \$70,000, <\$70,000), education (some type of post-secondary education, no post-secondary education), PE (yes, no), GDM (yes, no), diet quality (CFG scores), 3 months postpartum iron supplementation (mg/day) (Figure 12a). Maternal age (years), income ( $\geq$ \$70,000, <\$70,000), education (some type of post-secondary education (mg/day) and season (summer, winter) were included in the vitamin D models (Figure 12b). Through change-in-estimate rules, only the minimum set of covariates (see Supplementary Table 2) were used to generate the statistical estimates shown in this table. Abbreviations: 1<sup>st</sup> trimester (1<sup>st</sup> Tri.); 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester (2<sup>nd</sup> Tri.); 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester (3<sup>rd</sup> Tri.); 3 months postpartum (3-mo. Pp.).



**Supplementary Figure 5.** Sample size flow chart of the pregnant participants from the APrON cohort that were eligible for inclusion into the maternal EPDS (left side) or child BASC-2 internalizing or externalizing (right side) regression models.



Maternal iron and vitamin D status adequacy (2nd trimester)

**Supplementary Figure 6.** The number of pregnant participants in each category of the maternal iron and vitamin D status adequacy variable during the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester.

## CHAPTER 6: CONCLUSIONS, LIMITATIONS AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS

### 6.1 Summary of the major findings and main conclusions by thesis objective

*Objective 1:* Determine how maternal concentrations of systemic iron and vitamin D biomarkers change across time, and the combined maternal status of both micronutrients.

1. Determine how maternal Hb, hepcidin, SF, sTfR and sTfR:SF concentrations change between different trimesters of pregnancy and at 3 months postpartum.

I hypothesized that maternal Hb, hepcidin and SF would decrease, and maternal sTfR and sTfR:SF would increase as pregnancy progressed. Similarly, through this thesis research it was determined that concentrations of maternal Hb, hepcidin and SF decreased whereas sTfR and sTfR:SF increased throughout pregnancy. Maternal Hb and SF concentrations rebounded by 3 months postpartum. These changes suggest that there is a decline in maternal iron status across gestation. Although the prevalence of anemia was relatively low, there was a high risk of maternal iron storage depletion during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester. If a pregnant person were to experience another complication during this time, such as an infection, depleted iron stores could put them and their offspring at a higher risk for adverse outcomes as this micronutrient has been implicated in immunomodulatory processes (Dutt et al., 2022; Pradhan et al., 2020).

 Determine how maternal 25(OH)D3 and 3-epi-25(OH)D3 concentrations change between the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester and 3 months postpartum.

I hypothesized that maternal 25(OH)D3 and 3-epi-25(OH)D3 concentrations would be lower during the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester compared to 3 months postpartum. In contrast, maternal 25(OH)D3 and 3-epi-25(OH)D3 concentrations were lower at 3 months postpartum compared to the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester. These results suggest that maternal vitamin D status is lower at 3 months postpartum compared to mid-pregnancy, supporting the need for more studies that assess the postnatal status of maternal vitamin D.

3. Describe the combined status of maternal iron and vitamin D during the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester.

I hypothesized that the majority of pregnant participants would have a replete status of iron and vitamin D during the  $2^{nd}$  trimester. It was determined that among participants with SF and 25(OH)D data available in the  $2^{nd}$  trimester, ~63% were replete in both micronutrients (category 1), ~15% were iron replete but low in vitamin D (category 2), 18% were vitamin D replete but low in iron (category 3) and ~4% were low in both (category 4). Although the majority were replete for iron and vitamin D during midpregnancy, ~37% had a low status in one micronutrient or both, even in this generally healthy cohort. This variable was only calculated during the  $2^{nd}$  trimester because of data availability, but it could be hypothesized the proportion of participants that fall into the vitamin D replete but low in iron (category 3) or the low status for both (category 4) groups might increase during the  $3^{rd}$  trimester considering the high prevalence of maternal iron storage depletion during this time. Similar analyses should be replicated in other pregnant cohorts.

*Objective 2:* Determine the relationships between maternal concentrations of systemic iron biomarkers and birth outcomes.

1. Assess relationships between 1<sup>st</sup>, 2<sup>nd</sup> or 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester maternal EPO, Hb, hepcidin, hepcidin:EPO, SF, sTfR and sTfR:SF concentrations and BWs.

I hypothesized that lower 1<sup>st</sup>, 2<sup>nd</sup> or 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester maternal Hb, hepcidin, hepcidin:EPO and SF, and higher maternal EPO, sTfR and sTfR:SF, would be associated with lower BWs. In contrast, inverse associations between concentrations of several maternal iron biomarkers during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester and BWs and BHCs were observed, which were often offspring sex-specific. Higher 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester maternal concentrations of hepcidin:EPO and SF were associated with lower BWs in male and female neonates. Higher maternal Hb and hepcidin during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester were also associated with lower BWs, but only in males. The negative direction of relationships between 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester maternal iron biomarker concentrations and BWs were consistent among male and female neonates. This could suggest that a particularly high maternal iron status during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester, when the fetal endowment of maternal iron is the highest (Bradley et al., 2004; Glasser et al., 1968), might predict lower BWs in both sexes. However, more maternal iron biomarkers (Hb, hepcidin,

hepcidin:EPO and SF) were related to BWs in male newborns, compared to females (hepcidin:EPO and SF).

2. Assess relationships between 1<sup>st</sup>, 2<sup>nd</sup> or 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester maternal EPO, Hb, hepcidin, hepcidin:EPO, SF, sTfR and sTfR:SF concentrations and BHCs.

I hypothesized that lower 1<sup>st</sup>, 2<sup>nd</sup> or 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester maternal Hb, hepcidin, hepcidin:EPO and SF, and higher maternal EPO, sTfR and sTfR:SF, would be associated with lower BHCs. In contrast, higher maternal SF concentrations during the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester and higher maternal Hb during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester were independently associated with smaller BHCs among male newborns but not females.

Together, the findings from objective 2 might imply that maternal iron biomarkers are more predictive of BW and BHC outcomes if the fetus is male. Significant differences in 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester concentrations of six maternal iron biomarkers depending on fetal sex were also detected; pregnant participants carrying a female fetus consistently had a lower iron status during the last trimester compared to those with males. There could be differences in the timing or regulation of maternal iron transport depending on the biological sex of the fetus.

*Objective 3:* Determine the relationships between maternal concentrations of systemic iron and vitamin D biomarkers and maternal antenatal and postpartum depression symptoms.

 Assess relationships between 1<sup>st</sup>, 2<sup>nd</sup> or 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester or 3 months postpartum maternal hepcidin, SF, sTfR and sTfR:SF concentrations and maternal EPDS scores during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester and at 3 months postpartum.

I hypothesized that lower 1<sup>st</sup>, 2<sup>nd</sup> or 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester or 3 months postpartum maternal hepcidin and SF, and higher maternal sTfR and sTfR:SF, would be associated with higher maternal EPDS scores at both timepoints. Similarly, inverse linear relationships between maternal iron status biomarkers during mid-pregnancy and maternal EPDS scores during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester were observed. Specifically, higher maternal hepcidin and SF during 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester were independently predicted lower 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester maternal EPDS scores. However, there were no associations between maternal iron biomarkers at any timepoint and maternal EPDS scores at 3 months postpartum.

 Assess relationships between 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester or 3 month postpartum maternal 25(OH)D3 and 3-epi-25(OH)D3 concentrations and maternal EPDS scores collected during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester and at 3 months postpartum.

I hypothesized that lower 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester or 3 months postpartum maternal 25(OH)D3 and 3epi-25(OH)D3 concentrations would be associated with higher maternal EPDS scores at both timepoints. Indeed, higher 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester 25(OH)D3 concentrations linearly predicted lower EPDS scores during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester. Like iron, there were no associations between maternal vitamin D biomarkers at any timepoint and maternal EPDS scores at 3 months postpartum.

 Determine if maternal EPDS scores during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester or at 3 months postpartum differ depending on the combined status of maternal iron and vitamin D during the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester.

I hypothesized that compared to pregnant participants that were replete in iron and vitamin D during mid-pregnancy, maternal EPDS scores at both timepoints would be higher if participants had a low status in one or both micronutrients. Similarly, compared to pregnant participants that were replete for both micronutrients during the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester (category 1), those that were low in iron and vitamin D replete (category 3) or low in iron and vitamin D (category 4) had significantly higher 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester EPDS scores.

The results from the objective 2 suggest that a lower maternal iron and vitamin D status during the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester, independently and together, significantly predicted more symptoms of maternal depression during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester. These findings imply that maternal nutrient status during an earlier pregnancy timepoint is related to maternal mental health outcomes at a later pregnancy timepoint. Therefore, ensuring that pregnant individuals are replete for iron and vitamin D during mid-pregnancy, before the majority of iron is mobilized to the fetus (Bradley et al., 2004; Glasser et al., 1968), may be

associated with less depressive symptoms in the last trimester. As there were no associations between maternal iron or vitamin D status biomarkers with maternal depression symptoms at 3 months postpartum, the nutritional risk factors for antenatal and postpartum depression symptoms may differ.

*Objective 4:* Determine the relationships between maternal concentrations of systemic iron and vitamin D biomarkers and child internalizing and externalizing behaviours at age 5.

 Assess relationships between 1<sup>st</sup>, 2<sup>nd</sup> or 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester or 3 months postpartum maternal hepcidin, SF, sTfR and sTfR:SF concentrations and BASC-2 child internalizing and externalizing T-scores at age 5.

I hypothesized that lower 1<sup>st</sup>, 2<sup>nd</sup> or 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester or 3 months postpartum maternal hepcidin and SF, and higher maternal sTfR and sTfR:SF, would be associated with higher child internalizing and externalizing T-scores at age 5. In contrast, higher maternal sTfR:SF during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester was associated with lower externalizing T-scores in female but not male children at age 5. There were no significant relationships between maternal iron biomarker concentrations at any timepoint and child internalizing scores at age 5. Therefore, the depletion of maternal iron status during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester, as suggested by higher maternal sTfR:SF, may be related to less externalizing behaviours in 5-year-old female children. This result along with the findings from objective 2 are similar in that maternal iron biomarkers during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester were significantly related to birth outcomes and behaviours in children at age 5, suggesting that the surveillance of maternal iron status during this timepoint may be predictive of multiple offspring outcomes.

 Assess relationships between 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester or 3 months postpartum maternal 25(OH)D3 and 3-epi-25(OH)D3 concentrations and BASC-2 child internalizing and externalizing Tscores at age 5.

I hypothesized that lower 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester or 3 months postpartum maternal 25(OH)D3 and 3epi-25(OH)D3 concentrations would be associated with higher child internalizing and externalizing T-scores at age 5. Similarly, it was observed that there was an inverse relationship between maternal 3-epi-25(OH)D3 concentrations at 3 months postpartum and externalizing T-scores in male but not female children. There were no significant relationships between maternal vitamin D biomarker concentrations at any timepoint and child internalizing scores at age 5. Given these findings, a higher maternal status of 3-epi-25(OH)D3 may be predictive of prospective externalizing behaviours in males at age 5.

3. Determine if BASC-2 child internalizing or externalizing T-scores at age 5 differ depending on the combined status of maternal iron and vitamin D during the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester.

I hypothesized that compared to pregnant participants that were replete in iron and vitamin D during mid-pregnancy, child internalizing and externalizing T-scores at age 5 would be higher if participants had a low status in one or both micronutrients. Compared to those with a mother that was replete for both micronutrients during the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester (category 1), female children had significantly higher externalizing T-scores if maternal iron was replete and vitamin D was low (category 2), and male child had higher externalizing T-scores if maternalizing T-scores if maternal iron was low and vitamin D was replete (category 3).

The results from objective 4 suggest that more externalizing behaviours at age 5 are associated with a lower maternal vitamin D status during the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester and a higher maternal iron status during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester in female children, but a lower maternal iron status during the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester and a lower maternal vitamin D status at 3 months postpartum in males. It is unclear why the micronutrient and timing of these relationships differ between female and male children, but it could imply that the timing of fetal demands for iron and vitamin D during neurodevelopment change depending on fetal sex. Indeed, maternal SF concentrations during the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester were also related to BHCs only in males, further supporting the potential importance of maternal iron availability during midpregnancy for growth and neurodevelopment in this sex. There is also evidence that child internalizing behaviours at age 5 do not appear to be associated with maternal iron or vitamin D status, independently or together, during gestation or at 3 months postpartum.

# 6.2 Strengths and limitations of the thesis research

The meticulous design of the APrON study enabled the collection of an extensive set of sociodemographic, nutritional and medical data from pregnant participants and their children (see

Chapter 1.4) (Kaplan et al., 2014; Letourneau et al., 2022). Access to this data was crucial to enable the adjustment of statistical models for potential confounders to isolate associations between the exposure and outcome variables of interest (Williams et al., 2018). Moreover, a review of existing literature highlighted that there has been a limited number of investigations that quantified iron and vitamin D biomarkers during gestation in large cohorts of pregnant people, especially those from North America (O'Brien & Ru, 2017). In the APrON study, maternal concentrations of multiple types of maternal iron and vitamin D biomarkers, including many that are not routinely measured in healthy populations (O'Connor et al., 2016; Teichman et al., 2021), were quantified at multiple timepoints (Kaplan et al., 2014; Letourneau et al., 2022). This design not only addressed identified knowledge gaps (O'Brien & Ru, 2017), but it also allowed for the determination of timespecific relationships between maternal biomarkers and key health outcomes. For example, inverse relationships between 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester maternal concentrations of several iron biomarkers and BWs were observed because these metabolites were quantified at this timepoint. If maternal iron biomarkers were only measured during the 1<sup>st</sup> or 2<sup>nd</sup> trimesters, these relationships would not have been examined or detected in this cohort. Therefore, the APrON study design provided an opportunity to generate evidence about when the clinical screening of particular biomarkers, during or after pregnancy, may be the most informative of prospective health outcomes. Further, the inclusion maternal EPDS scores collected during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester and at 3 months postpartum facilitated the determination of whether maternal iron and vitamin D status were risk factors for antenatal and postpartum maternal depression symptoms. Presently, only a limited number of studies have assessed whether maternal nutrition is associated with maternal depression at both time periods in the same investigation (Gowtham et al., 2022; Ribamar et al., 2022). Finally, during analyses of relationships between maternal iron and vitamin D status and child outcomes, offspring sex was treated as an EM, necessitating the stratification of male and female statistical models. Given the compiling evidence that there might be differences in in utero developmental programming depending on the sex of the fetus (DiPeitro & Voegtline, 2017; O'Brien, 2022), stratification enabled potential sex-specific relationships to be examined.

This thesis research was also subject to several limitations that are important to acknowledge. The observational design of the APrON study prevents the determination of causation, but deliberate steps were taken to adjust for the minimum set of confounders through the construction of DAGs and the application of change-in-estimate rules (Weng et al. 2009;

Williams et al., 2018). As there is evidence that SF concentrations may be elevated during states of inflammation (Feelders et al., 1998; Mei et al., 2017), the Biomarkers Reflecting Inflammation and Nutritional Determinants of Anemia, or BRINDA, working group suggest a corrective equation (Namaste et al., 2017). This model requires the input of two inflammatory biomarkers, including alpha-1-acid glycoprotein, that was not quantified in the APrON study. However, whether there is significant inflammation, aside from acute infections, over the course of a healthy pregnancy remains to be confirmed (Challis et al., 2009; WHO, 2020), despite limited evidence (Palm et al., 2013). Still, if it was warranted by the appropriate DAG (Figures 10-12), 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester CRP concentrations were included as potential confounders if indicated after the two- step method (Weng et al., 2009). Moreover, more pregnant people were recruited into the APrON study during the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester compared to the 1<sup>st</sup> trimester (Kaplan et al., 2014; Letourneau et al., 2022). Resultingly, there was less maternal ion biomarker data available during the 1<sup>st</sup> trimester, which may have influenced the significance of relationships between these exposures at this study visit and the outcomes of interest. Maternal concentrations of 25(OH)D3 and 3-epi-25(OH)D have only been quantified during the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester and 3 months postpartum timepoints, which prevented the assessment of relationships between 1st and 3rd trimester maternal concentrations of these biomarkers and the outcomes of interest. Nonetheless, the APrON study team is hopeful that the measurement of these metabolites at the remaining trimesters will be possible in the coming years.

Another limitation is that the categorization of maternal iron and vitamin D status could only be performed during the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester, and only in pregnant participants with SF and 25(OH)D data available at this study visit. Therefore, this analysis was only conducted in a sub-cohort of 627 pregnant participants. This difference might explain why a negative association between 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester maternal SF concentrations and externalizing T-scores in male children at age 5 was not observed in regression models, when significantly higher externalizing T-scores were detected in male children from the low iron and vitamin D replete group (category 3) compared to the reference group (category 1) during the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester. In addition, given that APrON participants were generally of a high SES (Kaplan et al., 2014; Letourneau et al., 2022), the number of participants in the low iron and vitamin D group (category 4) was low. In the child models, these sample sizes were too small for the determination of reliable mean difference estimates in the generalized linear models following stratification for offspring sex. Therefore, a comparison of externalizing and internalizing T-scores in male and female children between the replete (category 1) and low iron and vitamin D group (category 4) was not possible. Assessments of the combined maternal adequacy of iron and vitamin D among maternal-child dyads that are at a higher risk of malnutrition or deficiency is needed. Ultimately, provided that the majority of pregnant participants in the APrON cohort are healthy with a high SES, the generalizability of the thesis findings to low SES populations or those at a higher risk of poor nutrition or obstetric complications is unknown.

### 6.3 Future directions

### 6.3.1 Short-term objectives

Beyond the assessment of iron and vitamin D status dynamics during and after pregnancy in other populations for comparability to the thesis findings, the determination of reference ranges for maternal biomarkers of both micronutrients is needed. The use of receiver operating characteristic curves or other tests that estimate the sensitivity and specificity of concentration cutoffs may help to define or validate biomarker thresholds that effectively predict nutrient deficiency or overload (Hoo et al., 2017; Søreide, 2009). A consensus on the most reliable cut-off for SF (<12, <15 or <30 µg/L) (Lee et al., 2014; Walsh et al., 2011; WHO, 2020) and 25(OH)D (<50 or <75 nmol/L) (Munns et al., 2016; Holick et al., 2011) during pregnancy is imperative because the current use of different thresholds makes comparing evidence between investigations difficult. The assessment of biomarker reference ranges in diverse cohorts of pregnant people is required as there are important characteristics that could influence inter-individual concentrations (Kant & Graubard, 2008). As many of the biomarkers measured in this research do not have a wellestablished quantification protocol, reported concentrations could also be biased by the specific biochemical assay used or other research-related factors. In the context of iron, there are questions as to whether high adiposity or metabolic dysfunction in pregnant people, or broadly in females of reproductive age, impacts iron availability because systemic hepcidin concentrations can be increased by the chronic inflammation that often accompany these conditions (Anelli et al., 2018; Jones et al., 2021; Nemeth & Ganz, 2014). Although the pregnant females in the APrON study are generally healthy, significant positive (univariate) associations were detected between maternal pre-pregnancy BMI and maternal concentrations of hepcidin, in the 2<sup>nd</sup> and 3<sup>rd</sup> trimesters, and CRP in the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester prior to the thesis research. The latter results are comparable to other evidence (Dao et al., 2013; Garcia-Valdes et al., 2015; Mayasari et al., 2021). Overall, future research should

aim to understand and account for the sources of variability in maternal iron biomarker concentrations and to assess how these differences may impact the availability of this critical micronutrient before, during and after pregnancy. Given that 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester maternal concentrations of sTfR:SF and hepcidin:EPO were associated with offspring health outcomes, the quantification of these measurements across gestation, which are underreported (Delaney et al., 2021a; van Stanten et al., 2013), should be prioritized in other studies involving pregnant people. Furthermore, although the mean proportion of participants with anemia and IDA was low, a peculiar finding was that the prevalence of maternal anemia was the same during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester and at 3 months postpartum. This was in spite of a decrease in the prevalence of IDA and a significant rebound of SF concentrations in pregnant individuals between the two timepoints. These results suggest that there may be other contributors to maternal anemia during the postpartum period beyond iron (Breymann, 2015; Lops et al., 1995), which should be further explored. Finally, as was determined for maternal iron and vitamin D during the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester, more studies should examine the prevalence of concurrent micronutrient deficiencies across pregnancy and postpartum.

Relationships between maternal iron and vitamin D status and child health outcomes were often moderated by offspring sex, and if similar findings are observed in future studies, prospective investigations should aim to elucidate their biological mechanisms. Evidence from the thesis research suggests that the maternal status of iron during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester was lower if pregnant people were carrying a female compared to a male fetus. These sex-dependent findings allude to the question of whether the regulation of fetal iron acquisition differs depending on the biological sex of the fetus, and more particularly, whether female fetuses are more efficient at endowing maternal iron by the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester in healthy pregnancies? These questions could be addressed by examining if there are differences in the expression of important mediators of iron transport, including TfR or FPN, at the level of the placenta depending on fetal sex. The latter type of investigation could be carried out in pre-clinical models. While animal studies enable researchers to control experimental conditions to determine causality, one of the major trade-offs is the generalizability of findings to human populations (Carter, 2007), who in themselves are variable (Kant & Graubard, 2008). Still, important questions about the key biological processes that regulate iron and vitamin D dynamics and the fetal endowment of these nutrients during pregnancy remain, which necessitates pre-clinical model investigations alongside studies with human participants (Fisher & Nemeth, 2017; O'Brien et al., 2022). That is, animals model studies can

generate hypotheses that can be examined in prospective research involving humans. For example, Cao et al. (2021) reported that iron homeostatic processes in placentas were modified to a greater extent in response to maternal ID when dams gave birth to male pups compared to those that had female pups. Animal models with knockouts of genes thought to be involved in critical iron-related processes could also be employed. The outcomes of studies involving genetic modification may not only provide evidence relating to iron and vitamin D metabolism (Rees & Alcolado, 2005), but also the potential sex-specificity of mechanisms (Cao et al., 2017). Another approach could be to quantify concentrations of different iron biomarkers, like SF, sTfR or sTfR:SF, in umbilical cord blood from fraternal twins, each with a different biological sex. Although previous reports have suggested that males may be at a higher risk for ID during infancy (Campbell et al., 2020; Domellöf et al., 2002), differences in the maternal environment during pregnancy and potential postnatal contributors to iron status adequacy in infants would be eliminated in twin investigations. Given the findings in this thesis, it could be hypothesized that the iron status of cord blood would be higher in female compared to male twins at delivery.

A crucial next step in the consistency of the reported associations between maternal iron and vitamin D status and depressive symptoms is to determine whether these relationships are observed in other groups of pregnant people, especially in those at a higher risk of mental illness. In the APrON cohort, the prevalence of maternal probable depression was low at approximately 6% and 4% during the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester and 3 months postpartum, respectively (Table 14). A cohort with a higher incidence of maternal depression during or after pregnancy may improve the statistical power for detecting associations between maternal depression and iron or vitamin D biomarker concentrations. Moreover, considering that maternal iron and vitamin D biomarkers only appeared to predict antenatal but not postpartum depression symptoms, the determination of maternal mental health trajectories among the APrON cohort could be conducted (Chow et al., 2019; Korja et al., 2018; Vanwetswinkel et al., 2022). Trajectory analyses enable an assessment of how mental health symptoms change overtime, providing a retrospective and prospective context. An objective of future research could be to examine whether certain maternal iron and vitamin D biomarkers significantly predict a certain trajectory of maternal depression symptoms. Based on the thesis findings, it could be hypothesized that a lower maternal iron and vitamin D status during the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester, either independently or in combination, could be associated with a trajectory containing higher 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester EPDS scores.

As maternal concentrations of several biomarkers were significantly related to externalizing T-scores in children at age 5, it would be insightful to examine whether these metabolites are associated with a particular type of behaviour that is assessed within the BASC-2 externalizing composite score (Kamphaus, 2014; Reynolds, 2010). In other words, the determination of relationships between maternal iron and vitamin D biomarker concentrations during and after pregnancy with BASC-2 hyperactivity, conduct problems and aggression scores in 5-year-old children. In addition, previous evidence suggests that when a pregnant person experiences more depressive symptoms during pregnancy, their offspring may subsequently have a higher risk of behaviour problems during childhood (Giallo et al., 2015; Glover, 2014). Considering the latter and that maternal EPDS scores and child externalizing T-scores were both independently related maternal iron and vitamin D biomarker concentrations, maternal mental health may a mediator in the potential relationships between maternal nutrient status and child externalizing behaviours at age 5. Therefore, it might be prudent to examine whether maternal iron and vitamin D biomarkers are related to child externalizing T-scores in cohorts that are at a higher risk of maternal stress or depression. A mediation analysis between maternal iron or vitamin D status, depression symptoms and child behavioural outcomes could also be conducted if statistically indicated (Lockword et al., 2010; Maric et al., 2012). Regardless of the study design, the sex-dependency of findings in the thesis provides a rationale for stratification by offspring sex if fetal, infant or child outcomes are assessed in the future.

Finally, as briefly introduced in Chapter 1, there is mounting evidence supporting the influence of pre-pregnancy nutrient status on pregnancy outcomes (Aranda et al., 2011; Davies et al., 2021; Viteri & Berger, 2005). Although pre-conception concentrations of iron and vitamin D biomarkers were not quantified in the APrON study (Kaplan et al., 2014; Letourneau et al., 2022), examining each thesis objective with pre-pregnancy iron and vitamin D biomarkers as predictors could help to determine whether pre-pregnancy screening of maternal iron, vitamin D or both may be informative of prospective maternal and offspring health outcomes.

## 6.3.2 Long-term objectives

In the long-term, experimental or clinical trials followed by meta-analyses to synthesize a rigorous body of evidence should be prioritized. Despite previous randomized controlled trials (RCTs) (Iglesias-Vázquez et al., 2022; Jayasinghe et al., 2018; Pérez-López et al., 2015),

investigations the recruit healthy pregnant participants are limited in this area. It is critical to determine whether the current Canadian RDAs for iron and vitamin D (Health Canada, 2009; Health Canada, 2010; IOM, 2006) are enough to sustain maternal nutrient adequacy in diverse populations, especially among those that may be at a higher risk of a low status or deficiency in one or both micronutrients (Kulkarni et al., 2022; Pearce & Cheetham, 2010). Considering the findings from in thesis, forthcoming RCTs could also examine whether a lower maternal iron and vitamin D status during mid-pregnancy might predict more depressive symptoms in the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester, provided that this health outcome is specifically assessed.

If there is more observational evidence suggesting that concurrent maternal deficiencies of multiple micronutrients might interact during pregnancy to influence health outcomes, the employment of RCTs may serve to confirm these findings. In the context of iron and vitamin D, an experimental study design recruiting individuals before or during pregnancy could contain 4 groups: those receiving: 1) a placebo (iron and vitamin D RDAs; standard-of-care), 2) an additional iron supplement only (total iron dose below the iron upper limit), 3) an additional vitamin D supplement only (total vitamin D dose below the vitamin D upper limit) and 4) an additional iron and vitamin D supplement (total doses below upper limits of both micronutrients). After taking steps to ensure the randomization of group placement and homogeneity of potential confounding variables among participants, differences in pregnancy outcomes, such as antenatal maternal depression or child neurodevelopment, depending on the supplemental regimen could be examined.

Ideally, the hope is that reliable reference ranges for maternal nutrient biomarkers during, and possibly before, pregnancy will be established and universally validated in a variety of clinical settings. These ranges should consistently predict the most optimal maternal and offspring health outcomes. Considering the potential risks of deficiency and overload of iron and vitamin D (Ng et al., 2019; Dinour et al., 2015; Schoenmakers et al., 2020), the cut-off concentrations that define not just the low, but also the high ends of biomarker reference ranges are needed for both micronutrients. If these ranges are validated across high-quality observational studies, RCTs and meta-analyses, the evidence may be used to inform updates to nutritional recommendations or clinical screening practices during pregnancy.

## 6.4 Final conclusions

Overall, the only maternal iron biomarker that was significantly related to BWs, BHCs, maternal depression symptoms and child externalizing behaviours was SF. When measured in the 2<sup>nd</sup> trimester, higher maternal SF concentrations predicted lower BHCs in male newborns, less maternal depressive symptoms during the last trimester and less externalizing behaviours in 5-male children at age 5. In the 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester, higher maternal SF concentrations predicted lower BWs in male and female newborns. Although the replication of these results in other populations of gestating people are warranted, the findings from this thesis research suggest that maternal SF concentrations during the 2<sup>nd</sup> and 3<sup>rd</sup> trimester could be informative of future maternal and offspring health outcomes in generally healthy pregnant individuals and their children. Significant inverse relationships between the maternal status of vitamin D and maternal depression symptoms and child externalizing behaviours at age 5 were reported, but evidence supporting the potential predictive ability of a specific vitamin D biomarker is less convincing. There should be an emphasis on assessing the impact or interaction of concurrent micronutrient deficiencies on maternal and offspring health outcomes in future research.

#### THESIS BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Abdulrehman, J., Lausman, A., Tang, G. H., Nisenbaum, R., Petrucci, J., Pavenski, K., Hicks, L. K., & Sholzberg, M. (2019). Development and implementation of a quality improvement toolkit, iron deficiency in pregnancy with maternal iron optimization (IRON MOM): A before-and-after study. *PLOS Medicine*, *16*(8), e1002867. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1002867
- Abu Kassim, N. S., Shaw, P. N., & Hewavitharana, A. K. (2018). Simultaneous determination of 12 vitamin D compounds in human serum using online sample preparation and liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry. *Journal of Chromatography A*, 1533, 57-65. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chroma.2017.12.012
- Acosta, H., Tuulari, J. J., Scheinin, N. M., Hashempour, N., Rajasilta, O., Lavonius, T. I., Pelto, J.,
   Saunavaara, V., Parkkola, R., & Lähdesmäki, T. (2019). Maternal pregnancy-related anxiety is associated with sexually dimorphic alterations in amygdala volume in 4-year-old children.
   *Frontiers in Behavioral Neuroscience*, 13, 175. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnbeh.2019.00175
- Aghajafari, F., Field, C. J., Kaplan, B. J., Maggiore, J. A., O'Beirne, M., Hanley, D. A., Eliasziw, M., Dewey, D., Ross, S., & Rabi, D. (2017). The high prevalence of vitamin D insufficiency in cord blood in Calgary, Alberta (APrON-D study). *Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology Canada, 39*(5), 347-353.e341. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jogc.2017.01.008
- Aghajafari, F., Field, C. J., Kaplan, B. J., Rabi, D. M., Maggiore, J. A., O'Beirne, M., Hanley, D. A., Eliasziw, M., Dewey, D., Weinberg, A., Ross, S. J., & Team, A. P. S. (2016). The current recommended vitamin D intake guideline for diet and supplements during pregnancy is not adequate to achieve vitamin D sufficiency for most pregnant women. *PLOS ONE*, *11*(7), e0157262. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0157262
- Aghajafari, F., Field, C. J., Weinberg, A. R., Letourneau, N., & Team, A. P. S. (2018a). Both mother and infant require a vitamin D supplement to ensure that infants' vitamin D status meets current guidelines. *Nutrients*, 10(4), 429. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu10040429
- Aghajafari, F., Letourneau, N., Mahinpey, N., Cosic, N., & Giesbrecht, G. (2018b). Vitamin D deficiency and antenatal and postpartum depression: A systematic review. *Nutrients*, 10(4), 478. https://www.mdpi.com/2072-6643/10/4/478
- Ahn, J., & Johnstone, R. M. (1993). Origin of a soluble truncated transferrin receptor. *Blood*, *81*(9), 2442-2451. https://doi.org/10.1182/blood.V81.9.2442.2442
- Akesson, A., Bjellerup, P., Berglund, M., Bremme, K., & Vahter, M. (1998). Serum transferrin receptor: a specific marker of iron deficiency in pregnancy. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 68(6), 1241-1246. https://doi.org/10.1093/ajcn/68.6.1241

- Al-Qaraghouli, M., & Fang, Y.M.V. (2017). Effect of fetal sex on maternal and obstetric outcomes. *Frontiers in Pediatrics, 5.* https://doi.org/10.3389/fped.2017.00144
- Al-Zohily, B., Al-Menhali, A., Gariballa, S., Haq, A., & Shah, I. (2020). Epimers of vitamin D: A review. *International Journal of Molecular Sciencies*, 21(2). https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms21020470
- Alexandridou, A., Schorr, P., Stokes, C. S., & Volmer, D. A. (2021). Analysis of vitamin D metabolic markers by mass spectrometry: Recent progress regarding the "gold standard" method and integration into clinical practice. *Mass Spectrometry Reviews*, 1-41. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1002/mas.21768
- Allen, J., Backstrom, K. R., Cooper, J. A., Cooper, M. C., Detwiler, T. C., Essex, D. W., Fritz, R. P., Means, R. T., Jr., Meier, P. B., Pearlman, S. R., Roitman-Johnson, B., & Seligman, P. A. (1998). Measurement of soluble transferrin receptor in serum of healthy adults. *Clinical Chemistry*, 44(1), 35-39. https://doi.org/10.1093/clinchem/44.1.35
- Allen, L. H. (2000). Anemia and iron deficiency: Effects on pregnancy outcome. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 71(5), 1280S-1284S. https://doi.org/10.1093/ajcn/71.5.1280s
- Alon, D. B., Chaimovitz, C., Dvilansky, A., Lugassy, G., Douvdevani, A., Shany, S., & Nathan, I. (2002). Novel role of 1,25(OH)2D3 in induction of erythroid progenitor cell proliferation. *Experimental Hematology*, 30(5), 403-409. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0301-472X(02)00789-0
- Amegah, A. K., Klevor, M. K., & Wagner, C. L. (2017). Maternal vitamin D insufficiency and risk of adverse pregnancy and birth outcomes: A systematic review and meta-analysis of longitudinal studies. *PLOS ONE*, *12*(3), e0173605. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0173605
- American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists' Committee on Practice Bulletins-Obstetrics. (2021). Anemia in pregnancy: ACOG practice bulletin, number 233. *Obstetrics and Gynecology*, *138*(2), e55-e64. https://doi.org/10.1097/AOG.000000000004477
- American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists. (2011, July). *Vitamin D: Screening and supplementation during pregnancy*. https://www.acog.org/clinical/clinical-guidance/committeeopinion/articles/2011/07/vitamin-d-screening-and-supplementation-during-pregnancy
- Anderson, C. P., Shen, M., Eisenstein, R. S., & Leibold, E. A. (2012). Mammalian iron metabolism and its control by iron regulatory proteins. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)-Molecular Cell Research, 1823*(9), 1468-1483. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbamcr.2012.05.010
- Anelli, G., Cardellicchio, M., Novielli, C., Antonazzo, P., Mazzocco, M., Cetin, I., & Mandò, C. (2018).
   Mitochondrial content and hepcidin are increased in obese pregnant mothers. *The Journal of Maternal-Fetal & Neonatal Medicine*, *31*(18), 2388-2395.
   https://doi.org/10.1080/14767058.2017.1344209

- Aranda, N., Ribot, B., Garcia, E., Viteri, F. E., & Arija, V. (2011). Pre-pregnancy iron reserves, iron supplementation during pregnancy, and birth weight. *Early Human Development*, 87(12), 791-797. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.earlhumdev.2011.06.003
- Ardawi, M. S. M., Nasrat, H. A., & BA'Aqueel, H. S. (1997). Calcium-regulating hormones and parathyroid hormone-related peptide in normal human pregnancy and postpartum: A longitudinal study. *European Journal of Endocrinology*, 137, 402-409. https://doi.org/10.1530/eje.0.1370402
- Armony-Sivan, R., Shao, J., Li, M., Zhao, G., Zhao, Z., Xu, G., Zhou, M., Zhan, J., Bian, Y., Ji, C., Li, X., Jiang, Y., Zhang, Z., Richards, B. J., Tardif, T., & Lozoff, B. (2012). No relationship between maternal iron status and postpartum depression in two samples in China. *Journal of Pregnancy*, 2012, 521431. https://dx.doi.org/10.1155/2012/521431
- Armstrong, B. K., Kricker, A., & English, D. R. (1997). Sun exposure and skin cancer. *The Australasian Journal of Dermatology*, *38 Suppl 1*, S1-6. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1440-0960.1997.tb01000.x
- Aschner, M., & Aschner, J. L. (1990). Manganese transport across the blood-brain barrier: Relationship to iron homeostasis. *Brain Research Bulletin, 24*(6), 857-860. https://doi.org/10.1016/0361-9230(90)90152-P
- Au, C., Benedetto, A., & Aschner, M. (2008). Manganese transport in eukaryotes: the role of DMT1. *Neurotoxicology*, 29(4), 569-576. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuro.2008.04.022
- Auerbach, M., Abernathy, J., Juul, S., Short, V., & Derman, R. (2021). Prevalence of iron deficiency in first trimester, nonanemic pregnant women. *The Journal of Maternal-Fetal & Neonatal Medicine*, 34(6), 1002-1005. https://doi.org/10.1080/14767058.2019.1619690
- Austrailian Government. (2019, May 17). *Pregnancy Care Guidelines: Vitamin D Status*. https://www.health.gov.au/resources/pregnancy-care-guidelines/part-g-targeted-maternal-health-tests/vitamin-d-status
- Bacchetta, J., Zaritsky, J. J., Sea, J. L., Chun, R. F., Lisse, T. S., Zavala, K., Nayak, A., Wesseling-Perry,
  K., Westerman, M., Hollis, B. W., Salusky, I. B., & Hewison, M. (2014). Suppression of ironregulatory hepcidin by vitamin D. *Journal of the American Society of Nephrology*, 25(3), 564572. https://doi.org/10.1681/asn.2013040355
- Bahr, T. M., Ward, D. M., Jia, X., Ohls, R. K., German, K. R., & Christensen, R. D. (2021). Is the erythropoietin-erythroferrone-hepcidin axis intact in human neonates? *Blood Cells, Molecules,* and Diseases, 88, 102536. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bcmd.2021.102536
- Bailey, D., Veljkovic, K., Yazdanpanah, M., & Adeli, K. (2013). Analytical measurement and clinical relevance of vitamin D3 C3-epimer. *Clinical Biochemistry*, 46(3), 190-196. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clinbiochem.2012.10.037

- Baksi, S. N., & Kenny, A. D. (1978). Acute effect of estradiol on the renal vitamin D hydroxylases in Japanese quail. *Biochemical Pharmacology*, 27(24), 2765-2768. https://doi.org/10.1016/0006-2952(78)90187-9
- Barad, A., Guillet, R., Pressman, E. K., Katzman, P. J., Miller, R. K., Darrah, T. H., & O'Brien, K. O. (2022). Placental iron content is lower than previously estimated and is associated with maternal iron status in women at greater risk of gestational iron deficiency and anemia. *The Journal of Nutrition*, 152(3), 737-746. https://doi.org/10.1093/jn/nxab416
- Barnett, B. J., Cho, C. Y., & Slinger, S. J. (1982). Relative biopotency of dietary ergocalciferol and cholecalciferol and the role of and requirement for vitamin D in rainbow trout (*Salmo gairdneri*). *The Journal of Nutrition*, 112(11), 2011-2019.
- Barrett, J. F. R., Whittaker, P. G., Williams, J. G., & Lind, T. (1994). Absorption of non-haem iron from food during normal pregnancy. *BMJ*, *309*(6947), 79. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.309.6947.79
- Beard, J. L., Wiesinger, J. A., & Connor, J. R. (2003). Pre- and postweaning iron deficiency alters myelination in sprague-dawley rats. *Developmental Neuroscience*, 25(5), 308-315. https://doi.org/10.1159/000073507
- Becker, A., Eyles, D. W., McGrath, J. J., & Grecksch, G. (2005). Transient prenatal vitamin D deficiency is associated with subtle alterations in learning and memory functions in adult rats. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 161(2), 306-312. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2005.02.015
- Beckert, R. H., Baer, R. J., Anderson, J. G., Jelliffe-Pawlowski, L. L., & Rogers, E. E. (2019). Maternal anemia and pregnancy outcomes: A population-based study. *Journal of Perinatology*, 39(7), 911-919. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41372-019-0375-0
- Beguin, Y. (2003). Soluble transferrin receptor for the evaluation of erythropoiesis and iron status. *Clinica Chimica Acta*, 329(1-2), 9-22. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0009-8981(03)00005-6
- Begum, F., Colman, I., McCargar, L. J., Bell, R. C., on behalf of the Alberta Pregnancy, O., & Nutrition Study, T. (2012). Gestational weight gain and early postpartum weight retention in a prospective cohort of Alberta Women. *Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology Canada*, 34(7), 637-647. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1701-2163(16)35316-6
- Beinert, H., Holm, R. H., & Münck, E. (1997). Iron-sulfur clusters: Nature's modular, multipurpose structures. *Science*, 277(5326), 653-659. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.277.5326.653
- Belbasis, L., Savvidou, M. D., Kanu, C., Evangelou, E., & Tzoulaki, I. (2016). Birth weight in relation to health and disease in later life: An umbrella review of systematic reviews and meta-analyses. *BMC Medicine*, 14(1), 147. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12916-016-0692-5

- Bencaiova, G., Burkhardt, T., & Breymann, C. (2012). Anemia—prevalence and risk factors in pregnancy. *European Journal of Internal Medicine*, 23(6), 529-533. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejim.2012.04.008
- Bener, A., Al-Hamaq, A. O., & Saleh, N. M. (2013). Association between vitamin D insufficiency and adverse pregnancy outcome: Global comparisons. *International Journal of Women's Health*, 5, 523-531. https://doi.org/10.2147/IJWH.S51403
- Bergink, V., Kooistra, L., Lambregtse-van den Berg, M. P., Wijnen, H., Bunevicius, R., van Baar, A., & Pop, V. (2011). Validation of the Edinburgh Depression Scale during pregnancy. *Journal of Psychosomatic Research*, *70*(4), 385-389. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpsychores.2010.07.008
- Berglund, S. K., García-Valdés, L., Torres-Espinola, F. J., Segura, M., Martínez-Zaldívar, C., Aguilar, M. J., Agil, A., Lorente, J. A., Florido, J., & Padilla, C. (2016). Maternal, fetal and perinatal alterations associated with obesity, overweight and gestational diabetes: An observational cohort study (PREOBE). *BMC Public Health*, *16*(1), 1-12. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-016-2809-3
- Berglund, S. K., Torres-Espínola, F. J., García-Valdés, L., Segura, M. T., Martínez-Zaldívar, C., Padilla, C., Rueda, R., García, M. P., McArdle, H. J., & Campoy, C. (2017). The impacts of maternal iron deficiency and being overweight during pregnancy on neurodevelopment of the offspring. *British Journal of Nutrition*, *118*(7), 533-540. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0007114517002410
- Bertoli, S., Paubelle, E., Bérard, E., Saland, E., Thomas, X., Tavitian, S., Larcher, M. V., Vergez, F., Delabesse, E., & Sarry, A. (2019). Ferritin heavy/light chain (FTH1/FTL) expression, serum ferritin levels, and their functional as well as prognostic roles in acute myeloid leukemia. *European Journal of Haematology*, *102*(2), 131-142. https://doi.org/10.1111/ejh.13183
- Bikle, D., & Christakos, S. (2020). New aspects of vitamin D metabolism and action addressing the skin as source and target. *Nature Reviews Endocrinology*, 16(4), 234-252. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41574-019-0312-5
- Bikle, D., Gee, E., Halloran, B., & Haddad, J. G. (1984). Free 1, 25-dihydroxyvitamin D levels in serum from normal subjects, pregnant subjects, and subjects with liver disease. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 74(6), 1966-1971. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI111617
- Billesbelle, C. B., Azumaya, C. M., Kretsch, R. C., Powers, A. S., Gonen, S., Schneider, S., Arvedson, T., Dror, R. O., Cheng, Y., & Manglik, A. (2020). Structure of hepcidin-bound ferroportin reveals iron homeostatic mechanisms. *Nature*, 586(7831), 807-811. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-020-2668-z
- Björn-Rasmussen, E., & Hallberg, L. (1979). Effect of animal proteins on the absorption of food iron in man. Annals of Nutrition and Metabolism, 23(3), 192-202. https://doi.org/10.1159/000176256
- Blunt, J. W., Tanaka, Y., & DeLuca, H. F. (1968). Biological activity of 25-hydroxycholecalciferol, a metabolite of vitamin D3. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States* of America, 61(4), 1503-1506. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.61.4.1503
- Bodnar, L. M., Simhan, H. N., Powers, R. W., Frank, M. P., Cooperstein, E., & Roberts, J. M. (2007).
  High prevalence of vitamin D insufficiency in black and white pregnant women residing in the northern United States and their neonates. *The Journal of Nutrition*, *137*(2), 447-452.
  https://doi.org/10.1093/jn/137.2.447
- Bothwell, T. H., Pribilla, W. F., Mebust, W., & Finch, C. A. (1958). Iron metabolism in the pregnant rabbit. *American Journal of Physiology-Legacy Content*, 193(3), 615-622. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajplegacy.1958.193.3.615
- Bouillon, R., Van Assche, F. A., Van Baelen, H., Heyns, W., & De Moor, P. (1981). Influence of the vitamin D-binding protein on the serum concentration of 1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D3: Significance of the free 1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D3 concentration. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 67(3), 589-596. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI110072
- Bowers, K. A., Olsen, S. F., Bao, W., Halldorsson, T. I., Strøm, M., & Zhang, C. (2016). Plasma concentrations of ferritin in early pregnancy are associated with risk of gestational diabetes mellitus in women in the Danish National Birth Cohort. *The Journal of Nutrition, 146*(9), 1756-1761. https://doi.org/10.3945/jn.115.227793
- Bradley, J., Leibold, E. A., Harris, Z. L., Wobken, J. D., Clarke, S., Zumbrennen, K. B., Eisenstein, R. S., & Georgieff, M. K. (2004). Influence of gestational age and fetal iron status on IRP activity and iron transporter protein expression in third-trimester human placenta. *American Journal of Physiology-Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology, 287*(4), R894-R901. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpregu.00525.2003
- Braithwaite, V. S., Crozier, S. R., D'Angelo, S., Prentice, A., Cooper, C., Harvey, N. C., Jones, K. S., & the, M. T. G. (2019). The effect of vitamin D supplementation on hepcidin, iron status, and inflammation in pregnant women in the United Kingdom. *Nutrients*, 11(1), 190. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu11010190
- Braithwaite, V. S., Mwangi, M. N., Jones, K. S., Demir, A. Y., Prentice, A., Prentice, A. M., Andang'o, P.
  E., & Verhoef, H. (2021). Antenatal iron supplementation, FGF23, and bone metabolism in Kenyan women and their offspring: Secondary analysis of a randomized controlled trial. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, *113*(5), 1104-1114. https://doi.org/10.1093/ajcn/nqaa417
- Brand, A., Richter-Landsberg, C., & Leibfritz, D. (1993). Multinuclear NMR Studies on the Energy Metabolism of Glial and Neuronal Cells. *Developmental Neuroscience*, 15(3-5), 289-298. https://doi.org/10.1159/000111347

- Brandenbarg, J., Vrijkotte, T. G. M., Goedhart, G., & van Eijsden, M. (2012). Maternal early-pregnancy vitamin D status is associated with maternal depressive symptoms in the Amsterdam Born Children and Their Development cohort. *Psychosomatic Medicine*, 74(7), 751-757. https://dx.doi.org/10.1097/PSY.0b013e3182639fdb
- Breymann, C. (2015). Iron deficiency anemia in pregnancy. *Seminars in Hematology*, *52*(4), 339-347. https://doi.org/10.1053/j.seminhematol.2015.07.003 \
- Brosens, I., Pijnenborg, R., Vercruysse, L., & Romero, R. (2011). The "Great Obstetrical Syndromes" are associated with disorders of deep placentation. *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology*, 204(3), 193-201. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajog.2010.08.009
- Brown, J., Bianco, J. I., McGrath, J. J., & Eyles, D. W. (2003). 1, 25-dihydroxyvitamin D3 induces nerve growth factor, promotes neurite outgrowth and inhibits mitosis in embryonic rat hippocampal neurons. *Neuroscience Letters*, 343(2), 139-143. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0304-3940(03)00303-3
- Brugnara, C. (2003). Iron Deficiency and Erythropoiesis: New Diagnostic Approaches. *Clinical Chemistry*, 49(10), 1573-1578. https://doi.org/10.1373/49.10.1573
- Brumbaugh, P. F., & Haussler, M. R. (1974). 1α, 25-dihydroxycholecalciferol receptors in intestine: II. Temperature-dependent transfer of the hormone to chromatin via a specific cytosol receptor. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 249(4), 1258-1262. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0021-9258(19)42969-4
- Burke, K. A., Jauniaux, E., Burton, G. J., & Cindrova-Davies, T. (2013). Expression and immunolocalisation of the endocytic receptors megalin and cubilin in the human yolk sac and placenta across gestation. *Placenta*, 34(11), 1105-1109. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.placenta.2013.08.003
- Burton, G. J., Watson, A. L., Hempstock, J., Skepper, J. N., & Jauniaux, E. (2002). Uterine glands provide histiotrophic nutrition for the human fetus during the first trimester of pregnancy. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism*, 87(6), 2954-2959. https://doi.org/10.1210/jcem.87.6.8563
- Campbell, R. K., Tamayo-Ortiz, M., Cantoral, A., Schnaas, L., Osorio-Valencia, E., Wright, R. J., Tellez-Rojo, M. M., & Wright, R. O. (2020). Maternal prenatal psychosocial stress and prepregnancy BMI associations with fetal iron status. *Current Developments in Nutrition*, 4(2), nzaa018. https://dx.doi.org/10.1093/cdn/nzaa018
- Canadian Institute for Health Information. (2022). *Children and youth mental health in Canada* [Infographic]. https://www.cihi.ca/en/children-and-youth-mental-health-in-canada

- Cannell, J. J., Hollis, B. W., Zasloff, M., & Heaney, R. P. (2008). Diagnosis and treatment of vitamin D deficiency. *Expert Opinion on Pharmacotherapy*, 9(1), 107-118. https://doi.org/10.1517/14656566.9.1.107
- Cao, A.T., Mackova, M., Kerage, D., Brindley, D.N., & Hemmings, D.G. (2017). Sexual dimorphism of metabolic and vascular dysfunction in aged mice and those lacking the sphingosine 1-phosphate receptor 3. *Experimental Gerontology*, 99, 87-97. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.exger.2017.09.013
- Cao, C., & Fleming, M. D. (2022). Loss of the placental iron exporter ferroportin 1 causes embryonic demise in late-gestation mouse pregnancy. *Development*, 149(23), dev201160. https://doi.org/10.1242/dev.201160
- Cao, C., & O'Brien, K. O. (2013). Pregnancy and iron homeostasis: An update. *Nutrition Reviews*, 71(1), 35-51. https://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1753-4887.2012.00550.x
- Cao, C., Prado, M. A., Sun, L., Rockowitz, S., Sliz, P., Paulo, J. A., Finley, D., & Fleming, M. D. (2021). Maternal iron deficiency modulates placental transcriptome and proteome in mid-gestation of mouse pregnancy. *The Journal of Nutrition*, 151(5), 1073-1083. https://doi.org/10.1093/jn/nxab005
- Cappellini, M. D., Musallam, K. M., & Taher, A. T. (2020). Iron deficiency anaemia revisited. *Journal of Internal Medicine*, 287(2), 153-170. https://doi.org/10.1111/joim.13004
- Carter, A.M. (2007). Animal models of human placentation a review. *Placenta, 28*, S41-S47. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.placenta.2006.11.002
- Castel, R., Tax, M. G. H. M., Droogendijk, J., Leers, M. P. G., Beukers, R., Levin, M.-D., Sonneveld, P., & Berendes, P. B. (2012). The transferrin/log(ferritin) ratio: A new tool for the diagnosis of iron deficiency anemia. *Clinical Chemistry and Laboratory Medicine*, *50*(8), 1343-1349. https://doi.org/10.1515/cclm-2011-0594
- Challis, J. R., Lockwood, C. J., Myatt, L., Norman, J. E., Strauss III, J. F., & Petraglia, F. (2009). Inflammation and pregnancy. *Reproductive Sciences*, 16(2), 206-215. https://doi.org/10.1177/1933719108329095
- Chandra, S., Tripathi, A. K., Mishra, S., Amzarul, M., & Vaish, A. K. (2012). Physiological changes in hematological parameters during pregnancy. *Indian Journal of Hematology and Blood Transfusion*, 28(3), 144-146. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12288-012-0175-6
- Chen, Q., Beard, J. L., & Jones, B. C. (1995). Abnormal rat brain monoamine metabolism in iron deficiency anemia. *The Journal of Nutritional Biochemistry*, 6(9), 486-493. https://doi.org/10.1016/0955-2863(95)00074-A
- Chen, Q., Li, W., Xiong, J., & Zheng, X. (2022). Prevalence and risk factors associated with postpartum depression during the COVID-19 pandemic: A literature review and meta-analysis. *International*

Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 19(4). https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph19042219

- Chen, T. T., Li, L., Chung, D.-H., Allen, C. D. C., Torti, S. V., Torti, F. M., Cyster, J. G., Chen, C.-Y., Brodsky, F. M., Niemi, E. n. C., Nakamura, M. C., Seaman, W. E., & Daws, M. R. (2005). TIM-2 is expressed on B cells and in liver and kidney and is a receptor for H-ferritin endocytosis. *Journal of Experimental Medicine*, 202(7), 955-965. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.20042433
- Cheng, J. B., Levine, M. A., Bell, N. H., Mangelsdorf, D. J., & Russell, D. W. (2004). Genetic evidence that the human CYP2R1 enzyme is a key vitamin D 25-hydroxylase. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 101(20), 7711-7715. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0402490101
- Chernyavsky, I. L., Jensen, O. E., & Leach, L. (2010). A mathematical model of intervillous blood flow in the human placentone. *Placenta*, *31*(1), 44-52. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.placenta.2009.11.003
- Chiabrando, D., Vinchi, F., Fiorito, V., Mercurio, S., & Tolosano, E. (2014). Heme in pathophysiology: A matter of scavenging, metabolism and trafficking across cell membranes. *Frontiers in Pharmacology*, 5. https://doi.org/10.3389/fphar.2014.00061
- Choi, J. W. (2005). Sensitivity, specificity, and predictive value of serum soluble transferrin receptor at different stages of iron deficiency. *Annals of Clinical & Laboratory Science*, *35*(4), 435-439.
- Chow, A., Dharma, C., Chen, E., Mandhane, P. J., Turvey, S. E., Elliott, S. J., Becker, A. B., Subbarao, P., Sears, M. R., & Kozyrskyj, A. L. (2019). Trajectories of depressive symptoms and perceived stress from pregnancy to the postnatal period among canadian women: Impact of employment and immigration. *American Journal of Public Health*, 109(S3), S197-S204. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2018.304624
- Christensen, E. I., & Birn, H. (2002). Megalin and cubilin: Multifunctional endocytic receptors. *Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology*, *3*(4), 258-267. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrm778
- Cleal, J., Day, P., Simner, C., Barton, S. J., Mahon, P. A., Inskip, H., Godfrey, K., Hanson, M., Cooper, C., & Lewis, R. M. (2015). Placental amino acid transport may be regulated by maternal vitamin D and vitamin D-binding protein: Results from the Southampton Women's Survey. *British Journal of Nutrition*, *113*(12), 1903-1910. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0007114515001178
- Clemens, T. L., Henderson, S. L., Adams, J. S., & Holick, M. F. (1982). Increased skin pigment reducces the capacity of skin to synthesise vitamin D3. *The Lancet*, 319(8263), 74-76. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(82)90214-8
- Clinkenbeard, E. L., Farrow, E. G., Summers, L. J., Cass, T. A., Roberts, J. L., Bayt, C. A., Lahm, T., Albrecht, M., Allen, M. R., & Peacock, M. (2014). Neonatal iron deficiency causes abnormal phosphate metabolism by elevating FGF 23 in normal and ADHR mice. *Journal of Bone and Mineral Research*, 29(2), 361-369. https://doi.org/10.1002/jbmr.2049

- Cochrane, K. M., Hutcheon, J. A., & Karakochuk, C. D. (2022). Iron-deficiency prevalence and supplementation practices among pregnant women: A secondary data analysis from a clinical trial in Vancouver, Canada. *The Journal of Nutrition*, 152(10), 2238-2244. https://doi.org/10.1093/jn/nxac135
- Cogollos, L., Garcia-Contreras, C., Vazquez-Gomez, M., Astiz, S., Sanchez-Sanchez, R., Gomez-Fidalgo, E., Ovilo, C., Isabel, B., & Gonalez-Bulnes, A. (2016). Effects of fetal genotype and sex on developmental response to maternal malnutrition. *Reproduction, Fertility and Development, 29*(6), 1155-1168. https://doi.org/10.1071/RD15385
- Cogswell, M. E., McDonnell, S. M., Khoury, M. J., Franks, A. L., Burke, W., & Brittenham, G. (1998). Iron overload, public health, and genetics: Evaluating the evidence for hemochromatosis screening. *Annals of Internal Medicine*, 129(11\_Part\_2), 971-979. https://doi.org/10.7326/0003-4819-129-11 Part 2-199812011-00008
- Combs Jr, G. F., Trumbo, P. R., McKinley, M. C., Milner, J., Studenski, S., Kimura, T., Watkins, S. M.,
  & Raiten, D. J. (2013). Biomarkers in nutrition: New frontiers in research and application. *Annals* of the New York Academy of Sciences, 1278(1), 1-10. https://doi.org/10.1111/nyas.12069
- Community-University Partnership for the Study of Children, Youth, and Families. (2011). *Behavior Assessment System for Children – Second Edition (BASC-2)*. https://www.ualberta.ca/communityuniversity-partnership/media-library/community-university-partnership/resources/tools--assessment/basc-2jan-2012.pdf
- Connor, J. R., & Menzies, S. L. (1996). Relationship of iron to oligondendrocytes and myelination. *Glia*, *17*(2), 83-93. https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1098-1136(199606)17:2<83::AID-GLIA1>3.0.CO;2-7
- Conrad, K. P., Benyo, D. F., Westerhausen-Larsen, A., & Miles, T. M. (1996). Expression of erythropoietin by the human placenta. *The FASEB Journal*, 10(7), 760-768. https://doi.org/10.1096/fasebj.10.7.8635693
- Cook, J. D., Lipschitz, D. A., Miles, L. E. M., & Finch, C. A. (1974). Serum ferritin as a measure of iron stores in normal subjects. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 27(7), 681-687. https://doi.org/10.1093/ajcn/27.7.681
- Cooke, D. J., Cooke, B. R., Bell, D. A., Vasikaran, S. D., & Glendenning, P. (2015). 25-Hydroxyvitamin D C3-epimer is universally present in neonatal Western Australian samples but is unlikely to contribute to diagnostic misclassification. *Annals of Clinical Biochemistry*, 53(5), 593-598. https://doi.org/10.1177/0004563215625693

- Cooperstock, M., & Campbell, J. (1996). Excess males in preterm birth: Interactions with gestational age, race, and multiple birth. *Obstetrics & Gynecology*, *88*(2), 189-193. https://doi.org/10.1016/0029-7844(96)00106-8
- Corral, V. M., Schultz, E. R., Eisenstein, R. S., & Connell, G. J. (2021). Roquin is a major mediator of iron-regulated changes to transferrin receptor-1 mRNA stability. *iScience*, 24(4), 102360. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.isci.2021.102360
- Cortes-Albornoz, M. C., Garcia-Guaqueta, D. P., Velez-van-Meerbeke, A., & Talero-Gutierrez, C. (2021). Maternal nutrition and neurodevelopment: A scoping review. *Nutrients*, 13(10). https://dx.doi.org/10.3390/nu13103530
- Costantine, M. (2014). Physiologic and pharmacokinetic changes in pregnancy. *Frontiers in Pharmacology*, *5*. https://doi.org/10.3389/fphar.2014.00065
- Cox, J. L., Holden, J. M., & Sagovsky, R. (1987). Detection of postnatal depression: Development of the 10-item Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, 150(6), 782-786. https://doi.org/10.1192/bjp.150.6.782
- Csizmadi, I., Kahle, L., Ullman, R., Dawe, U., Zimmerman, T. P., Friedenreich, C. M., Bryant, H., & Subar, A. F. (2007). Adaptation and evaluation of the National Cancer Institute's Diet History Questionnaire and nutrient database for Canadian populations. *Public Health Nutrition*, 10(1), 88-96. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1368980007184287
- Cunha Figueiredo, A. C., Trujillo, J., Freitas-Vilela, A. A., Franco-Sena, A. B., Rebelo, F., Cunha, G. M., de Castro, M. B. T., Farnum, A., Mokhtar, R. R., Holick, M. F., & Kac, G. (2017). Association between plasma concentrations of vitamin D metabolites and depressive symptoms throughout pregnancy in a prospective cohort of Brazilian women. *Journal of Psychiatric Research*, 95, 1-8. https://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jpsychires.2017.07.009
- Curran-Everett, D. (2013). Explorations in statistics: The analysis of ratios and normalized data. Advances in Physiology Education, 37, 213-219. https://doi.org/10.1152/advan.00053.2013
- Cyprian, F., Lefkou, E., Varoudi, K., & Girardi, G. (2019). Immunomodulatory effects of vitamin D in pregnancy and beyond. *Frontiers in Immunology*, *10*. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2019.02739
- Daiger, S. P., Schanfield, M. S., & Cavalli-Sforza, L. (1975). Group-specific component (Gc) proteins bind vitamin D and 25-hydroxyvitamin D. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 72(6), 2076-2080. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.72.6.2076
- Dama, M., Van Lieshout, R. J., Mattina, G., & Steiner, M. (2018). Iron deficiency and risk of maternal depression in pregnancy: An observational study. *Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology Canada*, 40(6), 698-703. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jogc.2017.09.027

- Dao, M.C., Sen, S., Iyer, C., Klebenov, D., & Meydani, S.N. (2013). Obesity during pregnancy and fetal iron status: Is Hepcidin the link? *Journal of Perinatology*, 33, 177-181. https://doi.org/10.1038/jp.2012.81
- Daraki, V., Roumeliotaki, T., Koutra, K., Chalkiadaki, G., Katrinaki, M., Kyriklaki, A., Kampouri, M., Margetaki, K., Vafeiadi, M., Papavasiliou, S., Kogevinas, M., & Chatzi, L. (2018). High maternal vitamin D levels in early pregnancy may protect against behavioral difficulties at preschool age: The Rhea mother-child cohort, Crete, Greece. *European Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 27(1), 79-88. https://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s00787-017-1023-x
- Daru, J., Colman, K., Stanworth, S. J., De La Salle, B., Wood, E. M., & Pasricha, S.-R. (2017). Serum ferritin as an indicator of iron status: What do we need to know? *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition, 106*(suppl\_6), 1634S-1639S. https://doi.org/10.3945/ajcn.117.155960
- Davies, S., Briand, V., Accrombessi, M., Fievet, N., Le Bot, B., Durand, S., Agbota, G., Yovo, E., Vianou, B., Sossou, D., Martin-Prevel, Y., Massougbodji, A., Cot, M., Glorennec, P., & Bodeau-Livinec, F. (2021). Pre-conception serum ferritin concentrations are associated with metal concentrations in blood during pregnancy: A cohort study in Benin. *Environmental Research*, 202, 111629. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envres.2021.111629
- Dawson-Hughes, B., Heaney, R. P., Holick, M. F., Lips, P., Meunier, P. J., & Vieth, R. (2005). Estimates of optimal vitamin D status. *Osteoporosis International*, 16(7), 713-716. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00198-005-1867-7
- de Haas, S., Ghossein-Doha, C., van Kuijk, S. M. J., van Drongelen, J., & Spaanderman, M. E. A. (2017).
   Physiological adaptation of maternal plasma volume during pregnancy: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Ultrasound in Obstetrics & Gynecology*, 49(2), 177-187.
   https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1002/uog.17360
- Delaney, K. M., Guillet, R., Pressman, E. K., Caulfield, L. E., Zavaleta, N., Abrams, S. A., & O'Brien, K.
   O. (2020). Iron absorption during pregnancy is underestimated when iron utilization by the placenta and fetus is ignored. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, *112*(3), 576-585. https://doi.org/10.1093/ajcn/nqaa155
- Delaney, K. M., Guillet, R., Pressman, E. K., Ganz, T., Nemeth, E., & O'Brien, K. O. (2021a). Serum erythroferrone during pregnancy is related to erythropoietin but does not predict the risk of anemia. *The Journal of Nutrition*, 151(7), 1824-1833. https://doi.org/10.1093/jn/nxab093
- Delaney, K. M., Guillet, R., Pressman, E. K., Ganz, T., Nemeth, E., & O'Brien, K. O. (2021b). Umbilical cord erythroferrone is inversely associated with hepcidin, but does not capture the most variability in iron status of neonates born to teens carrying singletons and women carrying multiples. *The Journal of Nutrition*, 151(9), 2590-2600. https://doi.org/10.1093/jn/nxab156

- Derogatis, L.R. (1994). *Symptom checklist 90–R: Administration, scoring, and procedures manual (3<sup>rd</sup> Edition)*. Minneapolis, MN: National Computer Systems, Inc.
- Devakumar, D., Fall, C. H. D., Sachdev, H. S., Margetts, B. M., Osmond, C., Wells, J. C. K., Costello, A., & Osrin, D. (2016). Maternal antenatal multiple micronutrient supplementation for long-term health benefits in children: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *BMC Medicine*, 14(1), 90. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12916-016-0633-3
- Dewey, K. G., & Oaks, B. M. (2017). U-shaped curve for risk associated with maternal hemoglobin, iron status, or iron supplementation. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 106(suppl\_6), 1694S-1702S. https://doi.org/10.3945/ajcn.117.156075
- Díaz, L., Sánchez, I., Avila, E., Halhali, A., Vilchis, F., & Larrea, F. (2000). Identification of a 25hydroxyvitamin D3 1α-hydroxylase gene transcription product in cultures of human syncytiotrophoblast cells. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism*, 85(7), 2543-2549. https://doi.org/10.1210/jcem.85.7.6693
- Dinour, D., Davidovits, M., Aviner, S., Ganon, L., Michael, L., Modan-Moses, D., Vered, I., Bibi, H.,
  Frishberg, Y., & Holtzman, E. J. (2015). Maternal and infantile hypercalcemia caused by vitaminD-hydroxylase mutations and vitamin D intake. *Pediatric Nephrology*, *30*(1), 145-152.
  https://doi.org/10.1007/s00467-014-2889-1
- DiPietro, J. A., & Voegtline, K. M. (2017). The gestational foundation of sex differences in development and vulnerability. *Neuroscience*, *342*, 4-20. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroscience.2015.07.068
- Dockray, G. J. (2012). Cholecystokinin. *Current Opinion in Endocrinology, Diabetes and Obesity, 19*(1), 8-12. https://doi.org/10.1097/MED.0b013e32834eb77d
- Domellöf, M., Lönnerdal, B., Dewey, K. G., Cohen, R. J., Rivera, L. L., & Hernell, O. (2002). Sex Differences in Iron Status During Infancy. *Pediatrics*, 110(3), 545-552. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.110.3.545
- Dominguez, L. J., Farruggia, M., Veronese, N., & Barbagallo, M. (2021). Vitamin D sources, metabolism, and deficiency: Available compounds and guidelines for its treatment. *Metabolites*, 11(4), 255. https://doi.org/10.3390/metabo11040255
- Dulla, Y. A. T., Kurauchi, Y., Hisatsune, A., Seki, T., Shudo, K., & Katsuki, H. (2016). Regulatory mechanisms of vitamin D3 on production of nitric oxide and pro-inflammatory cytokines in microglial BV-2 cells. *Neurochemical Research*, 41(11), 2848-2858. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11064-016-2000-3
- Dutt, S., Hamza, I., & Bartnikas, T. B. (2022). Molecular mechanisms of iron and heme metabolism. *Annual Review of Nutrition, 42*(1), 311-335. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-nutr-062320-112625

- Elbossaty, W. F. (2017). Mineralization of bones in osteoporosis and osteomalacia. *Annals of Clinical and Laboratory Research, 5*(4), 201.
- Emerson, D. L., Werner, P. A., Cheng, M. H., & Galbraith, R. M. (1985). Presence of Gc (vitamin Dbinding protein) and interactions with actin in human placental tissue. *American Journal of Reproductive Immunology and Microbiology*, 7(1), 15-21. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0897.1985.tb00257.x
- Emezienna, N., Richardson, L., Burd, I., Taylor, B., Han, A., & Menon, R. (2023). The effect of fetal sex and maternal race on intraamniotic inflection leading to fetal neuroinflammation. *American Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology*, 228(1), S210. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajog.2022.11.391
- Erdman, P., Palmer-Toy, D., Horowitz, G., & Hoofnagle, A. (2019). Accuracy-based vitamin D survey: Six years of quality improvement guided by proficiency testing. *Archives of Pathology & Laboratory Medicine*, 143(12), 1531-1538. https://doi.org/10.5858/arpa.2018-0625-CP
- Evans, K. N., Bulmer, J. N., Kilby, M. D., & Hewison, M. (2004). Vitamin D and placental-decidual function. *The Journal of the Society for Gynecologic Investigation*, 11(5), 263-271. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsgi.2004.02.002
- Evans, K. N., Nguyen, L., Chan, J., Innes, B. A., Bulmer, J. N., Kilby, M. D., & Hewison, M. (2006). Effects of 25-hydroxyvitamin D3 and 1, 25-dihydroxyvitamin D3 on cytokine production by human decidual cells. *Biology of Reproduction*, 75(6), 816-822. https://doi.org/10.1095/biolreprod.106.054056
- Eyles, D. W., Burne, T. H. J., & McGrath, J. J. (2013). Vitamin D, effects on brain development, adult brain function and the links between low levels of vitamin D and neuropsychiatric disease. *Frontiers in Neuroendocrinology*, 34(1), 47-64. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.yfrne.2012.07.001
- Eyles, D. W., Smith, S., Kinobe, R., Hewison, M., & McGrath, J. J. (2005). Distribution of the Vitamin D receptor and 1α-hydroxylase in human brain. *Journal of Chemical Neuroanatomy*, 29(1), 21-30. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jchemneu.2004.08.006
- Fairweather-Tait, S. (2022). How much iron does a healthy pregnant woman require? *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, *115*(4), 985-986. https://doi.org/10.1093/ajcn/nqac037
- Feelders, R.A., Vreugdenhil, G., Eggermont, A.M., Kuiper-Kramer, P.A., van Eijk, H.G., Swaak, A.J. (1998). Regulation of iron metabolism in the acute-phase response: Thterferon γ and tumour necrosis factor α induce hypoferraemia, ferritin production and a decrease in circulating transferrin receptors in cancer patients. *European Journal of Clinical Investigation, 28*(7), 520-527. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2362.1998.00323.x
- Fernández-Alonso, A. M., Dionis-Sánchez, E. C., Chedraui, P., González-Salmerón, M. D., Pérez-López,F. R., The Spanish Vitamin, D., & Women's Health Research, G. (2012). First-trimester maternal

serum 25-hydroxyvitamin D3 status and pregnancy outcome. *International Journal of Gynecology & Obstetrics*, *116*(1), 6-9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijgo.2011.07.029

- Finkelstein, J. L., Mehta, S., Duggan, C. P., Spiegelman, D., Aboud, S., Kupka, R., Msamanga, G. I., & Fawzi, W. W. (2012). Predictors of anaemia and iron deficiency in HIV-infected pregnant women in Tanzania: A potential role for vitamin D and parasitic infections. *Public Health Nutrition*, *15*(5), 928-937. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1368980011002369
- Fisher, A. L., & Nemeth, E. (2017). Iron homeostasis during pregnancy. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 106(suppl 6), 1567S-1574S. https://doi.org/10.3945/ajcn.117.155812
- Fishman, J. B., Rubin, J. B., Handrahan, J. V., Connor, J. R., & Fine, R. E. (1987). Receptor-mediated transcytosis of transferrin across the blood-brain barrier. *Journal of Neuroscience Research*, *18*(2), 299-304. https://doi.org/10.1002/jnr.490180206
- Flores, C. J., Sethna, F., Stephens, B., Saxon, B., Hong, F. S., Roberts, T., Spigiel, T., Burgess, M., Connors, B., & Crispin, P. (2017). Improving patient blood management in obstetrics: Snapshots of a practice improvement partnership. *BMJ Quality Improvement Reports, 6*(1), e000009. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjquality-2017-000009
- Fombonne, E. (2009). Epidemiology of pervasive developmental disorders. *Pediatric Research*, 65(6), 591-598. https://doi.org/10.1203/PDR.0b013e31819e7203
- Freedman, L. P., & Towers, T. L. (1991). DNA binding properties of the vitamin D3 receptor zinc finger region. *Molecular Endocrinology*, 5(12), 1815-1826. https://doi.org/10.1210/mend-5-12-1815
- Fu, S., Li, F., Zhou, J., & Liu, Z. (2016). The relationship between body iron status, iron intake and gestational diabetes: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Medicine (Baltimore)*, 95(2), e2383. https://doi.org/10.1097/md.0000000002383
- Fukumoto, S. (2014). Phosphate metabolism and vitamin D. BoneKEy Reports, 3, 497. https://doi.org/10.1038/bonekey.2013.231
- Galior, K., Ketha, H., Grebe, S., & Singh, R. J. (2018). 10 years of 25-hydroxyvitamin-D testing by LC-MS/MS-trends in vitamin-D deficiency and sufficiency. *Bone Reports*, 8, 268-273. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bonr.2018.05.003
- Galmozzi, A., Kok, B. P., Kim, A. S., Montenegro-Burke, J. R., Lee, J. Y., Spreafico, R., Mosure, S.,
  Albert, V., Cintron-Colon, R., Godio, C., Webb, W. R., Conti, B., Solt, L. A., Kojetin, D., Parker,
  C. G., Peluso, J. J., Pru, J. K., Siuzdak, G., Cravatt, B. F., & Saez, E. (2019). PGRMC2 is an
  intracellular haem chaperone critical for adipocyte function. *Nature*, *576*(7785), 138-142.
  https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-019-1774-2

- Ganguly, A., Tamblyn, J. A., Finn-Sell, S., Chan, S.-Y., Westwood, M., Gupta, J., Kilby, M. D., Gross, S.
  R., & Hewison, M. (2018). Vitamin D, the placenta and early pregnancy: Effects on trophoblast function. *Journal of Endocrinology*, 236(2), R93-R103. https://doi.org/10.1530/JOE-17-0491
- Gao, J., Zhou, Q., Wu, D., & Chen, L. (2021). Mitochondrial iron metabolism and its role in diseases. *Clinica Chimica Acta*, *513*, 6-12. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cca.2020.12.005
- García-Serna, A. M., & Morales, E. (2020). Neurodevelopmental effects of prenatal vitamin D in humans: Systematic review and meta-analysis. *Molecular Psychiatry*, 25(10), 2468-2481. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41380-019-0357-9
- Garcia-Valdes, L., Campoy, C., Hayes, H., Florido, J., Rusanova, I., Mirnda, M.T., & McArdle, H.J. (2015). The impact of maternal obesity on iron status, placental transferrin receptor expression and hepcidin expression in human pregnancy. *International Journal of Obesity*, 39, 571-578. https://doi.org/10.1038/ijo.2015.3
- Garn, S., Ridella, S., Petzold, A., & Falkner, F. (1981). Maternal hematologic levels and pregnancy outcomes. *Seminars in Perinatology*, *5*(2), 155-162.
- Garzon, S., Cacciato, P. M., Certelli, C., Salvaggio, C., Magliarditi, M., & Rizzo, G. (2020). Iron deficiency anemia in pregnancy: Novel approaches for an old problem. *Oman Medical Journal*, 35(5), e166. https://doi.org/10.5001/omj.2020.108
- Georgieff, M. K. (2020). Iron deficiency in pregnancy. *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology*, 223(4), 516-524. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajog.2020.03.006
- Georgieff, M. K., Krebs, N. F., & Cusick, S. E. (2019). The benefits and risks of iron supplementation in pregnancy and childhood. *Annual Review of Nutrition*, 39, 121-146. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-nutr-082018-124213
- Gernand, A., Taylor, L., Hohman, E., McNitt, K., Downs, D. S., & Savage, J. (2019). Micronutrient status across pregnancy in women with overweight and obesity (P11-008-19) [Abstract]. *Current Developments in Nutrition, 3*(Supplement 1). https://doi.org/10.1093/cdn/nzz048.P11-008-19
- Ghosh, S. S., Wang, J., & Ghosh, S. (2022). Measurement of in vivo VLDL and chylomicron secretion. In Non-Alcoholic Steatohepatitis (pp. 63-71). Springer.
- Giallo, R., Woolhouse, H., Gartland, D., Hiscock, H., & Brown, S. (2015). The emotional–behavioural functioning of children exposed to maternal depressive symptoms across pregnancy and early childhood: A prospective Australian pregnancy cohort study. *European Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 24(10), 1233-1244. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00787-014-0672-2
- Glasser, S. R., Wright, C., & Heyssel, R. (1968). Transfer of iron across the placenta and fetal membranes in the rat. *American Journal of Physiology-Legacy Content*, 215(1), 205-210. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajplegacy.1968.215.1.205

- Glover, V. (2014). Maternal depression, anxiety and stress during pregnancy and child outcome; what needs to be done. *Best Practice & Research Clinical Obstetrics & Gynaecology*, 28(1), 25-35. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bpobgyn.2013.08.017
- Goldberg, M. A., Dunning, S. P., & Bunn, H. F. (1988). Regulation of the erythropoietin gene: Evidence that the oxygen sensor is a heme protein. *Science*, 242(4884), 1412-1415. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.2849206
- Golounina, O. O., Runova, G. E., & Fadeyev, V. V. (2020). Osteomalacia in practice of endocrinologist:
   Etiology, pathogenesis, differential diagnosis with osteoporosis. *Osteoporosis and Bone Diseases,* 22(2), 23-31. https://doi.org/10.14341/osteo12117
- Gómez-Pinilla, F. (2008). Brain foods: The effects of nutrients on brain function. *Nature Reviews Neuroscience*, 9(7), 568-578. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrn2421
- Gong, Q. Y., Roberts, N., Garden, A. S., & Whitehouse, G. H. (1998). Fetal and fetal brain volume estimation in the third trimester of human pregnancy using gradient echo MR imaging. *Magnetic Resonance Imaging*, 16(3), 235-240. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0730-725X(97)00281-6
- Gooch, H., Cui, X., Anggono, V., Trzaskowski, M., Tan, M. C., Eyles, D. W., Burne, T. H. J., Jang, S. E., Mattheisen, M., Hougaard, D. M., Pedersen, B. N., Cohen, A., Mortensen, P. B., Sah, P., & McGrath, J. J. (2019). 1,25-Dihydroxyvitamin D modulates L-type voltage-gated calcium channels in a subset of neurons in the developing mouse prefrontal cortex. *Translational Psychiatry*, 9(1), 281. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41398-019-0626-z
- Goodwill, K. E., Sabatier, C., Marks, C., Raag, R., Fitzpatrick, P. F., & Stevens, R. C. (1997). Crystal structure of tyrosine hydroxylase at 2.3 Å and its implications for inherited neurodegenerative diseases. *Nature Structural Biology*, 4(7), 578-585. https://doi.org/10.1038/nsb0797-578
- Goonewardene, M., Shehata, M., & Hamad, A. (2012). Anaemia in pregnancy. *Best Practice & Research Clinical Obstetrics & Gynaecology*, *26*(1), 3-24. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bpobgyn.2011.10.010
- Government of Canada. (2006). *Dietary Reference Itakes: Reference Values for Elements*. https://www.canada.ca/en/health-canada/services/food-nutrition/healthy-eating/dietary-referenceintakes/tables/reference-values-elements-dietary-reference-intakes-tables-2005.html
- Government of Canada. (2020, July 28). *Vitamin D and Calcium: Updated Dietary Reference Intakes.* https://www.canada.ca/en/health-canada/services/food-nutrition/healthy-eating/vitaminsminerals/vitamin-calcium-updated-dietary-reference-intakes-nutrition.html
- Gowtham, T., Venkatesh, S., Palanisamy, S., & Rathod, S. (2022). Impact of maternal hypovitaminosis D on birth and neonatal outcome - a prospective cohort study. *The Journal of Maternal-Fetal & Neonatal Medicine*, 9940-9947. https://dx.doi.org/10.1080/14767058.2022.2077098

- Gregorio, T., Lorenzon, F., Niebisch, F., Stolte, R. C. K., Rafacho, A., Dos Santos, G. J., Lino de Oliveira, C., & Lima, F. B. (2022). Antidepressant-like activity of gestational administration of vitamin D is suppressed by prenatal overexposure to dexamethasone in female Wistar rats. *Physiology & Behavior, 249*, 113765. https://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.physbeh.2022.113765
- Groves, N. J., McGrath, J. J., & Burne, T. H. J. (2014). Vitamin D as a neurosteroid affecting the developing and adult brain. *Annual Review of Nutrition*, 34(1), 117-141. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-nutr-071813-105557
- Gualtieri, T., & Hicks, R. E. (1985). An immunoreactive theory of selective male affliction. *Behavioral* and Brain Sciences, 8(3), 427-441. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0140525X00001023
- Gur, E. B., Gokduman, A., Turan, G. A., Tatar, S., Hepyilmaz, I., Zengin, E. B., Eskicioglu, F., & Guclu, S. (2014). Mid-pregnancy vitamin D levels and postpartum depression. *European Journal of Obstetrics, Gynecology, and Reproductive Biology, 179*, 110-116. https://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ejogrb.2014.05.017
- Haddad, J. G., Matsuoka, L. Y., Hollis, B. W., Hu, Y. Z., & Wortsman, J. (1993). Human plasma transport of vitamin D after its endogenous synthesis. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 91(6), 2552-2555. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI116492
- Haider, B. A., Olofin, I., Wang, M., Spiegelman, D., Ezzati, M., & Fawzi, W. W. (2013). Anaemia, prenatal iron use, and risk of adverse pregnancy outcomes: Systematic review and meta-analysis. *British Medical Journal*, 346, f3443. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.f3443
- Hales, C. N., & Barker, D. J. P. (1992). Type 2 (non-insulin-dependent) diabetes mellitus: The thrifty phenotype hypothesis. *Diabetologia*, 35(7), 595-601. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00400248
- Hallberg, L., & Rossander-Hultén, L. (1991). Iron requirements in menstruating women. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 54(6), 1047-1058. https://doi.org/10.1093/ajcn/54.6.1047
- Hameed, S., Naser, I. A., Al Ghussein, M. A., & Ellulu, M. S. (2022). Is iron deficiency a risk factor for postpartum depression? A case-control study in the Gaza Strip, Palestine. *Public Health Nutrition*, 25(6), 1631-1638. https://dx.doi.org/10.1017/S1368980021003761
- Hanley, D. A., Cranney, A., Jones, G., Whiting, S. J., Leslie, W. D., Cole, D. E., Atkinson, S. A., Josse,
  R. G., Feldman, S., & Kline, G. A. (2010). Vitamin D in adult health and disease: A review and guideline statement from Osteoporosis Canada. *Canadian Medical Association Journal*, 182(12), E610-E618. https://doi.org/10.1503/cmaj.080663
- Hanson, C., Anderson-Berry, A., Lyden, E., Kaufmann, M., Wu, A., Elliott, E., Lee, J.-I., & Jones, G.
  (2016). Dynamics of vitamin D metabolism in maternal–fetal dyads. *Journal of Pediatric Gastroenterology and Nutrition, 62*(3). https://doi.org/10.1097/MPG.000000000001001

- Harms, K., & Kaiser, T. (2015). Beyond soluble transferrin receptor: Old challenges and new horizons. Best Practice & Research Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism, 29(5), 799-810. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.beem.2015.09.003
- Harrison, P. M., & Arosio, P. (1996). The ferritins: Molecular properties, iron storage function and cellular regulation. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Bioenergetics*, 1275(3), 161-203. https://doi.org/10.1016/0005-2728(96)00022-9
- Hashemipour, S., Lalooha, F., Zahir Mirdamadi, S., Ziaee, A., & Dabaghi Ghaleh, T. (2013). Effect of vitamin D administration in vitamin D-deficient pregnant women on maternal and neonatal serum calcium and vitamin D concentrations: A randomised clinical trial. *British Journal of Nutrition*, *110*(9), 1611-1616. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0007114513001244

Health Canada. (2007). *Eating well with Canada's food guide*. https://publications.gc.ca/collections/Collection/H164-38-1-2007E.pdf

- Health Canada. (2009). Prenatal Nurition Guidelines for Health Profressionals. https://www.canada.ca/content/dam/hc-sc/migration/hc-sc/fn-an/alt\_formats/hpfbdgpsa/pdf/pubs/guide-prenatal-eng.pdf
- Health Canada. (2010, November). *Dietary Reference Intakes*. https://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/fn-an/alt\_formats/hpfb-dgpsa/pdf/nutrition/dri\_tables-eng.pdf
- Heaney, R. P. (2004). Functional indices of vitamin D status and ramifications of vitamin D deficiency. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 80(6), 1706S-1709S. https://doi.org/10.1093/ajcn/80.6.1706S
- Hedengran, K. K., Nelson, D., Andersen, M. R., Stender, S., & Szecsi, P. B. (2016). Hepcidin levels are low during pregnancy and increase around delivery in women without iron deficiency–a prospective cohort study. *The Journal of Maternal-Fetal & Neonatal Medicine*, 29(9), 1506-1508.
- Hernandez-Martinez, C., Canals, J., Aranda, N., Ribot, B., Escribano, J., & Arija, V. (2011). Effects of iron deficiency on neonatal behavior at different stages of pregnancy. *Early Human Development*, 87(3), 165-169. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.earlhumdev.2010.12.006
- Holick, M. F. (2002). Vitamin D: The underappreciated D-lightful hormone that is important for skeletal and cellular health. *Current Opinion in Endocrinology, Diabetes and Obesity, 9*(1).
- Holick, M. F., Binkley, N. C., Bischoff-Ferrari, H. A., Gordon, C. M., Hanley, D. A., Heaney, R. P., Murad, M. H., & Weaver, C. M. (2011). Evaluation, treatment, and prevention of vitamin D deficiency: An endocrine society clinical practice guideline. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism*, 96(7), 1911-1930. https://doi.org/10.1210/jc.2011-0385

- Hollander, D., Muralidhara, K., & Zimmerman, A. (1978). Vitamin D-3 intestinal absorption in vivo: influence of fatty acids, bile salts, and perfusate pH on absorption. *Gut*, 19(4), 267-272. http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/gut.19.4.267
- Hollis, B. W., Johnson, D., Hulsey, T. C., Ebeling, M., & Wagner, C. L. (2011). Vitamin D supplementation during pregnancy: Double-blind, randomized clinical trial of safety and effectiveness. *Journal of Bone and Mineral Research*, 26(10), 2341-2357. https://doi.org/10.1002/jbmr.463
- Hoo, Z.H., Candlish, J., Teare, D. (2017). What is an ROC curve? *Emergency Medicine Journal, 34*, 357-359. http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/emermed-2017-206735
- Hopkins, C. R., & Trowbridge, I. S. (1983). Internalization and processing of transferrin and the transferrin receptor in human carcinoma A431 cells. *Journal of Cell Biology*, 97(2), 508-521. https://doi.org/10.1083/jcb.97.2.508
- Huang, L. L., Lee, D., Troster, S. M., Kent, A. B., Roberts, M. A., Macdougall, I. C., & McMahon, L. P. (2018). A controlled study of the effects of ferric carboxymaltose on bone and haematinic biomarkers in chronic kidney disease and pregnancy. *Nephrology Dialysis Transplantation*, 33(9), 1628-1635. https://doi.org/10.1093/ndt/gfx310
- Huebers, H. A., Beguin, Y., Pootrakul, P., Einspahr, D., & Finch, C. A. (1990). Intact transferrin receptors in human plasma and their relation to erythropoiesis. *Blood*, 75(1), 102-107. https://doi.org/10.1182/blood.V75.1.102.102
- Huppertz, B., Weiss, G., & Moser, G. (2014). Trophoblast invasion and oxygenation of the placenta: Measurements versus presumptions. *Journal of Reproductive Immunology*, 101-102, 74-79. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jri.2013.04.003
- Icardi, A., Paoletti, E., De Nicola, L., Mazzaferro, S., Russo, R., & Cozzolino, M. (2013). Renal anaemia and EPO hyporesponsiveness associated with vitamin D deficiency: The potential role of inflammation. *Nephrology Dialysis Transplantation*, 28(7), 1672-1679. https://doi.org/10.1093/ndt/gft021
- Iglesias-Vázquez, L., Hernández-Martínez, C., Voltas, N., Canals, J., Coronel, P., Gimeno, M., & Arija, V. (2022). Adapting prenatal iron supplementation to maternal needs results in optimal child neurodevelopment: A follow-up of the ECLIPSES Study. *BMJ Pregnancy and Childbirth, 22*(1), 710. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12884-022-05033-y
- Iglesias, L., Canals, J., & Arija, V. (2018). Effects of prenatal iron status on child neurodevelopment and behavior: A systematic review. *Critical Reviews in Food Science and Nutrition*, 58(10), 1604-1614. https://doi.org/10.1080/10408398.2016.1274285

- Imawari, M., Kida, K., & Goodman, D. S. (1976). The transport of vitamin D and its 25-hydroxy metabolite in human plasma. Isolation and partial characterization of vitamin D and 25hydroxyvitamin D binding protein. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 58(2), 514-523. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI108495
- Institute of Medicine. (2006). *Dietary Reference Intakes: The Essential Guide to Nutrient Requirements*. The National Academies Press. https://doi.org/10.17226/11537
- Inzucchi, S. E. (2004). Understanding hypercalcemia: Its metabolic basis, signs, and symptoms. *Postgraduate Medicine*, *115*(4), 69-76. https://doi.org/10.3810/pgm.2004.04.1486
- Iqbal, S., & Ekmekcioglu, C. (2019). Maternal and neonatal outcomes related to iron supplementation or iron status: A summary of meta-analyses. *The Journal of Maternal-Fetal & Neonatal Medicine*, 32(9), 1528-1540. https://doi.org/10.1080/14767058.2017.1406915
- Jani, R., Knight-Agarwal, C. R., Bloom, M., & Takito, M. Y. (2020). The association between prepregnancy body mass index, perinatal depression and maternal vitamin D status: Findings from an Australian Cohort Study. *International Journal of Women's Health*, 12, 213-219. https://dx.doi.org/10.2147/IJWH.S239267
- Jarman, M., Bell, R.C., Nerenberg, K., Robson, P.J., APrON and ENRICH Study Teams. (2017). Adherence to Canada's Food Guide recommendations during pregnancy: Nutritional epidemiology and public health. *Current Developments in Nutrition*, 1(7), 1007001. https://doi.org/10.3945/cdn.116.000356
- Jayasinghe, C., Polson, R., van Woerden, H. C., & Wilson, P. (2018). The effect of universal maternal antenatal iron supplementation on neurodevelopment in offspring: A systematic review and metaanalysis. *BMC Pediatrics*, 18(1), 150. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12887-018-1118-7
- Jenkinson, C. (2019). The vitamin D metabolome: An update on analysis and function. *Cell Biochemistry* and Function, 37(6), 408-423. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1002/cbf.3421
- Jenkinson, C., Desai, R., McLeod, M. D., Wolf Mueller, J., Hewison, M., & Handelsman, D. J. (2022). Circulating conjugated and unconjugated vitamin D metabolite measurements by liquid chromatography mass spectrometry. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism*, 107(2), 435-449. https://doi.org/10.1210/clinem/dgab708
- Johnson, D. C., Dean, D. R., Smith, A. D., & Johnson, M. K. (2005). Structure, function, and formation of biological iron-sulfer clusters. *Annual Review of Biochemistry*, 74, 247-281. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.biochem.74.082803.133518
- Jones, A. D., Shi, Z., Lambrecht, N. J., Jiang, Y., Wang, J., Burmeister, M., Li, M., & Lozoff, B. (2021). Maternal overweight and obesity during pregnancy are associated with neonatal, but not maternal,

hepcidin concentrations. *The Journal of Nutrition*, *151*(8), 2296-2304. https://doi.org/10.1093/jn/nxab133

- Jordan, J. B., Poppe, L., Haniu, M., Arvedson, T., Syed, R., Li, V., Kohno, H., Kim, H., Schnier, P. D., Harvey, T. S., Miranda, L. P., Cheetham, J., & Sasu, B. J. (2009). Hepcidin revisited, disulfide connectivity, dynamics, and structure. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 284(36), 24155-24167. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M109.017764
- Jorgenson, L. A., Wobken, J. D., & Georgieff, M. K. (2003). Perinatal iron deficiency alters apical dendritic growth in hippocampal CA1 pyramidal neurons. *Developmental Neuroscience*, 25(6), 412-420. https://doi.org/10.1159/000075667
- Kalpalathika, P. M., Clark, E. M., & Mahoney, A. W. (1991). Heme iron content in selected ready-toserve beef products. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry*, 39(6), 1091-1093.
- Kamao, M., Tatematsu, S., Hatakeyama, S., Sakaki, T., Sawada, N., Inouye, K., Ozono, K., Kubodera, N., Reddy, G. S., & Okano, T. (2004). C-3 epimerization of vitamin D<sub>3</sub> metabolites and further metabolism of C-3 epimers: 25-hydroxyvitamin D<sub>3</sub> is metabolized to 3-epi-25-hydroxyvitamin D<sub>3</sub> and subsequently metabolized through C-1α or C-24 hydroxylation \*. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 279(16), 15897-15907. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M311473200
- Kamphaus, R. (2014). Behavior Assessment System for Children, Second Edition (BASC-2). *The Encyclopedia of Clinical Psychology*, 1-6. https://doi.org/10.1002/9781118625392.wbecp447
- Kang, Y. S., Kim, J. H., Ahn, E. H., Yoo, E. G., & Kim, M. K. (2015). Iron and vitamin D status in breastfed infants and their mothers. *Korean Journal of Pediatrics*, 58(8), 283-287. https://doi.org/10.3345/kjp.2015.58.8.283
- Kanner, J., Harel, S., & Granit, R. (1992). Nitric oxide, an inhibitor of lipid oxidation by lipoxygenase, cyclooxygenase and hemoglobin. *Lipids*, *27*(1), 46. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02537058
- Kant, A.K., & Graubard, B.I. (2008). Ethnic and socioeconomic differences in variability in nutritional biomarkers. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 87(5), 1464-1471. https://doi.org/10.1093/ajcn/87.5.1464
- Kaplan, B. J., Giesbrecht, G. F., Leung, B. M. Y., Field, C. J., Dewey, D., Bell, R. C., Manca, D. P.,
  O'Beirne, M., Johnston, D. W., Pop, V. J., Singhal, N., Gagnon, L., Bernier, F. P., Eliasziw, M.,
  McCargar, L. J., Kooistra, L., Farmer, A., Cantell, M., Goonewardene, ...& the, A. S. T. (2014).
  The Alberta Pregnancy Outcomes and Nutrition (APrON) cohort study: Rationale and methods. *Maternal & Child Nutrition, 10*(1), 44-60. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1740-8709.2012.00433.x
- Karras, S. N., Shah, I., Petroczi, A., Goulis, D. G., Bili, H., Papadopoulou, F., Harizopoulou, V.,Tarlatzis, B. C., & Naughton, D. P. (2013). An observational study reveals that neonatal vitamin

D is primarily determined by maternal contributions: Implications of a new assay on the roles of vitamin D forms. *Nutrition Journal*, *12*(1), 77. https://doi.org/10.1186/1475-2891-12-77

- Karras, S. N., Wagner, C. L., & Castracane, V. D. (2018). Understanding vitamin D metabolism in pregnancy: From physiology to pathophysiology and clinical outcomes. *Metabolism*, 86, 112-123. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.metabol.2017.10.001
- Kautz, L., Jung, G., Valore, E. V., Rivella, S., Nemeth, E., & Ganz, T. (2014). Identification of erythroferrone as an erythroid regulator of iron metabolism. *Nature Genetics*, 46(7), 678-684. https://doi.org/10.1038/ng.2996
- Keats, E. C., Akseer, N., Thurairajah, P., Cousens, S., & Bhutta, Z. A. (2022). Multiple-micronutrient supplementation in pregnant adolescents in low- and middle-income countries: A systematic review and a meta-analysis of individual participant data. *Nutrition Reviews*, 80(2), 141-156. https://doi.org/10.1093/nutrit/nuab004
- Keegan, G., & Patten, M. M. (2022). Selfish evolution of placental hormones. *Evolution, Medicine, and Public Health, 10*(1), 391-397. https://doi.org/10.1093/emph/eoac031
- Khambalia, A. Z., Collins, C. E., Roberts, C. L., Morris, J. M., Powell, K. L., Tasevski, V., & Nassar, N. (2015). High maternal serum ferritin in early pregnancy and risk of spontaneous preterm birth. *British Journal of Nutrition*, 114(3), 455-461. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0007114515001932
- Khan, A., Singh, P., & Srivastava, A. (2020). Iron: Key player in cancer and cell cycle? *Journal of Trace Elements in Medicine and Biology, 62*, 126582. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jtemb.2020.126582
- Kiely, M. E., McCarthy, E. K., & Hennessy, Á. (2021). Iron, iodine and vitamin D deficiencies during pregnancy: Epidemiology, risk factors and developmental impacts. *Proceedings of the Nutrition Society*, 80(3), 290-302. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0029665121001944
- King, B. F. (1976). Localization of transferrin on the surface of the human placenta by electron microscopic immunocytochemistry. *The Anatomical Record*, 186(2), 151-159. https://doi.org/10.1002/ar.1091860203
- Kirby, B. J., Ma, Y., Martin, H. M., Buckle Favaro, K. L., Karaplis, A. C., & Kovacs, C. S. (2013). Upregulation of calcitriol during pregnancy and skeletal recovery after lactation do not require parathyroid hormone. *Journal of Bone and Mineral Research*, 28(9), 1987-2000. https://doi.org/10.1002/jbmr.1925
- Kirkpatrick, S. I., Collins, C. E., Keogh, R. H., Krebs-Smith, S. M., Neuhouser, M. L., & Wallace, A. (2018). Assessing dietary outcomes in intervention studies: Pitfalls, strategies, and research needs. *Nutrients*, 10(8). https://doi.org/10.3390/nu10081001

- Klebanoff, M. A., Shiono, P. H., Selby, J. V., Trachtenberg, A. I., & Graubard, B. I. (1991). Anemia and spontaneous preterm birth. *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology*, 164(1, Part 1), 59-63. https://doi.org/10.1016/0002-9378(91)90626-3
- Knizley, H., Jr., & Noyes, W. D. (1972). Iron deficiency anemia, papilledema, thrombocytosis, and transient hemiparesis. *Archives of Internal Medicine*, *129*(3), 483-486. https://doi.org/10.1001/archinte.1972.00320030103013
- Koletzko, B., Godfrey, K. M., Poston, L., Szajewska, H., Van Goudoever, J. B., De Waard, M., Brands, B., Grivell, R. M., Deussen, A. R., & Dodd, J. M. (2019). Nutrition during pregnancy, lactation and early childhood and its implications for maternal and long-term child health: The early nutrition project recommendations. *Annals of Nutrition and Metabolism*, *74*(2), 93-106. https://doi.org/10.1159/000496471
- Koller, O. (1982). The clinical significance of hemodilution during pregnancy. *Obstetrical & Gynecological Survey*, *37*(11).
- Koller, O., Sandvei, R., & Sagen, N. (1980). High hemoglobin levels during pregnancy and fetal risk. International Journal of Gynecology & Obstetrics, 18(1), 53-56. https://doi.org/10.1002/j.1879-3479.1980.tb00241.x
- Kongkachuichai, R., Napatthalung, P., & Charoensiri, R. (2002). Heme and nonheme iron content of animal products commonly consumed in Thailand. *Journal of Food Composition and Analysis*, 15(4), 389-398. https://doi.org/10.1006/jfca.2002.1080
- Kook, S. Y., Park, K. H., Jang, J. A., Kim, Y. M., Park, H., & Jeon, S. J. (2018). Vitamin D-binding protein in cervicovaginal fluid as a non-invasive predictor of intra-amniotic infection and impending preterm delivery in women with preterm labor or preterm premature rupture of membranes. *PLOS ONE*, *13*(6), e0198842. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0198842
- Korja, R., Nolvi, S., Kataja, E.-L., Scheinin, N., Junttila, N., Lahtinen, H., Saarni, S., Karlsson, L., & Karlsson, H. (2018). The courses of maternal and paternal depressive and anxiety symptoms during the prenatal period in the FinnBrain Birth Cohort study. *PLOS ONE*, *13*(12), e0207856. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0207856
- Kosiński, P., Bomba-Opoń, D. A., & Wielgoś, M. (2016). First trimester erythropoietin (EPO) serum concentration as a potential marker for abnormal placentation disorders. Reference values for erythropoietin (EPO) concentration at 11–13 weeks of gestation. *Journal of Perinatal Medicine*, 44(2), 187-193. https://doi.org/10.1515/jpm-2015-0079
- Kovacs, C. S. (2014). The role of PTHrP in regulating mineral metabolism during pregnancy, lactation, and fetal/neonatal development. *Clinical Reviews in Bone and Mineral Metabolism*, 12(3), 142-164. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12018-014-9157-6

- Kuhn, D. M., Ruskin, B., & Lovenberg, W. (1980). Tryptophan hydroxylase. The role of oxygen, iron, and sulfhydryl groups as determinants of stability and catalytic activity. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 255(9), 4137-4143. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0021-9258(19)85644-2
- Kulkarni, A., Khade, M., Arun, S., Badami, P., Kumar, G. R. K., Dattaroy, T., Soni, B., & Dasgupta, S. (2022). An overview on mechanism, cause, prevention and multi-nation policy level interventions of dietary iron deficiency. *Critical Reviews in Food Science and Nutrition*, 62(18), 4893-4907. https://doi.org/10.1080/10408398.2021.1879005
- Lacombe, C., & Mayeux, P. (1999). The molecular biology of erythropoietin. *Nephrology, Dialysis, Transplantation, 14*(suppl\_2), 22-28. https://doi.org/10.1093/ndt/14.suppl\_2.22
- Lamb, A. R., Lutenbacher, M., Wallston, K. A., Pepkowitz, S. H., Holmquist, B., & Hobel, C. J. (2018). Vitamin D deficiency and depressive symptoms in the perinatal period. *Archives of Women's Mental Health*, 21(6), 745-755. https://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s00737-018-0852-z
- Landel, V., Stephan, D., Cui, X., Eyles, D., & Feron, F. (2018). Differential expression of vitamin Dassociated enzymes and receptors in brain cell subtypes. *The Journal of Steroid Biochemistry and Molecular Biology*, 177, 129-134. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsbmb.2017.09.008
- Langlois, K., Green-Finestone, L., Little, J., Hidiroglou, N., & Whiting, S. (2010). Vitamin D status of Canadians as measured in the 2007 to 2009 Canadian Health Measures Survey. https://ruor.uottawa.ca/handle/10393/12875
- Lao, T. T., Tam, K. F., & Chan, L. Y. (2000). Third trimester iron status and pregnancy outcome in nonanaemic women; pregnancy unfavourably affected by maternal iron excess. *Human Reproduction*, 15(8), 1843-1848. https://doi.org/10.1093/humrep/15.8.1843
- Lapillonne, A. (2010). Vitamin D deficiency during pregnancy may impair maternal and fetal outcomes. *Medical Hypotheses*, 74(1), 71-75. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mehy.2009.07.054
- Lebel, C., MacKinnon, A., Bagshawe, M., Tomfohr-Madsen, L., & Giesbrecht, G. (2020). Elevated depression and anxiety symptoms among pregnant individuals during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 277, 5-13. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2020.07.126
- Leclerc, J., O'Connor, K., J.-Nolin, G., Valois, P., & Lavoie, M. (2016). The effect of a new therapy for children with tics targeting underlying cognitive, behavioral, and physiological processes. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, 7. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyt.2016.00135
- Lee, P. W., Selhorst, A., Lampe, S. G., Liu, Y., Yang, Y., & Lovett-Racke, A. E. (2020). Neuron-specific vitamin D signaling attenuates microglia activation and CNS autoimmunity. *Frontiers in Neurology*, 11. https://doi.org/10.3389/fneur.2020.00019
- Lee, S., Guillet, R., Cooper, E. M., Westerman, M., Orlando, M., Kent, T., Pressman, E., & O'Brien, K. O. (2016). Prevalence of anemia and associations between neonatal iron status, hepcidin, and

maternal iron status among neonates born to pregnant adolescents. *Pediatric Research*, 79(1), 42-48.

- Lee, S., Guillet, R., Cooper, E. M., Westerman, M., Orlando, M., Pressman, E., & O'Brien, K. O. (2014). Maternal inflammation at delivery affects assessment of maternal iron status. *The Journal of Nutrition*, 144(10), 1524-1532. https://doi.org/10.3945/jn.114.191445
- Lehmann, B. (2009). Role of the vitamin D3 pathway in healthy and diseased skin facts, contradictions and hypotheses. *Experimental Dermatology*, *18*(2), 97-108. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0625.2008.00810.x
- Lensmeyer, G., Poquette, M., Wiebe, D., & Binkley, N. (2012). The C-3 epimer of 25-hydroxyvitamin D3 is present in adult serum. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism*, 97(1), 163-168. https://doi.org/10.1210/jc.2011-0584
- Lerner, U. (1980). Relationship between bone resorption and lysosomal enzyme release as demonstrated by the effect of 1α-hydroxy-vitamin D-3 in an organ culture system. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)-General Subjects, 632*(2), 204-213. https://doi.org/10.1016/0304-4165(80)90078-1
- Letourneau, N., Aghajafari, F., Bell, R. C., Deane, A. J., Dewey, D., Field, C., Giesbrecht, G., Kaplan, B.,
  Leung, B., & Ntanda, H. (2022). The Alberta Pregnancy Outcomes and Nutrition (APrON)
  longitudinal study: Cohort profile and key findings from the first three years. *BMJ Open*, *12*(2),
  e047503. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2020-047503
- Leung, B. M. Y., Giesbrecht, G. F., Letourneau, N., Field, C. J., Bell, R. C., Dewey, D., & the APrON Study Team. (2016). Perinatal nutrition in maternal mental health and child development: Birth of a pregnancy cohort. *Early Human Development*, 93, 1-7. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.earlhumdev.2015.11.007
- Levis, B., Negeri, Z., Sun, Y., Benedetti, A., & Thombs, B. D. (2020). Accuracy of the Edinburgh
   Postnatal Depression Scale (EPDS) for screening to detect major depression among pregnant and
   postpartum women: Systematic review and meta-analysis of individual participant data. *BMJ*,
   371, m4022. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.m4022
- Lewis, S. J., Bonilla, C., Brion, M. J., Lawlor, D. A., Gunnell, D., Ben-Shlomo, Y., Ness, A., & Smith, G. D. (2014). Maternal iron levels early in pregnancy are not associated with offspring IQ score at age 8, findings from a Mendelian randomization study. *European Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 68(4), 496-502. https://dx.doi.org/10.1038/ejcn.2013.265
- Lieu, P. T., Heiskala, M., Peterson, P. A., & Yang, Y. (2001). The roles of iron in health and disease. Molecular Aspects of Medicine, 22(1), 1-87. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0098-2997(00)00006-6

- Lin, J., Zhou, Y., & Gu, W. (2022). The synergistic effects of short inter-pregnancy interval and micronutrients deficiency on third-trimester depression. *Frontiers in Nutrition*, 9, 949481. https://dx.doi.org/10.3389/fnut.2022.949481
- Lips, P. (2006). Vitamin D physiology. *Progress in Biophysics and Molecular Biology*, *92*(1), 4-8. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pbiomolbio.2006.02.016
- Li, Y.-Q., Yan, H., & Bai, B. (2008). Change in iron transporter expression in human term placenta with different maternal iron status. *European Journal of Obstetrics, Gynecology, and Reproductive Biology, 140*(1), 48-54. https://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ejogrb.2008.02.012
- Lockwood, C. M., DeFrancesco, C. A., Elliot, D. L., Beresford, S. A., & Toobert, D. J. (2010). Mediation analyses: Applications in nutrition research and reading the literature. *Journal of the American Dietetic Association*, 110(5), 753-762. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jada.2010.02.005
- Looman, M., Geelen, A., Samlal, R. A., Heijligenberg, R., Klein Gunnewiek, J. M., Balvers, M. G., Wijnberger, L. D., Brouwer-Brolsma, E. M., & Feskens, E. J. (2019). Changes in micronutrient intake and status, diet quality and glucose tolerance from preconception to the second trimester of pregnancy. *Nutrients*, 11(2), 460. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu11020460
- Lops, V. R., Hunter, L. P., & Dixon, L. R. (1995). Anemia in pregnancy. American Family Physician, 51(5), 1189-1197. http://europepmc.org/abstract/MED/7709894
- Lozoff, B. (2000). Perinatal iron deficiency and the developing brain. *Pediatric Pesearch, 48*(2), 137-139. https://doi.org/10.1203/00006450-200008000-00003
- Lurie, S., & Mamet, Y. (2000). Red blood cell survival and kinetics during pregnancy. *European Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology and Reproductive Biology*, 93(2), 185-192. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0301-2115(00)00290-6
- Lynch, S. R., & Cook, J. D. (1980). Interaction of vitamin C and iron. *Annals of the New York Academy* of Sciences, 355(1), 32-44.
- Lynch, S., Pfeiffer, C. M., Georgieff, M. K., Brittenham, G., Fairweather-Tait, S., Hurrell, R. F., McArdle, H. J., & Raiten, D. J. (2018). Biomarkers of Nutrition for Development (BOND)—Iron review. *The Journal of Nutrition*, 148(suppl\_1), 1001S-1067S. https://doi.org/10.1093/jn/nxx036
- Macphail, A. P., Charlton, R. W., Bothwell, T. H., & Torrance, J. D. (1981). The relationship between maternal and infant iron status. *Scandinavian Journal of Haematology*, 25(2), 141-150. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0609.1981.tb01379.x
- Magiati, I., Goh, D. A., Lim, S. J., Gan, D. Z. Q., Leong, J., Allison, C., Baron-Cohen, S., Rifkin-Graboi, A., Broekman, B., & Saw, S. M. (2015). The psychometric properties of the Quantitative-Checklist for Autism in Toddlers (Q-CHAT) as a measure of autistic traits in a community

sample of Singaporean infants and toddlers. *Molecular Autism*, 6(1), 1-14. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13229-015-0032-1

- Mahon, P., Harvey, N., Crozier, S., Inskip, H., Robinson, S., Arden, N., Swaminathan, R., Cooper, C., & Godfrey, K. (2010). Low maternal vitamin D status and fetal bone development: Cohort study. *Journal of Bone and Mineral Research*, 25(1), 14-19. https://doi.org/10.1359/jbmr.090701
- Malabanan, A., & Veronikis, I. (1998). Redefining vitamin D insufficiency. *The Lancet, 351*(9105), 805-806. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(05)78933-9
- Malczewska-Lenczowska, J., Sitkowski, D., Surała, O., Orysiak, J., Szczepańska, B., & Witek, K. (2018). The association between iron and vitamin D status in female elite athletes. *Nutrients, 10*(2). https://doi.org/10.3390/nu10020167
- Mannaerts, D., Faes, E., Cos, P., Briedé, J. J., Gyselaers, W., Cornette, J., Gorbanev, Y., Bogaerts, A., Spaanderman, M., Van Craenenbroeck, E., & Jacquemyn, Y. (2018). Oxidative stress in healthy pregnancy and preeclampsia is linked to chronic inflammation, iron status and vascular function. *PLOS ONE*, 13(9), e0202919. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0202919
- Mao, D., Yuen, L.-Y., Ho, C.-S., Wang, C.-C., Tam, C. H.-T., Chan, M. H.-M., Lowe, W. L., Jr., Ma, R. C.-W., & Tam, W.-H. (2022). Maternal and neonatal 3-epi-25-hydroxyvitamin D concentration and factors influencing their concentrations. *Journal of the Endocrine Society*, 6(1), bvab170. https://doi.org/10.1210/jendso/bvab170
- Marell, P. S., Blohowiak, S. E., Evans, M. D., Georgieff, M. K., Kling, P. J., & Tran, P. V. (2019). Cord blood-derived exosomal CNTN2 and BDNF: Potential molecular markers for brain health of neonates at risk for iron deficiency. *Nutrients*, 11(10), 2478. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu11102478
- Maric, M., Wiers, R. W., & Prins, P. J. M. (2012). Ten ways to improve the use of statistical mediation analysis in the practice of child and adolescent treatment research. *Clinical Child and Family Psychology Review*, 15(3), 177-191. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10567-012-0114-y
- Markestad, T., Aksnes, L., Ulstein, M., & Aarskog, D. (1984). 25-Hydroxyvitamin D and 1, 25dihydroxyvitamin D of D2 and D3 origin in maternal and umbilical cord serum after vitamin D2 supplementation in human pregnancy. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition, 40*(5), 1057-1063. https://doi.org/10.1093/ajcn/40.5.1057
- Masoud, M. S., Yakout, S. M., Al-Attas, O. S., Alokail, M. S., & Al-Daghri, N. M. (2020). The association between iron and vitamin D status in Arab adolescents. *Public Health Nutrition*, 23(7), 1208-1213. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1368980019001113
- Mastrogiannaki, M., Matak, P., & Peyssonnaux, C. (2013). The gut in iron homeostasis: Role of HIF-2 under normal and pathological conditions. *Blood*, *122*(6), 885-892. https://doi.org/10.1182/blood-2012-11-427765

- Maurya, V. K., & Aggarwal, M. (2017). Factors influencing the absorption of vitamin D in GIT: An overview. *Journal of Food Science and Technology*, 54(12), 3753-3765. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13197-017-2840-0
- Mawani, M., Ali, S. A., Bano, G., & Ali, S. A. (2016). Iron deficiency anemia among women of reproductive age, an important public health problem: Situation analysis. *Reproductive System & Sexual Disorders: Current Research.*, 5(3), 1. https://doi.org/10.4172/2161-038X.1000187
- Mayasari, N.R., Hu, T.-Y., Chao, J.C.-J., Bai, C.-H., Chen, Y.C., Huang, Y.L., Chang, C.-C., Wang, F.-F., Hadi, H., Nurwanti, E., & Chang, J.-S. (2021). Associations of the pre-pregnancy weight status with anaemia and the erythropoiesis-related micronutrient status. *Public Health Nutrition*, 4(18), 6247-6257. doi:10.1017/S1368980021002627
- Mayer Labba, I.-C., Hoppe, M., Gramatkovski, E., Hjellström, M., Abdollahi, M., Undeland, I., Hulthén, L., & Sandberg, A.-S. (2022). Lower non-heme iron absorption in healthy females from single meals with texturized fava bean protein compared to beef and cod protein meals: Two single-slinded randomized trials. *Nutrients*, *14*(15). https://doi.org/10.3390/nu14153162
- Maynard, M., Andrade, L., Packull-McCormick, S., Perlman, C. M., Leos-Toro, C., & Kirkpatrick, S. I. (2018). Food insecurity and mental health among females in high-income countries. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 15(7). https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph15071424
- McArdle, H. J., Lang, C., Hayes, H., & Gambling, L. (2011). Role of the placenta in regulation of fetal iron status. *Nutrition Reviews*, 69(suppl\_1), S17-S22. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1753-4887.2011.00428.x
- McCarthy, E. K., Murray, D. M., Hourihane, J. O. B., Kenny, L. C., Irvine, A. D., & Kiely, M. E. (2021).
   Behavioral consequences at 5 y of neonatal iron deficiency in a low-risk maternal–infant cohort. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 113(4), 1032-1041.
   https://doi.org/10.1093/ajcn/ngaa367
- McCarthy, E. K., Murray, D. M., Malvisi, L., Kenny, L. C., O'B Hourihane, J., Irvine, A. D., & Kiely, M. E. (2018). Antenatal vitamin D status is not associated with standard neurodevelopmental assessments at age 5 years in a well-characterized prospective maternal-infant cohort. *The Journal of Nutrition, 148*(10), 1580-1586. https://dx.doi.org/10.1093/jn/nxy150
- McCarthy, R. C., & Kosman, D. J. (2015). Iron transport across the blood–brain barrier: Development, neurovascular regulation and cerebral amyloid angiopathy. *Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences*, 72(4), 709-727. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00018-014-1771-4

- McGregor, J.A., Leff, M., Orleans, M., & Baron, A. (1992). Fetal gender differences in preterm birth: Findings in a North American cohort. *American Journal of Perinatology*, *9*(1), 43-48. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-2007-994668
- McMullin, M. F., White, R., Lappin, T., Reeves, J., & MacKenzie, G. (2003). Haemoglobin during pregnancy: Relationship to erythropoietin and haematinic status. *European Journal of Haematology*, 71(1), 44-50. https://doi.org/10.1034/j.1600-0609.2003.00085.x
- Mehrpouya, S., Nahavandi, A., Khojasteh, F., Soleimani, M., Ahmadi, M., & Barati, M. (2015). Iron administration prevents BDNF decrease and depressive-like behavior following chronic stress. *Brain Research*, 1596, 79-87. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brainres.2014.10.057
- Mei, Z., Cogswell, M. E., Looker, A. C., Pfeiffer, C. M., Cusick, S. E., Lacher, D. A., & Grummer-Strawn, L. M. (2011). Assessment of iron status in US pregnant women from the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES), 1999–2006. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 93(6), 1312-1320. https://doi.org/10.3945/ajcn.110.007195
- Mei, Z., Namaste, S. M. L., Serdula, M., Suchdev, P. S., Rohner, F., Flores-Ayala, R., Addo, O. Y., & Raiten, D. J. (2017). Adjusting total body iron for inflammation: Biomarkers Reflecting Inflammation and Nutritional Determinants of Anemia (BRINDA) project. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 106(suppl 1), 383S-389S.
- Meneghini, R. (1997). Iron homeostasis, oxidative stress, and DNA damage. *Free Radical Biology and Medicine*, *23*(5), 783-792. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0891-5849(97)00016-6
- Meza-Meza, M. R., Ruiz-Ballesteros, A. I., & de la Cruz-Mosso, U. (2022). Functional effects of vitamin
  D: From nutrient to immunomodulator. *Critical Reviews in Food Science and Nutrition, 62*(11), 3042-3062. https://doi.org/10.1080/10408398.2020.1862753
- Mills, E., Dong, X.-p., Wang, F., & Xu, H. (2009). Mechanisms of brain iron transport: Insight into neurodegeneration and CNS disorders. *Future Medicinal Chemistry*, 2(1), 51-64. https://doi.org/10.4155/fmc.09.140
- Milman, N., Taylor, C. L., Merkel, J., & Brannon, P. M. (2017). Iron status in pregnant women and women of reproductive age in Europe. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 106(suppl\_6), 1655S-1662S. https://doi.org/10.3945/ajcn.117.156000
- Miret, S., Simpson, R. J., & McKie, A. T. (2003). Physiology and molecular biology of dietary iron absorption. *Annual Review of Nutrition*, 23(1), 283-301. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.nutr.23.011702.073139
- Mirza, F. G., Abdul-Kadir, R., Breymann, C., Fraser, I. S., & Taher, A. (2018). Impact and management of iron deficiency and iron deficiency anemia in women's health. *Expert Review of Hematology*, *11*(9), 727-736. https://doi.org/10.1080/17474086.2018.1502081

- Mleczko-Sanecka, K., & Silvestri, L. (2021). Cell-type-specific insights into iron regulatory processes. *American Journal of Hematology*, *96*(1), 110-127. https://doi.org/10.1002/ajh.26001
- Mohamed, A. A., Ali, A. A., Ali, N. I., Abusalama, E. H., Elbashir, M. I., & Adam, I. (2011). Zinc, parity, infection, and severe anemia among pregnant women in Kassla, eastern Sudan. *Biological Trace Element Research*, 140(3), 284-290. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12011-010-8704-3
- Mohan, M., Cherian, J. J., & Sharma, A. (2020). Exploring links between vitamin D deficiency and COVID-19. *PLOS Pathogens, 16*(9), e1008874. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.ppat.1008874
- Moniz, C., Burton, P. B. J., Malik, A. N., Dixit, M., Banga, J. P., Nicolaides, K., Quirke, P., Knight, D. E., & McGregor, A. M. (1990). Parathyroid hormone-related peptide in normal human fetal development. *Journal of Molecular Endocrinology*, 5(3), 259-266. https://doi.org/10.1677/jme.0.0050259
- Monsen, E. R. (1988). Iron nutrition and absorption: Dietary factors which impact iron bioavailability. *Journal of the American Dietetic Association*, 88(7), 786-790. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0002-8223(21)07902-5
- Montosi, G., Donovan, A., Totaro, A., Garuti, C., Pignatti, E., Cassanelli, S., Trenor, C. C., Gasparini, P., Andrews, N. C., & Pietrangelo, A. (2001). Autosomal-dominant hemochrom-atosis is associated with a mutation in the ferroportin (SLC11A3) gene. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation, 108*(4), 619-623. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI13468
- Mor, G., & Cardenas, I. (2010). The immune system in pregnancy: A unique complexity. American Journal of Reproductive Immunology, 63(6), 425-433. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0897.2010.00836.x
- Morales, E., Guxens, M., Llop, S., Rodríguez-Bernal, C. L., Tardón, A., Riaño, I., Ibarluzea, J., Lertxundi, N., Espada, M., Rodriguez, A., Sunyer, J., & on behalf of the, I. P. (2012). Circulating 25-hydroxyvitamin D3 in pregnancy and infant neuropsychological development. *Pediatrics*, *130*(4), e913-e920. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2011-3289
- Morgan, E., & Laurell, C. B. (1963). Studies on the exchange of iron between transferrin and reticulocytes. *British Journal of Haematology*, 9(4), 471-483. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2141.1963.tb05471.x
- Morrison, N. A., Qi, J. C., Tokita, A., Kelly, P. J., Crofts, L., Nguyen, T. V., Sambrook, P. N., & Eisman, J. A. (1994). Prediction of bone density from vitamin D receptor alleles. *Nature*, 367(6460), 284-287. https://doi.org/10.1038/367284a0
- Mueller, P. P., May, T., Perz, A., Hauser, H., & Peuster, M. (2006). Control of smooth muscle cell proliferation by ferrous iron. *Biomaterials*, 27(10), 2193-2200. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biomaterials.2005.10.042

- Mulligan, M. L., Felton, S. K., Riek, A. E., & Bernal-Mizrachi, C. (2010). Implications of vitamin D deficiency in pregnancy and lactation. *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology*, 202(5), 429.e421-429.e429. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajog.2009.09.002
- Munns, C. F., Shaw, N., Kiely, M., Specker, B. L., Thacher, T. D., Ozono, K., Michigami, T., Tiosano, D., Mughal, M. Z., Mäkitie, O., Ramos-Abad, L., Ward, L., DiMeglio, L. A., Atapattu, N., Cassinelli, H., Braegger, C., Pettifor, J. M., Seth, A., Idris, H. W.,... Högler, W. (2016). Global consensus recommendations on prevention and management of nutritional rickets. *Hormone Research in Paediatrics*, *85*(2), 83-106. https://doi.org/10.1159/000443136
- Muñoz, M., Villar, I., & García-Erce, J. A. (2009). An update on iron physiology. World Journal of Gastroenterology, 15(37), 4617-4626. https://doi.org/10.3748/wjg.15.4617
- Murphy, J. F., Newcombe, R. G., O'Riordan, J., Coles, E. C., & Pearson, J. F. (1986). Relation of haemogolbin levels in the first and second trimesters to outcome of pregnancy. *The Lancet*, 327(8488), 992-995. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(86)91269-9
- Nadeem, S., Shah, S., Iqbal, T., Iqbal, Z., & Hanif, E. (2011). Serum transferrin receptor, serum ferritin and serum transferrin receptor-ferritin index in adults with iron deficiency anaemia. *Journal of Ayub Medical College Abbottabad*, 23(3), 44-46.
- Næss-Andresen, M.-L., Eggemoen, Å. R., Berg, J. P., Falk, R. S., & Jenum, A. K. (2019). Serum ferritin, soluble transferrin receptor, and total body iron for the detection of iron deficiency in early pregnancy: A multiethnic population-based study with low use of iron supplements. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition, 109*(3), 566-575. https://doi.org/10.1093/ajcn/nqy366
- Namaste, S. M. L., Rohner, F., Huang, J., Bhushan, N. L., Flores-Ayala, R., Kupka, R., Mei, Z., Rawat, R., Williams, A. M., Raiten, D. J., Northrop-Clewes, C. A., & Suchdev, P. S. (2017). Adjusting ferritin concentrations for inflammation: Biomarkers Reflecting Inflammation and Nutritional Determinants of Anemia (BRINDA) project. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition, 106*(suppl\_1), 359S-371S. https://doi.org/10.3945/ajcn.116.141762
- Narchi, H., Kochiyil, J., Zayed, R., Abdulrazzak, W., & Agarwal, M. (2010). Maternal vitamin D status throughout and after pregnancy. *Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology*, 30(2), 137-142. https://doi.org/10.3109/01443610903315652
- National Health Service. (2020, February 14). *Vitamins, supplements and nutrition in pregnancy*. https://www.nhs.uk/pregnancy/keeping-well/vitamins-supplements-andnutrition/#:~:text=Vitamin%20D%20in%20pregnancy,bones%2C%20teeth%20and%20muscles %20healthy

- National Institutes of Health. (2022a, April 5). *Iron: Fact Sheet for Health Professionals*. https://ods.od.nih.gov/factsheets/Iron-HealthProfessional/#:~:text=Sources%20of%20Iron-,Food,vegetables%2C%20and%20fortified%20grain%20products.
- National Institutes of Health. (2022b, August 12). *Vitamin D: Fact Sheet for Health Professionals*. https://ods.od.nih.gov/factsheets/VitaminD-HealthProfessional/
- Nelson, R., Chawla, M., Connolly, P., & LaPorte, J. (1978). Ferritin as an index of bone marrow iron stores. *Southern Medical Journal*, 71(12), 1482-1484. https://doi.org/10.1097/00007611-197812000-00011
- Nemeth, E., & Ganz, T. (2014). Anemia of inflammation. *Hematology/Cncology Clinics of North America*, 28(4), 671-681, vi. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.hoc.2014.04.005
- Netz, D. J. A., Stith, C. M., Stümpfig, M., Köpf, G., Vogel, D., Genau, H. M., Stodola, J. L., Lill, R., Burgers, P. M. J., & Pierik, A. J. (2012). Eukaryotic DNA polymerases require an iron-sulfur cluster for the formation of active complexes. *Nature Chemical Biology*, 8(1), 125-132. https://doi.org/10.1038/nchembio.721
- Ng, S.-W., Norwitz, S. G., & Norwitz, E. R. (2019). The impact of iron overload and ferroptosis on reproductive disorders in humans: Implications for preeclampsia. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences, 20*(13). https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms20133283
- Nicolas, G., Bennoun, M., Devaux, I., Beaumont, C., Grandchamp, B., Kahn, A., & Vaulont, S. (2001).
   Lack of hepcidin gene expression and severe tissue iron overload in upstream stimulatory factor 2 (USF2) knockout mice. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 98(15), 8780-8785.
   https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.151179498
- Nielsen, N. O., Strøm, M., Boyd, H. A., Andersen, E. W., Wohlfahrt, J., Lundqvist, M., Cohen, A., Hougaard, D. M., & Melbye, M. (2013). Vitamin D status during pregnancy and the risk of subsequent postpartum depression: A case-control study. *PLOS ONE*, 8(11), e80686. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0080686
- Norman, A. W., Myrtle, J. F., Miogett, R. J., Nowicki, H. G., Williams, V., & Popjaák, G. (1971). 1,25dihydroxycholecalciferol: Identification of the proposed active form of vitamin D3 in the intestine. *Science*, *173*(3991), 51-54. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.173.3991.51
- Norman, A.W. (1998). Sunlight, season, skin pigmentation, vitamin D, and 25-hydroxyvitamin D:
   Integral components of the vitamin D endocrine system. *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 67, 1108-1110.
- Nugent, B. M., O'Donnell, C. M., Epperson, C. N., & Bale, T. L. (2018). Placental H3K27me3 establishes female resilience to prenatal insults. *Nature Communications*, 9(1), 2555. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-018-04992-1

- O'Brien, K. O. (2022). Maternal, fetal and placental regulation of placental iron trafficking. *Placenta, 125*, 47-53. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.placenta.2021.12.018
- O'Brien, K. O., & Ru, Y. (2017). Iron status of North American pregnant women: an update on longitudinal data and gaps in knowledge from the United States and Canada. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition, 106*(suppl\_6), 1647S-1654S. https://doi.org/10.3945/ajcn.117.155986
- O'Connor, D. L., Blake, J., Bell, R., Bowen, A., Callum, J., Fenton, S., Gray-Donald, K., Rossiter, M., Adamo, K., Brett, K., Khatri, N., Robinson, N., Tumback, L., & Cheung, A. (2016). Canadian consensus on female nutrition: Adolescence, reproduction, menopause, and beyond. *Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology Canada*, 38(6), 508-554.e518. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jogc.2016.01.001
- Oda, Y., Uchida, Y., Moradian, S., Crumrine, D., Elias, P. M., & Bikle, D. D. (2009). Vitamin D receptor and coactivators SRC2 and 3 regulate epidermis-specific sphingolipid production and permeability barrier formation. *Journal of Investigative Dermatology*, *129*(6), 1367-1378. https://doi.org/10.1038/jid.2008.380
- Ohgami, R. S., Campagna, D. R., Greer, E. L., Antiochos, B., McDonald, A., Chen, J., Sharp, J. J., Fujiwara, Y., Barker, J. E., & Fleming, M. D. (2005). Identification of a ferrireductase required for efficient transferrin-dependent iron uptake in erythroid cells. *Nature Genetics*, 37(11), 1264-1269. https://doi.org/10.1038/ng1658
- Okuyama, T., Tawada, T., Furuya, H., & Villee, C. A. (1985). The role of transferrin and ferritin in the fetal-maternalplacental unit. *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology*, 152(3), 344-350. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0002-9378(85)80225-8
- Orlov, I., Rochel, N., Moras, D., & Klaholz, B. P. (2012). Structure of the full human RXR/VDR nuclear receptor heterodimer complex with its DR3 target DNA. *The EMBO Journal*, 31(2), 291-300. https://doi.org/10.1038/emboj.2011.445
- Osmancevic, A., Gillstedt, M., Landin-Wilhelmsen, K., Larkö, A.-M. W., Larkö, O., Holick, M. F., & Krogstad, A.-L. (2015). Size of the exposed body surface area, skin erythema and body mass index predict skin production of vitamin D. *Journal of Photochemistry and Photobiology B: Biology*, 149, 224-229. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jphotobiol.2015.06.008
- Ota, K., Dambaeva, S., Kim, M. W.-I., Han, A.-R., Fukui, A., Gilman-Sachs, A., Beaman, K., & Kwak-Kim, J. (2015). 1,25-Dihydroxy-vitamin D3 regulates NK-cell cytotoxicity, cytokine secretion, and degranulation in women with recurrent pregnancy losses. *European Journal of Immunology*, 45(11), 3188-3199. https://doi.org/10.1002/eji.201545541

- Otto, B., Verweij-van Vught, A., & MacLaren, D. (1992). Transferrins and heme-compounds as iron sources for pathogenic bacteria. *Critical Reviews in Microbiology*, 18(3), 217-233. https://doi.org/10.3109/10408419209114559
- Özdemir, A. A., Ercan Gündemir, Y., Küçük, M., Yıldıran Sarıcı, D., Elgö müş, Y., Çağ, Y., & Bilek, G. (2018). Vitamin D deficiency in pregnant women and their infants. *Journal of Clinical Research in Pediatric Endocrinology*, *10*(1), 44-50. https://doi.org/10.4274/jcrpe.4706
- Palacios, C., & Gonzalez, L. (2014). Is vitamin D deficiency a major global public health problem? *The Journal of Steroid Biochemistry and Molecular Biology*, 144, 138-145. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsbmb.2013.11.003
- Palis, J., Robertson, S., Kennedy, M., Wall, C., & Keller, G. (1999). Development of erythroid and myeloid progenitors in the yolk sac and embryo proper of the mouse. *Development*, 126(22), 5073-5084. https://doi.org/10.1242/dev.126.22.5073
- Palm, M., Axelsson, O., Wernroth, L., Larsson, A., & Basu, S. (2013). Involvement of inflammation in normal pregnancy. *Acta Obstetricia et Gynecologica Scandinavica*, 92(5), 601-605. https://doi.org/10.1111/aogs.12093
- Pan, Y., Ren, Z., Gao, S., Shen, J., Wang, L., Xu, Z., Yu, Y., Bachina, P., Zhang, H., & Fan, X. (2020). Structural basis of ion transport and inhibition in ferroportin. *Nature Communications*, 11(1), 1-11. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-020-19458-6
- Parisi, F., Laoreti, A., & Cetin, I. (2014). Multiple micronutrient needs in pregnancy in industrialized countries. Annals of Nutrition and Metabolism, 65(1), 13-21. https://doi.org/10.1159/000365794
- Park, C. H., Valore, E. V., Waring, A. J., & Ganz, T. (2001). Hepcidin, a urinary antimicrobial peptide synthesized in the liver. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 276(11), 7806-7810. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M008922200
- Park, S.-H. (2017). Maternal anemia and vitamin D deficiency: Associations with neonatal hemoglobin levels and the vitamin D status. *Perinatology*, 28(1), 4-10. https://doi.org/10.14734/PN.2017.28.1.04
- Park, H., Wood, M. R., Malysheva, O. V., Jones, S., Mehta, S., Brannon, P. M., & Caudill, M. A. (2017).
  Placental vitamin D metabolism and its associations with circulating vitamin D metabolites in pregnant women. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition, 106*(6), 1439-1448. https://doi.org/10.3945/ajcn.117.153429
- Partridge, S. R. (2020). Current dietary advice and challenges for adolescents. *British Medical Bulletin, 135*(1), 28-37. https://doi.org/10.1093/bmb/ldaa015

- Parva, N. R., Tadepalli, S., Singh, P., Qian, A., Joshi, R., Kandala, H., Nookala, V. K., & Cheriyath, P. (2018). Prevalence of vitamin D deficiency and associated risk factors in the US population (2011-2012). *Cureus*, 10(6). https://doi.org/10.7759/cureus.2741
- Pauling, L., & Coryell, C. D. (1936). The magnetic properties and structure of hemoglobin, oxyhemoglobin and carbonmonoxyhemoglobin. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 22*(4), 210-216. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.22.4.210
- Pavord, S., Daru, J., Prasannan, N., Robinson, S., Stanworth, S., & Girling, J. (2020). UK guidelines on the management of iron deficiency in pregnancy. *British Journal of Haematology*, 188(6), 819-830. https://doi.org/10.1111/bjh.16221
- Pearce, S. H. S., & Cheetham, T. D. (2010). Diagnosis and management of vitamin D deficiency. *BMJ*, 340, b5664. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.b5664
- Peng, B., Kong, G., Yang, C., & Ming, Y. (2020). Erythropoietin and its derivatives: From tissue protection to immune regulation. *Cell Death & Disease*, 11(2), 79. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41419-020-2276-8
- Pérez-López, F. R., Pasupuleti, V., Mezones-Holguin, E., Benites-Zapata, V. A., Thota, P., Deshpande, A., & Hernandez, A. V. (2015). Effect of vitamin D supplementation during pregnancy on maternal and neonatal outcomes: A systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *Fertility and Sterility*, 103(5), 1278-1288.e1274. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fertnstert.2015.02.019
- Perutz, M. F. (1978). Hemoglobin structure and respiratory transport. *Scientific American*, 239(6), 92-125. http://www.jstor.org/stable/24955868
- Pet, M. A., & Brouwer-Brolsma, E. M. (2016). The impact of maternal vitamin D status on offspring brain development and function: A systematic review. *Advances in Nutrition*, 7(4), 665-678. https://dx.doi.org/10.3945/an.115.010330
- Pietrangelo, A., Dierssen, U., Valli, L., Garuti, C., Rump, A., Corradini, E., Ernst, M., Klein, C., & Trautwein, C. (2007). STAT3 is required for IL-6-gp130–dependent activation of hepcidin in vivo. *Gastroenterology*, 132(1), 294-300. https://doi.org/10.1053/j.gastro.2006.10.018
- Pinto, J. P., Arezes, J., Dias, V., Oliveira, S., Vieira, I., Costa, M., Vos, M., Carlsson, A., Rikers, Y., & Rangel, M. (2014). Physiological implications of NTBI uptake by T lymphocytes. *Frontiers in Pharmacology*, 5, 24. https://doi.org/10.3389/fphar.2014.00024
- Plays, M., Müller, S., & Rodriguez, R. (2021). Chemistry and biology of ferritin. *Metallomics*, 13(5), mfab021. https://doi.org/10.1093/mtomcs/mfab021
- Pludowski, P., Holick, M. F., Grant, W. B., Konstantynowicz, J., Mascarenhas, M. R., Haq, A., Povoroznyuk, V., Balatska, N., Barbosa, A. P., & Karonova, T. (2018). Vitamin D

supplementation guidelines. *The Journal of Steroid Biochemistry and Molecular Biology*, *175*, 125-135. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsbmb.2017.01.021

- Polak, J. M., Bloom, S., Rayford, P., Pearse, A., Buchan, A., & Thompson, J. (1975). Identification of cholecystokinin-secreting cells. *The Lancet*, 306(7943), 1016-1018. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(75)90297-4
- Ponchon, G., Kennan, A. L., & DeLuca, H. F. (1969). "Activation" of vitamin D by the liver. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 48(11), 2032-2037. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI106168
- Popescu, D.-M., Botting, R. A., Stephenson, E., Green, K., Webb, S., Jardine, L., Calderbank, E. F.,
  Polanski, K., Goh, I., Efremova, M., Acres, M., Maunder, D., Vegh, P., Gitton, Y., Park, J.-E.,
  Vento-Tormo, R., Miao, Z., Dixon, D., Rowell, R., ...Haniffa, M. (2019). Decoding human fetal
  liver haematopoiesis. *Nature*, 574(7778), 365-371. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-019-1652-y
- Pop, R., Shearstone, J. R., Shen, Q., Liu, Y., Hallstrom, K., Koulnis, M., Gribnau, J., & Socolovsky, M. (2010). A key commitment step in erythropoiesis is synchronized with the cell cycle clock through mutual inhibition between PU.1 and S-phase progression. *PLOS Biology*, 8(9), e1000484. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pbio.1000484
- Pop, V. J., Komproe, I. H., & Van Son, M. J. (1992). Characteristics of the Edinburgh post natal depression scale in The Netherlands. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 26(2), 105-110. https://doi.org/10.1016/0165-0327(92)90041-4
- Pradhan, P., Vijayan, V., Gueler, F., & Immenschuh, S. (2020). Interplay of heme with macrophages in homeostasis and inflammation. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, 21(3), 740. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms21030740
- Priemel, M., von Domarus, C., Klatte, T. O., Kessler, S., Schlie, J., Meier, S., Proksch, N., Pastor, F., Netter, C., Streichert, T., Püschel, K., & Amling, M. (2010). Bone mineralization defects and vitamin D deficiency: Histomorphometric analysis of iliac crest bone biopsies and circulating 25hydroxyvitamin D in 675 patients. *Journal of Bone and Mineral Research*, 25(2), 305-312. https://doi.org/10.1359/jbmr.090728
- Puerto, A., Trojan, A., Alvis-Zakzuk, N. R., López-Saleme, R., Edna-Estrada, F., Alvarez, A., Alvis-Guzman, N., & Zakzuk, J. (2021). Iron status in late pregnancy is inversely associated with birth weight in Colombia. *Public Health Nutrition, 24*(15), 5090-5100. https://doi.org/10.1017/S136898002100166X
- Queensland Government. (2020, June). Iron for pregnant women. https://www.health.qld.gov.au/\_\_data/assets/pdf\_file/0023/150089/antenatal-iron.pdf
- Quezada-Pinedo, H. G., Cassel, F., Duijts, L., Muckenthaler, M. U., Gassmann, M., Jaddoe, V. W. V., Reiss, I. K. M., & Vermeulen, M. J. (2021). Maternal iron status in pregnancy and child health

outcomes after birth: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Nutrients*, *13*(7). https://doi.org/10.3390/nu13072221

- Quinlivan, W. L. G., & Brock, J. A. (1970). Blood volume changes and blood loss associated with labor:
   I. Correlation of changes in blood volume measured by I131-albumin and Evans blue dye, with measured blood loss. *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology*, *106*(6), 843-849. https://doi.org/10.1016/0002-9378(70)90477-1
- Reboul, E. (2015). Intestinal absorption of vitamin D: From the meal to the enterocyte. *Food & Function*, 6(2), 356-362. https://doi.org/10.1039/c4fo00579a
- Rees, D.A., & Alcolado, J.C. (2005). Animal models of diabetes mellitus. *Diabetic Medicine*, *22*(4), 359-370. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-5491.2005.01499.x
- Reesor-Oyer, L., Cepni, A. B., Lee, C. Y., Zhao, X., & Hernandez, D. C. (2021). Disentangling food insecurity and maternal depression: Which comes first? *Public Health Nutrition*, 24(16), 5506-5513. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1368980021000434
- Reynolds, C. R. (2010). Behavior Assessment System for Children. In *The Corsini Encyclopedia of Psychology* (pp. 1-2). https://doi.org/10.1002/9780470479216.corpsy0114
- Ribamar, A., Almeida, B., Soares, A., Peniche, B., Jesus, P., Cruz, S. P. d., & Ramalho, A. (2020).
  Relationship between vitamin D deficiency and both gestational and postpartum depression. *Hospital Nutrition*, 37(6), 1238-1245. https://dx.doi.org/10.20960/nh.02953
- Richardson, B.S., Rajagopaul, A., de Vrijer, B., Eastabrook, G., & Regnault, T.R.H. (2022). Fetal sex impacts birth to placental weight ratio and umbilical cord oxygen values with implications for regulatory mechanisms. *Biology of Sex Differences, 12,* 35. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13293-022-00445-z
- Ritchie, L. D., Fung, E. B., Halloran, B. P., Turnlund, J. R., Van Loan, M. D., Cann, C. E., & King, J. C. (1998). A longitudinal study of calcium homeostasis during human pregnancy and lactation and after resumption of menses. The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition, 67(4), 693-701. https://doi.org/10.1093/ajcn/67.4.693
- Roberts, R. L., Fine, R. E., & Sandra, A. (1993). Receptor-mediated endocytosis of transferrin at the blood-brain barrier. *Journal of Cell Science*, 104(2), 521-532. https://doi.org/10.1242/jcs.104.2.521
- Robinson, M., Whitehouse, A. J. O., Newnham, J. P., Gorman, S., Jacoby, P., Holt, B. J., Serralha, M., Tearne, J. E., Holt, P. G., Hart, P. H., & Kusel, M. M. H. (2014). Low maternal serum vitamin D during pregnancy and the risk for postpartum depression symptoms. *Archives of Women's Mental Health*, 17(3), 213-219. https://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s00737-014-0422-y

- Rockwell, M., Kraak, V., Hulver, M., & Epling, J. (2018). Clinical management of low vitamin D: A scoping review of physicians' practices. *Nutrients*, 10(4). https://doi.org/10.3390/nu10040493
- Rodriguez, A., García-Esteban, R., Basterretxea, M., Lertxundi, A., Rodríguez-Bernal, C., Iñiguez, C.,
   Rodriguez-Dehli, C., Tardón, A., Espada, M., Sunyer, J., & Morales, E. (2015). Associations of
   maternal circulating 25-hydroxyvitamin D3 concentration with pregnancy and birth outcomes.
   *BJOG: An International Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology, 122*(12), 1695-1704.
   https://doi.org/10.1111/1471-0528.13074
- Roland, M.C.P., Friis, C.M., Godang, K., Bollerslev, J., Haugen, G., & Henrikson, T. (2014). Maternal factors associated with fetal growth and birthweight are independent determinants of placental weight and exhibit differential effects by fetal sex. *PLOS One*, 9(2), e87303. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0087303
- Roman, D. G., Dancis, A., Anderson, G. J., & Klausner, R. D. (1993). The fission yeast ferric reductase gene frp1+ is required for ferric iron uptake and encodes a protein that is homologous to the gp91-phox subunit of the human NADPH phagocyte oxidoreductase. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, 13(7), 4342-4350. https://doi.org/10.1128/mcb.13.7.4342-4350.1993
- Rosanoff, M. A. (1906). On Ficher's classifications of stero-isomers. *Journal of the American Chemical Society*, *28*(1), 114-121. https://doi.org/10.1021/ja01967a014
- Rosenfeld, C. S. (2015). Sex-Specific Placental Responses in Fetal Development. *Endocrinology*, *156*(10), 3422-3434. https://doi.org/10.1210/en.2015-1227
- Rothenberger, S., Food, M. R., Gabathuler, R., Kennard, M. L., Yamada, T., Yasuhara, O., McGeer, P. L., & Jefferies, W. A. (1996). Coincident expression and distribution of melanotransferrin and transferrin receptor in human brain capillary endothelium. *Brain Research*, *712*(1), 117-121. https://doi.org/10.1016/0006-8993(96)88505-2
- Rudolf, J., Makrantoni, V., Ingledew, W. J., Stark, M. J. R., & White, M. F. (2006). The DNA repair helicases XPD and FancJ Have essential iron-sulfur domains. *Molecular Cell*, 23(6), 801-808. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molcel.2006.07.019
- Sanchez, B., Relova, J. L., Gallego, R., Ben-Batalla, I., & Perez-Fernandez, R. (2009). 1,25-Dihydroxyvitamin D3 administration to 6-hydroxydopamine-lesioned rats increases glial cell line-derived neurotrophic factor and partially restores tyrosine hydroxylase expression in substantia nigra and striatum. *Journal of Neuroscience Research*, 87(3), 723-732. https://doi.org/10.1002/jnr.21878
- Sangkhae, V., Fisher, A. L., Wong, S., Koenig, M. D., Tussing-Humphreys, L., Chu, A., Lelić, M., Ganz, T., & Nemeth, E. (2020). Effects of maternal iron status on placental and fetal iron homeostasis. *Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 130(2), 625-640. https://doi.org/10.1172/jci127341

- Santa-Marina, L., Lertxundi, N., Andiarena, A., Irizar, A., Sunyer, J., Molinuevo, A., Llop, S., Julvez, J., Beneito, A., & Ibarluzea, J. (2020). Maternal ferritin levels during pregnancy and ADHD symptoms in 4-year-old children: Results from the INMA–infancia y medio ambiente (environment and childhood) prospective birth cohort study. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *17*(21), 7704. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph17217704
- Schneider-Yin, X., Gouya, L., Dorsey, M., Rüfenacht, U., Deybach, J.-C., & Ferreira, G. r. C. (2000). Mutations in the iron-sulfur cluster ligands of the human ferrochelatase lead to erythropoietic protoporphyria. *Blood*, 96(4), 1545-1549. https://doi.org/10.1182/blood.V96.4.1545
- Schoenmakers, I., Piec, I., Baban, S., Bärebring, L., Green, D., Washbourne, C., Tang, J., Fraser, W., & Augustin, H. (2020). Gestational hypercalcemia: Prevalence and biochemical profile. *The Journal of Steroid Biochemistry and Molecular Biology*, *199*, 105611. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsbmb.2020.105611
- Scholl, T. O. (2011). Maternal iron status: Relation to fetal growth, length of gestation, and iron endowment of the neonate. *Nutrition Reviews*, 69(suppl\_1), S23-S29. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1753-4887.2011.00429.x
- Schubert, M.L. (2017). Physiologic, pathophysiologic, and pharmacologic regulation of gastric acid secretion. *Current Opinion in Gastroenterology*, 33(6), 430-438. https://doi.org/10.1097/MOG.0000000000392
- Schulze, K. J., Mehra, S., Shaikh, S., Ali, H., Shamim, A. A., Wu, L. S., Mitra, M., Arguello, M. A., Kmush, B., & Sungpuag, P. (2019). Antenatal multiple micronutrient supplementation compared to iron–folic acid affects micronutrient status but does not eliminate deficiencies in a randomized controlled trial among pregnant women of rural Bangladesh. *The Journal of Nutrition, 149*(7), 1260-1270. https://doi.org/10.1093/jn/nxz046
- Shahbazi, M., Jeddi-Tehrani, M., Zareie, M., Salek-Moghaddam, A., Akhondi, M., Bahmanpoor, M., Sadeghi, M., & Zarnani, A. (2011). Expression profiling of vitamin D receptor in placenta, decidua and ovary of pregnant mice. *Placenta*, 32(9), 657-664. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.placenta.2011.06.013
- Schuster, S. J., Caro, J., & Erslev, A. J. (1987). Erythropoietin: Current concepts and future prospects. *Hematologic pathology*, 1(4), 193-201. http://europepmc.org/abstract/MED/3332878
- Shah, I., James, R., Barker, J., Petroczi, A., & Naughton, D. P. (2011). Misleading measures in Vitamin D analysis: A novel LC-MS/MS assay to account for epimers and isobars. *Nutrition Journal*, 10(1), 46. https://doi.org/10.1186/1475-2891-10-46

- Sharma, A. J., Ford, N. D., Bulkley, J. E., Jenkins, L. M., Vesco, K. K., & Williams, A. M. (2021). Use of the electronic health record to assess prevalence of anemia and iron deficiency in pregnancy. *The Journal of Nutrition*, 151(11), 3588-3595. https://doi.org/10.1093/jn/nxab254
- Sheiner, E., Levy, A., Katz, M., Hershkovitz, R., Leron, E., & Mazor, M. (2004). Gender does matter in perinatal medicine. *Fetal Diagnosis and Therapy*, 19, 366-369. https://doi.org/10.1159/000077967
- Shin, J. S., Choi, M. Y., Longtine, M. S., & Nelson, D. M. (2010). Vitamin D effects on pregnancy and the placenta. *Placenta*, 31(12), 1027-1034. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.placenta.2010.08.015
- Shook, L., Siegel, M.R., Brigida, S., Acharya, K.D., Demidkin, S., Muir, C., Baez, A.M., Perlis, R.H., & Edlow, A.G. (2023). Sex differences in cytokine profiles of the maternal-fetal dyad in acute SARS-CoV-2 infection. *American Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology, 228*(1), S177. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajog.2022.11.336
- Siddiqui, I. A., Jaleel, A., Kadri, H. M. F. A., Saeed, W. A., & Tamimi, W. (2011). Iron status parameters in preeclamptic women. *Archives of Gynecology and Obstetrics*, 284(3), 587-591. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00404-010-1728-2
- Silveira, P. P., Portella, A. K., Goldani, M. Z., & Barbieri, M. A. (2007). Developmental origins of health and disease (DOHaD). *Journal of Pediatrics*, *83*(6), 494-504.
- Singh, R. J., Taylor, R. L., Reddy, G. S., & Grebe, S. K. (2006). C-3 epimers can account for a significant proportion of total circulating 25-hydroxyvitamin D in infants, complicating accurate measurement and interpretation of vitamin D status. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism*, 91(8), 3055-3061. https://doi.org/10.1210/jc.2006-0710
- Slominski, A. T., Li, W., Kim, T.-K., Semak, I., Wang, J., Zjawiony, J. K., & Tuckey, R. C. (2015). Novel activities of CYP11A1 and their potential physiological significance. *The Journal of Steroid Biochemistry and Molecular Biology*, 151, 25-37. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsbmb.2014.11.010
- Smith, A., & McCulloh, R. J. (2015). Hemopexin and haptoglobin: Allies against heme toxicity from hemoglobin not contenders. *Frontiers in Physiology*, 6, 187. https://doi.org/10.3389/fphys.2015.00187
- Smolders, J., Thewissen, M., Peelen, E., Menheere, P., Cohen Tervaert, J. W., Damoiseaux, J., & Hupperts, R. (2009). Vitamin D status is positively correlated with regulatory T cell function in patients with multiple sclerosis. *PLOS ONE*, 4(8), e6635. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0006635
- Søreide, K. (2009). Receiver-operating characteristic curve analysis in diagnostic, prognostic and predictive biomarker research. *Journal of Clinical Pathology*, 62(1), 1-5. http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/jcp.2008.061010
- Srole, D. N., & Ganz, T. (2021). Erythroferrone structure, function, and physiology: Iron homeostasis and beyond. *Journal of Cellular Physiology*, 236(7), 4888-4901. https://doi.org/10.1002/jcp.30247
- Statistics Canada. (2018, January 2018). *Health reports: Trends and correlates for frequency of fruit and vegetable consumption, 2007 to 2014*. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/82-003-x/2018001/article/54901-eng.htm
- Statistics Canada. (2019, June 24). *Maternal mental health in Canada*. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/11-627-m/11-627-m2019041-eng.htm
- Statistics Canada. (2022, May 6). *Youth mental health in the spotlight again, as pandemic drags on*. https://www.statcan.gc.ca/o1/en/plus/907-youth-mental-health-spotlight-again-pandemic-drags
- Steer, P. J. (2000). Maternal hemoglobin concentration and birth weight. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 71(5), 1285S-1287S. https://doi.org/10.1093/ajcn/71.5.1285s
- Steichen, J. J., Tsang, R. C., Gratton, T. L., Hamstra, A., & DeLuca, H. F. (1980). Vitamin D homeostasis in the perinatal period. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 302(6), 315-319. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJM198002073020603
- Stephansson, O., Dickman, P. W., Johansson, A., & Cnattingius, S. (2000). Maternal hemoglobin concentration during pregnancy and risk of stillbirth. *JAMA*, 284(20), 2611-2617. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.284.20.2611
- Stevens, G. A., Finucane, M. M., De-Regil, L. M., Paciorek, C. J., Flaxman, S. R., Branca, F., Peña-Rosas, J. P., Bhutta, Z. A., & Ezzati, M. (2013). Global, regional, and national trends in haemoglobin concentration and prevalence of total and severe anaemia in children and pregnant and non-pregnant women for 1995–2011: A systematic analysis of population-representative data. *The Lancet Global Health*, 1(1), e16-e25. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2214-109X(13)70001-9
- Stevens, G. A., Paciorek, C. J., Flores-Urrutia, M. C., Borghi, E., Namaste, S., Wirth, J. P., Suchdev, P. S., Ezzati, M., Rohner, F., Flaxman, S. R., & Rogers, L. M. (2022). National, regional, and global estimates of anaemia by severity in women and children for 2000-19: A pooled analysis of population-representative data. *The Lancet Global Health*, *10*(5), e627-e639. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2214-109X(22)00084-5
- Stoffel, N. U., Zimmermann, M. B., Cepeda-Lopez, A. C., Cervantes-Gracia, K., Llanas-Cornejo, D., Zeder, C., Tuntipopipat, S., Moungmaithong, S., Densupsoontorn, N., Quack Loetscher, K., Gowachirapant, S., & Herter-Aeberli, I. (2022). Maternal iron kinetics and maternal–fetal iron

transfer in normal-weight and overweight pregnancy. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, *115*(4), 1166-1179. https://doi.org/10.1093/ajcn/nqab406

- Strom, M., Halldorsson, T. I., Hansen, S., Granstrom, C., Maslova, E., Petersen, S. B., Cohen, A. S., & Olsen, S. F. (2014). Vitamin D measured in maternal serum and offspring neurodevelopmental outcomes: A prospective study with long-term follow-up. *Annals of Nutrition & Metabolism*, 64(3-4), 254-261. https://dx.doi.org/10.1159/000365030
- Swamy, N., & Ray, R. (2008). Fatty acid-binding site environments of serum vitamin D-binding protein and albumin are different. *Bioorganic Chemistry*, 36(3), 165-168. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bioorg.2008.02.002
- Sweet, D. G., Savage, G. A., Tubman, R., Lappin, T. R. J., & Halliday, H. L. (2001). Cord blood transferrin receptors to assess fetal iron status. *Archives of Disease in Childhood - Fetal and Neonatal Edition*, 85(1), F46. https://doi.org/10.1136/fn.85.1.F46
- Symington, E. A., Baumgartner, J., Malan, L., Wise, A. J., Ricci, C., Zandberg, L., & Smuts, C. M. (2019). Maternal iron-deficiency is associated with premature birth and higher birth weight despite routine antenatal iron supplementation in an urban South African setting: The NuPED prospective study. *PLOS ONE*, 14(9), e0221299. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0221299
- Tabbah, S. M., Buhimschi, C. S., Rodewald-Millen, K., Pierson, C. R., Bhandari, V., Samuels, P., &
  Buhimschi, I. A. (2018). Hepcidin, an iron regulatory hormone of innate immunity, is
  differentially expressed in premature fetuses with early-onset neonatal sepsis. *American Journal* of *Perinatology*, 35(09), 865-872. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-0038-1626711
- Taeubert, M. J., Wiertsema, C. J., Vermeulen, M. J., Quezada-Pinedo, H. G., Reiss, I. K., Muckenthaler, M. U., & Gaillard, R. (2022). Maternal iron status in early pregnancy and blood pressure throughout pregnancy, placental hemodynamics, and the risk of gestational hypertensive disorders. *The Journal of Nutrition*, 152(2), 525-534. https://doi.org/10.1093/jn/nxab368
- Tamblyn, J. A., Hewison, M., Wagner, C. L., Bulmer, J. N., & Kilby, M. D. (2015). Immunological role of vitamin D at the maternal–fetal interface. *Journal of Endocrinology*, 224(3), R107-R121. https://doi.org/10.1530/JOE-14-0642
- Tang, G., Lausman, A., Abdulrehman, J., Petrucci, J., Nisenbaum, R., Hicks, L. K., & Sholzberg, M. (2019). Prevalence of iron deficiency and iron deficiency anemia during pregnancy: A single centre Canadian study. *Blood*, 134, 3389. https://doi.org/10.1182/blood-2019-127602
- Tarrade, A., Panchenko, P., Junien, C., & Gabory, A. (2015). Placental contribution to nutritional programming of health and diseases: Epigenetics and sexual dimorphism. *Journal of Experimental Biology*, 218(1), 50-58. https://doi.org/10.1242/jeb.110320

- Teichman, J., Nisenbaum, R., Lausman, A., & Sholzberg, M. (2021). Suboptimal iron deficiency screening in pregnancy and the impact of socioeconomic status in a high-resource setting. *Blood Advances*, 5(22), 4666-4673. https://doi.org/10.1182/bloodadvances.2021004352
- Theil, E. C. (1994). Iron regulatory elements (IREs): A family of mRNA non-coding sequences. *Biochemical Journal*, 304(Pt 1), 1-11. https://doi.org/10.1042/bj3040001
- Theobald, G. W. (1936). Centres in the hypothalamus controlling menstruation, ovulation, pregnancy, and parturition. *BMJ*, *1*(3933), 1038-1041. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.1.3933.1038
- Thirupathi, A., Chang, Y.-Z. (2019). Brain iron metabolism and CNS diseases. In: Y-Z., Chang (Eds.), Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology, 1173 (pp. 1–19). Springer, Singapore. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-13-9589-5\_1
- Thomas, C. E., Guillet, R., Queenan, R. A., Cooper, E. M., Kent, T. R., Pressman, E. K., Vermeylen, F. M., Roberson, M. S., & O'Brien, K. O. (2015). Vitamin D status is inversely associated with anemia and serum erythropoietin during pregnancy. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 102(5), 1088-1095. https://doi.org/10.3945/ajcn.115.116756
- Tomfohr-Madsen, L. M., Racine, N., Giesbrecht, G. F., Lebel, C., & Madigan, S. (2021). Depression and anxiety in pregnancy during COVID-19: A rapid review and meta-analysis. *Psychiatry Research*, 300, 113912. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2021.113912
- Tran, T. N., Eubanks, S. K., Schaffer, K. J., Zhou, C. Y. J., & Linder, M. C. (1997). Secretion of ferritin by rat hepatoma cells and its regulation by inflammatory cytokines and iron. *Blood*, 90(12), 4979-4986. https://doi.org/10.1182/blood.V90.12.4979
- Tripkovic, L., Lambert, H., Hart, K., Smith, C. P., Bucca, G., Penson, S., Chope, G., Hyppönen, E., Berry, J., Vieth, R., & Lanham-New, S. (2012). Comparison of vitamin D2 and vitamin D3 supplementation in raising serum 25-hydroxyvitamin D status: A systematic review and metaanalysis. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 95(6), 1357-1364. https://doi.org/10.3945/ajcn.111.031070
- Trønnes, J. N., Wood, M., Lupattelli, A., Ystrom, E., & Nordeng, H. (2020). Prenatal paracetamol exposure and neurodevelopmental outcomes in preschool-aged children. *Paediatric and Perinatal Epidemiology*, 34(3), 247-256. https://doi.org/10.1111/ppe.12568
- Trumpower, B., & Edwards, C. A. (1979). Purification of a reconstitutively active iron-sulfur protein (oxidation factor) from succinate. cytochrome c reductase complex of bovine heart mitochondria. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 254(17), 8697-8706. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0021-9258(19)86947-8
- Tso, P., & Fujimoto, K. (1991). The absorption and transport of lipids by the small intestine. *Brain Research Bulletin, 27*(3-4), 477-482. https://doi.org/10.1016/0361-9230(91)90145-A

Uzel, C., & Conrad, M. E. (1998). Absorption of heme iron. Seminars in Hematology, 35(1), 27-34.

- van den Ouweland, J. M., Beijers, A. M., & van Daal, H. (2011). Fast separation of 25-hydroxyvitamin D3 from 3-epi-25-hydroxyvitamin D3 in human serum by liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry: Variable prevalence of 3-epi-25-hydroxyvitamin D3 in infants, children, and adults. *Clinical Chemistry*, 57(11), 1618-1619. https://doi.org/10.1373/clinchem.2011.170282
- van den Ouweland, J. M., Beijers, A. M., Demacker, P. N., & van Daal, H. (2010). Measurement of 25-OH-vitamin D in human serum using liquid chromatography tandem-mass spectrometry with comparison to radioimmunoassay and automated immunoassay. *Journal of Chromatography B: Analytica; Technologies in the Biomedical and Life Sciences, 878*(15-16), 1163-1168. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jchromb.2010.03.035
- van der Meer, I. M., Karamali, N. S., Boeke, A. J. P., Lips, P., Middelkoop, B. J. C., Verhoeven, I., & Wuister, J. D. (2006). High prevalence of vitamin D deficiency in pregnant non-Western women in The Hague, Netherlands. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 84(2), 350-353. https://doi.org/10.1093/ajcn/84.2.350
- van Santen, S., Kroot, J. J., Zijderveld, G., Wiegerinck, E. T., Spaanderman, M. E., & Swinkels, D. W. (2013). The iron regulatory hormone hepcidin is decreased in pregnancy: A prospective longitudinal study. *Clinical Chemistry and Laboratory Medicine*, *51*(7), 1395-1401. https://doi.org/10.1515/cclm-2012-0576
- Vanhooke, J. L., Benning, M. M., Bauer, C. B., Pike, J. W., & DeLuca, H. F. (2004). Molecular structure of the rat vitamin D receptor ligand binding domain complexed with 2-carbon-substituted vitamin D3 hormone analogues and a LXXLL-containing coactivator peptide. *Biochemistry*, 43(14), 4101-4110. https://doi.org/10.1021/bi036056y
- Vanwetswinkel, F., Bruffaerts, R., Arif, U., & Hompes, T. (2022). The longitudinal course of depressive symptoms during the perinatal period: A systematic review. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 315, 213-223. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2022.06.087
- Vela, D. (2018). Balance of cardiac and systemic hepcidin and its role in heart physiology and pathology. *Laboratory Investigation*, 98(3), 315-326. https://doi.org/10.1038/labinvest.2017.111
- Vieth, R. (1999). Vitamin D supplementation, 25-hydroxyvitamin D concentrations, and safety. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 69(5), 842-856. https://doi.org/10.1093/ajcn/69.5.842
- Viteri, F. E. (2011). Iron endowment at birth: Maternal iron status and other influences. *Nutrition Reviews, 69*(suppl 1), S3-S16. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1753-4887.2011.00449.x
- Viteri, F. E., & Berger, J. (2005). Importance of pre-pregnancy and pregnancy iron status: Can long-term weekly preventive iron and folic acid supplementation achieve desirable and safe status? *Nutrition Reviews*, 63(suppl\_2), S65-S76. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1753-4887.2005.tb00163.x

- von Tempelhoff, G.-F., Heilmann, L., Rudig, L., Pollow, K., Hommel, G., & Koscielny, J. (2008). Mean maternal second-trimester hemoglobin concentration and outcome of pregnancy: A populationbased study. *Clinical and Applied Thrombosis/Hemostasis, 14*(1), 19-28. https://doi.org/10.1177/1076029607304748
- Vrijkotte, T.G.M., de Rooij, S.R., Roseboom, T.J., & Twickler, T.B. (2023). Maternal serum cortisol levels during pregnancy differ by fetal sex. Psychoneuroendocrinology, 149, 105999. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psyneuen.2022.105999
- Walsh, T., O'Broin, S. D., Cooley, S., Donnelly, J., Kennedy, J., Harrison, R. F., McMahon, C., & Geary, M. (2011). Laboratory assessment of iron status in pregnancy. *Clinical Chemistry and Laboratory Medicine*, 49(7), 1225-1230. https://doi.org/10.1515/CCLM.2011.187
- Walters, G., Miller, F., & Worwood, M. (1973). Serum ferritin concentration and iron stores in normal subjects. *Journal of Clinical Pathology*, 26(10), 770-772. http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/jcp.26.10.770
- Wang, W., Knovich, M. A., Coffman, L. G., Torti, F. M., & Torti, S. V. (2010). Serum ferritin: Past, present and future. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)-General Subjects, 1800*(8), 760-769. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbagen.2010.03.011
- Ward, D. M., & Cloonan, S. M. (2019). Mitochondrial Iron in human health and disease. *Annual Review of Physiology*, 81, 453-482. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-physiol-020518-114742
- Wassef, A., Nguyen, Q. D., & St-Andre, M. (2019). Anaemia and depletion of iron stores as risk factors for postpartum depression: A literature review. *Journal of Psychosomatic Obstetrics and Gynaecology*, 40(1), 19-28. https://dx.doi.org/10.1080/0167482X.2018.1427725
- Webb, A. R., Kline, L., & Holick, M. F. (1988). Influence of season and latitude on the cutaneous synthesis of vitamin D3: Exposure to winter sunlight in Boston and Edmonton will not promote vitamin D3 synthesis in human skin. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism*, 67(2), 373-378. https://doi.org/10.1210/jcem-67-2-373
- Wei, S.-Q., Qi, H.-P., Luo, Z.-C., & Fraser, W. D. (2013). Maternal vitamin D status and adverse pregnancy outcomes: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *The Journal of Maternal-Fetal & Neonatal Medicine*, 26(9), 889-899. https://doi.org/10.3109/14767058.2013.765849
- Weng, H. Y., Hsueh, Y. H., Messam, L. L., & Hertz-Picciotto, I. (2009). Methods of covariate selection: Directed acyclic graphs and the change-in-estimate procedure. *American Journal of Epidemology*, 169(10), 1182-1190. https://doi.org/10.1093/aje/kwp035
- West, A. R., & Oates, P. S. (2008). Mechanisms of heme iron absorption: Current questions and controversies. World Journal of Gastroenterology, 14(26), 4101. https://doi.org/10.3748/wjg.14.4101

- Wharton, B., & Bishop, N. (2003). Rickets. *The Lancet, 362*(9393), 1389-1400. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(03)14636-3
- Whitehouse, A. J. O., Holt, B. J., Serralha, M., Holt, P. G., Kusel, M. M. H., & Hart, P. H. (2012).
  Maternal serum vitamin D levels during pregnancy and offspring neurocognitive development. *Pediatrics*, 129(3), 485-493. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2011-2644
- Wiebe, D., & Binkley, N. (2014). Case report: Three patients with substantial serum levels of 3-epi-25 (OH) D including one with 3-epi-25 (OH) D2 while on high-dose ergocalciferol. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism*, 99(4), 1117-1121. https://doi.org/10.1210/jc.2013-3953
- Wiedemann, N., Urzica, E., Guiard, B., Müller, H., Lohaus, C., Meyer, H. E., Ryan, M. T., Meisinger, C.,
  Mühlenhoff, U., & Lill, R. (2006). Essential role of Isd11 in mitochondrial iron–sulfur cluster
  synthesis on Isu scaffold proteins. *The EMBO Journal*, 25(1), 184-195.
  https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.emboj.7600906
- Wierzejska, R., Jarosz, M., Sawicki, W., Bachanek, M., & Siuba-Strzelińska, M. (2017). Vitamin D concentration in maternal and umbilical cord blood by season. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 14(10). https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph14101121
- Wilcox, C. F., Hunt, A. B., & Owen, C. A. (1959). The Measurement of blood lost during cesarean section. American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology, 77(4), 772-779. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0002-9378(16)36792-8
- Wilson, M.E., & Ford, S.P. (2001). Comparative aspects of placental efficiency. *Reproduction Supplement*, 58, 223-232.
- Williams, T. C., Bach, C. C., Matthiesen, N. B., Henriksen, T. B., & Gagliardi, L. (2018). Directed acyclic graphs: A tool for causal studies in paediatrics. *Pediatric Research*, 84(4), 487-493. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41390-018-0071-3
- Won, S., Sayeed, I., Peterson, B. L., Wali, B., Kahn, J. S., & Stein, D. G. (2015). Vitamin D prevents hypoxia/reoxygenation-induced blood-brain barrier disruption via vitamin D receptor-mediated NF-k B signaling pathways. *PLOS ONE*, 10(3), e0122821. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0122821
- Wong, R. S., Tung, K. T. S., Mak, R. T. W., Leung, W. C., Yam, J. C., Chua, G. T., Fung, G. P. G., Ho, M. H. K., Wong, I. C. K., & Ip, P. (2022). Vitamin D concentrations during pregnancy and in cord blood: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Nutrition Reviews*, 80(12), 2225-2236. https://doi.org/10.1093/nutrit/nuac023
- World Health Organization. (2011). *Haemoglobin concentrations for the diagnosis of ananemia and assessment of severity*.

https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/85839/WHO\_NMH\_NHD\_MNM\_11.1\_eng.pdf ?ua=1

- World Health Organization. (2012). *Guideline: Vitamin D supplementation in pregnancy*. https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/85313/9789241504935\_eng.pdf;jsessionid=BCD 50C100889C016B8A88226D2676782?sequence=1
- World Health Organization. (2014). Serum transferrin receptor levels for the assessment of iron status and iron deficiency in populations. https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/133707/WHO\_NMH\_NHD\_EPG\_14.6\_eng.pdf? sequence=1
- World Health Organization. (2020, April 21). Guidelines Review Committee, Nutrition and Food Safety. WHO guideline on use of ferritin concentrations to assess iron status in individuals and populations. https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789240000124
- Xu, X., Mao, J., Zhang, M., Liu, H., Li, H., Lei, H., Han, L., & Gao, M. (2015). Vitamin D deficiency in Uygurs and Kazaks is associated with polymorphisms in CYP2R1 and DHCR7/NADSYN1 genes. *Medical Science Monitor*, 21, 1960. https://doi.org/10.12659/MSM.894793
- Yang, A. H.-W., Macgillivray, R. T., Chen, J., Luo, Y., Wang, Y., Brayer, G. D., Mason, A. B.,
  Woodworth, R. C., & Murphy, M. E. (2000). Crystal structures of two mutants (K206Q, H207E) of the N-lobe of human transferrin with increased affinity for iron. *Protein Science*, 9(1), 49-52. https://doi.org/10.1110/ps.9.1.49
- Yang, A., Zhao, J., Lu, M., Gu, Y., Zhu, Y., Chen, D., & Fu, J. (2016). Expression of hepcidin and ferroportin in the placenta, and ferritin and transferrin receptor 1 levels in maternal and umbilical cord blood in pregnant women with and without gestational diabetes. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 13(8), 766. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph13080766
- Yazdanpanah, M., Bailey, D., Walsh, W., Wan, B., & Adeli, K. (2013). Analytical measurement of serum 25-OH-vitamin D3, 25-OH-vitamin D2 and their C3-epimers by LC–MS/MS in infant and pediatric specimens. *Clinical Biochemistry*, 46(13), 1264-1271. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clinbiochem.2012.11.030
- Yildiz, Y., Özgü, E., Unlu, S. B., Salman, B., & Eyi, E. G. Y. (2014). The relationship between third trimester maternal hemoglobin and birth weight/length; results from the tertiary center in Turkey. *The Journal of Maternal-Fetal & Neonatal Medicine*, *27*(7), 729-732. https://doi.org/10.3109/14767058.2013.837445
- Yoo, E.-H., & Cho, H.-J. (2015). Prevalence of 25-hydroxyvitamin D deficiency in Korean patients with anemia. *Journal of Clinical Laboratory Analysis*, 29(2), 129-134. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1002/jcla.21740

- Youdim, M. B. H., Green, A. R., Bloomfield, M. R., Mitchell, B. D., Heal, D. J., & Grahame-Smith, D. G. (1980). The effects of iron deficiency on brain biogenic monoamine biochemistry and function in rats. *Neuropharmacology*, *19*(3), 259-267. https://doi.org/10.1016/0028-3908(80)90148-3
- Young, B. E., Cooper, E. M., McIntyre, A. W., Kent, T., Witter, F., Harris, Z. L., & O'Brien, K. O. (2014). Placental vitamin D receptor (VDR) expression is related to neonatal vitamin D status, placental calcium transfer, and fetal bone length in pregnant adolescents. *The FASEB Journal*, 28(5), 2029-2037. https://doi.org/10.1096/fj.13-246736
- Young, M. F., Griffin, I., Pressman, E., McIntyre, A. W., Cooper, E., McNanley, T., Harris, Z. L., Westerman, M., & O'Brien, K. O. (2012). Maternal hepcidin is associated with placental transfer of iron derived from dietary heme and nonheme sources. *The Journal of Nutrition*, 142(1), 33-39. https://dx.doi.org/10.3945/jn.111.145961
- Yuan, X., Hu, H., Zhang, M., Long, W., Liu, J., Jiang, J., & Yu, B. (2019). Iron deficiency in late pregnancy and its associations with birth outcomes in Chinese pregnant women: A retrospective cohort study. *Nutrition & Metabolism*, 16(1), 30. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12986-019-0360-9
- Zarén, B., Lindmark, G., & Bakketeig, L. (2000). Maternal smoking affects fetal growth more in the male fetus. *Paediatric and Perinatal Epidemiology*, 14(2), 118-126. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-3016.2000.00247.x
- Zehnder, D., Evans, K. N., Kilby, M. D., Bulmer, J. N., Innes, B. A., Stewart, P. M., & Hewison, M. (2002). The ontogeny of 25-hydroxyvitamin D3 1α-hydroxylase expression in human placenta and decidua. *The American Journal of Pathology*, *161*(1), 105-114. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0002-9440(10)64162-4
- Zein, S., Rachidi, S., & Hininger-Favier, I. (2014). Is oxidative stress induced by iron status associated with gestational diabetes mellitus? *Journal of Trace Elements in Medicine and Biology*, 28(1), 65-69. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jtemb.2013.09.009
- Zelzer, S., Meinitzer, A., Herrmann, M., Goessler, W., & Enko, D. (2021). A novel method for the determination of vitamin D metabolites assessed at the blood-cerebrospinal fluid barrier. *Biomolecules*, 11(9). https://doi.org/10.3390/biom11091288
- Zhang, J. Y., Lucey, A. J., Horgan, R., Kenny, L. C., & Kiely, M. (2014). Impact of pregnancy on vitamin D status: A longitudinal study. *British Journal of Nutrition*, 112(7), 1081-1087. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0007114514001883
- Zhang, J., Kinsella, M., Lucey, A., Cashman, K., & Kiely, M. (2013). C3-epimer of 25-hydroxyvitamin D3 in maternal-cord dyads. *Proceedings of the Nutrition Society*, 72(OCE3) [Abstract]. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0029665113001614

- Zhao, D., Zhang, C., Ma, J., Li, J., Li, Z., & Huo, C. (2022). Risk factors for iron deficiency and iron deficiency anemia in pregnant women from plateau region and their impact on pregnancy outcome. *American Journal of Translational Research*, 14(6), 4146-4153.
- Zhao, X.-H., & Zhang, Z.-H. (2020). Risk factors for postpartum depression: An evidence-based systematic review of systematic reviews and meta-analyses. *Asian Journal of Psychiatry*, 53, 102353. https://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ajp.2020.102353
- Zheng, J., Shan, Y., Lambrecht, R. W., Donohue, S. E., & Bonkovsky, H. L. (2008). Differential regulation of human ALAS1 mRNA and protein levels by heme and cobalt protoporphyrin. *Molecular and Cellular Biochemistry*, 319(1), 153-161. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11010-008-9888-0
- Zhou, S. J., Gibson, R. A., Crowther, C. A., Baghurst, P., & Makrides, M. (2006). Effect of iron supplementation during pregnancy on the intelligence quotient and behavior of children at 4 y of age: Long-term follow-up of a randomized controlled trial. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 83(5), 1112-1117. https://doi.org/10.1093/ajcn/83.5.1112
- Zhu, J. G., Ochalek, J. T., Kaufmann, M., Jones, G., & DeLuca, H. F. (2013). CYP2R1 is a major, but not exclusive, contributor to 25-hydroxyvitamin D production in vivo. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 110(39), 15650-15655. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1315006110
- Zimmermann, M. B. (2008). Methods to assess iron and iodine status. *British Journal of Nutrition*, *99*(S3), S2-S9. https://doi.org/10.1017/S000711450800679X
- Zondervan, H. A., Oosting, J., Smorenberg-Schoorl, M. E., & Treffers, P. E. (1988). Longitudional changes in blood viscosity are correlated with fetal outcome. *Acta Obstetricia et Gynecologica Scandinavica*, 67(3), 253-257. https://doi.org/10.3109/00016348809004215
- Zonios, G., Bykowski, J., & Kollias, N. (2001). Skin melanin, hemoglobin, and light scattering properties can be quantitatively assessed in vivo using diffuse reflectance spectroscopy. *Journal of Investigative Dermatology*, 117(6), 1452-1457. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.0022-202x.2001.01577.x
- Zughaier, S. M., Alvarez, J. A., Sloan, J. H., Konrad, R. J., & Tangpricha, V. (2014). The role of vitamin D in regulating the iron-hepcidin-ferroportin axis in monocytes. *Journal of Clinical & Translational Endocrinology*, *1*(1), e19-e25. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcte.2014.01.003

# **APPENDIX 1: IRON**

# 1.1 Additional details of iron homeostasis and biology

# 1.1.1 Intracellular trafficking

To avoid the oxidative toxicity of excess iron (Meneghini, 1997), its movement and transport is tightly controlled in cells (Ganz, 2013). The mitochondria have the highest demands for iron within the cell (Gao et al., 2021; Levi & Rovida, 2009), but the way the iron is acquired into this organelle is unconfirmed (Lange et al. 1999; Mastroberardino et al., 2009). Still, there is evidence for direct fusion between endosomal and mitochondrial membranes allowing for ferrous iron entry into the mitochondria (Dutt et al., 2022). There may also be a pools of cytosolic iron that enter the mitochondria through endocytosis (Gao et al., 2021).

The transport of iron-containing macromolecules, such as enzymes, around the cell is even less explored (Leung et al., 2021). Given that the majority of heme is produced in the mitochondria (Gao et al. 2021; Levi & Rovida 2009), this organelle is thought to be the first location is a series of transportation steps (Dutt et al., 2022). Movement may vary depending on the final destination or function of a hemoprotein. For example, some molecules may be transferred directly into the cytosol, or trafficked out of the cell (Yang et al., 2010). Others suggest that inter-membrane systems, like mitochondrial associated membranes, facilitate the movement of iron-related proteins (Chambers et al., 2021; Neuspiel et al., 2008).

## 1.1.2 Recycling and elimination

The iron released during the breakdown of red blood cells (RBCs) is a major biological source of the mineral (Sukhbaatar & Weichhart, 2018). Resident macrophages present in the spleen and liver, respectively known as red pulp macrophages and Kupffer cells, are largely responsible for scavenging old RBCs for iron recycling (Fang et al., 2009; Pradhan et al., 2020; Saba, 1970). After engulfment, the merging of RBCs with lysosomal compartments leads to the degradation of heme and hemoglobin, which liberates iron (Medina et al., 2020; Rajagopal et al., 2008).

Apart from specific infections, hemorrhages and menstruation (Chiabrando et al., 2014), regulated iron excretion was historically thought to be non-existent (Dubach et al., 1955; McCance & Widdowson, 1937). Despite this, Prajapati et al. (2021) recently observed that an unbound form of systemic iron, often referred to as non-transferrin bound iron (Brissot et al., 2012), may be stored

in the liver and subsequently excreted through the biliary system. There is also evidence in animal models that iron is excreted by gastrointestinal enterocytes (Mercadante et al., 2019).

# 1.2 Biological details of the iron biomarkers of interest

# 1.2.1 Serum ferritin (SF)

After iron is transported into a cell, it can have multiple fates (Cook et al., 1974; Dutt et al., 2022). If it is not required for incorporation into key enzymes or macromolecules, poly(rC)binding protein may traffic excess ferric iron to ferritin for storage (Patel et al., 2021). A single cytosolic ferritin molecule has been reported to carry up to 4500 Fe<sup>3+</sup> ions (Watt, 2011). If the cellular demand for iron increases, ferritin-iron complexes can be shuttled to lysosomal compartments for breakdown (Fujimaki et al., 2019). Occasionally, lysosomal and ferritin fragments can be combined into hemosiderin, another form of stored iron typically encountered in macrophages (Leftin et al., 2017). The translation of ferritin is upregulated when intracellular iron concentrations increase (Kawabata, 2019; Muckenthaler et al., 1998).

In the circulation, serum ferritin (SF) contributes to iron chelation and transport (Plays et al., 2021). Interestingly, TfR1 has a SF-specific binding site, facilitating another method of cellular iron uptake, which has been reported in glial cells and neurons in the brain (Aschner & Aschner, 1990). In the context of pregnancy, maternal SF has been reported to facilitate iron delivery to the placenta by binding receptors on the syncytiotrophoblast (STB) (Li et al., 2009). Moreover, previous structural investigations of SF have revealed the presence of several iron binding pockets, which could aid in the in-vivo delivery of compounds or molecules beyond iron for a variety of clinical applications (Chen et al., 2020; Jian et al., 2016).

# 1.2.2 Hepcidin

The vast majority of hepcidin, which is encoded by the *human antimicrobial peptide* (*HAMP*) gene, is derived from hepatocytes (Park et al., 2001). The biosynthesis of this iron regulator is controlled through transduction pathways in response to an array of extracellular mediators (Jordan et al., 2009). One of the most significant pathways is the bone morphogenic protein (BMP) cascade involving the binding of BMP2 and BMP6 on hepatocytes (Babitt et al., 2006), which signals the upregulation of *HAMP* expression (Wang et al., 2019). When the demand for iron is high during periods of increased erythropoiesis, increased ERFE concentrations

downregulate hepcidin by interrupting BMP signalling (Kautz et al., 2014). Other ligands, like diferric Tf, or membrane proteins, such as TfR2 and hemojuvelin, may also regulate the expression of hepcidin (Dutt et al., 2022).

# 1.2.3 Erythropoietin (EPO)

The synthesis of EPO is dependent on the nuclear binding of hypoxia inducible factor (HIF) with other transcription factors to promote the expression of *EPO* gene transcripts (Kuhrt & Wojchowski, 2015; Peng et al., 2020). The latter phenomenon occurs during hypoxia. During normoxia, HIF, which is constitutively expressed, is chemically modified with hydroxyl groups and is digested via ubiquitin-lysosomal pathways. The enzyme that catalyzes this hydroxylation is called HIF prolyl hydroxylase domain and requires diatomic oxygen to function (Haase, 2017). Therefore, when oxygen is present in EPO-producing cells, EPO is not produced. Interestingly, other oxygen containing biomolecules, like succinate, may be able to inhibit the HIF prolyl hydroxylase domain enzyme to increase EPO expression (Haase, 2017).

The functionality of EPO may extend beyond iron homeostasis and RBC erythropoiesis (Nairz et al., 2012). In fact, EPO mRNA transcripts have been discovered in different tissues, including in bone, heart, lungs and immune cells (Lacombe & Mayeux, 1999). Protective phenotypes may be promoted by EPO through heterodimeric tissue-protective receptors (TPRs), which are comprised of one EPO receptor and one  $\beta$  common receptor (Peng et al., 2020). TRPs have been localized on the plasma membranes of innate and adaptive immune cells, and there is increasing evidence to support its role in anti-inflammatory cascades. For example, under the influence of EPO, macrophages may secrete less pro-inflammatory cytokines and phagocytose damaging apoptotic fragments with enhanced efficiency via TRP-dependent signalling (Nairz et al., 2012). A similar transduction pathway has also been shown to shift T helper cells to regulatory T cells (Tregs) (Peng et al., 2020). Finally, EPO may promote neuronal and glial cell survival function (Noguchi et al. 2007), which is reasonable considering it has been observed to traverse the blood brain barrier (Brines et al., 2000).

# APPENDIX 2: VITAMIN D

# 2.1 Additional details of vitamin D homeostasis, biology and function

# 2.1.1 Hormonal activation

The synthesis of 1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D (1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D) is controlled by several regulators (Dominguez et al., 2021). Parathyroid hormone and estradiol have been shown to stimulate 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D production (Bergwitz & Jüppner, 2010; Hagenfeldt et al., 1991). In contrast, fibroblast growth factor 23 and high serum calcium downregulate 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D (Shimada et al., 2004). When the abundance of 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D increases, deactivating hydroxylases chemically degrade 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D and 25-hydroxyvitamin D (25(OH)D) (Zierold et al., 1994).

### 2.1.2 Cellular uptake

Mechanisms of vitamin D uptake into cells may be more tissue-specific than originally recognized (Bikle et al., 2018; Bikle & Christakos, 2020). Along with other lipid-based molecules, 25(OH)D and its derivatives can passively diffuse through the plasma membrane of cells (Mendel, 1989). This transport can occur after vitamin D metabolites have been dislodged from vitamin D binding protein (DBP) or albumin carriers (Bhan et al., 2012; Chun et al., 2014; Imawari et al., 1976). However, in some tissues the cellular uptake of 25(OH)D may depend on membrane proteins megalin and cubilin (Bikle & Christakos, 2020; Nykjaer et al., 1999). Renal tubular, parathyroid gland and placental STB cells may express megalin-cubilin (Burke et al., 2013), which have been shown to bind and transport DBP-25(OH)D complexes (Christensen & Birn, 2002).

# 2.1.3 Storage and excretion

As steroids, most vitamin D metabolites can diffuse into adipose tissues and to a lesser extent, skeletal muscle, for long-term storage (Dominguez et al., 2021). 25(OH)D is the most abundant vitamin D metabolite detected in subcutaneous or organ-related adipocytes (Pramyothin et al., 2011). Conversely, with an additional hydroxyl functional group, 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D is less likely to aggregate in fat stores (Jenkinson, 2019). When there is a large influx of vitamin D into the blood stream, regardless of its origin, storage occurs relatively quickly (Ghosh et al., 2022; Speeckaert et al., 2006). Accordingly, previous studies have reported strong positive associations

between systemic and fat deposited vitamin D (Didriksen et al., 2015). The release of vitamin D from adipose stores is gradual, a possible protection against toxicity (Rosenstreich et al., 1971).

Alternatively, if the status of vitamin D is exceeding its physiological demands, certain compounds can be enzymatically catabolized for excretion (Jenkinson, 2019). High 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D or fibroblast growth factor 23 concentrations may lead to the chemical deactivation of 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D by 24-hydroxylases, predominantly in the kidney (Zierold et al., 1994). Elevated 25(OH)D can also be catabolized by 24-hydroxylases (Jenkinson, 2019). Subsequently, a cascade of hydroxylation reactions eventually generates calcitroic acid and other waste metabolites that can either be secreted through the biliary system or concentrated in urine (Reddy & Tserng, 1989).

# 2.1.4 Immunomodulation

Vitamin D has been shown to activate certain innate cells while inhibiting others, leading to a generally anti-inflammatory first line of defense (Chen et al., 2007; Chen et al., 2017; Meza-Meza et al., 2022). This micronutrient may enhance the maturation and actions of natural killer cells, monocytes and macrophages while hampering the differentiation of dendritic cells (Balogh et al., 1999; Cyprian et al., 2019; Penna & Adorini, 2000). This could lead to the clearance or destruction of foreign materials by several innate cells, while preventing a widespread activation of adaptive cells and subsequent inflammation. In addition, vitamin D receptor (VDR) signaling has been implicated in the upregulation of cathelicidin and defensins, two types of antimicrobial peptides (Wang et al., 2004), as well as several lysosomal enzymes (Lerner, 1980). Moreover, vitamin D has been observed to promote the adoption of an M2 phenotype by macrophages, a state that prioritizes anti-inflammatory pathways and the repair of damaged tissues (Liang et al., 2019). Inflammatory conditions may also be resolved by anti-inflammatory cytokines, like interleukin 4 and 10, which were increased by 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D in several studies (Bakdash et al., 2014; Cantorna et al., 2015).

The programming of B and T cells towards tolerogenic phenotypes may also be promoted by vitamin D (Chen et al., 2007; Liang et al., 2019; Meza-Meza et al., 2022). A body of evidence suggests that vitamin D plays a crucial role in the production of a subset of T cells called Tregs (Jeffery et al., 2009); in fact, 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D-VDR activities have been documented to increase fully activated populations of Tregs (Cyprian et al., 2019). As their name implies, Tregs are known for their regulatory, anti-inflammatory or tolerogenic properties (Roncarolo et al., 2001). Finally, 1,25(OH)<sub>2</sub>D might impair humoral immune function by downregulating key aspects of B cell development and function, including cell division, survival and antibody production (Morgan et al., 2000; Chen et al., 2007).

#### APPENDIX BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Aschner, M., & Aschner, J. L. (1990). Manganese transport across the blood-brain barrier: Relationship to iron homeostasis. *Brain Research Bulletin*, 24(6), 857-860. https://doi.org/10.1016/0361-9230(90)90152-P
- Babitt, J. L., Huang, F. W., Wrighting, D. M., Xia, Y., Sidis, Y., Samad, T. A., Campagna, J. A., Chung,
  R. T., Schneyer, A. L., & Woolf, C. J. (2006). Bone morphogenetic protein signaling by
  hemojuvelin regulates hepcidin expression. *Nature Genetics*, 38(5), 531-539.
  https://doi.org/10.1038/ng1777
- Bakdash, G., van Capel, T. M. M., Mason, L. M. K., Kapsenberg, M. L., & de Jong, E. C. (2014).
  Vitamin D3 metabolite calcidiol primes human dendritic cells to promote the development of immunomodulatory IL-10-producing T cells. *Vaccine*, *32*(47), 6294-6302.
  https://doi.org/10.1016/j.vaccine.2014.08.075
- Balogh, G., de Boland, A. R., Boland, R., & Barja, P. (1999). Effect of 1, 25 (OH) 2-vitamin D3 on the activation of natural killer cells: Role of protein kinase C and extracellular calcium. *Experimental* and Molecular Pathology, 67(2), 63-74. https://doi.org/10.1006/exmp.1999.2264
- Bergwitz, C., & Jüppner, H. (2010). Regulation of phosphate homeostasis by PTH, vitamin D, and FGF23. *Annual Review of Medicine*, *61*, 91. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.med.051308.111339
- Bhan, I., Powe, C. E., Berg, A. H., Ankers, E., Wenger, J. B., Karumanchi, S. A., & Thadhani, R. I.
  (2012). Bioavailable vitamin D is more tightly linked to mineral metabolism than total vitamin D in incident hemodialysis patients. *Kidney International*, 82(1), 84-89. https://doi.org/10.1038/ki.2012.19
- Bikle, D., & Christakos, S. (2020). New aspects of vitamin D metabolism and action addressing the skin as source and target. *Nature Reviews Endocrinology*, 16(4), 234-252. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41574-019-0312-5
- Bikle, D. D., Patzek, S., & Wang, Y. (2018). Physiologic and pathophysiologic roles of extra renal CYP27b1: Case report and review. *Bone Reports*, *8*, 255-267. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bonr.2018.02.004
- Brines, M. L., Ghezzi, P., Keenan, S., Agnello, D., de Lanerolle, N. C., Cerami, C., Itri, L. M., & Cerami,
  A. (2000). Erythropoietin crosses the blood-brain barrier to protect against experimental brain injury. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 97(19), 10526-10531. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.97.19.10526

- Brissot, P., Ropert, M., Le Lan, C., & Loréal, O. (2012). Non-transferrin bound iron: A key role in iron overload and iron toxicity. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)-General Subjects*, 1820(3), 403-410. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbagen.2011.07.014
- Cantorna, M. T., Snyder, L., Lin, Y.-D., & Yang, L. (2015). Vitamin D and 1, 25 (OH) 2D regulation of T cells. *Nutrients*, 7(4), 3011-3021. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu7043011
- Chambers, I. G., Willoughby, M. M., Hamza, I., & Reddi, A. R. (2021). One ring to bring them all and in the darkness bind them: The trafficking of heme without deliverers. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)-Molecular Cell Research, 1868*(1), 118881. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.RA119.009016
- Chen, L., Eapen, M. S., & Zosky, G. R. (2017). Vitamin D both facilitates and attenuates the cellular response to lipopolysaccharide. *Scientific Reports*, 7(1), 1-8. https://doi.org/10.1038/srep45172
- Chen, P., De Meulenaere, E., Deheyn, D. D., & Bandaru, P. R. (2020). Iron redox pathway revealed in ferritin via electron transfer analysis. *Scientific Reports*, 10(1), 4033. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-60640-z
- Chen, T. T., Li, L., Chung, D.-H., Allen, C. D. C., Torti, S. V., Torti, F. M., Cyster, J. G., Chen, C.-Y., Brodsky, F. M., Niemi, E. n. C., Nakamura, M. C., Seaman, W. E., & Daws, M. R. (2005). TIM-2 is expressed on B cells and in liver and kidney and is a receptor for H-ferritin endocytosis. *Journal of Experimental Medicine*, 202(7), 955-965. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.20042433
- Chen, S., Sims, G.P., Chen, X.X., Gu, Y.Y., Chen, S., & Lipsky P.E. (2007). Modulatory effects of 1,25dihydroxyvitamin D3 on human B bell differentiation. *The Journal of Immunology*, 179(3), 1634-1647. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.179.3.1634
- Chiabrando, D., Vinchi, F., Fiorito, V., Mercurio, S., & Tolosano, E. (2014). Heme in pathophysiology: A matter of scavenging, metabolism and trafficking across cell membranes. *Frontiers in Pharmacology*, 5. https://doi.org/10.3389/fphar.2014.00061
- Chun, R. F., Peercy, B. E., Orwoll, E. S., Nielson, C. M., Adams, J. S., & Hewison, M. (2014). Vitamin D and DBP: The free hormone hypothesis revisited. *The Journal of Steroid Biochemistry and Molecular Biology*, 144, 132-137. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsbmb.2013.09.012
- Cook, J. D., Lipschitz, D. A., Miles, L. E. M., & Finch, C. A. (1974). Serum ferritin as a measure of iron stores in normal subjects. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 27(7), 681-687. https://doi.org/10.1093/ajcn/27.7.681
- Cyprian, F., Lefkou, E., Varoudi, K., & Girardi, G. (2019). Immunomodulatory effects of vitamin D in pregnancy and yeyond. *Frontiers in Immunology*, *10*. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2019.02739

- Didriksen, A., Burild, A., Jakobsen, J., Fuskevåg, O. M., & Jorde, R. (2015). Vitamin D3 increases in abdominal subcutaneous fat tissue after supplementation with vitamin D3. *European Journal of Endocrinology*, 172(3), 235-241. https://doi.org/10.1530/EJE-14-0870
- Dominguez, L. J., Farruggia, M., Veronese, N., & Barbagallo, M. (2021). Vitamin D sources, metabolism, and deficiency: Available compounds and guidelines for its treatment. *Metabolites*, 11(4), 255. https://doi.org/10.3390/metabo11040255
- Dubach, R., Moore, C. V., & Callender, S. (1955). Studies in iron transportation and metabolism: IX. The excretion of iron as measured by the isotope technique. *The Journal of Laboratory and Clinical Medicine*, 45(4), 599-615. https://doi.org/10.5555/uri:pii:0022214355900834
- Fang, H.-Y., Hughes, R., Murdoch, C., Coffelt, S. B., Biswas, S. K., Harris, A. L., Johnson, R. S., Imityaz, H. Z., Simon, M. C., Fredlund, E., Greten, F. R., Rius, J., & Lewis, C. E. (2009). Hypoxia-inducible factors 1 and 2 are important transcriptional effectors in primary macrophages experiencing hypoxia. *Blood*, *114*(4), 844-859. https://doi.org/10.1182/blood-2008-12-195941
- Fujimaki, M., Furuya, N., Saiki, S., Amo, T., Imamichi, Y., & Hattori, N. (2019). Iron supply via NCOA4-mediated ferritin degradation maintains mitochondrial functions. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, 39(14), e00010-00019. https://doi.org/10.1128/MCB.00010-19
- Ganz, T. (2013). Systemic iron homeostasis. *Physiological Reviews*, *93*(4), 1721-1741. https://doi.org/10.1152/physrev.00008.2013
- Ghosh, S. S., Wang, J., & Ghosh, S. (2022). Measurement of In Vivo VLDL and Chylomicron Secretion. In *Non-Alcoholic Steatohepatitis*, 2455, pp. 63-71. Springer.
- Haase, V. H. (2017). HIF-prolyl hydroxylases as therapeutic targets in erythropoiesis and iron metabolism. *Hemodialysis International*, 21(S1), S110-S124. https://doi.org/10.1111/hdi.12567
- Hagenfeldt, Y., Carlström, K., Berlin, T., & Stege, R. (1991). Effects of orchidectomy and different modes of high dose estrogen treatment on circulating "free" and total 1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D in patients with prostatic cancer. *The Journal of Steroid Biochemistry and Molecular Biology*, 39(2), 155-159. https://doi.org/10.1016/0960-0760(91)90056-B
- Imawari, M., Kida, K., & Goodman, D. S. (1976). The transport of vitamin D and its 25-hydroxy metabolite in human plasma. Isolation and partial characterization of vitamin D and 25hydroxyvitamin D binding protein. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 58(2), 514-523. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI108495
- Jeffery, L. E., Burke, F., Mura, M., Zheng, Y., Qureshi, O. S., Hewison, M., Walker, L. S., Lammas, D.
  A., Raza, K., & Sansom, D. M. (2009). 1, 25-Dihydroxyvitamin D3 and IL-2 combine to inhibit T cell production of inflammatory cytokines and promote development of regulatory T cells

expressing CTLA-4 and FoxP3. *The Journal of Immunology, 183*(9), 5458-5467. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.0803217

- Jenkinson, C. (2019). The vitamin D metabolome: An update on analysis and function. *Cell Biochemistry and Function*, *37*(6), 408-423. https://doi.org/10.1002/cbf.3421
- Jian, N., Dowle, M., Horniblow, R. D., Tselepis, C., & Palmer, R. E. (2016). Morphology of the ferritin iron core by aberration corrected scanning transmission electron microscopy. *Nanotechnology*, 27(46), 46lt02. https://doi.org/10.1088/0957-4484/27/46/46lt02
- Jordan, J. B., Poppe, L., Haniu, M., Arvedson, T., Syed, R., Li, V., Kohno, H., Kim, H., Schnier, P. D., Harvey, T. S., Miranda, L. P., Cheetham, J., & Sasu, B. J. (2009). Hepcidin Revisited, Disulfide Connectivity, Dynamics, and Structure. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 284(36), 24155-24167. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M109.017764
- Kawabata, H. (2019). Transferrin and transferrin receptors update. *Free Radical Biology and Medicine*, *133*, 46-54. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2018.06.037
- Kuhrt, D., & Wojchowski, D. M. (2015). Emerging EPO and EPO receptor regulators and signal transducers. *Blood*, 125(23), 3536-3541. https://doi.org/10.1182/blood-2014-11-575357
- Lacombe, C., & Mayeux, P. (1999). The molecular biology of erythropoietin. *Nephrology Dialysis Transplantation, 14*(suppl 2), 22-28. https://doi.org/10.1093/ndt/14.suppl 2.22
- Lange, H., Kispal, G., & Lill, R. (1999). Mechanism of iron transport to the site of heme synthesis inside yeast mitochondria. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 274(27), 18989-18996. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.274.27.18989
- Leftin, A., Zhao, H., Turkekul, M., de Stanchina, E., Manova, K., & Koutcher, J. A. (2017). Iron deposition is associated with differential macrophage infiltration and therapeutic response to iron chelation in prostate cancer. *Scientific Reports*, 7(1), 11632. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-017-11899-2
- Lerner, U. (1980). Relationship between bone resorption and lysosomal enzyme release as demonstrated by the effect of 1α-hydroxy-vitamin D-3 in an organ culture system. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)-General Subjects, 632*(2), 204-213. https://doi.org/10.1016/0304-4165(80)90078-1
- Leung, G. C. H., Fung, S. S. P., Gallio, A. E., Blore, R., Alibhai, D., Raven, E. L., & Hudson, A. J.
   (2021). Unravelling the mechanisms controlling heme supply and demand. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *118*(22), e2104008118. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2104008118
- Levi, S., & Rovida, E. (2009). The role of iron in mitochondrial function. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* (*BBA*) *General Subjects*, 1790(7), 629-636. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbagen.2008.09.008
- Li, J. Y., Paragas, N., Ned, R. M., Qiu, A., Viltard, M., Leete, T., Drexler, I. R., Chen, X., Sanna-Cherchi, S., Mohammed, F., Williams, D., Lin, C. S., Schmidt-Ott, K. M., Andrews, N. C., & Barasch, J.

(2009). Scara5 is a ferritin receptor mediating non-transferrin iron delivery. *Developmental Cell*, *16*(1), 35-46. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.devcel.2008.12.002

- Liang, S., Cai, J., Li, Y., & Yang, R. (2019). 1, 25-dihydroxy-vitamin D3 induces macrophage polarization to M2 by upregulating T-cell Ig-mucin-3 expression. *Molecular Medicine Reports*, 19(5), 3707-3713. https://doi.org/10.3892/mmr.2019.10047
- Mastroberardino, P. G., Hoffman, E. K., Horowitz, M. P., Betarbet, R., Taylor, G., Cheng, D., Na, H. M., Gutekunst, C.-A., Gearing, M., Trojanowski, J. Q., Anderson, M., Chu, C. T., Peng, J., & Greenamyre, J. T. (2009). A novel transferrin/TfR2-mediated mitochondrial iron transport system is disrupted in Parkinson's disease. *Neurobiology of Disease*, *34*(3), 417-431. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nbd.2009.02.009
- McCance, R. A., & Widdowson, E. M. (1937). Absorption and excreation of iron. *The Lancet, 230*(5951), 680-684. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(00)56469-1
- Medina, M. V., Sapochnik, D., Garcia Solá, M., & Coso, O. (2020). Regulation of the expression of heme oxygenase-1: Signal transduction, gene promoter activation, and beyond. *Antioxidants & Redox Signaling*, 32(14), 1033-1044. https://doi.org/10.1089/ars.2019.7991
- Mendel, C. M. (1989). The free hormone hypothesis: A physiologically based mathematical model. *Endocrine Reviews*, 10(3), 232-274. https://doi.org/10.1210/edrv-10-3-232
- Meneghini, R. (1997). Iron homeostasis, oxidative stress, and DNA damage. *Free Radical Biology and Medicine, 23*(5), 783-792. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0891-5849(97)00016-6
- Mercadante, C. J., Prajapati, M., Parmar, J. H., Conboy, H. L., Dash, M. E., Pettiglio, M. A., Herrera, C., Bu, J. T., Stopa, E. G., Mendes, P., & Bartnikas, T. B. (2019). Gastrointestinal iron excretion and reversal of iron excess in a mouse model of inherited iron excess. *Haematologica*, 104(4), 678-689. https://doi.org/10.3324/haematol.2018.198382
- Meza-Meza, M. R., Ruiz-Ballesteros, A. I., & de la Cruz-Mosso, U. (2022). Functional effects of vitamin
  D: From nutrient to immunomodulator. *Critical Reviews in Food Science and Nutrition, 62*(11), 3042-3062. https://doi.org/10.1080/10408398.2020.1862753
- Morgan, J. W., Kouttab, N., Ford, D., & Maizel, A. L. (2000). Vitamin D-mediated gene regulation in phenotypically defined human B cell subpopulations. *Endocrinology*, 141(9), 3225-3234. https://doi.org/10.1210/endo.141.9.7666
- Muckenthaler, M., Gray, N. K., & Hentze, M. W. (1998). IRP-1 binding to ferritin mRNA prevents the recruitment of the small ribosomal subunit by the cap-binding complex eIF4F. *Molecular cell*, 2(3), 383-388. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1097-2765(00)80282-8

- Nairz, M., Sonnweber, T., Schroll, A., Theurl, I., & Weiss, G. (2012). The pleiotropic effects of erythropoietin in infection and inflammation. *Microbes and Infection*, 14(3), 238-246. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.micinf.2011.10.005
- Neuspiel, M., Schauss, A. C., Braschi, E., Zunino, R., Rippstein, P., Rachubinski, R. A., Andrade-Navarro, M. A., & McBride, H. M. (2008). Cargo-Selected Transport from the Mitochondria to Peroxisomes Is Mediated by Vesicular Carriers. *Current Biology*, 18(2), 102-108. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2007.12.038
- Noguchi, C. T., Asavaritikrai, P., Teng, R., & Jia, Y. (2007). Role of erythropoietin in the brain. *Critical Reviews in Oncology/Hematology*, 64(2), 159-171. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.critrevonc.2007.03.001
- Nykjaer, A., Dragun, D., Walther, D., Vorum, H., Jacobsen, C., Herz, J., Melsen, F., Christensen, E. I., & Willnow, T. E. (1999). An endocytic pathway essential for renal uptake and activation of the steroid 25-(OH) vitamin D3. *Cell*, *96*(4), 507-515. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0092-8674(00)80655-8
- Park, C. H., Valore, E. V., Waring, A. J., & Ganz, T. (2001). Hepcidin, a urinary antimicrobial peptide synthesized in the liver. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 276(11), 7806-7810. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M008922200
- Patel, S. J., Protchenko, O., Shakoury-Elizeh, M., Baratz, E., Jadhav, S., & Philpott, C. C. (2021). The iron chaperone and nucleic acid–binding activities of poly(rC)-binding protein 1 are separable and independently essential. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 118(25), e2104666118. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2104666118
- Peng, B., Kong, G., Yang, C., & Ming, Y. (2020). Erythropoietin and its derivatives: From tissue protection to immune regulation. *Cell Death & Disease*, 11(2), 79. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41419-020-2276-8
- Penna, G., & Adorini, L. (2000). 1α, 25-dihydroxyvitamin D3 inhibits differentiation, maturation, activation, and survival of dendritic cells leading to impaired alloreactive T cell activation. *The Journal of Immunology*, 164(5), 2405-2411.
- Plays, M., Müller, S., & Rodriguez, R. (2021). Chemistry and biology of ferritin. *Metallomics*, 13(5), mfab021. https://doi.org/10.1093/mtomcs/mfab021
- Pradhan, P., Vijayan, V., Gueler, F., & Immenschuh, S. (2020). Interplay of heme with macrophages in homeostasis and inflammation. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, 21(3). https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms21030740

- Prajapati, M., Conboy, H. L., Hojyo, S., Fukada, T., Budnik, B., & Bartnikas, T. B. (2021). Biliary excretion of excess iron in mice requires hepatocyte iron import by Slc39a14. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 297(1), 100835. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbc.2021.100835
- Pramyothin, P., Biancuzzo, R. M., Lu, Z., Hess, D. T., Apovian, C. M., & Holick, M. F. (2011). Vitamin D in adipose tissue and serum 25-hydroxyvitamin D after Roux-en-Y gastric bypass. *Obesity*, 19(11), 2228-2234. https://doi.org/10.1038/oby.2011.170
- Rajagopal, A., Rao, A. U., Amigo, J., Tian, M., Upadhyay, S. K., Hall, C., Uhm, S., Mathew, M.,
  Fleming, M. D., & Paw, B. H. (2008). Haem homeostasis is regulated by the conserved and
  concerted functions of HRG-1 proteins. *Nature*, 453(7198), 1127-1131.
  https://doi.org/10.1038/nature06934
- Reddy, G. S., & Tserng, K. Y. (1989). Calcitroic acid, end product of renal metabolism of 1, 25dihydroxyvitamin D3 through the C-24 oxidation pathway. *Biochemistry*, 28(4), 1763-1769. https://doi.org/10.1021/bi00430a051
- Roncarolo, M.-G., Levings, M. K., & Traversari, C. (2001). Differentiation of T Regulatory Cells by Immature Dendritic Cells. *Journal of Experimental Medicine*, 193(2), F5-F10. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.193.2.F5
- Rosenstreich, S. J., Rich, C., & Volwiler, W. (1971). Deposition in and release of vitamin D3 from body fat: Evidence for a storage site in the rat. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 50(3), 679-687. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI106538
- Saba, T. M. (1970). Physiology and Physiopathology of the Reticuloendothelial System. Archives of Internal Medicine, 126(6), 1031-1052. https://doi.org/10.1001/archinte.1970.00310120093014
- Shimada, T., Kakitani, M., Yamazaki, Y., Hasegawa, H., Takeuchi, Y., Fujita, T., Fukumoto, S., Tomizuka, K., & Yamashita, T. (2004). Targeted ablation of Fgf23 demonstrates an essential physiological role of FGF23 in phosphate and vitamin D metabolism. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 113(4), 561-568. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI19081
- Speeckaert, M., Huang, G., Delanghe, J. R., & Taes, Y. E. (2006). Biological and clinical aspects of the vitamin D binding protein (Gc-globulin) and its polymorphism. *Clinica Chimica Acta*, 372(1-2), 33-42. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cca.2006.03.011
- Sukhbaatar, N., & Weichhart, T. (2018). Iron regulation: Macrophages in control. *Pharmaceuticals, 11*(4). https://doi.org/10.3390/ph11040137
- Wang, C.-Y., Xiao, X., Bayer, A., Xu, Y., Dev, S., Canali, S., Nair, A. V., Masia, R., & Babitt, J. L.
  (2019). Ablation of Hepatocyte Smad1, Smad5, and Smad8 Causes Severe Tissue Iron Loading and Liver Fibrosis in Mice. *Hepatology*, 70(6), 1986-2002. https://doi.org/10.1002/hep.30780

- Wang, T.-T., Nestel, F. P., Bourdeau, V., Nagai, Y., Wang, Q., Liao, J., Tavera-Mendoza, L., Lin, R., Hanrahan, J. W., & Mader, S. (2004). Cutting edge: 1, 25-dihydroxyvitamin D3 is a direct inducer of antimicrobial peptide gene expression. *The Journal of Immunology*, 173(5), 2909-2912. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.173.5.2909
- Watt, R. K. (2011). The many faces of the octahedral ferritin protein. *Biometals*, 24, 489-500. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10534-011-9415-8
- Yang, Z., Philips, J. D., Doty, R. T., Giraudi, P., Ostrow, J. D., Tiribelli, C., Smith, A., & Abkowitz, J. L. (2010). Kinetics and specificity of feline leukemia virus subgroup C receptor (FLVCR) export function and its dependence on hemopexin. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 285(37), 28874-28882. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.m110.119131
- Zierold, C., Darwish, H. M., & DeLuca, H. F. (1994). Identification of a vitamin D-response element in the rat calcidiol (25-hydroxyvitamin D3) 24-hydroxylase gene. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 91(3), 900-902. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.91.3.900